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PREFACE TO THE NEW AMERICA:^ EDITION.

The American publishers request from me some

introduction or supi)IemeHt to a new edition of

this volume—an edition called for, in part, by tlie

fact that the Avork has been placed on the list of

studies of the Chautauqua Literary and Scientific

Circle. This request reaches me in the city of

New York, where, nearly five- and -twenty years

ago, under the hospitable roof of Mr. W. E. Dodge,

Senior, I employed in correcting tlie sheets sent

to me from England a good portion of the si-

lent days passed during convalescence from an

attack of fever. It is to that attack, and to my
journey of 1855 in the United States, that allusion

is made in the Preface to the Original Edition,

when it is said that " the M'ork has been inter-

rupted by travel and sickness, and at one time

seemed likely to be cut short by deatli." For
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iive weeks, at Uibana, in Oliio, I had lain ill in

the home of the late Dr. Mosgrove, who, having

been called to tlie bedside of a perfect stranger,

with a view simply to professional aid, had insist-

ed on removing that stranger in order to tend

him under his own roof. Daring the five weeks,

he, with his excellent wife, and his son Dr. James

Mosgrove, lavished upon the patient such care as

might have been bestowed on a son of the house.

When the fever was already coming on I had,

at Sandusky, before the Conference of North Ohio,

preached on the theme of the book, and thus were

its thoughts and images the last that followed me

from the active world into the silence of the sick-

room. Naturally, while in that room, my mind

often turned to the partly written volume, of

which, while the earliest pages were in type, oth-

er portions were in manuscript, and yet others

still lying undisclosed in the hidden yet conscious

springs of thought. Often, when revolving what

I seemed to have to say, did it appear to me as if

the Disposer of life and death would spare me to

say it ; and I liave been told by my companion on

that tour. Dr. Robinson Scott, who for some twen-

ty days or so watched by my bedside, that I said
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to him, "The Master lias yet work for me to

do."

Before the volume had been long issued, illness

in another form drove me away from England.

While wandering in Egypt, Arabia Petra^a, and

Palestine, with slender hope of again preaching

or speaking in public, more than once, as if sent

to cheer me, came intimations that here and there

my gracious Master was deigning to employ the

book as His instrument of doing some good to my
fellow -servants. Subsequently, on various jour-

neys in the United Kingdom or on the continent

of Europe, persons have greeted me, declaring that

they felt constrained to acknowledge that the

reading of the Tongue of Fire had been to them

a means of blessing. These testimonies some-

times reached me in places where I should least

have expected them, and occasionally came from

persons whom I should have supposed little likely

to read any book of mine. In the course of my

present journey on this continent I have not been

in any part of the United States or Canada with-

ut being made glad by similar testimonies. To

these it might, perhaps, sometimes appear that I

listened coldly, just because the things said were
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of a nature to compel me to hide my feelings be-

liiud a veil of silence in order tliat I might in-

wardly thank God. More precious, perhaps, than

testimonies addressed to me personally have been

those which came from mission fields that I had

never visited, or from distant portions of Africa

or Australasia which I cannot hope ever to see.

Touching as such testimonies have been when

proceeding from a soldier, a sailor, or a busy

man of commerce, they have been more touching

when proceeding from a minister who thought

that either in his preparatory studies or in the

course of his labors the Tongue of Fire had

lielped him to serve with more success, and yet

more touching still when proceeding from a mis-

sionary whose toils it had helped to cheer or stim-

ulate, liut, above all, when some fruitful winners

of souls, alluding to revivals of religion witnessed

in their own spheres of labor, have declared their

belief that the influence of this work had more or

less contributed to tlie blessed result, my cup has

run over.

I am not able, with accuracy, to state what is

the number of languages into which the vol-

ume lias been translated; but I believe that the
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Welsli, Kafir, Italian, and French are not the only

ones.

If the work has been in any degree userul in

ilie past, no reason can exist why it should not be

equally or even more so in the future. Tlie Lord,

who has graciously granted to it liis blessing, will

not now withdraw that blessing. Its theme is

one of interest as enduring as are the relations of

the spirit of man to the spirit of God. May this

new edition go forth with a fresh mandate of use-

fulness from Him who worketh all good. May

every one who shall peruse these pages rise from

them refreshed for his task in the Church; and

may he, endued Avith new power, seek and behold

triumphs of our Redeemer's kingdom such as will

cause him to rejoice with exceeding great joy.

Nkav York, June 1 Stk, 1 880.





INTRODUCTION.

John the Baptist, the greatest of tlie prophets,

gathered together the scattered rays of Old Tes-

tament prediction into these two sayings, whicli

will be forever associated with his name, "Be-

hold the Lamb of God, that taketh away the sin

of the world!" and "He shall baptize you with

the Holy Ghost, and with fire." The first is the

Gospel of atonement; the second is the Gospel of

regeneration ; and both together give a compre-

hensive summary of all that Jesus brings to men.

The one describes what Christ has done/br us, in

giving Himself a sacrifice for human guilt ; the

other depicts what He does in us, in the renova-

tion and energization of human character. The
first was completed, " once for all," upon the cross

;

the other is repeated by Him in the case of every

new convert Avhora He creates unto good works,

" which God hath before ordained that he should

walk in them." Naturally, therefore, we might

suppose that the second would have the greatest

prominence, and the highest appreciation in the
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present day. But, thoiigli we are living under

the dispensation of tlie Spirit, it is remarkable

that the work of the Holy Ghost has not received

anything like the attention which it demands and

deserves. Few sermons are preached upon it

—

few treatises are written upon it— it does not enter

as it ought to do into the thoughts and prayers

of the people of God; and in this, perhaps, more

than in most other things, we may find the expla-

nation of the comparative feebleness, and ineffi-

ciency of modern piety. AVhatever, therefore,

tends to turn the eyes of the members of the

Church of Christ to the great Pentecostal Gift,

which has never been revoked, and which is still

as available for us as it was for those on whom it

was first bestowed, must be fraught with blessing

both to believers generally and to the world at

large. And as sometimes the design of a painter

may be better seen from his first outline than from

his finished M'ork, so we may perhaps obtain a

simpler view of the nature of the Spirit's work

from the words of the Baptist than from the full-

er revelations of the Evangelists and Apostles.

" He shall baptize you with the Holy Ghost, and

with fire." Tiie two expressions refer to one and

the same thing. Some, indeed, with Neander,

would affirm that the Holy Ghost is, so to say,

the element for the baptism of believers, and that

the fire is that for the baptism of unbelievers ; as

if the Baptist had sai<l, "When the ^fessiah
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voinelli, he will baptize all men; those wlio re-

ceive Him he will baptize with the Holy Ghost,

and those wlio reject Him he will baptize with

fire." But, though that view receives apparent

confirmation from the words," Wliose fan is in his

hand, and he will thoroughly purge liis floor, and

gather liis wheat into the garner; but he will

burn u\) the chaff with unquenchable fire," tl^ere

is one insuperable objection to it in the fact tliat

John's language fairly implies that all those who
Avere to be baptized were to be baptized both with

the Holy Ghost and with fire. He explains the

one blessing by the two clauses—the one literal,

and the other figurative. As in his conversation

w'ith Nicodemus the Lord says, "Except a man be

born of water and of the Spirit, he cannot enter

into the kingdom of God," so John describes the

one experience by the two expressions. The fig-

ure is added to give definiteness to our concep-

tion of the reality; and thus, like the pictures in

the stereoscope, tlie two expressions are blended

into one finely relieved and beautifully distinct

representation of that which they set before us

;

to wit, that the gift of the Holy Ghost is a bap-

tism, and that it is a baptism with fire.

It is a baptism, and so marks our initiation into

the kingdom of God; for whatever other ideas

may be associated with baptism, there is no doubt

that, as practised by John, it marked the begin-

ning of a new course. So regeneration is needed
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for entrance into the nevf life. The great hiw is,

"Ye must be born again." Oh that m?^5^.^ How
it levels all human pride ! How it cuts at tlie

root of all mere externalism, and lays open the

depravity that is working like leaven in every

heart ! And yet how comforting it is also ! for

"must" implies " may." If I must be born again,

I may be born again ; and lie who uttered the aw-

ful and humiliating sentence is ready to bestow

upon me the Holy Ghost, so that the great work

shall be accomplished in me.

It is a baptism, and so marks our consecration

to the Lord. Under the ancient law, the things

which were specially set apart to the service of

Jehovah were washed with water, and, in like

manner, the Christian who has received the Holy

Ghost regards himself as not his own but God's.

Where that Spirit dwells, he marks everything

with the name of Jehovah. AYhere he abides, self-

ishness dares not enter. Where he is enshrined in

the heart, the conscience responds with eager sen-

sitiveness to Paul's appeal—" What ! know ye not

that your body is the temple of tlie Holy Ghost

which is in you, which ye have of God, and ye

are not your own? For ye are bought with a

price: therefore glorify God in your body, and

in your spirit, which are God's."

But it is a baptism " with fire," and that im-

plies, in the first place, that it purifies the soul.

It might seem, indeed, that the figure of waten
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is enouQrh to brinsj out before us this clcan^Iiio-

efficacy of tlic PToly Ghost. But there are two
characteristics of His work whicli can properly be

symbolized only by fire. Tiie first is its search-

i?2(/7iess. Fire finds out every thing that is inflam-

mable, and consumes it forthwith ; so the Holy
Spirit burns up every thing that is impure. Noth-

ing escapes his ordeal. Whatever of " wood, hay,

or stubble" there may be in the cliaracter or heart

is not merely charred, but destroyed by His flame.

He spares no darling lust. He misses no treasured

secret. He passes by no hidden pride. In the

proportion in wdiich He is in the soul, sin is burned

out of it. Furthermore, the continuousness of His

work is suggested to us by the element of fire.

One washes, and forthwith lie is clean ; but the op-

eration of fire is not momentary but constant, and

so the work of the Holy Spirit goes on while life

in the believer lasts. He burns while He blesses

;

nay, He burns in order to bless; and so it is a

solemn thing to receive this heavenly gift.

And, to mention no more, it is a baptism with

fire, and so marks the communication of energy

to the soul. "Ye shall be endued with jjower

from on High ;" and again, " Ye shall receive pow-

er after that the Holy Ghost is come upon you ;"

thus did the Lord himself translate to his disci-

ples the language of the Baptist. And we can

not wonder that fire is taken for a symbol of pow-

er. Who that has looked upon a terrible confla-
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gration as it marches on in its devouring way, but

lias felt overwlielmed by the presence of an agent

so much miglitier than himself? So when, on the

Day of Pentecost, "cloven tongues like as of fire"

sat upon each of the disciples, the meaning was

that, by the burning earnestness and fiery force

of their speech, they should be the means of car-

rying forward the work of God in the world in

tlic face of fiercest opposition. Their words

would be " in demonstration of the Spirit and of

power;" not the power of miracles, for that was

only a temporary possession in the Church; not

the power of stately rhetoric or scholastic logic,

for their speecli never was " with enticing words

of man's wisdom ;" not the power that is wielded

by those who have imperial authority at their

command, lor "the princes of this world" have

been among the most implacable enemies of the

Gospel of Christ; no, but '''' 2'>oicer from on hlgh^''

the power of characters moulded by the Holy
Spirit after the likeness of Christ; the power of

hearts in closest union to the Holy Ghost, yea,

tlie power of the Holy Ghost himself working

in them, and through them, and with them.

Thus we account for the triumphs achieved by
the apostles, who were, for the most part, "un-

learned and ignorant men." Thus we explain the

wondrous things which are told regarding the re-

sults produced by the sermons of the Reformers.

Thus we find an adequate cause for the efiects
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that followed the discourses of Whitcfield and

"Wesley at a later date. We read them now, and

they seem in no way remarkable to us. We can not

understand liow tliey wrought such results; and,

indeed, it is unaccountable unless we concede that

the men themselves were "filled with the Holy
Gliost," and so robed with that power from on

liigh wliereof the ascending Saviour spoke. And
if we are to have similar success in these days,

we must seek for it through the same instrumen-

tality.

To help forward such a consummation is the

des"i2:ii of the treatise which we now introduce

to tl-.e reader. The "Tongue of Fire *' has taken

its place among modern Christian classics, and it

ought to be in the hands of every minister of the

Gospel, and every one engaged in any department

of evangelistic work. It is distinguished by sim-

plicity, directness, fervor, and unction; and is it-

self an illustration of the principles on Vvdiich it in-

sists. Our own copy of it came into our hands

many years ago as the gift of a Christian layman,

who presented it to all the students of Divinity

in the Scottish seminaries of the time, and its pe-

rusal stirred our heart to its depths, and gave

an impulse to our soul which has not spent itself

even wow. We are delighted to learn that it is

to be studied in the Chautauqua course ; and if the

members of theological seminaries of higher grade

and of loftier pretensions throughout the land
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could be induced to pore and pray over its pages,

tlie results would be speedily apparent in revived

churches, and in a wider difiusion among us of the

Gospel of the Lord Jesus.

William M. Taylor.

New York, May \lth, 1880.
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The foUowini^ pages nre the fruit of meditations

entered upon Avitli tlie desire to lessen the dis-

tance painfully felt to exist between my own life

and ministry and those of the primitive Chris-

tians. This fact may, in some measure, account

for the plan of the work. Many topics which

would have been fully discussed in a treatise on

the work of the Holy Spirit, or on the charac-

ter and usages of the primitive Christians, arc

passed by, or very slightly touched : while some

others have greater prominence than would have

been given to them in such a work.

As to the mode of conceiving of events and

characteristics, nothing has been adopted with-

out deliberation. In several cases I should have

felt interest in discussing other modes of con-

ceiving them ; but this would liave diverted mc
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from tlie direct practical aim with wliicli I set

out.

The work has been interrnptecl by travel and

sickness ; and, at one time, seemed likely to

be cut short by death. Spared to complete it,

though feeling how fixr it falls short even of

my own ideal, I humbly trust it may not be

useless.

Kensington, April 2iih, 1856.
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THE TONGUE OF FIRE

CHAPTER I.

THE PROMISE OF A BAPTISM OF FIRE.

Whex John the Baptist was going round Judea,

shaking the hearts of the people "W'ith a call to re-

pent, they said, " Surely this must be the Messiah

for whom wo have waited so long." " Xo," said

the strong-spoken man, " I am not the Christ ;* but

One mightier than I cometh, the latchet of whose

shoes I am not worthy to unloose : He shall baptize

you with the Holy Ghost and with fire."t

This last expression might have conveyed some

idea of material burning to any people but Jews

but in their minds it would awaken other thoughts,

ft would recall the scenes when thoir father Abra

jam asked Him who promised that ht. should inherit

the land wherein he was a stranger, " Lord, wherebr

«hall I knoio that I shall inherit it ?" The answe

* John L 20. t Luke iu. IS
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came thus: he was standing under the open sky at

night, "vvatcliing by cloven sacrifices, wlien, "beliold

ft smoking furnace and a burning lamp that passed

between those pieces" of the victims.* It wouhl

recall the fire Avhicli Moses saw in the bush, which

shone, and awed, and hallowed even the wilderness,

but did not consume ; the fire which came in tho

day of Israel's deliverance, as a light on their way,

and continued with them throughout the desert

loumey ; the fire which descended on the Tabernacle

m the day in which it was reared up, and abode upon

it continually; which shone in the Shekinah; which

touched the lips of Isaiah ; which flamed in the vis-

ions of Ezekiel ; and which was yet again promised

to Zion, not only in her public but in her family

ahrines, when the Lord will create upon every

clwelling-2?lace of Mount Zion, and upon all her as*

sembhes, a cloud and smoke by day, and the shining

of a flaming fire by night."

In the promise of a baptism of fire they would at

ance recognize the approach of new manifestationa

of the power and presence of God y' for that was

ever the purj^ort of this appearance in "the days of

the right hand of the Most High."

Among the multitude who flo(5ked to John came

one strange Man, whom he did not altogether know;

yet lie knew that He was full of grace and wisdom,

* Gen. XV. 17.
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and in f:ivor with God and man. He felt tliat him

self lather needed to l)c l)a})tized of one so pure

than to baptize Ilim ; but lie waived his feeling, and

Silfilled his ministry. As they returned from the

TTater side, the heavens opened : a bodily slia])e, an

of a dove, came down and rested on the stranger.

At the same time a voice from the excellent glory

said, "This is My beloved Son, in whom I am well

pleased: hear ye Ilim,"

John said, "I knew Him not: but He that sent

me to baptize with water, the same said unto me,

Upon Avhom thou shalt see the Spirit descending,

and remaining on Him, the same is He which bap-

tizeth with the Holy Ghost." Therefore, when he

saw Him walking, he pointed his own disciples to

Elim, and said, that th.is was He. They heard the

word, and pondered. The next day, again, John,

seeing Hira at a distance, said, " Behold the Lamb
of God!" Now, two of his followers went after

the stranger, to seek at His hand the baptism v/hich

John could not give—the baptism of fire. They

were joined by others. For months, for years, they

corapanied vrith Him. They saw His life : a life as

ol the Only-begotten Son of God. They heard His

v,'ords: such words as "never man spake." They

saw His works : signs, and wonders, and great miriv

•/les, before all the people. Yet they /cccivcd noi

the baptism of fire!
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Ho began to speak frequently of His departure

horn them ; but his mode of describing it was

slrauge. He was to leave them, and yet not to for»

c'ie them; to go away, and yet to be with them

\o go, and yet to come to them. They were to bt

deprived of Him their Head, yet orphans they

should not be. Another was to come, yet not an-

other ; a Comforter from the Father, from Himself;

whom, not as in His case, the world could neither

know nor see, but whom the^' should Jcnow, though

they could not see.* His own presence with them

was a privilege which no tongue could worthily tell.

Blessed Avere their eyes for what they saw, and

their ears for what they heard. Better still than

even this was to be the presence of the Holy Ghost,

who would follow Him as He had followed John.

"I tell you the truth," He said, when about to

utter what was hard to believe: "I tell you tho

truth ; It is expedient for you that I go away."

How could it be expedient ? Would they not be

losers to an extent which no man could reckon?

Tho light of His countenance, the blessing of His

v/ords, the purity of His presence, the influence of

flls example, all to be removed ; and this expedier.l

Cor them !
" It is expedient for you that I go away

for if I go not a^vay, the Comforter will not come

iinto yoi ' Well, but would they not be bettel

' John xiv. 17.



liJE rUOMISE UF A liAPTlSM OF FliiE. 5

with Himself than with the Comforter? No; just

the contrary. They would be better with the Com-

forter : He would lead them into all truth ; where v
now they arc constantly misapplying the plain wc rd;

of Christ. He would brinc^ all things to their re

membrance ; whereas now they often forget in a da^

or two the most remarkable teaching, or the most

amazing miracles. He would take the things of

Christ, the things of the Father, and reveal them

unto them ; Avhereas now they constantly misappre-

hended His relation to the Father, and that of the

Father to Him, misapprehended His person, Hia

mission, and His kingdom. Again, He would con-

vince the icorld of sin, of righteousness, and of

judgment to come; and this is not as one teacher

limited by a local personality, but as a Spirit dif

fused abroad throughout the earth. And He w^ould

abide with them forever^ not for " a little while."

Whatever, therefore, Christ's personal presence and

teaching had been to them, the presence of the

Spirit would be more.

Having thus strongly pre-occupied their minds

fvith the hope ef a greater joy than even His ohu.

countenance, the Master laid down His life. Stun^

ned, dispersed, and desolate, they felt thomselve^^

orphans indeed. Their Master ignominiously exe«

outed, and neither the word of John nor His o\Tr(

word fulfilled : no Comforter, no baptism, no fire J
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Sooti He re-appeared, and, as they were met to

^etlier for the first time since Ills death, once more

stood in tlie midst of them. He breathed upon

Ihem, and said, "Receive ye the Holy Ghost.'

With that word, doubtless, both peace and powei

\\'ere given
;

yet it was not tlie baptism of fire

During forty days he conversed with them on the

things pertaining to the kingdom of God ; assign-

uig to them the work of proclaiming and establish-

ing that kingdom to the ends of the earth. One

injunction, however, He laid upon them, which

seemed to defer the effect of others. They were to

go into all the world, yet not at once, or uncondi-

tionally. "Tarry ye in the city of Jerusalem till

ye be endued with power from on high." Appa-

rently more ready to interpret " power" as referring

to the hopes of their nation than to the kingdom of

grace, they asked, "Lord, wilt Thou at this time

restore again the kingdom to Israel ?"*

He had said nothing of a kingdom for Israel, or

in Israel. His speech had been on a higher theme,

and of a wider field: namely, "that repentance and

remission of sins should be preached in His name

among all nations, beginning at Jerusalem. An \

ye are witnesses of these things." Such, in various

forms, are the words we find him uttering concern-

ing His kingdom during these forty days. Whiin,

* Acts L 6,
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llierefore, they asked if He would at tliis time re-

store again the kingdom to Israel, lie shortly turned

iside their curiosity. What the Father's designs

were as to Israel nationally ; what the times whea

they might again be a kingdom—were points not

for them. They had better work, and nearer at

hand. "It is not for you to know the times or the

Reasons, which the Father hath put in His own

power."* " But," He continued, passing at once

from curious questions about the future of Israel,

and unfulfilled prophecy, to His own grand king-

dom : "But ye shall receive power, after that the

Holy Ghost is come upon you." What power ? of

princes, or magistrates ? Nay, quite another power,

for an unearthly work :
" And ye shall be witnesses

unto Me both in Jerusalem, and in all Judea, and

in Samaria, and unto the uttermost parts of the

earth."

In these words He traces the circles in whicl

Christian sympathy and activity should ever run

:

first, Jerusalem, their chief city ; next, Judea, their

native land ; then Samaria, a neighboring countiy,

inhabited by a race nationally detested by their

iKkuntrymen; and finally "the uttermost parts of

the earth." They were neither to seek distant

spl^eres first, nor to confine themselves always at

borne; but to carry the Gospel into all the \^'oiUi

* Acts i. 7.
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as each country could be readied. This was Aviiat

He had before placed in their view—the filling al'

the earth with the news of grace, news that repent

Ruce and pardon were opened to men by the powei

of Hh atonement. We have no hint that He ever

sjmJce^ during the forty clays^ of other kingdom^

royalty^ or reign. Not to rule over cities; not to

speculate on the designs of the Father and the de»'

tinies of the Jew ; but to go into the whole world,

tell every creature the story of Christ, was to bi»

their princely work. To found a kingdom not over

men's persons, but "within" their souls ; a kingdom

not of provinces, but of " righteousness, and peace,

and joy in the Holy Ghost ;" a kingdom to bo

spread not by the arms of a second Joshua, but by

the " witness" of the human voice; a kingdom, the

power of which would not lie in force or policy, or

signs observed in heaven, but in a spiritual power

imparted by the Holy Ghost, and operating in super-

human utterance of heavenly truth ; this was their

embassy. For this were they to be endued with

power from on high. But when was this power, so

long spoken of, to come? Would John's word

ever be fulfilled ? The Master has not forgotten it.

" John truly baptized with water, but ye shall be

baptized with the Holy Ghost not many days hence."

At length tlio promise is brouidit to a point, and ita

fulnlJment near.
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Already had He proclaimed Iliinsolf King, and

marked out the ministers and army, the weapon,

the extent, the badge of citizenship, the statute

aw, the royal glory, and the duration of His king-

iom. Witli Ilis disciples around Him, standing oi.

ft mountain top, heaven above and earth bclovv^. He
thus proclaimed His kingdom :

*' All power is given

to Me in heaven and in earth :" here Avas the Kinjj.

" Go :" here were the ministers and army—an em-

bassy of peace. '' Teach :" here the weapon—tho

word of God. " All nations :" here the extent.

" Baptizing them in the name of the Father, and

of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost:" here the

badge of citizenship. " Teaching them to observe

all things whatsoever I have commanded you :"

here the statute law. " And, lo, I am with you :"

here the royal presence and glory of the kingdom.

" Always, unto the end of tlie world :" here its

duration.* Now again He is rising a hill, convers-

ing with those who had heard this proclamation, as

to their part in the establishment of the kingdom.

He has clearly promised that, before many days,

the long looked-for baptism of lire will come,

[]iat implies, that before many days He will de-

part ; for He ever said that He must first ascend.

lie has answered, or rather rebuked, their curious

inquiry as to Israel ; has turned their thoughts

* Matt, xxviii. IX 20
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again to the descent of the Spirit ; and is just tell-

ing theni that, endued with this new power, they

shall hear witness to His glory not only at home

'>ut abroad. " To the uttermost part of tlic earth,*'

s the last word on His lips*—a startling word for

His peasant auditors, accu3toined to Umit tlieir

range of thought within tlie Holy Land. But

Ho had already said that all power was given to

Him " in heaven and in earth.'' Did not the faith

of some disciple reel under the wcigliu of these

words ?

" In Jerusalem, and in all Judea, and in 'oamaria,

and to THE UTTERMOST PART OF THE EAUTH !"

This word is on His lips ; they are steadily watch-

ing Him : He lifts His hands. He pronounces His

blessing ; and in the actf lo, His body, which they

know " has flesh and bones" like their own, begins

to rise ! No wing, no hand, no chariot of fire

!

Upward it moves by its o^vn power ; and in that

single action commands the homage of earth : for

r»ur globe has no hiw so universal and irreversiblo

as that whereby it binds down all ponderous bodies

to its surface. Here tliis law gives way, and there-

by the whole mass of the globe yields to the powei

of Christ. This placid movement of that body, up

from the surface of earth into the lieights of the

sky, is an open act of sovereignty over the liigheat

Acts i. 8. f Luke xxiv. 50,
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physical law ; whereby Christ " manifested forth

His glory," as Lord and Maker of all physical laws.

His proclamation of kingship is thus acknowledged

by earth with its highest homage. Now the

heaven adds its homage, stoops in luminous cioud

and robes Him for His enthronement. The ever

lasting doors lift up their heads. The King of

Glory enters in. The First-begotten from the

dead, the Prince of the Kings of the earth, sits

do^v^l with the Father on His throne ; and from

Him receives the word, "Thy throne, O God, is

forever and ever ; a scepter of righteousness is the

scepter of Thy kingdom!" And again, "Let all

the angels of God worship Him." Within the vail

they worship the Lamb ; and down they speed to

His followers, and tell them that they need not

gaze. As they have seen Him go, so shall they see

Him come, even in the clouds, to judge that world,

of which and of its Princes He is King. Thus

triply is His kingship owned. Earth permits

Hun to rise, heaven bows, the angels add their

testimony. All things own Him. Unbelief is

now impossible. Doubt vanishes away. His word

ehaU not pass unfulfilled The baptism of fire ia at

hand.

3



CHAPTER II.

THE "VV..4.ITING FOR THE FULFILLMENT.

It is on Thursday, probably in the evening, that

the disciples return to Jerusalem. Their Master

is no more at their head—indeed, no more on

earth ; and as yet His great promise is unfulfilled.

But the scene of the ascension is in their eye ; the

voice of angels in their ear. Jesus is King of

kings, and Lord of lords. The Comfoiter is

coming " not many days hence." Not with doubt

ing or weeping do they enter the city, but with

" great joy ;" the joy of a triumph already sealed,

and of hope foreseeing triumphs to come. Most

probably that joy carries their first steps to the

temple.* Oft had they entered it with Him, but

never so triumphantly as now. There they are,

not mourning the absence of their Master, but

" praising and blessing God." Thence they go to

"an upper room." We know not in what street,

* Luke xxiv. 53.
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or on what site ; but there '' abode" a few men

whose names were not then great, but whose

names will never more pass from the memory of

mankind. With them abode also a few women

who had loved their Lord ; and for the last time

** Mary the mother of Jesus" is named as one of

the little company. Men and women, they now

began to pray, and they " continued with one

accord in prayer and supplication," for the baptism

of fire.

Did they expect to receive it that very night ?

This we know not ; but we do know that then

opened a new era in the intercourse of man with

heaven. As they began to pray, how would they

find all their conceptions of the Majesty on high

changed ! It no longer spread before and beyond

the soul's eyesight, as an unvaried infinity of glory

incomprehensible. The glory was brighter, the in-

comprehensibihty remained; but the infinity had

now received a centre. Every beam of the glory

converged toward the person of " God manifest in

the flesh," now " received up into heaven :" the

glory not dissolving the person in its own tide, tba

person not dimming the glory by any shad«^,

though appearing through it as the sun's body

through the light. Perhaps, indeed, the change

was such to their view, as would ha\c struck the

eye of an observer of nature, had one lived on our
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planet at the time when the sun was first set in the

firmament. The light which before had been a

nide and level mystery, now had to his eye a law,

a centre, and a spring. The indistinct view of a

material form amid the seemingly spiritual glory,

gave the feeling that some body pkin to our own

globe lay at the center of illumination. This body

was not the cause of the light, not even of the same

nature, but around the body the " exceeding weight

of glory" seemed to hang.

O to feel as felt that heart which first discerned

human nature, in the person of Him who had been

" so marred," set down on the right hand of the

Majesty on high !" The glory of the Father en-

compasing a human form, and beaming from a

human brow !
" If ye loved Me, ye -would rejoice,

because I said, I go unto the Father ; for My
Father is greater than I"—was the word of Jesus.

Now that they had seen Him pass within the vail

seen the ushering angels attend Ilis entrance, and

heard the music of their voices ; they w^ould not

feel as if lie had forsaken them, but as they had

often felt when the High Priest passed from theii

liew into the holiest, bearing the blood of atoi.e

mcnt, to stand before the Presence. " He in out

of sight, but there before the Lord." The irst

thought would be one of joy for Him. Peter i

how did thy breast heave when first thou didst bo
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hold, by faith clear as sight, tliat countenance

which had looked round upon thee from the bar,

now looking down upon thee from the high and

lofly throne ! Mary Magdalena, who wast ben

under the sevenfold power of the devil when first

that face beamed on thee, wlio didst fall at His feet

when, just arisen from tlie dead, He first appeared

to thee ! what was the flow of tliy tears, what the

odor of thy joy, when the full truth burst on thy

view, that He had " overcome, and was set down

with the Father on His throne !" And thou, John!

what felt thy bosom when He on whose bosom thine

own head had leaned, appeared to thy mind no

nnore with such as thee ; but, as " in the beginning,

with God?" And thou, too, Mary the blessed,

through w^hose soul the sword had gone ! how did

thy " soul magnify the Lord !" how did tliy " spirit

rejoice in God thy Saviour," when thy meek eye

saw the infinite accomplishment of Gabriel's w^ord,

He shall be G-reat

!

Mingling with this first joy for the Master'a

exaltation, and presently rising to the surface and

overspreading all their emotions, would be the feel-

ing, " He has entered for us within the vail ! He
bears our names upon His heart for a memorial

before the Lord! He maketh intercession for us !"

—Tush ! which of the twelve is it that starts up aa

if a spirit had entered him, and, pointing upward,
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says to the Brethren ?—" Let us ask the Father in

His name! He said to us, 'Whatsoever ye shall

ask the Father in My name, He will give it to

you. Hitherto ye have asked nothing in My7iame,

ask, and ye shall receive, that your joy may be full.' "*

The angels had often sung together when the

prayer of repenting sinners was heard on high.

Now, for the first time, they hear prayers from

human lips rising to the Throne authorized and ac-

credited by the name of the Only-begotten of the

Father. That name has just been set " above

every name:" and as it echoes through the host

above, with the solemn joy of a hundred believing

voices, " things in heaven" bow. Be man ever so

unworthy, " worthy is the Lamb ;" and His name

covers with justice every request to which it is set

by His authority. What must have been that

moment for the saints in Paradise, who had seeu

the Saviour afar off, but never known the joy of

praying directly in His name! Father Abraham

had " rejoiced to see His day ; and he saw it and

was glad." What would be his gladness now, that

earth and heaven Avere rejoicing in His name \

David, to whom He was at once Lord and Son- *

what would be " the things" which in that wonder

ful moment his tongue would speak " touching the

ICing?"

* John xvi. 25 24.
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From tliG hour that sin entered into the world,

fche Just One had never given man audience on

terms fit only for the innocent. An upright inferior

may approach Majesty, not without reverence, but

without shame or atonement. The admission of a

criminal on the same footing would he wrong.

Right in our governments is the imperfect reflec-

tion of a perfect right. Had the favor of the Al-

mighty crossed the line which divides innocence

from guilt, and smiled upon the latter, that smile

would have been a scathing flash, wherein all

morals would have blackened. Sinful man had not

been hopelessly banished from the presence of God;

but he had ever been taught to come displaying a

sign of wrath, of death, which is the wages of sin
;

thus declaring to the universe that he appealed not

to a justice which had never been offended ; but to

a justice which had been satisfied.

The altar had been the Patriarch's place of

prayer. The temple, where was the perpetual

offering, had been the center to which every pray-

ing Israelite turned. To approach the Eternal

Godhead as if no evil had been done, and no stroke

merited, was never yet the privilege of a creature

who had done wrong. It was wonderful, yea,

mysterious, that such could be allowed to approach

at all ; but the Lord would ever justify His permis-

sion, by demanding clear and express reference to
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that propitiation, which He has set forth to de.

clare His own righteousness, in that marvelous

act of lifting the guilty into the mansions of the

good.

How great the transition from these symbols of

the Atonement to the full view of its reality!

During the forty days Jesus had opened their

understanding, pointed out to them the Scriptures

which bore upon His death, and showed its con-

nection with remission of sins for mankind. They

now looked no more to temple or to altar. They

had before them the true sacrifice completed. He
had "purged their sins," and, in the same body

wherein He had done so, was standing before the

Father.

He had given them authority to use his name.

With that name their petitions carried the assent

of all the rational and moral creation. The eternal

Father in holding communion with beings who had

dene wrong, exposed no sinless being to doubts as

to whether right and wrong were equal. He had

'* made peace through" Christ's " blood," had thus

** reconciled all things to Himself'—to Himself in

t,he new and mysterious proceeding of government,

whereby the doers of wrong were spared the effects

of wrong-doing. " For it pleased the Father that

in Him should all fulhiess dwell ; and, having made

peace through the blood of His cross, by Him to
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reconcile all things unto Himself; by Him, I say,

whether they be things in earth, or things in

heaven."* So that creatures " in heaven," all

whose joy depended on their never doing wrong,

had no murmur to raise, and no temptation to

undergo, when they saw creatures " on earth,"

who had followed ways which would make any

world sorrowful, received into the arms of Eternal

Mercy. The guilty He reconciled by forgiving

their sin, and recovering their hearts ; and the in-

nocent He reconciled to see offenders exalted, by

"setting forth" so conspicuously that all angela

desired to look into it, " a propitiation," which fully

"declared His righteousness," His strict care of

right ; which magnified law, magnified holiness,

magnified obedience, and, in the act of saving the

guilty, magnified beyond all previous conception

the heinousness of guilt. What sense of the dis-

tinction between right and wi'ong could have been

maintained among innocent creatures, had they

seen transgressors raised to favor and honor with-

out atonement ?

O the joy of that first hour of praying in the

name of Christ ! Was not Martha there ? As she

met the Master on that mournful day, when Lazarus

[ay in the tomb, though despairing, she said, " But

r know, that even now, whatsoever thou wilt ask

* Col. i., 19, 20.
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of God, God will give it thee." If such was her

confidence then, what would be her confidence now

-^He asking for her, and she asking in His name

!

How the souls of the disciples, following Him above

the sky, would soar, with a new wing, a new eye,

ana a new song ! What simple and glowing col

iects would they be which were uttered then '

What words of joy and supplication would he pour

forth who first bethought him of putting the Lord

in remembrance of His own promises ! What
short and burning petitions would go up from the

lips which first quoted, " Whatsoever ye shall ask

the Father in My name. He shall give it you!"

How would he plead who first remembered, " Ask

what ye will, and it shall be done unto you !" How
would tones of desire and triumph mingle in the

first repetition of, "All things whatsoever ye ask

in prayer believing, ye shall receive!" None of

their prayers are recorded. We have ancient col-

lects, and beautiful they are ; but none of these

most ancient are preserved. The Spirit has not

seen it good to hand down the strong and tender

collects of these ten, or of the following days.

Then surely it is unlawful to impose good forms of

prayer upon all men because ancient saints wi'oto

them.

He who will never use a form in public prayer,

casts away the wisdom of the ])iist. He who will
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use only forms, casts away the hope of utterance

to be given by the Spirit at present, and even

shuts up the future in the stiff hand of the past.

Whatever Church forbids a Christian congregation,

no matter what may be their fears, troubles, joys,

or special and pressing need, ever to send up

prayer to God, except in words framed by other

men in other ages, uses an authority which was

never delegated. To object to all forms is narrow-

ness. To doom a Christian temple to be a place

wherein a simple and impromptu cry may never

arise to heaven, is superstition.

Does any one of the hundred and twenty, ever

in paradise, up to this moment forget the hour of

prayer that Thursday night, after they had returned

fi'om Olivet ?

The Friday morning dawns. It was on Fnday
the Lord had died. Would He not send His prom-

ised substitute to-day? O how His cross would

all day long stand before the eye of every disciple !

Now came back all His words about the death

** which He should accompUsh ;" from the night

when He told Nicodemus that, as the serpent had

been lifted up, so must He, up to the night in which

He said, "The hour is come"—words dark at the

time, but pointed to-day as the steel of arrows.

What had been mysl ery, was mystery no longer
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Now the only mystery was, "What manner of

love!" Was it on that day that John's fiery heart-^

the heart which had rebuked the man who followed

not them, which wished to burn the inhospitabl

villagers, and to be, with his brother, head of aL

—^was it then this heart fully embraced the mean-

ing of the agony witnessed by him so close at

hand, as compared with the others, and w^ritten

upon it forever? Was it then it first saw all

the import of the words, " God so loved the

world, that He gave His Only-begotten Son, that

whosoever believeth in Him, should not perish,

but have everlasting life ?" and that the " son

of thunder" was transformed into the child of

•charity ?

Never before had the thought of man alternated

between two such scenes, as those which divided

the eye of every soul in that praying company : a

cross, a drooping head, hands bleeding, feet bleed-

ing, heaven black, thieves on either side, gibes be-

low ; and a preternatural sorrow on the soul of the

sufferer, which cast over the whole an infinite drcad-

falness. On this the eye looks one moment, and

weeps. Then a throne, high and lifted np; the

glory of the Lord ; angels bowing ; angels singing;

saints with palm, and harp, and voice acclaiming

;

and in the center of all might, majesty, and domin-

ion, the crucified body, living, but with its wounds,
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'*as slain." On this the same eye looks, and weeps

aijain. O for the feeling^s of that day !

Yet the Friday wears away, and no " baptism of

fire !" The Saturday sets in ; its hours are filled up

as before with prayer ; but no answer. And now

dawns the first day of the week, the day whereon

He rose, the first Lord's day He had passed on Hia

throne of glory. How did they spend that day ?

Surely they would fully expect that the blessing

they sought would be delayed no longer. He said,

^'' Not many days:" this was the fourth day; it

must come to-day! But the evening steals on, and

all their prayers might have risen into a Heaven

that could not hear. Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday

pass. Their faith does not fail ; still in the temple

" praising and blessing God," or in the upper room

in " prayer and supplication," they continue of one

accord. Though He tarry, yet will they wait for

Him.

This is waiting. Some speak of waiting for sal-

vation as if it meant making ourselves at ease, and

dismissing both effort and anxiety. Who so waits

for any person or any event ? When waiting, your

mind is sot on a certain point
;
you can give your-

self to nothing else. You are looking forward, and

preparing; every moment of delay increases the

sensitiveness of your mind as to that one thing. A
servant waiting for his master, a wife waiting for
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tho footstep of lier liusbaud, a mother waiting lor

her expected boy, a merchant waiting for his richly

laden ship, ?. sailor waiting for the sight of land, a

nonarch waiting for tidings of the battle : all these

jire cases wherein the mind is set on one object, and

can not easily give attention to another.

" To-morrow will be Thursday, a full week from

the ascension : that will be the day, the term of the

promise will not extend further. To-morrow the

Comforter will come ; to-morrow we shall be bap-

tized with fire, and fitted to do the works our Mas-

ter did, ' yea, greater works than these.' " So they

would probably settle it in their mind. The Thurs-

day finds them, as before, " of one accord in one

place ;" no Thomas absent through unbelief. How
the scene of that day week would return to their

view ! How they would over and over again in

mind repeat the walk from Jerusalem to Olivet;

each recalling what He said to the Master, and what

the Master said to him ; each thinking he had got

such a look as he never got before, and as he should

Dot forget so long as he lived ! How they would

repeat the last words !
" Ye shall receive pui^jer,

after that the Holy Ghost is come upon you." Ta

the repetition new faith would kindle. "Yes, we

?hall; let us wait on; we shall 'be endued with

power from on high.' " Then another would re-

UP'f: ' Anl ye shall be witnesses to Mo in Jcmsa^
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lem, and in all Judea, and in Samaria, and to the

uttermost parts of the earth." This was vast lan-

guage for them, whose thoughts were wont to movfl

only in the sphere of Palestine. Probably they did

not so much weigh the import of the terms as look

at the main promise. They should be endued svith

the power of the Holy Ghost—that power which

had made Psalmists and Prophets ; had rendered

the words of Elijah stronger than the decrees of

Aliab, the words of Elisha stronger than the armies

of Syria, the words of Isaiah as coals from the altar,

and the words of Daniel mightier than the sj^irit of

& king and " a thousand of his captains." Baptized

with the same Spirit, they were to proclaim what

these foretold, but never saw : the Child born, the

Son given, the Prince cut off* for sin, but not His

own, the Lamb on whom were laid the iniquities of

all. All this they had seen fulfilled in the person of

their glorious Lord. All this they had heard ex-

plained by His own lips before and after his death.

They were to go and prove to others, as He had

proved to them, that "thus it was written, and

thus it behooved Christ to suffer, and to rise again

the third day ; and that repentance and remission

of sins should be preached in His name among all

nations, beginning at Jerusalem."

Here again they encountered the intimatior> that

their message was for all, and their lestnnony to be
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borne to the uttermost pans of the earth. Yet stiL

It seems not the sphere, but the purport, of their

commission now occupied their mind. They were

to go, and as He had preached, so would they, fai

and wide, in cities and villages. In what tones

would they tell the people that as He used to say to

those who came to Him, "Be of good cheer, thy

sins be forgiven thee," so would He now say from

Heaven to all who lifted an eye to Him

!

But the day wears on, and no blessing. Is not

the delay long? "iVo^ many days!" Does the

promise hold good ? They must have felt disap-

pointed as the evening fell, and no sign of an an-

swer to their oft-repeated prayer. Now is the hour

of trial. Will their faith fail ? Will some begin to

forsake the meetings which bring not the baptism

they seek ? Will some stay at home, or " go a fish-

ing," saying that they will wait the Lord's time, and

not be unwarrantably anxious about what, after all,

does not depend on them, but on the Lord ? Will

no one say, " We have done our duty, and must

leave results. We can not command the fulfillment

of the promise. We have asked for it, asked sin

cerely, fervently, repeatedly : we can do more ?"

Or, what is equally probable, will they begin to

find out that the cause why they remain unV;lessod,

and yet " orphans," lies in the unfaithfulness of their

companions? Happily the spirit of faith and ^»ove
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abides upon them. John does not turn upon Peter,

and say, " It is your fault ; for you denied the Mas-

ter." Philip does not turn to John and say, " It is

your fault ; for you and James wanted to lord it

over us all." Andrew does not turn to Thomas, and

say, " It is your fault ; for you would not believe,

even when we had declared it to you." The Sev-

enty do not say, " It is the fault of the Twelve ; for,

after the Lord had lifted them above us all, one of

them sold Him, another denied Him, and a third

disbelieved Him." The Marys do not say, " It is the

fault of the whole company, a cold and unfaithful

company, professing to love the Master to His face,

but the moment He fell into the hands of His ene-

mies, ye all forsook Him, and fled !"

Well did they know that they had been slow of

heart; been unworthy of such a Teacher; often

grieved Him, and made Him ask, " How long shall

I be with you ?" John would never forget the re-

buke, " Ye know not what manner of spirit ye are

of." Peter would never forget, the third, time,

" Lovest Thou Me ?" Philip would never forget,

' Have I been so long time with you, and yet hast

lihou not known Me, Philip ?" And surely Thomas

would never forget, "Be not faithless, but believ

mg."

Yet they knew He had not come to call the

righteous, but sinners to repentance. His own lips
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had said, "He that is whole hath no need of a phy

sician, but he that is sick." Had He not taken tc

His bosom the very head whose heats of ambition

and of vindictiveness He had rebuked ? Had H€

aot said to Peter, " Feed my lambs ?" Had He not

said to Thomas, "Reach hither thy hand?" His

promise was not made because they were a Church

without spot or wrinkle ; but because they were

feeble, and, deprived of His own presence, would

be orphans indeed, did no other power cover them.

He knew every fault with which either of them

could charge the others
;
yet the promise had passed

His lips, and the lire would fall even on them, un-

worthy as they were. Happy for them, that none

fancied he could fix upon others the cause of their

unanswered prayers

!

The Thursday is gone ; eight days ! The Friday

and the Saturday follow it, marked by the same

persistency in union, in praise, in prayer, and by the

same absence of encouragement. Ten days gone !

the promise, " Not many days," is all but broken.

Peter Avas always warm and earnest. A thought

of his had hardly time to become a thought befoio

it turned into either word or action. When onc^

his mind had embraced the glorious idea of stand-

ing up before the world a witness for his ascended

Master, it would seem as if the whole plan was to

be carried out in a day. One can not help imagin'
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ing how he bore the restraint of the ten days—tho

days of prayer, of belief, of waiting—in which they

were not pemaitted to begin their work.

"Strange!" we almost hear him say, "Strange!

The Lord has died that repentance and remission

of sins should be preached in His name among all

nations. He has finished the work, risen from the

dead, and led captivity captive. The Heavens have

received Him. The angels proclaim Him. Us He
took from our homes ; how He taught, and trained,

and practiced us ; all, as we now see, for this work

of proclaiming His love and the pardon it brings to

all mankind ! Here we are, unfitted for every other

calling. His commission is to us as a Prophet's call,

as a King's anointing. He said, 'Go into all the

world, and preach the Gospel to every creature.'

We want to go. Men stand in need : they are dy-

ing daily ; dying in unbelief. Why does He not

permit us to go ? Why is the first command so

long suspended by the other ? ' Tarry ye in the

city of Jerusalem until ye be endued with powei

from on high.' We have tarried ten days. Why
does our Master delay? The world needs the

sound of His Gospel ; we are waiting to bear it

forth. He is exalted at God's right nand, and all

power is given unto Him in Heaven and in earth

;

yet does He look down upon the world sleeping a

sleep unto death, and upon us waitmg to blow the
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trumpet ! Is not His instruction, His commission^

enough ? We are ordained, after much teaching

:

may we not go ? No ; we must abide by His

word :
' Tarry until ye be endued with power from

on high.' "

The final proof given by Peter that he was wait-

ing indeed, making all preparations for the event,

was in calling upon his brethren to fill up the num-

ber of the Apostles. One had fallen. His place

was vacant ; and another was to take his " bishop-

ric." Peter concluded that they were to fill up this

vacancy, and called upon the company to select two

men. No one objected that it remained to be seen

whether they should be endued with power or not.

All acted as feeling the certainty that the Holy

Spirit was about to come, and tlie apostolic cone

mission to be fulfilled to t'le ends of the earth.



CHAPTER III.

THE FULFILLMEXr OF THE PKOMISE.

There was a day when death had struck a woeful

stroke, and raised a nation's wail. " There was a

great cry in the land of Egypt : for there was not

a house where there was not one dead." That same

day the Lord, by the sprinkling of a pure lamb's

blood, averted death from the doors of Israel, and

then led them away from yoke and task-master

toward the goodly land. Fifty days afterward they

reached the Mount of God, where He manifested

Himself in the thunder of His power, with flame

and trumpet, and a voice, whereat all the tribes did

tremble. Then was the new dispensation formally

inaugurated with the voice and the flame ; its cov-

enant sealed by sprinkling of blood, and its privi-

leges opened to the sprinkled by the vision o'

glory, when the Elders " saw the God of Israel

and there was under His feet as it were a paved

work of a sapphire stone, and as it were the body

of heaven in his clearness."*

* TH^cod. xxiv. 10.
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This time of note was come, the fifty days were

elapsed from the time when the Lamb was slain, and

captivity broken. Forty days He had been with

tfiem after His resurrection ; the rest He had passed

within the vail. And was it not possible that ir

saying, " Not many days," He pointed them forward

to the day which commemorated the opening of the

new dispensation of God to Israel by the hand of

His servant Moses ? Was it not probable that the

glorious dispensation of His Son would be opened

at this time ? Unbelief would have long ago ceased

to expect ; but faith would probably renew its an-

ticipations, and look to this day.*

On the morning of the resurrection, some—the

women—were early at the tomb ; but the others

were sauntering into the country, or here and there,

with nothing to wait for, as they thought; yet

partly expecting something to come to their ears.

Even late in the day, when they did meet to hear

what some had seen and heard, Thomas was away.

Kow, however, after ten days have elapsed, their

patience is not exhausted. They (lo expect, and

therefore will not cease to wait. They have no at-

cntion for any thing else. The kingdom of God is

at hand. Did He not say, "Not many days?" Ten

" Among tho many writers on the temporal relation between

the Pentecost and the Passover, no one is familiar or cloarei

than Kuinof^'.
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are gone ; and the conclusion is, not that of servant

too idle to wait :
*' Our Lord delayeth His coming

we may as well sit still. He will come in His own

good time." That is not waiting : it is idling. They

8aid, in their believing hearts, "Ten days are gone;

therefore the day of our Lord draweth nigh. This

is the day of Pentecost ; and as the fire appeared

on Sinai, in the presence of our fathers, when God

made His covenant by Moses, it may be that to-day

He will seal His covenant by the hand of the

Prophet whom Moses foresaw, baptizing us with

fire, according to the word wherein He hath made

His servants to hope."

No Thomas is absent now ! Not one heart has

failed !
" They are all in one place." No discord

or doubt have they permitted to arise :
" they are

all with one accord in one place." Nor are they

slow or late. We are not told at what hour they

met, but it must have been very early ; for aftei

they had received the baptism, and filled all Jeru-

salem with the noise of their new powers, Peter re-

minded the multitude, who came together, that it

was only the third hour of the day—nine o'clock in

the morning.

Early, then, on the second Lord's day after the

Ascension, is the entire company met, with one

heart, to renew their oft-repeated prayer. We can

not go to the house where was that upper room

;
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nor to tlie site where it stood. These points are

left unnoticed, after the mode of Christianity, which

is in nothing a religion of circumstances, in every

thing a rehgion of principles. We know not how

iong they had that morning urged their prayer, nor

\;\'hose voice w^as then crying to Him who had

promised, nor what word of the Master he was

pleading, nor what feelings of closer expectation

and more vivid faith were warming the breasts of

the disciples. But " suddenly there came a sound

from heaven as of a rushing mighty wind.*' Not,

mark you, a wind ; no gale sweeping over the city

struck the sides of the house, and rustled round it.

But "from heaven" directly downward fell "a

sound," without shape, or step, or movement to ac-

count for it—a sound as if a mighty wind were

rushing, not along the ground, but straight from

on high, like showers in a dead calm. Yet no

wind stirred. As to motion, the air of the room

was still as death ; as to sound, it was awful as a

hurricane.

Mysterious sound, whence comest thou ? Is it

the Lord again breathing upon them, but this time

from His throne ? Is it the wind of Ezekiel pre

paring to blow ? Shaken by this supernatural sign,

we may see each head bow low. Then timidly

turning upward, John sees Peter's head crowned

with fire ; Peter sees James crowned with fire
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James sees Nathanael crowned with fire ; Nathan-

ael sees Mary cro\\Tied with fire ; and round and

round the fire sits " on each of them." The Lord

as been mindful of His promise. The word of the

fjord is tried. John was a faithful witness. Jesua

was a fliithful Redeemer. He is now f^lorified ; for

the Holy Ghost is given. Jesus "being by the

right hand of God exalted, and having received of

the Father the promise of the Holy Ghost, He hath

shed forth this."

The instant efiect of the descent of the Spirit en

the first Gentile converts in the house of Cornelius

was, that they began to "magnify God.'^* The

efiect would be the same in this first case. That

bosom has yet to learn what is the feeling of moral

subhmity, which never has been suddenly heaved

with an emotion of uncontrollable adoration to God
and the Lamb—an emotion which, though no voice

told whence it came, by its movement in the depths

of the soul, further do'v\Ti than ordinary feelings

reach, did indicate somehow that the touch of the

Creator was traceable in it. They only who have

felt such unearthly joy need attempt to conceive

he outburst of that burning moment. Body, soul,

and spirit, glowing with one celestial fire, would

blend, and pour out their powers in a rapturous

*' Glory be to God!" or "Blessed be the Lord

* See Baumpjarten.
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God I" Modern believers—not those who nevei

unite in simple and fervent supplications at tho

throne of grace, but those who meet and urge with

long-repeated entreaty their requests to God—can

recall times which help them to imagine w^hat must

have been the peal of praise that burst from the

hearts of the hundred and twenty, when the bap-

tism fell upon their souls; times when they and

their friends have felt as if the place where they

met was filled with the glory of the Lord.

One word as to the mode of this baptism. In

this case we have the one perfectly clear account

contained in Scripture of the mode w^herein the

baptizing element was applied to the person of the

baptized. The element here is fire-; the mode is

shedding down—" hath shed forth this." " It sat

upon each of them." Did baptism mean immer-

sion, they would have been plunged into the fire,

not the fire shed upon them. The only other case

in which the mode of contact between the baptiziyig

element and the baptized persons is indicated, is

this : "And w^ere all baptized to Moses in the cloud

and in the sea." They were not dipped in the

cloud, but the cloud descended upon them ; they

were not plunged into the sea, but the sea sprinkled

them as they passed. The Spiiit signified by the

water is never once pron.ised trndcr the idea of dri>
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ping. Such an expression as, " 1 will immerse you

in My Spirit," "I will plunge you in My Spirit," or,

" I will dip you in clean water," is unknown to the

Scripture. But, " I will pour out My Spirit upon

you," "I will sprinkle clean water upon you," is

language and thought familiar to all readers of the

Bible. The word " dip," or " dipped," does not

often occur in the New Testament ; but wheu

it does, the original is never " baptize," or " bap-

tized."*

The fire is not a shapeless flame. It is not

Abram's lamp, nor the pillar of the desert, nor the

coal of Isaiah, nor the infolding flame of Ezekiel.

It is a tongue; yea, cloven tongues. On each

brow glows a sheet of flame, parted into many

tongues. Here was the symbol of the new dispen-

sation. Christianity was to be a Tongue of Fire.

It was a symbol of their "power," the power

whereby the new kingdom was to be built up ; the

power for which they had so long to tarry, and so

eagerly to pray, when all other things were pre-

pared ; for which the whole arrangement for the

world's conversion was commanded to stand stilL

The appearance of this one symbol was the signaj

that former ones had waxed old, and were ready to

vanish away. Altar and cherubim, sacrifice and ir

* It is always Bntrrro, never BarrriCw-
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ceuse, ephod and breast-plate, Urim and Thiinimim

—theii' work was done. Even of the most sacred

emblem of all, that which was the " pattern of

things in the heavens," the Ark itself, it had been

foretold, "They shall say no more. The Ark of

the Covenant of the Lord ; neither shall it como

to mind ; neither shall they remember it ; neither

shall they visit it ; neither shall it be magnified

any more." Of the temple itself the Master

had said, that not one stone should be left upon

another.

All the emblems of the old dispensation were

now forever superseded. In their room the Lord

had appointed only two ; and they chosen with a

singular aptness at once to suggest ideas, and to

avoid image representation : the water, wherein the

mind could see a symbol of the cleansing Spirit, but

the eye no attempted likeness : the bread and wine,

wherein the body and the blood are forcibly

brought to mind, but no personal similitude set be-

fore the eye. These two only were the unartistio

emblems which Christ had ordained for His Church.

His was to be a religion of the understanding and

the heart ; wholly resting on the convictions and

the principles, building nothing on sense, and per

mitting nothing to fancy.

In strict keeping with this spiritual stamp of

Christianity, was the symbol whi3li, once; for all,
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announced to the Church the advent of her con-

quering power—the power by which slie was to

stand before kings, to confound synagogues, to

silence councils, to still mobs, to confront th

learned, to illuminate the senseless, and to inflame

the cold—the power by which, beginning at Jeru-

salem, where the name of Jesus was a by-word, sho

was to proclaim His glory through all Judea,

throughout Samaria, and throughout the uttennost

parts of the earth. The symbol is a tongue, the

only instrument of the grandest war ever waged :

a tongue—man's speech to his fellow man ; a mes-

sage in human words to human faculties, from the

understanding to the understanding, Irom the

heart to the heart. A tongue offire—man's voice,

God's truth ; man's speech, the Holy Spirit's inspir-

ation ; a human organ, a superhuman power : Not

one tongue, but cloven tongues ; as the speech of

men is various, here v/e see the Creator taking to

Himself the language of every man's mother ; so

that in the very words wherein he heard her say,

*' I love thee," he might also hear the Father of all

say, " 1 love thee."

How does that fire-symbol, shining on the brew

of the primitive Church, rebuke that system which

would force all men to worship God in one tongue,

and that not a tongue of fire, but a dead tongue,

wherein ro man now on earth can hear his mother's
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tones ! Cloven tongues sat on each of them ; so

that each had not only the fire-impulse to go and

tell aloud the message of reconciliation, but also

•»he fire-token that all mankind, of whatever nation

Kindred, people, or tongue, were heirs alike of the

Gospel salvation, and of the word whereby thai

salvation is proclaimed.

Blessed be the hour when that Tongue of Firh

descended from the Giver of speech into a cold

world ! Had it never come, my mother might

have led me, when a child, to see slaughter for

worship, and I should have taught my little ones

that stones were gods. " Blessed be the Lord God,

the God of Israel, who only doeth wondrous things

!

And blessed be His glorious name forever : and let

the whole earth be filled with His glory ! Amen
and Amen !"



CHAPTER IV.

iiFFiccrs wuicn immediately followed the
BAPTISM OF FIRE.

SECTION I.—GPIIUrUAL EFFECTS.

The first effect which folknved tliis baptism of

fire is thus described ;
" They were all filled with

the Holy Ghost." This expression is so clearly

joined with the record of the miracle, that we

easily suppose that it is itself intended to express

miraculous inspiration ; but this is not its constant,

nor even its most frequent, use in the New Testa-

ment. It is sometimes employed to describe an

inspiration antecedent to a miraculous manifesta-

tion, and sometimes one antecedent to a purely

moral manifestation. Examples of the latter occui

in several cases of "speaking the word of God

with boldness," when the circumstances were such

that human nature unassisted would have shrunk

from the danger.

John the Baptist wrought no miracle
;
yet of
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him it ^Y2LS said, that he should be " filled ^vith the

Holy Ghost from his mother's womb." Hero the

expression denotes some inward and spiritual ope-

ration, which may take place in the silence of an

infant's heart, and show its f\*uit in the quiet ways

of childhood. Had he been filled with the Holy

Ghost immediately before commencing to preach,

we should have connected the former with the

latter, as an official, rather than as an inward and

moral qualification. When men were required to

fill the office of Deacons—not to work miracles, not

to speak with tongues, but to promote the brother-

hood and good feeling of the Church, by a better

regulation of its daily relief to the poor—the quali-

fication demanded was, that they should be " men

full of the Holy Ghost and wisdom." Again,

Barnabas " was a good man and full of the Holy

Ghost and of faith." This is said of him, not as

accounting for any miracles or tongues, but in rela-

tion to the fact that, when he had seen the converts

at Antioch, "he was glad, and exhorted them all

that with purpose of heart they would cleave unto

Ihe Lord." Again, when the Apostles were first

called to bear ^vdtness for Christ before the Rulei s,

" Peter, filled with the Holy Ghost, said unto

them," etc. Here we have no working of miracles,

no speaking vnih. foreign tongues ; but we find the

man who, when left to his own strength, denied bi
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Master, now filled with a moral power which makes

him bold to confess that Master's name, before the

rulers of his people, and with a Avisdom to speak

according at once to the oracles of God, and th

exigency of the moment.

After this first persecution was reported to the

disciples generally, they, moved and distressed, ap-

pealed to the Lord in prayer, crying, "And now,

Lord, behold their threatcniiigs ; and grant unto

Thy servants, that with all boldness they may speak

Thy word." The answer to this prayer is recorded

Id terms more striking than in any other case, ex-

<?ept that of Pentecost :
" And when they had

prayed, the place was shaken where they were as-

sembled together ; and they were all filled with the

Holy Ghost^ and they spake the word of God with

boldness." Here, being " filled ^Y\t\\ the Holy

Ghost" was not followed by any miraculous eflTects

whatever, but was an inspiration, the result of

A^liich is special moral strength—strength to con-

front danger and shame—strength to declare all the

Gospel, though, in so doing, they periled everj

interest dear to them.

Our Lord had promised to His disciples minic

ulous light and power by the Spirit ; but it was

not as a miracle-working power that He had chiefly

foretold His coming. It was as a S]>iritual power, a

comforter, a guide unto all truth, a revealov of
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the things of God, a reinembraiicer of the words

of Clirist ; one who would convince the world of

isia, of righteousness, and of judgment; one who

would embolden the Lord's servants to bear wit

ness before the most terrible adversaries, and

would guide their lips to Avise and convincing

siDeech. Had it been His design that they should

expect the Holy Spirit cliiefly as a miraculous power,

the leading promises ^vould have had this aspect.

When He first clearly proclaims that the Com-

forter should come as a substitute for His own pres-

ence, he marks the classes who shall know Him,

and those v>dio shall not. The distinction between

them lies not m apostleship or ministry, not in gifts

or powers, but in being of the world, and " not of

the world." "Whom the world can not receive,

because it seeth Him not, neither knoweth Him:

but ye know Him ; for He dwelleth with you, and

shall be in you."* Not, " For He wdll work mira-

cles by you." That was not promised to all. Not,

''He will prophesy by you." That He did not

promise to all. But He did promise to all who are

"not of the world," that He should dwell with

them and be in them. Nor is this promise confined

to the apostolic age, or to the times immediately

succeeding. "That He may abide with you for-

ever," gives an interest m the personal influences

* John xiv. 17.
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of the Comforter to the disciples of all ages, as well

as to those of the first days.

This promised substitute for the personal presence

of Christ, was one whom the world should not see—

who was to be invisible to the natural eye, undis-

cornible by the natural mind
;
yet knovm and dis-

oorned by believers, though not seen ; known, not

by outward sign, but by inward consciousness. Our

Lord's expression is to be strictly noted: "The

world seeth Ilim not, neither knoweth Him ; but ye

knoio Him :" not, *' Ye see and know Him." In one

respect the disciples and the world were to be alike
;

neither should see Him. Yet the disciples should

*-'know" Him; for "He dwelleth with you, and

shall be in you." Their knowledge of Him was to

come not by sense, but by consciousness. Was this

" being in them" to be an ordinary grace of be-

lievers, or to be coupled only with office or super-

natural endowments ? The want of it is made by

St. Paul conclusive against the claim of any man to

be considered even a member of Christ :
" Ye are

not in the flesh, but in the Spirit, if so be that the

Spirit of God dwell in you. Now if any man have

Dot the Spirit of Christ, he is none of His." Th 8

passage, hovv^ever, like many otliers, expresses only

a participation of the Spirit in some degree, without

indicating what that degree might be ; leaving it

open to doubt, were there no other passages bearing
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apon the point, whether some might not be blessed

with the indwelling of the Spirit, who yet were tc

be debarred from the fuller privilege expressed in

the strong words, " filled with the Holy Ghost."

The Apostles themselves had doubtless receivevi

the Spirit in some measure before the day of Pen.

tecost ; for our Lord had breathed upon them im-

mediately after His resurrection, and said, "Receive

ye the Holy Ghost." Yet in the time which inter-

vened between that and Pentecost, whatever might

have been the advancement of their spiritual condi-

tion beyond what it was before, it rested flir behind

that which immediately followed upon the baptism

of fire. It was only then that they were '-^filled

with the Holy Ghost." We find, however, that

even the expression, " be filled," is applied broadly

to ordinary believers ; and that, too, not merely as

describing the actual enjoyments of some individ-

uals, but as a precept applicable to all :
" Be not

drunken with wine, wherein is excess, but he filled

with the SjnritP Whatever is meant by being

"filled with the Holy Ghost" is, by these pl;\in

-TTords, laid upon us as our duty. Looking at it in

Ihe aspect of a duty, and thinking of the moial

height which the expression indicates above our

ordinary fife, we shrink. Can such an obligation

lie upon us ? Is it not commanding the purblind to

gaze upon the sun ? And yet, lohatever is the duty
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oj inan must he the xcill of God. In tliis view,

then, the commandment seems to carry even a

olronger encouragement than the promise—seems,

in fact, to sum up many promises in one conclusivd

appeal, saying, "All tilings are now ready. The

Lord has provided ; the fountain is open ; the pure

river of the Avater of life, clear as crystal, is pro-

ceeding out of the throne of God and of the Lamb;

you are called to its banks, and with you it rests to

drink and be tilled Avitli the Spirit."

He who has not received the Holy Ghost has not

yet entered into the real Christian life, does not

know the "peace which passeth understanding,"

has in no sense " Christ in Him the hope of glory."

He is still " in the flesh," in his natural and carnal

state ; for the Spirit of God does not dwell in him.

The diflerence between receiving the Spirit and

being filled with the Spirit, is a difference not of

kind, but of degree. In the one case, the light of

heaven has reached the dark chamber, disturbing

night, but leaving some obscurity and some deep

shadows. In the other, that light has filled the

'vhole chamber, and made every corner bright.

This state of the soul—being "filled with the Holy

Ghost"—is the normal antecedent of true prophetic

or miraculous power, but may exist without it;

wdthout it, m mdividuals who are never endowed

with the gift either of prophecy or of miracles*
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without it, in individuals who have such powers, but

in w^hom they are not in action, as in John the Bap.

list before his ministry commenced.

Eyesight is the necessary basis of what is called

H painter's or a poet's eye ; the sense of hearings

the necessary basis of what is called a musical ear

yet eyesight may exist where there is no poet's or

painter's eye, and hearing where there is no musical

ear. So may the human soul be " filled with the

Holy Ghost," having every faculty illuminated, and

every affection purified, without any miraculous

gift. On the other hand, the miraculous power

does not necessarily imply the spiritual fullness; for

Paul puts the supposition of speaking Avith tongues,

prophesying, removing mountains, and yet lacking

charity, that love which must be shed abroad in

every heart that is full of the Holy Ghost.

"Filled with the Holy Ghost!" Thrice blessed

word ! thanks be to God, that e^er the tongues of

men were taught it ! It declares not only that the

Lord has returned to His temple in the human soul,

but that He has filled the house with His glory;

pervaded every chamber, every court, by His man-

ifested presence.

"That ye might be filled with all the fullness of

God," is a prayer at which we falter. Is it not too

much to ask ? Is it not a sublime flight after the

unpossibleV Let us remember it is not, " That yc
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aiiglit contain all the fullness of God." That would

be more impossible than that your chamber should

contain all the light of the sun. But it can be filled

with the light of the sun—so filled that not a par

tide of unillumiii^d air shall remain Avithin it,

AYhen, therefore, the hand of the Apostle leads

you up toward the countenance of your Father

;

ivhen you approach to see the light which outshines

nil lights, " the glory of God in the face of Christ

Jesus," put away all thought of containing what

the heavens can not contain; but, humbly open-

ing thy heart, say, "Infinite Light, fill this little

chamber !"

Reason says, " It may be ;" Scripture says, " It

may be;" but a shrinking of the heart says, "It

can not be ; Ave can never ' be filled Avith all the

fullness of God.' " When Paul had uttered that

prayer, perhaps this same shrinking of heart had

ahnost come over him : how does he meet it ?

Glancing down at his Avonderful petition, and up at

his Almighty King, he breaks out, " Noav unto Him

that is able to do exceeding abundantly above all

that we ask or think, according to the poAver that

worketh in us ; unto Him be glory in the Church

hj Christ Jesus throughout all ages, Avorld Avithout

end. Amen." Yea, Amen, ten thousand thousand

times. The words of this doxology had been holy

and blessed in any connection ; but they are doubly
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blessed, closely following, as they d^, the prayer

" That ye might be filled with the fullness of God/

M or should we forget that the power which Paul

b3re adores is not some abstract and nnmover]

p-ower of Deity, but " the power which worketh in

«5." What is this power? The Holy Ghost—

"might by His Spuit in the inner man."

What a labor of expression do we find in 2 Cor

ix. 8, when Paul wants to convey his own idea of

the power of grace, as practically enabling men to

do the will of God !
" And God is able to make

all grace abound toward you ; that ye, always hav-

ing all sufficiency in all things, may abound to every

good work." Here we have " abound" twice, and

" all" four times, in one short sentence.* "Abound"

means not only to fill, but to overflow. The double

overflow, first of grace from God to us, then of the

same grace from us to " every good work," is a

glorious comment on our Lord's w^ord : "He that

believeth Me, as the Scripture hath said, out of his

belly shall flow rivers of water. But this spake

He of the Spirit which they that believe on Him
should receive : for the Holy Ghost was not yet

given, because that Jesus was not yet glorified."

The believer's heart, in itself incapable of holy liv-

ing, as a marble cistern of yielding a constant

* In the Greek ttuq occurs five times, the last being irav ipyov

ttya0ov, rendA'ed, ^^ every good work."
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stream, is j^laced, like the cistern, in communication

ivitli an invisible source ; the source constantly

overflows into the cistern, and it again overflows

Happy the heart thus filled, thus overflowing with

the Holy Spirit ! Where is the fountain of those

living waters, that Ave may bring our hearts

thither ? " He showed me a pure river of watei

of life, clear as crystal, proceeding out of the throne

of God and of tlie Lamb."* There is the fount,

there the stream ; the Spirit proceeding from

the Father and the Son. To the throne of grace !

to the mercy-seat! and you are at the fountain

of all life. Nor seek a scant supply at that

source. " Be filled with the Spirit," sounds in

your ears ; and, if you believe, not only will a w^ell

" spring up wdthin" you, but rivers shall flow out

from you.

The Spirit, as replenishing the believer with

actual virtues and practical holiness, is ever kept

before our eye in tiie apostolic writings. " That

ye might walk w^orthy of the Lord unto all pleas-

ing, being fruitful in every good work, and in.

creasing in the knowledge of God ; strengthened

ivith all might, according to His glorious powder

unto all patience and long-suflering Avith joyful'

Bess."

Patting these various expressions together, what

* Rev. xxii. 1
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a view do tLoy give of the riches of grace !
—" all

sufficiency," " in all things," " always," " abound to

every good work," " fruitful in every good work,"
** strengthened with all might," " according to Hia

glorious power," " according to the power which

worketh in us," " filled with all the fullness of God."

Eternal Spirit, proceeding from the Father and the

Son, answer and disperse all our imbelief by filling

our hearts with Thyself!

The expression, "filled with the Holy Ghost,"

places before us the human spirit restored to its

original and highest fellowship. In many respects

that spirit is alone in this world. It finds here

nothing that is its own equal. Every thing upon

which it can look is its inferior in both nature and

powers. Earth and sky, beasts and birds, are the

instruments of its comfort, or the subjects of its

thoughts ; but never can share in its cares or affec-

tions. The fields never say, "We enjoy thy pres-

ence," nor the stars, "We return thine admira-

wi'jn." The lower animals can take no part in its

deep movements of hope and fear ; can shed no

light on its problems of justice, pardon, and the

world to come. In the spirit of its fellow-man

alone can it find an equal ; and communion with it,

though it often solaces, often both wounds and

Jefilos. Yet it is the nature of man to seek an ob
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juct kindred to liinisclf, but superior. ProbaLIj

this is necessary to all natures which are at the

saraa time rational and finite. But where can man

find a being kindred to himself, and yet superior to

him ? Below the sky he is head, yet upward hia

mstincts turn—upward toward some one brighter

or greater than himself.

What can answer to those upward aspirations of

the soul ? Its Creator. After years spent in search

of happiness, the liuman spirit penitently returns

toward its God, and, trusting in the atonement of

His Son, finds forgiveness for the past. Then does

the great Comforter, the Witness of the Father's

love, the Spirit of adoption, give the manifestation

of the Divine favor which David delighted to call

" the light of Thy countenance." This manifesta-

tion may be gentle, or it may be rapturous ; but in

any case it is comforting. When gentlest, it

touches chords of satisfaction more delicate than

were ever reached by the most subtle joy of intel

ect ; when most rapturous, it carries with it an as-

Bent of the whole judgment such as no previoua

enjoyment, however tranquil, commanded. The

thirst of the soul has no deeper seat than is now
reached. Wisdom has no remonstrance, expecta-

tion no disappointment, fear no warning. It may

be in a profound calm, it may be in an unspeakable

joy ; but it is with core-deep consciousness that the
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Roul feels it lias now touched, yea, tasted, its sit

preme good, and that, for time or for eternity, it

needs no more than to abide in this blessedness, aud

niprove this fellowship. The gloomy chamber of

which we spoke a little while ago was entered bj

the sunbeams noiselessly and impalpably ; no hand

could feel, no ear could hear them as they came;

nothing but an eye within that chamber could dis-

cern the great change. It remains the same

chamber, with the same contents
;
yet every thing

is changed, even to the very air. So it is with the

soul of man wlien the Lord saith, " My Father will

love hun, and We will come unto him, and make

Our abode with him." This is not only the presence

of God with the spirit of man, but a special and a

manifested presence.

How can that be special which is universal 't

God is not fir from every one of us ; every man

who moves upon the earth moves in Him. How
then can He be specially present with one man

more than with anotlier ? Strictly speaking, per-

hai>s it is more a question of manifestation than of

presence. Electric agency may be present every

where ; but it rarely makes itself visible in a flash

Heat may be present everywhere ; but is not every

where manifested by fire. Jude said, " Lord, how

is it that Thou wilt manifest Thyself unto us, and

QOt unto the world ?" God is with all, but is un
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seen by any eye, and, alas ! undiscerncd by many

a spirit. He does not withdraw His presence

from any part of His universe, or His care from

Rny of His creatures ; but, as a human frame may

be moving amid the liglit of the sun, and see

no light, so may a soul be moving in that

universe which is fuller of God than the atmos-

phere at noontide is of sunbeams, and yet discern

no God.

All objects require a suitable faculty, or they are

unperceived : sound exists not to the eye ; light

exists not to the ear ; flavor exists not to the

touch. It is of no avail that an object is, unless

our nature has the special faculty whereby we can

descry its presence. A strong magnetic power

may be acting on the comxpass, whereon the steers-

man concentrates his attention ; but eye, ear, hand,

smell, taste, give no report of its presence to the

mind ; and he first learns that it was there, by the

crash of the ship on a coast which he thought waa

for away.

Our Lord said, in reply to Jude, "If any man

iove ]Me, he will keep My word; and My Father

will love him, and We will come unto him, and

make Our abode with him." This is more than

mere presence. Presence may be unfelt, and there-

fore forgotten ; may be with displeasure, and there-

fore joyless. But this is presence tnanifested—"We
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will come to liini ;" gracious—the coming is from

" love ;" habitual and involving fellowship—both

of these ideas he in, " Make our abode with him."

Two men are walking upon the same plain, an'?

each turns liis face toward the sky. The light of

the sun is shining upon both, but one sees no sun,

while the other sees not only light, but the lace of

the sun, and his eye is overpowered with lis glory.

What makes the difference between the two? Not

that one is in darkness, and the other in light ; not

that one is near the sun, and the other far away

;

not that one has an eye differently constituted from

the other; but simply that there is a thin cloud be-

tween heaven and the one, and no cloud between it

and the other. The latter can not only trace evi-

dence that there is a sun, and that he is up, but has

the presence of that sun before his face, and his

glory filling his eye. So two men stand in relation

to the universal and all-present God. One believes,

mfers, intellectually knows, that He is ; ay, that Ha
is present

;
yet he discerns Him not : it is a matter

of inference, not of consciousness ; and though be-

lieving that God is, and that He is present, he sins

Another spiritually discerns, feels His i)resenco

and he learns to " stand in a\ve, and sin not."

Suppose the case of a cripple who had spent his

life in a room where the sun was never seen. He
has heard of its existence, he believes in it, and, in
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deed, has seen enough of its light to give him high

ideas of its glory. Wishing to see the sun, lie is

taken out at night into the streets of an illuminated

tit}-. At first, he is delighted, dazzled; but, after

lie has had time to reflect, he finds darkness spread

amid the lights, and he asks, " Is this the sun ?'»

lie is taken out under the starry sky, and is en-

raptured ; ])ut on reflection finds that night covers

tlie earth, and again asks, " Is this the sun ?" He

is carried out some bright day at noontide, and no

sooner does his eye open on the sky than all ques-

tion is at an end. There is but one sun. His eye

is content : it has seen its highest object, and feels

that there is nothing brighter. So Avith the soul : it

enjoys all lights; yet, amid those of art and nature,

is still inquiring for something greater. But when

it is led by the reconciling Christ into the j^resence

of the Father, and He lifts up upon it the hght of

His countenance, all thought of any thing greatei

disappears. As there is but one sun, so there is but

one God. The soul which once discerns and know?

Him, feels that greater or brighter there is none,

and that the only possibility of ever beholding more

glory is by drawing nearer.

The operation of the Holy Spirit implies a quick-

ening of the nature of man by an impartation of

the Divine nature, and every hicrease of it implies

a fuller communion of the Eternal Father with His
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adopted child. When the soul of man is " filled

with the Holy Ghost," then has God that wherein

lie does rejoice, " a temple not made with hands,"

:iot reared by human art, of unconscio is and inseu

sible material ; a temple created by His o"\\ti word,

and living by His own breath. In that living tern-'

pie He displays somewhat of His glory. In the

Shekinah of the sanctuary He could manifest majesty

only. In this living temple He can manifest truth,

purity, tenderness, forgiveness, justice—the whole

round of such attributes as His children below the

sky are capable of comprehending.

Thus inhabited, not only is the soul of man un-

utterably blessed, but his body reaches dignity, the

thought ofwhich might make even flesh sing. "Your
BODY is the temple of the Holy Ghost which is in

you, which ye have of God ; and ye are not your

own." N"ot your ow^n, for purchase has been made;
" Ye are bought with a price ;" not your own, for

possession has been taken :
" Know ye not that ye

are the temple of God, and that the Spirit of God

dwelleth i?i you .^"* A holy man, whose presence

breathes an unworldly air around him, whose name

as identified with a constancy of godly actions, is a

visible monument and remembrancer of God. Each

member of his body is as a temple vessel. By it

holy works are done, and the will of the parent

* 1 Cor. iii. 3 6. etc
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Spirit on moral points expressed by material in.^tra-

nieiits. His spirit is led by the Spirit of God.

His "mortal body" is quickened by the Spirit

*'!liat dwelleth in him." He not only '•'• lives ia

tiie Spirit," but ^'loalks in the Spirit"—his visible

acts, as well as his hidden emotions, being " aftei

the Spirit." The natural man has disappeared

from his life and actions. Another creature lives.

Thoughts, purposes, works, which his nature never

prompted, which, when prompted by revelation, his

nature could not attain to, now abound, as sweet

grapes on a good vine. This precept is embodied

in his life :
" Neither yield ye your members as in

struments of unrighteousness unto sin; but yield

yourselves unto God as those that are alive from

the dead, and your members as instruments of

righteousness unto God."*

In this the power of the Holy Ghost is practically

manifested by a reversal of the relations of the

human spirit and the flesh. To persons yet in the

body, the Apostle says, " Ye are not in the flesh,

but in the Spirit, if so be the Spirit of God dwell

tn you." Not in the flesh, yet in the body ! The

unconverted man has a spirit, but it is carnalized

the play of its powers—the studies of the intellect,

the flights of the imagination, the impulses of the

heart, are dictatod by motives which all range be

* Rom. ^i. 13.

6
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low the sky and lialt on this side of the tomb. The

spirit is the servant of the flesh ; and man differn

from perishing animals chiefly in this, that for carnal

pm'poses and delights he commands the service of a

spiritual agent—his OAvn soul.

The Holy Spirit, as man's regenerator, reverses

this state of things. He quickens the spirit, and

through it quickens the frame, so that instead of

spn-itual powers being carnalized, a mortal body is

spiritualized ; instead of soul and spirit being sub-

jected by the flesh, flesh and blood become instru-

ments of the Spirit. Limbs move on works of

heavenly origin and intent. Thus a direct connec-

tion is established between the w^ill of the Supreme

Spirit and the material organs of man. A purpose

originates in the mind of God ; by His Spirit it is

silently and swiftly transmitted to the spirit of His

child ; and by this to the " mortal body." Then, as

an iron wire, on the shore of the Crimea, expresses

the will of our Queen in London, so do the earthly

members of a mortal express, in the outward and

physical world, the purpose of the Holy One. This

k redemption achieved : this is adoption in its is.

gues : this is the new life : this is human nature ro

stored, man walking in the light ;
" God dwelling

in him, and ho in God." Then liis life is a light,

and a light so pure, that it gives those on whom it
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8]iines, not the idea of "good nature," but of some-

thing heavenly. Tiiey see his good works, and

" glorify his Father which is in Heaven ;" not extol

his character ; but feel that he is i*aised above his

own character, and is " GocVs workmanship^ created

anew in Christ Jesus unto good works."

A piece of iron is dark and cold ; imbued with a

certain degree of heat, it becomes almost burning

without any change ofappearance ; imbued with a still

greater degree, its very appearance changes to that

of solid fire, and It sets fire to whatever it touches.

A piece of water without heat is soHd and brittle

;

gently warmed, it flows ; further heated, it mounts

to the sky. An organ filled with the ordinary de-

gree of air which exists everywhere, is dumb ; the

touch of the player can elicit but a clicking of the

keys. Throw in not another air, but an misteady

current of the same air, and sweet, but imperfect

and uncertain, notes immediately respond to the

player's touch : increase the current to a full supply,

and every pipe swells with music. Such is the soul

without the Holy Ghost ; and such are the changes

which pass upon it when it receives tlie Holy Ghost,

and when it is " filled v/ith the Holy Ghost." In tte

atter state only is it fully imbued with the Divine

nature, bearing in all its manifestations some plain

resemblance to its God, conveying to all on whom
it acts some impression of Him, mounting lieaven-
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ward in all its movements, and harmoniously poii?'

ing forth, from all its faculties, the praises of .hs

T.ord.

The moral change wrought in the disciples, by

the new baptism of the Spirit, is strikingly dis-

played in the case of one man. A difficult service

was to be performed in Jerusalem that day. Had

it been desired to find a man in London who would

have gone down to "Whitehall a few weeks after

Charles was beheaded, and, addressing Cromwell's

soldiers, have endeavored to persuade them that he

whom they had executed was not only a King

and a good one, but a Prophet of God, and that,

therefore, they had been guilty of more than regi-

cide—of sacrilege ; although England had brave

men then, it may be questioned whether any one

could have been found to bear such a message to

that audience.

The service which had then to be performed in

Jerusalem was similar to this. It was needful that

gome one should stand up under the shadow of the

temple, and braving Chief Priests and mobs alike,

assert that He whom they had shamefully executed

seven weeks ago, was Israel's long looked-for Mes.

siah ; that they liad been guilty of a sin which had

no name ; had raised their hands against " God

manifest in the flesh ;" had, in words strange to
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human cars, " killed the Prince of Life?'' Who
was tlius to confront the rage of the mob, and tlic

malice of the Priests ? We see a man rising, filled

with a holy fire, so that he totally forgets his

danger, and seems not even conscious that he is

doing a heroic act. He casts back upon the mock-

ers their charge, and proceeds to open and to presa

home his tremendous accusation, as if he were a

King upon a throne, and each man before him a

lonely and defenceless culprit.

Who is this man ? Have we not seen him be-

fore ? Is it possible that it can be Peter? We
know him of old : he has a good deal of zeal, but

little steadiness ; he means well, and, when matters

are smooth, can serve well ; but when difficulties

and adversaries rise before him, his moral courage

fails. How short a time is it ago since we saw him

tried ! He had been resolving that, come what

might, he >vould stand by his Master to the last.

Others might flinch, he v/ould stand. Soon the

Master A'as 'ai the hands of enemies. Yet his case

vras by no means lost. The Governor was on hia

^ide ; many of the people were secretly for Him
|

nothing could oe proved against Him ; and, above

all, He who had saved others could save Himself.

Y^et, as Peter saw scowling faces, his courage failed^

A servant-maid looked into his eye, and his eye fell

She said she thought he belonged to Josus o^"
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Nazareth ; his heart sank, and he said, '* No."

Then another looked in his face, and repeated the

same suspicion. Now, of course, he was more

cowardly, and repeated liis " No." A third looked

upon him, and insisted that he belonged to the ao

cused Prophet. How his poor heart Avas all flut-

tering ; and, to make it plain that he had nothing

to do Avith Jesus of Nazareth, he began to curse

and sweai".

Is it within the same breast where this pale and

tremulous heart quaked, that we see glowing a

brave heart which dreads neither the power of the

authorities, nor the violence of the populace

;

which faces every prejudice and every vice of

Jerusalem, every bitter Pharisee and every street

brawler, as if they were no more than straying and

troublesome sheep ? Is the Peter of Pilate's hall

the Peter of Pentecost, with the same natural

powers, the same natural force of character, the

same training, and the same resolutions ? If so,

what a difference is made in a man by the one cir-

cumstance of being filled with tlie Holy Ghost

!

O for high examples of God's moral " workman

ghip !" O for men instinct with the Spirit ; the

countenance glowing as a transparency with a lamp

behind it ; the eye shining with a purer, truer light

than any that genius or good-nature over shed;

limbs agile hv any act of prayer, of praise, of zeal,
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for any errand of compassion ; and a tongue of

fire ! O for men on whom the siJent verdict of tha

observer would be, "He is a good man, and full of

the Holy Ghost !" Never, perhaps, did earthly

eyes see more frequently than we see in our day

men with ordinary Christian excellences—men in

private life whose walk is blameless—men in the

ministry who are admirable, worthy, and useful

But are not men " full of the Holy Ghost" a

rare an 1 minished race? Are those whose entire

spirit bespeaks a walk of prayer, such as we would

ascribe to Enoch or to Jolm ; whose words fall

with a demonstration of the Spirit, and a power

such as we conceive attended Paul or ApoUos; ^vho

make on believers the impression of being imme-

diate and mighty instruments of God, and on unbe-

hevers the impression of being dangerous to come

near, lost they should convert them :—are such men

often met with ?

Do not even the good frequently speak as if we

svere not to look for such burning and shining

lights ? as if we must be content in our educated

and intelligent age with a style of holiness more

lavel and loss startling ? Do not many make up

iheir minds never more to see men such as their

fathers saw ; men at w^hose prayer a wondrous

power of God was ever ready to fall, whether upon

two or three kneelincc in a cabin, and wondering
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how the unlearned could find such wisdom, oi

on tlie great multitude, wondering how the learned

could find such simplicity ? Never more see

such men ! The Lord forbid ! Return, O Power

of the Pentecost, return to Thy people ! Shed

down Thy flame on many heads ! To us, as to

our fathers, and to those of the old time before

them, give fullness of grace ! Without Thee we

can do nothing ; but filled with the Holy Ghost, the

excellency of the power will be of Thee, O God I

isid not of US;



CHAPTER 17.

CONTIXUED.

SEcrriox ii.

—

imtraculoiis effects

" TiiEY began to speak with other tongues, «a

the Spirit gave them utterance." It is not said,

" with unknown tongues." In fact, the expression,

" unknowTi tongues," was never used by an inspii'ed

writer. In the Epistle to the Corinthians, it is

found in the Enghsh version ; but the word " un-

known" is inp itahcs, showing that it is not taken

from the original. Speaking unkno'wn tongues

was never heard of in the apostolic days. That

miracle first occurred in London some years ago.

On the day of Pentecost no man pretended to

Bpeak unknown tongues ; but just as if we in Lon-

don suddenly began to speak German, French,

Spanish, Russian, Turkish, and other foreign lan-

guages, so it was with them. Xot one tongue was

spoken that day but a man was found in the streets

of Jerusalem to turn round, and cry, " This is my
own tongue, wherein I was born !" The miracle
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lay in the power of speaking the tongues of adjacent

nations, from which individuals v.'cre in Jerusalem

at that very time. This is not only miraculous, bu

\ miracle in a Aery amazing form
;
perliaps, as ti

ts form, the most amazing of all miracles.

Matter is a great and pregnant thing. To us it

properties are not only wonderful, but exceedingly

mysterious. When we see it flourishing while we
fade, towering in hills, or careei-ing in waves, or

spread out in the firmament, we ahnost feel as if it

were greater than we. Yet are we ever proving

that, in spite of appearances, matter is less than

mind. Mind searches out matter, wieldo it, molds

it, makes it the servant of its will. Mind, then,

being the superioi-, it follows that a work v/rcught

in mind is greater than one wrought in matter.

Miracles in seas, mountains, the firmament, or the

human body, display a power which rules the frame

of nature and the frame of man. Yet, as the sphere

of these is matter, the whole order may be called

the PHYSICAL MIRACLE—works above nature, wrought

upon physical agents in attestation of the revelatiou

of God. But beyond this lies a higher miracle, of

which the sphere is mind; and v/hich, therefore, wa

may call the omental r^iiRACLE—works above naturo

wrought in mind in attestation of the revelation of

God. Of this order two forms had been witnessed

previously—inspiration and prophecy; but now ^\
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new miracle in mind was to cliallcngc the belief of

all Jerusalem.

This miracle, as to its moral impression, differed

totally from all physical miracles ; even from that

complex and most peculiar miracle, the raising of

the dead, wherein we see a power which matter and

gpirit, animal life and mental illumination, equally

obey. That miracle stands alone; yet the chief

impression which it makes, and certainly the im.

pression which all purely physical miracles make,

is that of power. They suggest, also, indeed, the

idea of wisdom, else the power would not go so un-

erringly to its end ; and of goodness, else power so

iiTesistible would move, not to bless, but to de-

stroy
;
yet the leading impression produced is un-

doubtedly that of power. In such miracles wo

recognize chiefly "the high hand, and the stretched

out arm."

In inspiration, we see the mind of man enabled

to sit down among the morning mists of things, and

to write a book which will stand while the world

stands. In prophecy, we see the mind enabled to

look through a thousand years, and describe what

lies beyond so plainly, that, vvhen it is unfolded tc

ordinary sight, it shall at once be recognized. Both

these miracles bring us, not so much into the pres-

ence of a Ruler, as into the presence of a Spiiit.

In licliolding a sea dried, or a wilderness strewn
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with food, we feel ourselves near the Lord of nati'tfe

and the Stay of life. So here we feel ourselves

near the Fount of all mind, whose own knowledge

depends neither on material phenomena, nor on tho

lapse of time ; whose mode of acting on the human

mind is not by laws analogous to those whereby the

latter acts on material organs, or on its kmdred

minds through them. As, however, we watch the

miracle of tongues, a strange solemnity falls upon

us ; we feel as if v/e had left the region where mind

slowly and dimly learns through sense, had crossed

some invisible line into the land of spirits, and w^ere

standing before the Original Mind. What knowl-

edge of mind so minute as that which scans every

sign whereby every mind expresses its ideas ? What
power over mind so unsearchable as that which can

fill it in an instant with new signs for all its ideas

—

signs never before present to it, yet answering ex-

actly to those which others had been trained from

childhood to use ?

A number of GaUlean peasants issue from an upper

oom into the streets of Jerusalem. A strange fire

s in every eye, a strange light on every countenance.

Each one looks joyful and benignant, as if he felt

that he was carrying the balm for the world's sorea

in his breast. Each has plainly a world to say, and

wants listeners. Probably their stcj^s turn toward

the temple, which durmg the ten days had divided
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tlieir presence with the upper room. One meets

with an Arab, and addresses him ; another goes up

to a Roman, and in a moment they are deeply en-

aged ; a third sees a Persian, a fourth an African

om Cyrene ; and, as they go along, each one at-

taches himself to some foreigner. He tells a strange

tale, strange in its substance, equally strange in its

eloquence ; a new and unaccountable eloquence,

wonderful not for grace, expression, or sweet sound,

but for power.

One hearer in Latin, another in Coptic, another

in Persian, another in Greek, exclaims first at the

wonder of the story, and then at the wonder of the

narrator: " Art not thou a Galilean ? whence then

hast thou this fluency in Latin ?" He answers that

he has received it to-day by gift from God. A
smile curls on the hp of the Roman, and he turns

round to a neighboring group. There an Egyptian

has just been putting the same question, and re-

ceived the same answer. Yonder is an excited httle

knot, where a Parthian declares that the tongue in

which a man has told him of the death, resurreo»

tion, and ascension of Jesus, is his mother tongue,

eople from Jerusalem are mocking, and saying;

** The men are full of new wine ;" but the strangers,

on speaking one to another, find that they have all

been hearing precisely the same things in their

" own tongues.'
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Those faces of diflerent complexions, on com par

lug theif opinions, darkle with awe. They iind that

in a]] this diversity of tongues the same tidings are

repeated, and thus see the unity of matter in the

variety of language : they find that the men who

igpeak are unschooled peasants, yet are all gifted

with tlie same unheard-of power ; and thus see in

the variety of speakers the unity of mspiration.

The tongues are the tongues of all mankind ; but

the impulse is one, and the message one! From

what center do all these languages issue? The

same instinct wdiich leads back the thought from

speech to a mind, leads it back from this universal

speech till it stands awe-struck in the presence of

the Central Intellect of the Spirit which " formeth

the spirit of man within him," of the Supreme

Mind, to which all mind is common ground—of the

Father of Triought

!

It would be impossible to conceive any form of

credential so w^ell framed to certify, that a doctrine

was the immediate issue of the mind of God. The

bare thought of such a miracle as that of tongues,

had it only been a thought, w^ould have made iu

itself an era in the history of man's intellect ; and

it may be fairly questioned whether such a thought

could have originated in any thing else than in the

fact. The leading feature of the new religion was



EFFECTS FOLLOWING THE BAPTISM OF FlllE. 73

to be a Divine teaching upon things invisible and

spiritual—on points of Avliich tlie unaided powers

of man could give no conclusive solution. For such

a teaching no attestation could be so apposite as one^

hat accredited it as a message from the Spirit which

* searcheth all things." The universal call to man

was worthily issued into the world by a sign which

showed that it came directly from the only wdse

God, who gives understanding, and holds the keys

of thought. The command of all languages, by one

consentaneous impulse, proclaimed the new message

to be the Wokd of God.

The great question for humanity is. Hath God

spoken ? Are we poor w^anderers each left here to

his own light, and Heaven looking down in eternal

silence on all our straying and perplexity ? Hath

the Parent Spirit, whence these spirits of ours come,

surrounded them with His infinite presence at every

step of their stumbling and perilous journey, and

never once, from the day of Adam to our day, sig-

nified that He saw, and heard, and felt? Has Hq
dealt with the soul of man as with "the spirit of a

beast" that could never bless Him, and never break

His law ? Are all words the Avords of erring man.

and all lights those doubtful and deceptive lights,

following which so many have miserably perished?

Is all doctrine the sjuesses of thinkers^ or tho
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juggling of priests? Has God neyo/^ iioTei

spoken ?

" God spake all these words, and said !*

On the Pentecost of Israel, from out of the fire on

Sinai, came " a mighty voice," which, sweeping

down from the distant peak as if from a throne at

hand, filled the ears of three millions of people, or

more, as if they had been a little group. Ten

times THE Voice sounded mysteriously over all that

awed and quivering host, till human nature, smitten

to the core, cried out, "We die, we die." The

Voice had uttered only gentle and wholesome laws,

laws binding man to God, and man to man, laying

sure paths to peace and blessedness ; but human

nature was already guilty under these laws, and the

Voice awoke only the response, "Let not God
speak with us, lest w^e die."*

Thus, in the old time, a whole nation could be

appealed to, that all words were not uncertain, nor

all questions open :
" Ye came near and stood

under the mountain : and the mountain burned

with fire unto the midst of heaven, with darkness,

clouds, and thick darkness. And the Lord spake

unto you out of the midst of the fire : ye heard

Jie voice of the words, but saw no simiUtude;

only ye heard a voice. And He declared mito you

His covenant which He commanded you to perform,

* Exod. XX. 19.
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even ten commandments; and He wrote them

upon two tables of stone."

As in the Pentecost of Israel, so in the Pentecos*

of Christianity, the Lord once more speaks " out o

the midst of the lire." Now, however, the accora

panying tokens are not physical, but mental ; era-

ploying many human minds and human tongues as

His instruments, yet manifesting the unity of that

impulse whereby they are all moved, He makes not

merely the people of one nation, but the represent-

atives of all nations, feel that God iiatii spoken.

Yes, tell it wherever there are ears to hear, tell it

to the ends of the earth, God hath spoken / man

has not been forgotten
;

guesses are not all our

light ; there is a Gospel^ a " speech of God ;" ques-

tions affecting salvation are settled ; and our way

to holy living and happy dying traced by the Hand

which rules both worlds.

With regard to the gift of tongues, some curious

questions have been raised, especially by the

earned. One is as to whether the miracle was

really in the speaker, and not in the hearei ; so

that although all that was spoken was in on*.-^ Ian

guage, the ordinary language of the disciph^s, yet

the hearers of different nations each heard in his

own tongue. For this opinion, as for all opinions,

it is possible to cite some considerable names. But
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had it been as here supposed, the symbol of the

miracle would not have been cloven tongues, but

manifold ears. The double declaration of the nar.

rative perfectly corresponds with the symbol. As

regards the speakers, it says that they " spake with

other tongues ;" as regards the hearers, that they

" heard every man in his own tongue."

When St. Paul finds fault with the use of the

gift of tongues in Corinth, he does not blame the

hearers for lacking an ear that would interpret their

own tongue into foreign ones but blames the speak-

ers for speaking " with, the tongue words not easy

to be understood" by the unlearned ; and the only

reason he ever assigns why the auditors could not

understand is, that they were unlearned ; clearly

showing that a foreign language was employed,

which education might have enabled them to

understand, but for the understanding of which

miraculous power does not seem ever to have been

given. If the supposition of the miracle in hearing,

instead of in speech, has been resorted to with a

view to simplify the miracle, it defeats its own ob-

'ect ; for, to sustain that supposition, the miraculous

iifluence must have been exerted on a number of

persons, as much greater than in the other case, as

the hearers were more numerous tl-an the speakers.

At the same time, the nature ofthe miraculous opera-

tion would be in every respect equally extraordinary
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Another question is as to whether the speakers

understood what they said in the foreign languages

The doubt as to this is not raised upon the narrative

of the Pentecost, but on certain expressions used

by St. Paul in writing to the Corinthians. There

Lc says, " Let him that speaketh in an unknown

tongue pray that he may interpret ;" and again,

"If one speak in an unknown tongue, let one inter

pret." Hence it would appear that some couhi

speak with tongues, who could not render into theii

own language that which they had spoken. This,

however, is not clear ; for he also says, " Greater is

he that prophesieth than he that speaketh with

tongues, except he interpret, that the Church may
receive edification.'''' Here he supposes, that the

person who possesses the gift of tongues, does also

possess the power of interpreting into the common

language, that which he has uttered in a miraculous

way.

But, even granting that some were unable to

interpret, so as to edify the Churchy that which

they had themselves spoken, it would appear that

this did not at all arise from their not understand*

'jug what they had said, but from their being desli«

tute of the gift of prophecy, whereby only thej

could edify believers. As to any doubt whether

the person speaking really understood his own ut-

terances, it is completely removed by the text, 1
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Cor. XIV. 14-19: "For if I pray in an unknc A^n

.tongue, my spirit prayeth, but my miderstanding ia

unfruitful. What is it then ? I will pray with the

Spirit, and I will pray with the understanding also

I wiU sing with the spirit, and I will sing A\dth tha

understanding also. Else when thou shall bless

with the spirit, how shall he that occupieth the

room of the milearned say Amen at thy giving of

thanks, seeing he understandeth not what thou say-

cst ? For thou verily givest thanks well, but the

other is not edified. I thank my God, I speak

with tongues more than ye all : yet in the Church

I had rather speak five words with my understand-

ing, that by my voice I might teach others also,

than ten thousand words in an unknown tongue."

Here, publicly praising " with the understanding"

is taken to be, so praising that a common man may

understand ; and publicly preaching " with the

understanding" is taken to be, so to speak as to

" teach others also." To praise and to preach in

public without these, is to act without understand

ino". The words, " He understandeth not v/hat

thou sayest," though "thou verily givest thanli

AtU," settle the whole matter. They take it fir

granted—as, indeed, the Apostle does all thrcagh

—that the speaker clearly understands himself;

but the fiiult is, that he uses "speech which was

never given foi the sake of intercourse with God,
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but for that of intercourse with man, in a way that

defeats its own object. Speech is man's revelation

sf his own spirit to his fellow man ; and when noth

UJg is revealed, it becomes a mockery. Feeling

fciid thoughts are the language which God listens

to ; man hearkens in the air, God in the soul within.

To speak to Him we need no sounds ; sounds are

for human ears, and useful only when the ear can

recognize the meaning. The fact that some who

could not prophesy could yet speak with tongues,

is apparent in several parts of Scripture, and is a

singular proof at once of the generality and the

diversity of gifts. The lower gift, that of tongues,

was more generally diffused than the higher, that

of prophecy.

The miracle indicated not only the origin of the

new doctrine, but also its sphere. It was a mes-

sage fi'om the Father of men to all men. National

diversities, instead of being a barrier before which

it stood still, were opportunities to display its uni-

versal adaptation. Each various tongue was made

an additional witness that it had come for " every

people under heaven." Our Lord's last words, "tlu

uttermost parts of the earth," had here a strange and

multiplying echo. A force was set in motion, which

claimed all humanity as its field ; a voice was lifted

up, which called upon every nation to join its audience
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Affaiii, this manifestation met and answered aU

doubts which might have arisen as to the power of

our Lord to gift His servants with language and

tttterance needful for their coming contest with the

tvhole world. He had told them that, when brought

before rulers and kings for His name's sake, it would

be given to them what they should say :
" For it is

not ye that speak, but the Spirit of your Father

which speaketh in you."* He had evidently referred

to such Divine aid in speech^ when He told them

that they should receive power after that the Holy

Ghost was come upon them, and that they should

be Sis witnesses^ even " to the uttermost parts of

the earth." Moses had feared to plead before

Pharaoh, from a dread that utterance equal to the

gravity of the mission could not be given to him.

Jeremiah had feared on a similar ground.

Nothing is more natural than that one who feels

himself charged with a sublime truth, on the proper

delivery of which infinite interests depend, should

distrust his ability to frame suitable language. It is

very probable that such thoughts had troubled the

iisciples in the contemplation of the great work

H^hich lay before them. If so, what an answer did

Ihey receive in the miracle of tongues ! He who

enabled their lips to pour forth the testimony in

words they had never spoken, and never heard,

* Matt. X 20.
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^ould surely give them every measure of propriety,

of clearness, of copiousness, of power, whereof

human speech was capable. All questions as to how

copious diction could be imparted to the unready

and force to the feeble, how the slow could be made

impressive, and the tame eloquent, were here an-

swered. The old promise, "I will be with thy

mouth," received an unlooked-for commentary. The

effects which the Spirit of the Lord could produce

upon the human tongue, were shown to be illimita-

ble by any natural impediment. The ground of

confidence as to their success in preaching was con-

spicuously changed from talent, learning, office, or

credentials, to the working of the Holy Ghost.

Their power ceased to be a question of natural

ability, and became one of divine gift. The meas-

ure of the former might be greater or less, withou-t

materially affecting the fruit of their work; but

this would exactly correspond with the degree of

the latter.

Andrew had heard the Baptist preach, had seen

how his words plowed up the rude feelings of the

poldier, and at the same time commanded the subtle

•Jfonscience of the scribe. He had heard the Lord

[Jimself, when every word struck the ear as a won-

ler. Probably he had always thouglit it impossible

that such sword-edged sentences should ever come

^'rom IrV lips, or from those of "his o^^tj brother
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Simon." He might conceive that he should be able

to repeat the substance of the lessons which the

Lord had taught them, and that, when he stood be

fore counselors and magistrates, he should be ena

bled to assign a reason for his hope. Perhaps ha

would think it possible that, when filled with that

new Comforter, who had been so often promised to

them, he could address a multitude with feeling.

But, as to words like fire, melting and burning the

spirits of men—words like hammers, breaking in

pieces the hearts of stone—words that should rush

on the congregation with a force too overwhelming

to be called eloquence—should win a conquest too

rapid and too complete to be called persuasion

—

should make the speaker not only a prodigy, but a

power—his hearers not only an orator's audience,

but a Master's disciples—as to such words as these,

how was it possible that they should ever proceed

from him, or Simon ? So might he naturally reason

;

but when he finds himself fluently telling a man

from the shores of Cyrene the whole story of the

bii'th, and death, and resurrection, and ascension, in

©tongue which he had never heard before; wher

the African assures him that it was the tongue ol

his native town, then, had you asked him, " Is it

now impossible that you or Simon should speak with

a voice mightier than the voice of a prophet, or that

the least of your company should be greater than
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the thimder-tongued Baptist?" he Lad answered,

" With God nothing is impossible."

"And it sat upon each of them. And they were

all filled with the Holy Ghost, and began to speak

with other tongues, as the Spirit gave them utter

ance." The tongue of fire rested upon each disci

pie, and all spoke with a superhuman utterance.

Not the Twelve only, the Lord's chosen Apostles

;

not the Seventy only, His commissioned Evange-

lists ; but also the ordinary believers, and even the

women. The baptism of the Spirit fell upon all,

and spiritual gifts w^ere imparted to all—not equally;

for the expression, " As \Ae Spirit gave them utter-

ance," seems to indicate a diversity of gifts, which

accords with other passages in the New Testament.

It is not probable that each one could speak every

language; for St. Paul says of himself, that he

"spake with tongues more than they all," clearly

implying a limit in that gift, and a difierent limit in

different persons. And it is certain that all had not

the gift of " prophesying" suited to a idress such

congregations as that soon about to meet, or evea

publicly to teach in ordinary assemblies. As in His

later operations, so now, the blessed Spirit would

doubtless show " diversities of operations," givmg to

"one the word of wisdom, to another tho w^ord of

knowledge, to another prophecy," etc B'lt ih(*
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cloven tongues sat upon each of them, and, by the

joint effect of spiritual life imparted and of spirit-

ual gifts bestowed, all were instantly set upon spir

ttual services ; all led to become active witnesses foj

Christ and for His cross.

The fire did not fall on the Twelve to be by them

communicated to the Seventy, and by them again

to the ordinary flock. It came as directly on the

head of the disciple whose name we never heard,

as on that of the beloved and honored John. It

did not confound John the Apostle in the promis-

cuous mass, or j)lace his office at the disposal of the

multitude ; but confirmed it, and fitted him by new

gifts to adorn and make full proof of his ministry.

But it did not, on the other hand, leave the ordinary

believers as mere spectators to see the spiritual work

of the Lord committed wholly to the selected minis-

try ; their part being passively to receive spiritual

influences and illumination from those who had direct

access to Him with whom is the supply of the Spirit.

This original bJcssing meets beforehand the error,

^'hich was likely to spring up, from looking on the

true religion in the lii^ht in which all fiilse ones are

evei regarded— as a mystery to be confined to an

initiated few, on whose offices the multitude must

depend for acceptance with the invisible Power.

Here was a religion that did single out and lift up

uonie abovolUeir fellows, investing tliom with a high
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and solemn ministry; but from their ministry it

Fwept away all seeming priesthood.

The usual idea of priesthood is that of a powci

tanding between man and God, through which

alone we may draw near, and find mercy at Hia

hands. But so far from any such characteristic be-

longing to the ministry of the Gospel, it is distin

guished as being an office, the special labor of which

is to pomt each man direct to God, and to assure

him that between him and the throne of grace there

is no power, visible or invisible, and no mediator

but that One to whom alike Apostle, Evangelist,

and the humblest penitent must look. True, all

were not Apostles, all were not Evangelists, all

were not Prophets ; but, in the only sense in which

any were Priests, all were Priests. The one altat

of the Cross, the one sacrifice of the Lamb, the one

High Priest within the vail, were alone to be named

in any light of peace-making with God. To all, the

privilege of offering up the sacrifices of praise and

of prayer, of living bodies and of worldly goods,

was equally open. No man was made a depository

l>r store-house wherein spiritual favors should be

aid up for the use of those who might purchase or

implore them at his hands. He was most honored

who could most successfully turn the trust of men

away from all other advocates, and fix it upon the

Son of God alone.
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*' They all began to speak/' This shows that thd

testimony of Christ was not borne by the Ministry

alone ; that this chief v/ork of the Church was no

confined to official hands. The multitude of bo

liovers were not mere adherents, but living, speak

ing, burning agents in the great movements for th

universal dvg'usiGn of God's message. Many feel a

if religion, on the part of the Ministry, was to be a

matter of bold and public testimony ; but on that

of ordinary Christians, a heart-secret between them-

selves and God. Let such sit down in sight of that

first Christian scene; let them behold every counte-

nance lighted up with the common joy, and hear

every tongue speak under the common impulse,

and then ask Bartimeus, or Mary, if the private

disciple has not just as much cause to be a witness

that Jesus lives, and that Jesus saves, as either

James or John ? Let them ask if it is like their

religion that one lonely Minister shall, on the Lord's

day, Lear witness before a thousand Christians, who

decorously hear his testimony as worthy of accept-

ance by all, and then go away, and never repeat thu

ilrain in any human ear ?

Looking on the universal movement of that Pente

costal day, who could think that the new religion

was ever to come down to this ? that speaking of

its joys, its hopes, its pardon, its mercy for the wide

svorld, Avas to be considered a professional work, for
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set solemnities alone, and not to be a daily joy

and licart's-easc, to ever-growing multitudes of

happy, simple men ? Cheerless is the work of thai;

Christian Minister, who, at set times, raises hi

testimony in the ears of a people, all of whoru

make a practice of hiding it in their hearts !

Blessed in his office is he who knows that, while

he in his own sphere proclaims the glad tidings,

hundreds around him are ready, each one in his

sphere, to make them their boast and their song

!

Spiritual office and spiritual gifts vary greatly in de-

gree, honor, arxd authority, and he who has the less

ought to reverence him who has the greater, re-

membering who it is that dispenses them ; but

the greater should never attempt to extinguish

the less, and to reduce the exercise of spiritual

gifts within the limits of the public and ordained

Ministry. To d) so is to depart from primitive

Christianity.



CHAPTER 17.

CONTINUED.

SECTION III. MINISTERIAL EFFElTTS.

In immediate connection with the gift of tongues,

was a gift less starthng as a phenomenon, but more

influential as an instrument for the recovery of

mankind. Peter was soon called upon publicly to

deliver the Lord's great message. Then, undoubt-

edly, he spoke not in any foreign tongue, but

in his native dialect. He had often spoken before,

yet nothing remarkable is recorded of his preach-

ing, or its eifects. He is now the same man,

with the same natural intellect, and tlie same

natural powers of speech ; and yet a new utterance

Is given to him, the eflfects of which are instantly

-*j>parent.

Never was such an audience assembled as thai

oefore which this poor iisherman appeared : Jews,

with all the prejudices of their race—inhabitants of

Jerusalem, with the recollection of the part they

bad recently taken in the crucifixion of Jesus of
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Nazareth, met in the city of their solemnities, jeal

ous for tlie honor of their temple and law ; men of

different nations, rapidly and earnestly speaking in

their different tongues ; one in Hebrew, mocking

and saying, " These men are full of new wine ;"

another inquiring in Latin ; another disputing in

Greek ; another wondering in Arabic ; and an end-

less Babel beside expressing every variety of sur-

prise, doubt, and curiosity. Amid such a scene the

fisherman stands up ; his voice strikes across the

hum which prevails all down the street. He has

no tongue of silver ; for they say, *' He is an un-

learned and ignorant man." The rudeness of his

Galilean speech still remains with him
;
yet, though

" unlearned and ignorant" in their sensn—as to

polite learning—in a higher sense he was a scribe

well instructed. As respected the word of God,

he had been for three years under the constant

tuition of the Prophet of Nazareth, hearing from

His lips instruction in the law, in the Prophets,

and in all the " deep things of God." On what-

ever other points, therefore, the learned of Jerusa-

1cm might have found Peter at fault, in the sacred

fc ritings he was more thoroughly furnished than

th2y; for though Christ took His Apostles from

among the poor. He left us no example for those

who have not well learned the Bible, to attempt to

teacli it.
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Yet Peter had no tongue of silver, no tong-ue of

honey, no soothing, flattering speech, to allay the

prejudices and to captivate the passions of the inul.

litude. Nor had he a tongue of thunder ; no out

bursts of native eloquence distinguished his dia

course. Indeed, some, if they had heard that dis

course from ordinary lips, would not have hesitated

to pronounce it dry—some of a class, too numerous,

who do not like preachers Avho put them to the

trouble of thinking, but enjoy only those who regale

their fancy, or move their feelings, without requir-

mg any labor of thought. Peter-s sermon is no

more than quoting passages from the word of God,

and reasoning upon them
;
yet, as in this straiw he

proceeds, the tongue of fire by degrees burns its

way to the feelings of the multitude. The murmur

gradually subsides ; the mob becomes a congi*ega-

tion ; the voice of the fisherman sweeps from ^.nd

10 end of that multitude, unbroken by a single

sound ; and, as the words rush on, they act lik'i a

stream of fire. Now, one coating of prejudice

which covered the feelings is burned, and stnrU

aside : now, another and another : now, the fire

touches the inmost covering of prejudice, which

lay close upon the heart, and it too starts aside

N'ow, it touches the quick, and burns the very soul

of the man ! Presently, you might think that in

that throng there was but one raind, that of the
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1 'readier, which had multiplied itself, had possessed

ilself of tliousands of hearts, and thousands of

frames, and was pouring its own thoughts through

them all. At length, shame, and tears, and soba

overspread that Avhole assembly. Here, a head

bows ; there, starts a groan
;
yonder, rises a deep

sigh ; here, tears are falling ; and some stern old

Jew, who will neither bow nor weep, trembles with

the effort to keep himself still. At length, from

the depth of the crowd, the voico of the preacher

is crossed by a cry, as if one was " mourning for his

only son ;" and it is answered by a cry, as it' cnc

was in " bitterness for his first-born." At this cry

the whole multitude is carried away, and forgetful

of every thing but the overwhelming feeling of the

moment, they exclaim, "Men and brethren, what

must we do ?"

No part of the proceedings of the day strikes us

with a deeper or more lasting impression than the

amazing change in Peter, which is here manifest.

We are continually prone to consider the power of

a Minister as a natural power, simply intellectual.

Here was a man who, in all pi-obability, had passed

the period of life when eloquence is most forcible,

without having distinguished himself by any such

puwer. He comes forward with a most unwelcome

message, to address an unfavorable audience, him

self unskilled in the arts of oratory ; and yet, such

8
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is the power of utterance given to hii.i, tliat he

produces an effect, the like of which had never

been known before in the history of mankind.

Never has it been recorded in any other instance

that three thousand men w^ere in an hour persuaded

by one of their own nation, of obscure origin and

uninfluential position, to forego the prejudices of

their youth, the favor of their people, and the

religion of their flithers. " I will be with thy

mouth," is more strikingly fulfilled here, in those

extraordinary effects of the speaking of an ordinary

man, than in any other form in which the power of

God could be displayed, through the instrument-

ality of a human tongue. There is no part of the

whole series of events which has a more direct

bearing upon the permanent work of the Christian

Church.

This is the first example of prophesying in the

New Testament sense ; not the limited sense of

foretelling, but the more comprehensive sense of

delivering a message from God, under the impulse

of the Spirit of God, and by His aid. In this the

speaker has the double advantage of ascertained

truth to declare—truth which his own understand

ing has received, which he can enforce by citing

the word of God—and of aid direct from the Spirit

in uttering it. This gift is conspicuously placed by

St. Paul above that of tonojues :
" Greater is he
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that prophesieth than lie that speaketh with

tongues." The gift of tongues was " for a sign

o them that believe not ;" and even to them only

under certain circumstances, when they were ad

dressed in a tongue which they understood, and

that hy one of whom they had proof, or what

amounted to strong probability, that he had not

learned it in a natural mode. For the union of

these two requisites nothing was so favorable as the

meeting of a numbci- of foreigners in one city, and

hearing natives of the country speak all their dif-

ferent 1 mguages. A foreigner appearing in a city,

and professing to speak its language by miracle,

u'ould lie under the suspicion of having learned it

before he came ; and persons speaking foreign

tongues in the presence of their own unlearned

countrymen, would seem to utter gibberish. This

Paul puts strongly to the Corinthians :
" If the

whole Church be come together into one place, and

all speak with tongues, and there come in those

that are unlearned^ or luibelievers^ will they not say

that ye are mad ?"

If a number of persons in Corinth had a gift in

Ifebrew, or in Latin, and their fellows-townsmen,

who knew only Greek, came and heard a rush of

unmeaning sounds, and w^ere told that it was a

miracle, it might be, but it was no miracle to them.

It they saw an African peasairt speaking fluently in
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Greek, then, indeed, they would be startled ; and

if once assured by any means that he had not

learned it, they would recognize a miracle.

But the effect of persons resident in a place usii.g

the gift of tongues could only be to satisfy the

learned of a miracle. For the unlearned it would

be simply bewildering. Suppose that, in the city

of Oxford, the stonemasons, joiners, and shoe-

makers heard a few of their own number utter

ing something in Latin, they would only be im-

pressed with a belief that they had gone mad, oi

were amusing themselves with gibberish. But did

the leai-ned men of the University find these

groups discoursing on the doctrines of the Gospel

m the language of ancient Rome, which it had been

the study and the labor of their lives to acquire

perfectly, they would be overwhelmed with a sense

of the prodigy. All through the fourteenth chap-

ter of the First Epistle to the Corinthians, St. Paul

admits that upon the learned the gift of tongues

would make an impression ; but that the unlearned,

f believers, would be unedified, and, if unbelievers^

would be led to mock.

To the higher gift of prophecy he assigns tw«

offices which that of tongues could never fulfill

One is the edifying of believers ; and on this score

he much urges the Corinthians to seek for thai

gift. The other is its effect upon the unlearned.
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aubeliever. " If all proiihesy, and there come in

one that beUeveth not, or one unlearned, he is con-

vinced of all, he is judged of all : and thus are the

secrets of his heart made manifest ; and so falling

do\vn on his face he will worship God, and report

that God is in you of a truth." Here is a man who

knows no language but one, and who has no faith

in the Divine mission of the Christians
;
yet he en-

ters an assembly where men are speaking in his

own tongue : that tongue, as to its words, is familiar

to him from his childhood ; but its words now con-

vey new ideas, and those ideas are accompanied by

a strange power which pierces, lays open, and

searches his heart. He seems as if God had found

him out, and told another man all about him, his

hidden sins, his bosom pollutions, and covered

deeds which had been even forgotten, but which

now are brought strangely to his view again. An
wiaccountable impression of God's presence, of a

message, a warning, a call from God, sinks down

into his soul. He feels, as he never felt before,

" (xod is in this place ;" and, falling down upon his

face, forgetful of appearances, and heedless of con-

sequences, periling his temporal peace, and expos-

ing himself to every manner of remark, he wor-

ships, in bitterness of penitence, an offended, but a

forgiving God, and goes forth to tell those with

whom he comes in contact, that the people whose
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words had searched his heart and made manifest its

secrets must have God in the midst of tliem. This

was the gift of prophecy, as the term is generally

employed in the New Testament. It differs from

prophecy in the ordinary sense in this, that the gi?

conveys no " revelation," either as to truth hitherto

unrevealed, or as to future events. It differs from

the gift of tongues in this, that the intellect and or-

gans act according to natural laws, though under a

supernatural influence. It is that gift through

which the V\^hole of man's nature works in co-oper^

ation with the Holy Spirit, the intellect illuminated

with Divine light, the moral powers quickened by

Divine feeling, and the physical organs speaking

with Divine power. This is placed by the Apostle

as the highest gift—the one wherein man stands

closest in communion with God as His intelligent

instrument for His most hallowed work—the work

of calling prodigal sons back to His arms, and of

training feeble children into strength and stedfast-

ness. This gift was that which had the most direct

utility, w^as capable of the most universal applica-

tion, and was destined to be permanent ; equally

needful for the converting of sinners and the edify

ing of the Church ; and therefore to be ever kept-

in view by the Church as a special subject of pray

er for, let this cease, and Christianity dwindles

into a natural agency for social improvement.



EI-'FECTS FOLLOWING TUE BAPTISM OF FIHE. 97

blessed with superhuman doctrines, but destitute

of a superliuman power.

If the preaching of the Gospel is to exercise a

great power over mankind, it must be either by en

listing extraordinary men, or by the endowing of

ordinary men with extraordinary power. It does

often happen that men whose eloquence would affect

and sway, Avhatever might have been their theme,

give all their talents to the Gospel
;
yet in such cases

it ever proves that the religious impression produced

upon mankind is never regulated by the brilliancy

or natural force of the eloquence, but always by the

extent to which the preacher is imbued with that

indescribable something commonly called the " unc-

tion," or the operation and power of the Spirit.

On the other hand, it often happens that a man in

whose natural gifts nothing extraordinary can be

discovered, produces moral effects which, for depth

at the moment, and for permanency, are totally dis-

proportioned to his natural powers. In hearing

such a man, and afterward discovering the effects

of his preaching, people often ask, " What is there

ui Mr. to account for such effects ? We hear

Qoany who are abler, profounder, better theologians,

more eloquent, more persuasive
;

yet this man's

preaching brings people to repentance and to God."

They can not discover the source of his power; and it

18 precisely this fact which intimates that it is spb-itual.
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On the day of Pentecost Christianity faced the

world, a new religion, and a poor one, mthout a

history, without a j^i'iesthood, without a college,

without a people, and without a patron. She had

only her two sacraments and her tongue of fire.

The latter was her sole instrument of aggression,

All that was ancient and venerable rose up before

her in solid opposition. No passions of the mob, no

theories of the learned, no interests of the politic

favored her ; nor did she flatter or conciliate any

one of them. With her tongue of fire she assailed

every existing system, and every evil habit; and

by that tongue of fire she burned her way through

mnumerable forms of opposition. In asking what

was her power, we can find no other answ^er than

this one, " The tongue of fire."

"With regard to one of her Deacons, Stephen, it

IS said that his enemies could not resist the wisdom

and the power with which he spoke. It was not

every disciple who had the gift of prophecy, like

him, to pour out in clear and copious utterance the

testimony which could command the attention of

national councils, and confound the sophisms of a

college of disputers ; but, each in his own sphere

and style, the Christians of that happy day were

distinguished among their fellow-men by a strange

power of declaring the deep things of God. Many

of them would go, like Andrew, who went first to
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" his own brother Simon," and tell their kinsmen ol

Jesus, and forgiveness, and the resurrection of the

dead, and the world to come, in strains which, by

gome unaccountable power, fixed the attention and

entered the lieart. Others of them would go, as

did the brothers of Nathanael, telling the neighbors

and friends whom they met the great things of re-

demption, so that prejudices, even the strongest

were often melted in the fire of their speech. True,

they did not always succeed, but how marvelous

their success was notwithstanding ! Had Christians

of the present day, in addressing those whose con-

science, creed, early impressions, all favor every

word they say, but that strange influence which

bore down the most rooted aversion, how rapid and

how glorious would be the spread of living religion

in the land

!

This power of utterance is ordinarily referred to

throughout the New Testament as at once the gift

of God and the great weapon of the Church. We
h.ave already noticed how, when opposition first

threatened them, they went in earnest prayer to

God, and asked for power, that they might speak

His word with boldness. So when anyone of them,

in critical circumstances, is enabled specially to de-

clare and magnify the Truth, we are told that he

does so, " being filled ^-ith the Holy Ghost ;" and

Paul, who, though he was not present on the day
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of Pentecost, received the tongue of fire in a /erj

remarkable degree, did not hold that giil as being

constitutional, hke natural talents and aptitude of

speech. Among the subjects with regard to which

be entreats the prayers of his Christian brethren, he

specially mentions " utterance." "Praying always

with all prayer and supplication in the Spirit, and

watcbing thereunto wnth all perseverance and sup-

plication for all saints ; and for me, that xitteranct

'may he given unto me^ that I may open my mouth

boldly to make known the riches of the Gospel."

Again and again have we brought before us the

fact, that this utterance is the direct gift of God

;

nor are we without traces of the same fact in earlier

times than those of Christianity. In the cases of

Mary and Elizabeth, w^e hear them, under the influ-

ence of the Divine Spirit, uttering great and glori-

ous things. In the cases of Jeremiah and Isaiah,

wc find the Lord making Hmiself their strength in

regard to the message wherewith He charged

them ; and in the case of Moses, the gift of speech

was especially promised to him, but his faith failed

nd consequently another had to exercise that

power which, had he believed, he himself would

Lave fully possessed.

In all the history of the primitive Christians, wo

find traces of the effect produced upon men by the

testimony they bore, even when bearing it nndei
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the constraint of public persecution, and In the face

of impending danger. Without a press, without a

literature, without any of our modern means of in-

uencing masses of men ; cast solely on the one in

trument of the tongue, and in that destitute of tliQ

wisdom of the Greek, and of the skill of the scribe

seldom favored with the opportunity of repeatedly

addressing numerous assemblies of the same indi-

viduals ; destitute of prestige, contemptible in num-

bers, rustic in manners, and thwarted by circuni

stances ; strong only in the one peculiar attribute

—

ihe unseen fire w^hich filled them ; on they went,

and on, turning the hearts of their enemies, and

advancing the name of the Lord.

Religion has never, in any period, sustained itself

except by the instrumentality of the tongue of fire.

Only where some men, more or less imbued with

this primitive power, have spoken the words of the

Lord, not with "the words which man's wisdom

eacheth, but which the Holy Ghost teacheth," have

inners been converted, and saints prompted to «

aintlier life. In many periods of the history of the

yhurch. as this gift has waned, every natural ad

vantage has come to replace it:—more learning,

more system, more calmness, more profoundness of

reflection, every thing, in fact, which, according to

the ordinary rules of human thought, would insure

to the Christian Church a ^-eater command over
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the intellect of raankmd, and would give her argu

ments in favor of a holy life a more potent efficacy

Vet it has ever proved that the gain of all this,

xhen accompanied with an abatement of the "fire,*»

has left the Church less efficient ; and her elaborate

and weighty lessons have transformed few into

saints, though her simple tongue of fire had contin-

ually reared up its monuments of wonder. Tliis

has been not less the case in modern times than in

ancient.

If the amazing revival which characterized the

fast century, be viewed merely as a natural pro-

gress of mental influence, no analysis can find ele-

ments of power greater than have often existed in a

corrupting and falling Church, or than are found at

many periods when no blessed eflfects are produced.

Men equally learned, eloquent, orthodox, instruct-

ive, may be found in many ages of Christianity. It

js utterly impossible to assign a natural reason wh^

Whitfield should have been the means of convert-

ing so many more sinners than other men. With-

out one trace of logic, philosophy, or any thing

worthy to be called systematic theology, his ser.

mons, viewed intellectually, take an humble place

among humble efforts. Turning again to his friend,

Wesley, we find calmness, clearness, logic, theology,

discussion, definition, point, appeal, but none of

that prodigious and unaccountable power which the
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human intellect would naturally connect with raovo^

ments so amazing as those which took place under

his word. Neither the logic of the one, nor th

declamation of the other, furnishes us with the se

cret of his success. There is enough to account fo

men being affected, excited, or convinced ; but that

does not account for their living holy lives ever

after. Thousands of pulpit orators have swayed

their audience, as a wind sways standing corn ; but,

in the result, those who were most affected, differed

nothing from their former selves. An effect of elo-

quence is sufficient to account for a vast amount of

feeling at the moment ; but to trace to this a moral

power, by which a man, for his life long, overcomes

his besetting sins, and adorns his name with Chris-

tian virtues, is to make sport of human nature.

Why should these men have done what many

equally learned and able, as divines and orators,

never did ? There must have been an element of

power in them which criticism can not discover.

What was that power ? It must be judged of by

its sphere and its effects. Where did it act? and

what did it produce ? Every power has its own

sphere. The strongest arm will never convince ihQ

understanding, the most forcible reasoning will

never lift a weight, the brightest sunbeam will never

pierce a plate of iron, nor the most powerful magnet

move a pane of glass. The soul of man has separate



104 THE TONGUE OF FIRE.

regions, and ihat which merely convinces the inlel

lect may leave the emotions untouched, that which

merely operates on the emotions may leave the un

derstanding unsatisfied, and that which affects both

may yet leave the mora: powers uninsi^ired. Th

crowning power of the messenger of God is power

over the moral man
;
power which, whether it ap-

proaches the soul through the avenue of the intel

lect or of the affections, does reach into the soul

The sphere of true Christian power is the heart—

the moral man ; and the result of its action is not

to be surely distinguished from that of mere elo

quence by instantaneous emotion, but by subse-

quent moral fruit. Power which cleanses the

heart, and produces holy living, is the power of the

Holy Ghost. It may be through the logic of Wes-

ley, the declamation of Whitfield, or the simple

common-sense of a plain servant-woman or laboring

man ; but whenever this power is in action, it

strikes deeper into human nature than any mere

reasoning or pathos. Possibly it does not so soon

bring a tear to the eye, or throw the judgment into

e posture of acquiescence ; but it raises in th«

breast thoughts of God, eternity, sin, death, heavei\j

and hell ; raises them, not as mere ideas, opinions,

or articles of faith, but as the images and echoes of

real things.

We may find in many parts ol the country, where
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much has been done to dispel darkness and dilfuso

true religion, that some of the first triumphs of

grace were entirely due to tlie wonderful effeotfi

produced by the private and fire-side talking of

3ome humble Christians, who had tliemselves gono

10 tlie throne of grace, and waited there mitil they

liad received the baptism of fire.

In proportion as the power of tliis one instrument

is overlooked, and other means are trusted in to

supply its place, does the true force of Christian

agency decline ; and it may without hesitation be

said, that when men holding the Christian ministry,

habitually and constantly manifest their distrust in

the power of the Holy Ghost to give them utter-

ance, they publicly abjure the true theory of Chris-

tian preaching. It is, according to the authority of

its Author, delivering a message from God—a mes-

sage through man, it is true ; but delivered not

with the excellency of man's speech, not under the

guidance of man's natural wisdom ; a message, the

effect of which does not rest upon the artistic ar-

rangement, choice, and order of words, but upon

the extent to which its utterance is pervaded by U]

Holy Ghost.



CHAPTER 17.

COXTIXUED.

SECTION IV. EFFECTS UPON THE WORLD.

When the promise of the Spirit was given, oui

Lord expressly intimated that His influence should

not be confined to the Church, but that He should

" convince the Avorld of sin, and of righteousness,

and ofjudgment." It was only thus that the Church

could be extended bevond the number of the orig-

inal disciples. Through the gifts bestowed upon

Peter, the Spirit moved to the fulfillment of His

great office in the hearts of worldly men. Both the

miraculous and the ministerial gifts were made sub-

Rervient to this end. The former was a wonder

which raised curiosity and then amazement, which

wrought together a multitude, first excited, finally

Hwed. This, however, was all it did. Had th€

events of the day ended with the pure effect of

the miracle, perhaps no Jew would have become

a Christian, and certainly no sinner would have
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become n. saint. The miracle piepared an audi-

cnce for the preacher ; but it did not convert, and

did not even instruct thera: no one there knew

the doctrine of the incarnation, and its glorious con

comitants, when Peter stood up to preach. All tha

the gift of tongues did was to produce an impression

that these men were messengers of God. And even

this it did not produce on all ; for some mocked
;

probably people of the place, on whom the effect of

the foreign tongues was lost.

The entire advantnge which Peter, as a preacher

of Cliristianity, derived from the evidences of his

religion, when he stood up on the day of Pentecost,

amounted to this : a large number of men were

congregated in a state of much agitation, fresh from

the impression of a prodigy before unimagined, and

with a strong suspicion that the preacher and his

coadjutors were probably teachers from God. Hie

advantage, as compared with a modern preacher,

lay in the freshness of this feeling—in the opened

state of the mind just after an indisputable marvel

had forced a passage through all its prejudices.

His disadvantages lay in the comparative ignorance

of his hearers, in their disbelief of most of the points

whcrervvith he wished to impress them, in the

amount of religious and national prejudice which

fortified this belief, in the array of temporal inter

ests which stood up against his appeal, in the dis-
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credit attached to his position, the obscurity of hia

person, and the rustic stamp of his speech.

Potting his single advantage on the one side, and

his many disadvantages on the other, we naturally

raise the question. Had he more advantage from the

miracle of tongues than the modern preacher has

from the Christian evidences generally ? It would

be hard to exaggerate the value of that freshness of

impression under which he found his hearers
;
yet,

taking the whole course of human nature, the mir-

acle, whether in the hand of Moses, the Proi>hets,

or the Lord Himself—however mighty as an instru-

ment of impression, as a credential of a Divine mis-

sion, never proved an instrument of moral regener-

ation to the people.

From the Pentecostal and other miracles, from

the whole array of the Christian evidences, the

modern preacher derives the advantage of an audi-

ence Avho believe that every doctrine he propounds

is truly the word of God, Within their conscience

he has far more on his side than Peter had in the

consciences of his auditory. Peter had the advan-

age of a fresh and excited feeling: the modem
preacher has that of standing closer home upon the

conscience. The latter often thinks how much might

be effected had he only some such supernatural

Bign as arrested tlie multitude on the day of Pente-

cost: what would Peter have thought of his pros-
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pects, if, instead of such an audience as he had, one

had been offered to him where all beUeved that his

Master was the Son of God, and that there was " nc

other name given under heaven among men where^

by we must be saved ?"

The eifect of the miracle was a general impression

in favor of the Divine origin of the message. At

this point the ministerial gift came into operation.

By an ability clearly to state and argue the truth,

Peter was enabled to put the understanding of hia

hearers into possession of the great revelation, that

God had sent His Son to redeem them. By a sacred

pathos, he was enabled to engage their sympathies

in favor of oach truth, as he presented it. Clear and

feeling utterance of the Gospel was his ministerial

gift : understanding and impression were its effects.

The united effect of the miraculous and ministerial

gift amounted to—favorable attention, understand-

nig of the truth, and inclination to embrace it. But

had no power beyond the testimony of the miracle,

and the appeal of the sermon, touched the souls of

the auditors, what single individual would have em-

braced truth so dangerous to his respectability and

comfort, however convinced that it was of heavenly

origin, and fraught with eternal advantages ? The

inclination toward such a step laised by Peter's

warmth, would have been counteracted by many

and potent inclinations of interest and of nature
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Nothing is more common than for the human mind

to turn its back upon a truth, firmly behoved to be

from God, deeply felt to carry eternal hopes, but

demanding the sacrifice of present gratifications, or

of the friendship of the world. Mere conviction

never carries a point of practical moral conduct.

Deeper than the judgment, deeper than the feel

ings, lies the seat of human character, in that which

is the mystery of all beings and all things, in what

we call their " nature," without knowing where it

lies, what it is, or how it wields its power. All w«

know is, that it does exert a power over external

circumstances, bending them all in its own direction,

or breaking its instruments against what it can not

bend. The nature of an acorn turns dews, air, soils,

and sunbeams to oak ; and though circumstances

may destroy its power, they can not divert it while

it survives. It defies man, beast, earth, and sky, to

make it produce elm. Cultivation may aflfect its

quality, and training its form ; but whether it shall

produce oak, ash, or elm, is a matter into which no

force from without can enter, a matter not of cir-

umstances, but purely of nature. To turn naturo

;olongs to the Power which originally fixed nature.

In man feelings and intellect are related to na-

TLUE, as in a plant tissues and juices : they derive

their character from nature, and manifest its bent

,

but are not nature, thouo^h the means bv which it
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acts on the external world, and is reacted upon by

it. Xature does not decide the comparative excel

ence of character in the different members of the

iame species: one oak may be much stronger than

another, one rose much sweeter; one man much

wiser, or more generous. The nature of man is es

sentially moral ; and when intellect shoots up to

eminence, it depends on the moral nature wliether

it is a blessing or a curse to the species, a joy or a

trouble to the individual. According to the moral

nature, are the intellectual powers directtjd ; and in

man often wastefully, often hurtfully- as to the

great majority, in ways far below theii capability.

Just as in all other objects, so in man, his nature

eludes our analysis, lies out of sight, and defies our

direct influence. We approach it through the intel-

lect, or the feelings; but always with uncertainty,

never knowing what unseen power may counter-

work our most careful endeavors.

It is the nature of fallen man to prefer present

pleasure to the prospect of eternal happiness, the

^vor of the world to the favor of the Almighty

;

to love himself, and forget his Creator. In adults

this nature is fortified by its own developments ; by

habits and connections which all tend in its own

direction. When a man's nature in boyhood pro-

duced fruits of vice and trouble, when his advanc-

ing years have steadily answered the impulse of the
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game nature, and his present associations are ail

based upon an alicDation from heavenly ties; tc

bring him into immediate and permanent conformity

to a Divine ideal of life, requires the ultimate Powej

of the universe, the Power which rules nature, and

inrough nature circumstances. Set before all the

wise and good of the Avorld one man of thirty

years, or upward, whose life has been wicked or

worldly ; and tell them by a word, a warning, or an

appeal, infallibly to change him then and there to a

pure man, or to a pious man ; and they will each be

ready to exclaim, "Am I God that I should do

this?"

To say that man is the creature of circumstancesi

is as much as to say that he is destitute of a nature

;

for, where a nature is, there is a power, a power of

which circumstances are often the mere effect, but

are never the masters. Let all the circumstances

under heaven conspire against the force of nature,

as embodied in a seed of thorn, and they can never

defeat it: all the gardeners, manures, heats, and

waterings possible, would fail to make it j^roduce

fir. Heap upon it every advantage which art and

jreation can give, and it will steadily turn all to

thorn, hopelessly incapable of lising above its

nature.

Change your treatment, and endeavor to debase

ft, and the same superiority of nature to circum-
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Stances continues to manifest itself. You may

starve it to death, you may stunt or blight it, but

by no adversity wUl it degenerate to brier ; thorn

in spite of allurements upward, thorn in spite of

repulses do\mward : as it can never rise above, so

It can never sink below, its nature. Circumstances

are the creatures of natures, not natures of circum-

stances.

Human nature is said by many to be good : if so,

where have social evils come from ? For human

nature irf the only moral nature in that corrupting

thing called " society." Every evil example set be-

fore the child of to-day is the fruit of human nature.

It has been planted on every possible field—among

the snows that never melt ; in temperate regions,

and under the line ; in crowded cities, in lonely for-

ests; in ancient seats of civilisation, in new col-

onies ; and in all these fields it has, without once

failing, brought forth a crop of sins and troubles.

This is absolute and inexpugnable proof that human

nature, in the aggregate, is a seed which produces

Bins and troubles.

But a proof lies nearer the breast of each man.

When you meant to do a wrong, and had made up

your mind upon it, did any instinct within you tell

you that you were unable, and must seek super-

natural help to carry out your intention ? Never,

Yon felt that to go forward was not onlv easy, but
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almost irresistible ; was, in fact, yielding to na

ture.

When you had made up your mind to overcome

wrong inclinations, and to do right, and only rights

did not an instinct as unfailing as that whereby an

infant searches for the breast of a mother, teach

you to seek help, inward help, help against your-

self? A decision to do wrong iinds you strong in

your own strength ; a decision to conquer wrong,

and do right, sends you to your knees, or makes

you cry, " God help me !" If that be so, you need

consult no man's books as to what side your nature

is inclined to.

Man is the only being coming within our knowl-

edge who has a nature that is plainly unnatural.

This language is not paradoxical for the sake of

paradox, but for the sake of strictly describing a

mournful fact. Is a nature natural which can be

changed without destroying the identity ? That of

man can be changed, and not only leave his identity

perfect, but restore the course of a higher, and evi-

dently an older, nature than the one which had pre-

viously reigned. Is a nature natural which urges

toward courses which blight and ruin ? Human

nature, when least affected by culture, in the lone-

liest and loveliest islands of unfrequented seas, urgea

to courses of headlong ruin and destruction. In tlie

highest seats of civilization, it urges men to neglect
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the God of all, though they believe that to Him
they are indebted for being, reason, and joy, and

on Him are dependent for their continuance ; urges

them to neglect objects wliich they believe to bo

truly noble and of eternal utility, for pleasures

which they can not help despising, and for gains

which they know are neither honorable nor lasting.

In proof of this more than enough is said by the

simple words, London, Paris, Rome. Yet, while

their nature is thus over-riding their true dignity,

true happiness, and true interest, a voice within, as

if of a friend who has survived from better days,

is ever protesting against this monstrous condi-

tion of things, and averring that this nature is not

nature.

There is not a beast of the field but may trust

his nature and follow it ; certain that it will lead

him to the best of which he is capable. But ai

for us, our only invincible enemy is our nature

;

were it sound, we could hold circumstances as

lightly as Samson's withs ; but it is evermore be-

traying us. Often, Avhen we honestly meant to be

good and noble, our miserable nature, at the first

favorable juncture of circumstances, betrayed un

again, and we found ourselves falling by our own

hands, and bitterly felt that we were our own ene-

mies. Heal us at the heart, and then let the world

t'/>me on ! we are "cady for the conflict. Make



116 TUE rOXGCTE OF FIRE.

US sound wilhiii, and we will stand in the evil

day. "We can defy circumstances, and resist the

devil, if only our own breast become not a hold of

jraitors ; if inclinations., silent, subtle, and strong aa

nature, do not arise to beguile us into captivity to

ovil.

You tell us to withstand these inclinations, not to

yield to our impulses, but to subject them to

reason ; that is, not to follow nature which is in-

ward and impulsive, but to be guided by external

indexes which Observation notes, Reason interprets,

and Will may apply to the control of nature. That,

in fact, is saying, " Do not live by your nature, but

resist your nature." What a world of appalling

truth comes in with that one admonition ! My
nature not a nature to live by ! Self-regard putting

me on the watch against nature ! A nature, and

that the highest nature in this terrestrial system,

self-injurious! This is not Thy handiwork, O Eter-

nal Parent, Author of order, beauty, and love;

Creator of natures, each of which is in unison with

itself, and in harmony with all Thy other creat

ares ! What has happened since man first left Th)

Land ?

It was strange to see three thousand men, after

one hearing of a new and untried religion, accept it

as their faith, and publicly enrol themselves as iti

disciples, T* was especially strange, since the men
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at whose hands they, with docility, took the sacra-

mental pledge of theii' conversion, were men with«

out repute, whom they had themselves previously

despised. But it is not till after some weeks havf

elapsed that the highest wonder of this phenomenon

Oreaks upon us.

Human nature is liable to unaccountable illusioni!*,

and multitudes to ungovernable impulses. It may

be that in a week or two we shall find those thou

Bands of a thousand diiferent views, as to what they

had heard from Peter on the day of Pentecost,

and as to the pardon and grace which he had pro-

fessed to declare to them. But, as day by day we.

watch that throng, moral marvels come continually

into view. What was so rare in human nature is

now ordinary, a holy man. Persons who were aa

common-place in character as can be conceived, now

live before us, saints. The vile have become noble

the churl self-denying, the bitter gentle, the sensual

wonderfully pure. A community drawn from Jewe

of the ordinary standard, from persons of every

variety of character and of sinfulness, is a com.

munity so pure, so far beyond what human eyes

ever have seen before, that it seems as a commence-

ment of heaven upon earth. Raised suddenly into

saintship, they steadily maintaip their moral ele-

vation • first astonishing and captivating those
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who look Oil, and then withstanding all the oppo.

Bition which prejudice and power can bring to crush

them.

Day after day, month after month, year after

year, this new and glorious life goes on. These

men, lifted up from the ordinary level of sinners,

continue " steadfost in the Apostles' fellowship, and

ia breaking of bread and prayers," " filled with the

Holy Ghost," rich in faith, overflowing with inward

consolation ; not seeing their glorified Redeemer

with the eye, but more than seeing with the heart

—feeling, embracing Him, they "rejoice with joy

unspeakable and full of glory." Their close pros-

pect is immortality, their citizenship is in heaven,

their wealth lies where change can never reduce it,

nor moth corrupt, nor thief steal. Happy upon

earth, and inheriters of heaven, it is naught to

them that all mankind frown upon them ; they

know that they " are of God, and the whole world

lieth in wickedness." Their saintliness spreads its

fame to the ends of the earth—a fame that haa

never died until our day ; and even upon our

liomes and our hearts are now descending the mild

and holy influences of the first community called

into existence by the tongue of fire.

Three thousand men permanently raised from

death in sin to a life of holiness ! Three thousand

sinners converted into saints ! Three ti)nusand
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iiew-raade saints enabled day by day to walk in thd

fear of God, and in the comfort of the Holy Ghost I

Three thousand of our brethren, w^eak, sinful by

taturc, open to the temptings of Satan even as wc

are, maintaining a life in the body which almost

surpasses belief, so is it marked with goodness and

with purity

!

This, of all the spectacles of Pentecost, is the one

that speaks in deepest tones to the heart. On those

three thousand we gaze ; and our souls break out

with adoration. Glory, honor, salvation !—for now

the word " salvation" may be boldly uttered by

human lips—salvation is come, is come to the race

of Adam ! Here, we see it, not in word, not in

promise, but in practical demonstration ; in human

beings redeemed : in oar nature recovered from

sin, and that not in a solitary convert, not in one

ardeni youth, or in one exhausted worldling, but in

hundreds and thousands of men Avith ordinary

hearts, and wants, and employments, to w^hom

humai: life has become a fellowship with God, and a

itraiglic road to eternal joy.

We have already said that w^e may speak of a

vhf,siMl miracle and of a mental miracle ; and to

this we may add a moral iniracle. ]Mind, we have

said, is greater than matter, and therefore a work

wrought in mind is greater than one wrought in

matter; it bespeaks not merely a power, but a
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spirit. Just as intellect sways matter, so does that

for which it is hard to find a name—the moral

nature, the self and substance of a man, the heart

—sway the intellect. We will use the word "heart,"

not to signify the emotional nature, represented

in Scripture by the "bowels," but the moral na-

ture ; that is, so far as man is concerned, naturk.

The heart commands the man. Give me a heart,

and you give me a man ; it carries both a mind and

a body with it. Heart is the greatest thing below

the sky ; the nearest to the government above, that

which sways intellect, and sways all things human.

A work, then, wrought upon heart, is the highest

order of operation to which human nature can

afford a sphere. Christianity professes to be a

system for that which has never been otherwise

professed—the renewing of bad hearts in the image

of the God of heaven. To this all its powers are

directed ; and until this is done, Christianity is but

a theory. All previous to this is but as the verbal

explanation of principles by a physical philosopher,

lacking his ocular demonstration. The problem of

our nature is how to make the bad good ; that jr.

bow to change nature, which, by natural powoi: ?j

absolutely impossible.

In the physical miracle we see the God of nature

accrediting revelation; in the mental miracle we

Reo the God of mind accrediting^ revelation. In
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both these, nature is counter-worked, and a power

above nature manifested. It is a grand and mem
orable thing to see the sea dried up, or to see tho

human mind illuminated with the lights of prophecy

or the gift of tongues ; but the liighest manifesta^

tion of a power above nature, of a power acting

against and contrary to nature, is, when the bad

suddenly becomes good; the impure, pure; when

a clean thing is brought out of an unclean ; when

the earthly becomes heavenly; the sensual, spirit-

ual; the devilish, like God; when the Ethiopian

changes his skin, and the leopard his spots; when

instead of the thorn comes up the fir-tree, and in-

stead of the brier comes up the myrtle-tree. Here

is the Ruler, not of the physical universe over-

ruling physical nature, or of the mental universe

over-ruling mental nature, but the Ruler of the

moral universe over-ruling moral nature, in attesta

tion of the Gospel of His own grace.

This, though not in the technical language of

theology a miracle, is so in common sense. Is it

nature ? Is it reducible to natural law ? True, it is

what is to be ordinarily expected in Christianity:

but expected as what ? as a fruit of natural agency ?

07 of supernatural power accompanying that agency,

and attesting it as from God ? Has any system of

religion ever embodied such a conception as an

evidence that God was in it, and working through
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it, which would admit of constant application, and,

at the same time, would strike deeper into the

human soul than any other imaginable demonstra

lion? This is the singular glory of the Gospel

*rhe recovery of nature from her fearful fall, the

creating anew of man in the image of God, the

presenting the fir instead of the thorn, the myrtle

mstead of the brier, is the "everlasting sign,

WHICH SHALL NOT BE CUT OFF."

Other modes whereby the Lord attests and seals

His messengers, whereby His operation accredits

His word, have had their occasional and their glori-

ous field ; but this sign is equally adapted to all

time, claims as its sphere all humanity, and ad-

dresses not the judgment merely, but the con-

iscience of man, proclaiming to him the presence in

the earth of a Power that heals human nature, and

restores the like of himself to the image of God.

Each sinner transformed into a saint is a new

token of a redeeming power among men. That

token declares to observers, not that there is a

King in heaven, not that there is a "Father ot

.^hts," but that there is a Saviour. And this is the

j)Siimony Avhich the world especially needs. Thera

are few things in religion which men doubt more

than whether it is possible for them, as individuals,

to escape from their sins. No declaration of that pos*

bibility goes so far to convince them, as seeing those.
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A'hom they have known as weak as themselves, as

addicted to evil as themselves, suddenly changed,

nnd enabled all their life long to walk " as seeing

Ilim who is invisible." This at once says to thena,

"There is One who has power on earth to save

from sin;" and when they know that their neigh

bor ascribes all to the cross of Christ, they fed

that in that cross must lie an efficacy by which, if

ever they are to find salvation, that salvation must

come.

The refijeneration of a sinner is an evidence of

power in the highest sphere—moral nature ; with

the highest prerogative—to change nature; and

operating to the highest result—not to create

orif^mali/, w^hich is great; but to create anew,

which u greater : for, when nature has once be-

come evil, how infinite the glory of the act wdiereby

again it takes its place in the eye of the imiverse,

*'very good!" The creation of saints out of sin-

ners is the demonstration whereby the divinity of

the Gospel is most shortly and most convincingly-

displayed. Of all the Christian evidences it alone

proves that our religion does save from sin.

Again we look back to those three thousanvi, and

in the sight w^e glory. Our nature is not hopelessly

lost ! Redemption is wrought out ! Humanity may

be sanctified ! Comiaunities of men may be reared

10
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who shall dwell in peace and love, and earth may

become a muTor of heaven ! Never, below the

Bkies—never, until the tragic history of Adam'i

sons is ended, can we escape the death which siE

has brought upon us, and its correlative woes. But

sin itself has found a conqueror ; not sin in the ab-

stract, not sin in some philosophical impersonation,

not sin in the great prince of the powers of dark-

ness ; but sin in human hearts, sin in my nature, sin

girt round with flesh of my flesh, and bone of my
bone, flowing in veins like mine, and appealed to

by temptations of the mind and of the body, just

such as my own. Sin in living man, has been con-

quered, its Conqueror reigns. His redeeming power

is nigh ; and in those converts at Jerusalem I see a

pledge of my own deliverance, and can shout, " I,

too, shall be made free from the law of sin and

death !"

We see a pledge of the deliverance not only of

individuals, but of multitudes, not only of families,

but of thousands and tens of thousands. It has

been too much the fashion for Christians to look

upon pure and elevated religion as applicable only

to a few. At a time Avhcn Christianity and holine.i

became different things, and true religion was look

ed upon as something not for life, but for a con-

dition secluded from life, amounting, for practical

purposes, to a burial before the time ; a style of
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thinking crept in, which has never disappeared to

this day. In the Church of Rome we still find it

maintained, that deep holiness finds its best phico

»way from human life, in retreat and celibacy.

Among Protestants this error is rejected, yet prac-

tical religion is looked upon as something not to bo

expected to gain thousands at a time, and to renew

communities by its sacred power, but rather to be

a select blessing for a few, scattered here and there,

and everywhere little discerned.

Look back to Pentecost. See Christianity at her

first step raising up her army by thousands. She

seeks not the wilderness ; she seeks not the few

;

she affects not little, dispersed, and hidden groups.

In the sight of Jerusalem, in the sight of the world,

she starts as the religion of the multitude ; the re-

ligion of fathers and mothers, of traders, landown

ers, widows, persons of all classes and of all occu-

pations. She takes in her hand, at the very first

moment, an earnest of every nation, and kindred,

and people, and tongue, of every grade and age,

as if to expand forever the expectations of her dis-

ciples, and impress us with the joyful faith that her

practical redemption was for the multitudes of

men.

In the case of the converts of Pentecost we are

struck first with the suddennes? of their convictiou
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then witli the sharpness of it, and then with the

permanence of the result.

Wlien the humble fisherman began to preach,

many who had witnessed the miracle were mock-

ing; none had become saints; perhaps not a man
in the crowd believed in the mediation of Christ, or

in any other of the great doctrines of the Gospel,

They were adverse—not to say dogged, and on

system, enemies. His words were strangely edged

:

a sword went through the very souls of these men

—a sword which told to the consciousness, that Pie

who wielded it was the Unseen and the Almighty.

As if the whole of life were recalled, as if eternity

had pressed itself with all its w^eight into one mo-

ment
;

processes of thought that would have re«

quired long, long meditation, and yet longer de«

scription, flashed and reflashed across the soul; and

the man found himself a sinner in the midst of his

own sins, accused by the past, menaced by the fu

ture, overwhelmed, confounded, discovered, and

unable to wrestle against the one thought, "What

must I do to be saved ?"

The sharpness of this conviction is equally amaz

ing with its suddenness. Why could not the mcE

control themselves? AVhy not go to their homes

and think ? Why not take time to deliberate ?

Why not avoid exposure to the public eye ? Why
but because, wounded to the vfry quick, they for
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got all other considerations, and wanted to be heal-

ed ? They saw, they felt themselves fallen into the

hands of God ; and, for the moment, the eye, th

oice, the opinion of man was shut out from thcif

Jiouglits.

If a man really saw an angel, or one " risen from

the dead," we should expect that all consideration

of bystanders would forsake him in the awe of the

moment. And so, if in an instant a supernatural

power opens the unseen world to the soul, with its

one eternal Light, its heaven and its hell, although

the view of these must be imperfect and confused,

yet if it is a view^ a sudden view, it must shoot fear,

wonder, awe, through and through the soul, till

man and man's opinion are as little thought of, as

fashion by a woman fallen into a steamer's foaming

wake.

We find those who were affected by these sudden

impressions, going on and on, month after month,

sustaining in the ordinary walks of life the profes-

sion of saints, walking worthy, not only of them-

selves, not only of their teachers, but even of the

J^ord^ leading such a life that " He that sanctifieth^

and they which are sanctified, are all of one; /";?

which cause He is not ashamed to call them breih-

ren." This stedfastness in purity and piety, '* in the

Apostles' doctrine and fellowship, and in breaking

of bread, and in prayers," in liberality such as no
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oommunity had ever practised, in " gladness ind

pingleness of heart, praising God, and having favor

with all the people ;" shows that the fountains of

life had been sweetened, the depths of the soiil

reached ; that, in a word, nature had been touched,

(hanged, renewed.

The permanence of the change shows that it i8

one of nature ; its suddenness, that it is effected by

supernatural means. Indeed, natural means can

never change a nature, though they may greatly

modify its manifestations. When we want to pro-

duce any moral impression on human nature that

shall be permanent, we trust to slow and lengthen-

ed training. To turn a man from his ways, to turn

him against his own interests, to lead him to place

all he holds dear in continual jeopardy, purely for

the sake of goodness here and happiness hereafter,

is what, in any natural scheme, we must attemjat by

beginning early and by laboring long. But if we are

to depend not on natural processes, but on the

power of God, then time ceases to be a matter of

account ; the Infinite One declares Ilis presence by

iccomplishing in a moment that upon which we ha<J

gladly spent a life. Whatever reasons may be ad

vanced in favor of gradual awakenings rather than

Budden ones, this at least stands on the other side,

that the sudden conversion conveys to all bystand-

ers a much more striking impression of a power
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ibove tliat of man. What is gradual may be read-

ily ascribed, by tlie ignorant or the unbelieving, to

the natural results of human processes. They may

gay, " The wonder would be if, with so much teacln

big, so many homilies, directed to the one end of

bringing man to consideration for his soul, he was not

gradually brought to it." But when, by some sin-

gle, and, perhaps, simple message, the work of con-

version is done in an instant, it looks like the raising

of the dead. As to bystanding sinners, it first stirs

their wonder, then moves their conscience ; and if

they see such cases multiplied, the feeling faUs upon

them—" It is the mighty power of God !"

Christianity was established by the creation of

Christians.

In the words, " Continued steadfast in the Apos-

tles' doctrine and fellowship, and in breaking of

bread, and in prayers," we see the effect of the re-

generation of individuals on the character of a com-

munity. From a number of good men at once

arose a united and fraternal society. Statesmen

and philanthropists, occupied with the idea of form-

ing happy nations, frequently look to good institu-

tions as the means of doing so ; but find that when

institutions are more than a certain distance in ad-

vance of the people, instead of being a blessing,

they become a snare and a confusion. The reason
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of this is obvious : good institutions to a certain ex

tent pre-suppose a good people. Where the degree

of goodness existing in the people does not, in some

measure, correspond with that pre-supposed in the

institutions, the latter can never be sustained. As

the organ, embodiment, and conservators of indivi-

dual goodness, the value of good institutions is in-

calculable ; and he is one of man's greatest benefac-

tors, who makes any improvement in the joinings

and bearings of the social machine ; but as a means

of regeneration, political instruments are impotent.

Good institutions given to a depraved and unprin-

cipled people, end in bringing that w^hich is good

into disrepute. In fact, it v/ould be more correct

to say, that institutions which are good for a people

of good principles, are bad for a people destitute of

principle. The only way to the effectual regenera-

tion of society is the regeneration of individuals
;

make the tree good, and the fruit will be good

;

make good men, and you will easily found and sus-

tain good institutions. Here is the fault of states-

men—they forget the heart of the individual.

On the other hand, have not those who see and

fiel the importance of first seeking the regeneration

of individuals, too often insufficiently studied the

application of Christianity to social evils ? AVhen

the result of Christian teaching long addressed to a

people has raised the tone of conscience, when a



J5FFECTS FOIXOWIXG TUE BAPTISM OF FIRE. IJl

large number of persons embodying true Chris-

tianity in their own lives aro diffused among all

ranks, a foundation is laid for social advancement;

ut it does not follow that, by spontaneous develop

lient, the principles implanted in the minds of the

j^eople make to themselves the most fitting and

Christian embodiment. Fearful social evils may

co-exist with a state of society wherein many are

holy, and all have a large amount of Christian light.

The most disgustmg slave-system, base usages

fostering intemperance, aUenation of class from

class in feeling and .interest, systematic frauds in

commerce, neglect of w^orkmen by masters, neglect

of children by their own parents, Avhole classes

living by sin, usAges checking marriage and encour-

aging licentiousness, human dwellings which make

the idea of home odious, and the existence of mod-

esty impossible, are but specimens of the evils which

may be left age after age, cursing a people among

"whom Christianity is the recognized standard of so

ciety. To be indifferent to these things is as un-

faithful to Christian morals on the one hand, as

hoping to remedy them without spreading practical

holiness among individuals, is astray from truth on

the other.

The most dangerous perversion of the Gospel,

viewed as affecting individuals, is, when it is looked

upon as a salvation for the soul after it leaves the
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body, but no salvation from sin while here. Tlia

most dangerous perversion of it, viewed as affect-

ing the community, is, when it is looked upon as a

ueans of forming a holy community in the world to

^ome, but never in this. Nothing short of the gen

eral renewal of society ought to satisfy any soldiei

of Christ ; and all who aim at that triumph should

draw much inspiration from the King's own words

:

"All power is given unto Me in heaven and in

earth." Much as Satan glories in his power over

an individual, how much greater must be his glory-

ing over a nation embodying, in its law^s and usages,

iisobedience to God, wrong to man, and contamina-

tion to morals ! To destroy all national holds of evil,

to root sin out of institutions, to hold up to view

the Gospel ideal of a righteous nation, to confront

ail unwholesome public usages with mild, genial,

and ardent advocacy of what is purer, is one of the

first duties of those whose position or mode of

thought gives them an influence on general ques-

tions. In so doing they are at once glorifying the

Redeemer—by displaying the benignity of His in.

fluence over human society—and removing hinder-

inces to individual conversion, some of which act

by direct incentive to vice, others by upholding a

state of things the acknowledged basis of which

is, " Forget God."

Satan might he content to let Christianity turn



EFFKCrS FOLLOWING THE BAPTISM OF FIIiE. 133

over the sub-soil, if lie is in perpetuity to sow the

surface with thorns and briers ; but the Gospel is

come to renew the face of the earth. Among the

wheat, the tares, barely distinguishable from it, may

be permitted to grow to the last : but the field ia

to be wheat, not tares; wheat, not briers; a fair

fenced, plowed, sowed, and fruitful field, albeit

weeds, resembling the crop, be interspersed.

T' e same words, "The Apostles' doctrine and

fellowship, and breaking of bread, and prayers," in-

dicate the various exercises of religion, in which all

Churches and individual Christians ought to "con-

tinue stedfast." It was not a " preaching Church,"

or a " praying Church," the one m opposition to the

other: they had both "doctrine," teaching, and

" prayers." The idea of separating these two, oi

of setting the one up above the other, is foreign tc

the religion of the New Testament. They are no

ministers sent of God who have not the gift of

being "apt to teach." They may be good and

useful men ; but the proof that any one never was

designed by the Head of all for a certain position,

is, that He never qualified him for it. All the au-

thorities in the universe can not make him an em-

bassador for Christ, to whom Christ Himself haa

given no power to beseech men to be reconciled to

God, no poAver to warn every man, and teach every
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man, that he may present every man perfect. The

pretense of a Christianity without ministers, served

by a priesthood who can manipulate, read prayers

that others wrote, organize solemnities, and keep

times and seasons, but who can not "rightly divide

the word of truth ;" can not " preach the Gospel

with demonstration of the Spirit, and with power;*'

can not do any thing but what the most senseless,

or the most wricked, of men could do, if drilled to

it; is one of those marvels of imposition before

which we are at once abashed and indignant—in-

dignant that, with the New Testament still living,

men dare palm this upon us for Christianity ; and

abashed, that human nature is ready to accept such

a travesty.

On the other hand, the gift of teaching was not

exercised to the exclusion, or even to the repres-

sion, of that of prayer. The disciples did not

come together only v.'hen some one was prepared

with a deep and weighty discourse on points of

essential doctrine. Prayer was one of their habit-

ual exercises ; not merely hearkening to the soIi«

tary prayer of one gifted preacher, in the great

^ngregation, before or after his sermon ; but pray,

ers in frequent and familiar fellowship, prayers

prompted then and there, without book, and with-

out study; prayers of private disciples who had

ao higher gift, but who could pour out their r©
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quests to God
;

prayers by men with provincial

speech, and all the marks of being ' unlearned

and ignorant ;" but also with clear signs that

the Spirit was helping their infirmities, and teach.

ing them what they should pray for as they

ought.

Suppose that Peter had some day stood up, and

said, " Brethren, all things must be done in order.

The use of vulgar tones and uneducated language

is unseemly. Henceforth none shall pray in our

assemblies but those who can do so without expos-

ing us to the ridicule of the respectable. Indeed,

io secure propriety, we have prepared proper

forms, and all our future praying shall be from

these Litanies and Collects written here, the lan-

guage of which is the most beautiful of human

compositions, and may, indeed, be called fault-

less."

Would not this have altered the history of the

primitive Church ? Were not prayers, simple, mi-

premeditated, united
;
prayers of the well-taught

Apostle
;

prayers of the accomplished scholar
;

prayers of the rough but fervent peasant
;
prayera

of the new but zealous convert
;
prayers which im

portuned and wrestled with an instant and irrepresa

ible urgency ;—were they not an essential part of

that religion, which holy fire had kindled, and whicb

iaily supphcations alone could fan?
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Surely no Church can be entitled to call herself

a praying Church because, by a trained priesthood,

she often reads old and admirable forms of prayer

Against such forms, suitably mingled with the pub

lie services of the Church, we mean to say no word

we use, admire, and enjoy them: but, with tha

Acts of the Aj)ostles open, it is impossible to re-

press astonishment, that any man should imagine

that frequent and formal reading of the best forms

ever written, unmixed even by one outburst of

spontaneous supplication from Minister or people,

has any pretense to be looked on as the interceding

grace, the gift of supplication bestowed upon the

primitive Church. That in such modes holy and

prayerful hearts may and do pour themselves out to

God, we not only concede, but would maintain

against all who questioned it. That such prayers

are in many ways preferable to the one set prayer

of one dry man, long, stiff, and meager, wherewith

congregations are often visited, is too plain to reed

acknowledgment.

But gifts of prayer are part of the w(n-k and

prerogative of the Holy Ghost ; are of the vei

)

essence of a Church; and to deliberately shut I:Le

door against them, or so to frame ecclesiastical ar

rangements that they are practically buried except

when possessed by the Minister, the well-educated,

or the influential, is a plain departure from apostolic
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Christianity. In no form is tlie tongue of fire more

impressive, more calculated to convince men that a

power above nature is working, than when poor

men, v/ho could no more preach than they couU

fly, and could not suitably frame a paragraph oi:.

any secular topic, hft up a reverent voice, amid a

few fellow-Christians, and in strains of earnest trust,

perhaps of glorious emotion, and even of sublime

conception as to things DivinjB, plead in prayer with

their Redeemer. The Pentecostal Christianity was

not framed on the ideal of an accomplished circle
;

but on that of a Church, a Church including learned

and imlearned, the refined and the rustic, the

honored Evangelist, Prophet, or Apostle, and the

humble member without public gifts ; but all re*

joicing as members of one brotherhood, and each,

in fittmg time and mode, taking his share accord-

inc: to his gifts in the active work 5f mutual edifi-

cation. A Church, to be apostolic, must have

Ministers powerful in preaching, and members

mighty in prayer.

They continued stedfast " in breaking of bread ;"

fcence it is plain, that it was not a jDurely spirituaj

system of worship, too spiritual to stoop to oui

LfCrd's ordained symbols, or by the breaking of

bread to show forth His death.

Besides breaking of bread, and doctrine, and
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prayers, " fellowship" is distinctly named. It was

then not a Church where the "teaching" of the

Minister was taken for his fellov/ship with the

people, and their "breaking of bread" for their

tillowship one with another ; but where, in addi

tion to public teaching, sacraments, and prayers,

was another beauty of primitive Christianity, " fel-

lowship." Fellowship is family-life, forming a circle,

smaller or larger, to the members of which joys,

sorrows, interests, and undertakings are of common

concern and matter of common conversation. Be-

tween the life of" man as an individual, and as a

member of a great community, Hes a vast region of

affections, which can be filled up only by family re-

lations. In public, an individual does not indulge

his affections: the greater the multitude, the more

is the heart in privacy. The citizen who stands

honorably witli the public, and yet has no wife,

child, or friend, to partake of his life, is lonely : his

place in the town council, or the national legislature,

may be filled, and all the relations therein involved

well sustained to him by others ; but he lives with

out fellowship : if from bereavement, men compa*?

gionate him ; if from choice, they turn cold at th

thought of him.

It would have been strange, had a Church meant

for man, in all his aspects, individual, domestic,

national, left the space between the individual and
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the public unoccupied ; so that Christian life must

have been divided into secret and solitary inter-

course with God, and public solemnities, wherein

each was a stranger to each ; no family life, no

circles of interwoven hearts, no unbosoming ofjoys,

sorrows, and cares, no communication " one to an

other" as to the soul's health or progress. Had

such a cardinal omission been traceable in Chris-

tianity, it might have raised many a question as to

how the tenderest elements of our nature—the

social ones—had been disregarded in forming ^

bond designed to unite all men in one loving bro

thcrhood.

But the spiritual life of the primitive Church U

redolent of family feeling. You have not there the

solemn and solitary man, who has things passing

between himself and his Creator, of which he never

breathes a word, though he will take his place in

public assemblies, wiiere his own heart is as effect

ually concealed as if he were in a desert ; who re-

gards any approach toward fellowship of spirit aa

an inroad on privacy; any inquiry for his sorl'a

health as a stranger's intermeddling ; any opening

of hearts as weakness ; who can live his religious

life alone, and loves to do so, except when he comes

into public ; who wants no friends, fellow-helpers,

or inner circle of companions ; and, indeed, who

oftily doubts whether socialitv in religious life is a

11
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very good thing. That man who can find fellow

citizens among the children of God, but not family

friends, may be a very good Christian, but not oi

the primitive stamp.

What a glow of family heartiness runs througo

the New Testament ! Instead of stiff souls always

either dressed for the public eye, or shut up in

solitude
;
you have brothers, sisters, friends, lovers,

who cling to each other by mutual attraction, and

between whom the common talk often runs on their

conversion, their conflicts, and their glorious fore-

taste of eternal joy. In writing to them, the

Apostles arc manifestly addressing persons to whom

one great event has occurred, the surpassing inter-

est of which keeps it in continual remembrance.

Once they wcri> foolish, dark, wicked ; carried away

oy evil passions, without God, and without hope

But a wonderful change has passed upon them—

a

deliverance from the power of darkness, and a

translation into the kingdom of God's dear Son ; s

chano^e as if from beinc^ aliens to be of the house-

hold of God ; as from darkness to light, as from life

to death. To this great salvation, accomijlished for

and in them, the allusions made by their apostolic

teachers are so free, incidental, and frequent, as

clearly to show that it was a theme of unreserved

and joyful thanksgiving and wonder in their com

munications with one another. The dignity of thr
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apostolic office does not prevent frank and touch'

ing allusions to personal conversion and to pre-

vious character, as also to present attainments

3: d, on the other hand, even tlie babe in Christ

w one whose happy experience is matter of open

congratulation :
" I write unto you, little children,

because your sins are forgiven you, for His name's

sake."

The incidental proofs of the spirit which animated

the first Christians, as to fellowship with one an-

other, would be perfectly conclusive if they stood

alone; but some important passages of the apostolic

letters are plainly meant to preserve this spirit for-

ever in the Church. " Let the word of Christ dwell

in you richly in all wisdom ; teaching and admonish-

ing one another in psalms, and hymns, and spiritual

songs, singing with grace in your hearts to the

Lord."* Here is an injunction, not to the Ministry,

but to ordinary Christians, to be well acquainted

with the word of God, with a view to the edifica-

tion of one another, by teaching and admo nition
;

but teaching and admonition which, so far from

having the regularity of preaching, may even be,

and ought frequently to be, in " psalms, and hymns,

and spiritual songs." Such counsel could never be

given, had a system been adopted wherein 3very

word of teaching or admonition must fall from the

* Col. iiL 16.
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iips of the Minister. Throughout the Nt \v Testa

ment the system of the Church is assumed to be

such as to call ^orth the gift of every member, no

matter of what oider it miglit be ; and the active

co-operation of each one is enjoined to promote the

edification of all. "From whom [Christ] the whole

body fitly joined together and compacted by that

v/hich every joint supplieth, according to the eflect-

\ial working in the measure of every part, maketh

increase of the body unto the edifying of itself in

love."* Here " every joint" is to supply somewhat,

" every part" to perform its " effectual working ;"

and by this means the body is to increase, " edify-

ing itself" in love. No system can be made to ac

cord with this passage, any more than Avith the

general spirit of the New Testament, wherein the

pulpit is the sole provision for instruction, admoni-

tion, and exhortation ; the great bulk of the mem-

bers of the Church being merely recipients, each

living a stranger to the spiritual concerns of the

others, and no " effectual working" of every joint

and every part for mutual strengthening being

coked for. It is not enough that arrangements to

aromote mutual edification be permitted, at the

discretion of individual Pastors or officers : means

of grace, wherein fellow-Christians shall on set pur-

pose have " fellovv'ship" one with another, " speak

* Eph. iv. 16
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oflen one to another, exhort one another, confess

their faults one to another," and " pray one for an-

other," shall teach and " admonish one another in

psalms, and hymns, and spiritual songs," are not

dispensable appendages, but of the essence of 3

Church of Christ.

Some make light of any " teaching" which could

be gained by the mutual exercise of the gifts of

private members of the Church—not always either

educated or "wise—and think that only well-prepared

addresses from the pulpit are instructive. The reg-

ular ministry of the word is undoubtedly the prime

source of teaching, and on its vigor and clearness

the life of all auxiliary agency will ever depend

,

but those who Avould reject the practical and home

teaching of free-hearted " fellowship," little consider

that to persons of simple mind, or slow heart—that

is, to the majority of mankind—the great problems,

" What must I do to be saved ? What is believing ?

Whereby shall I know that I shall inherit glory ?

Am I, or am I not, deceiving myself? How can I

overcome this temptation, the sorest that ever beset

a man ? How can I grow in grace ?" and such like,

have often more light shed upon them by the plain

statement of an individual as to how Divine mercy

solved them in his own case than by any general

explanation. In practical religion, as in all things

practical, instruction i>a miserably incomplete, evec
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tliough correct so £ir as it goes, if it does not bring

before the student cr inquirer actual examples of

the i^rocess ne hears described. A minister sur-

rounded by bands of lively members, who with glad

and single heart say as the Psalmist, " Come and

hear, all ye that fear God, and I ^vill tell you what

He hath done for my soul," has at hand " living

epistles" which he may send any inquirer to read,

has practical demonstrations of his pulpit doctrines,

by which he may at once convince and enlighten

the doubter. One who seeks no such auxiliaries,

who permits or encourages the frigid habit of walk-

mg each one with a sealed bosom, rests all his hopes

of success on the words of his own lips, and that

without scriptural sanction.

Some defend a plain departure from scriptural

religion by openly questioning the utility of Chris-

tian fellowship. One writer of note is so bold as

to say that the spiritual experience of believers is

" better never spoken about." Thougli this senti-

ment is completely alien to the spirit of both Old

and 'New Testament piety, it is the natural fruit of

the constitution of too many of our Protestan

Churches. In them the social element of religio

has been woefully overlooked. Provision is made

for doctrine, for prayers, for breaking of bread ; but

none for fellowship. A Christian may be a meml)er

of a Church, and yet walk all his way alone, no one
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knowing or caring to know of bis conflicts or hia

joys. If he is tempted, he may stand ; IF over-

come, he may get restored ; if happy, he may hide

liis peace among his secrets, and ask no one to ro^

joice with him ; if he had. lost his pearl, and has

found it again, he may be silent, for his neighboi-s

are not wont to be called together to take share in

another's cares and joys. There is something fear-

fully chilling in a state of things of which this is too

fair a description. Religion is a life to be lived in

fellowship ; a conflict to be sustained, not singly,

but in bands ; a redemption, of which we are to

impart the joy ; a hope, an anticipation, of which

the comforts are to be gladly told to those who
" fear the Lord." We once heard a contrite inquirer

after spiritual comfort say, "It is ten years since I

was received a member of such a Church, and

during all that time no one has ever said a word to

me about my soul." And this is the case with tens

of thousands who are members of Churches which

provide only for 2)ublic instruction and ordinances,

not for the social fellowship of saints. It is a

mournful example of the efi'ect of overlooking an^

one of the essential features of vital Christianity

and a fair comment on the ungenial notion thai

religious experience had better never be spoken

ibout.

How would the Psalms be altered, could we rfv
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coiislruct tbcm on the principle that all about tha

state of the soul, its joys, sorrows, temptations,

wanderings, and deliverances, had better be kept

in prudent reserve from the knowledge of oui

brethren ! How would the apostohc letters lose it

dignity, tenderness, and power, as well as in instruc-

tion, could this frigid law of isolation once stiffen

them !

If we turn from Religion in her own person, as

viewed in holy writ, to look at a reflection of her in

one of the best mirrors, the " Pilgrim's Progress,"

how would Bunyan have handled pilgrims who
would stiffly or prudently close up their bosom ? A
Christian, a Faithful, a Hopeful, who had nothing to

say " one to another," as they traveled on, respect'

iug the beginning of God's work in their heart,

their escapes, solaces, temptations, and slips; a

Christiana, a Mercy, a Great-Heart, an Honest, a

Ready-to-Halt, who would interchange no ex}>eri-

ence ; holy damsels and genial Gaiuses who would

have no questions to ask on such matters—would

be a set of people whom Bunyan would not know

and Avhom, we suspect, he would castigate witb

good will. Indeed, he has given such some cutting

stripes, as it is, in tlie pei-son of Mr. Talkative,

who, though fluent on doctrines and such points,

was very reserved on experimental religion. Faith-

ful, wishing to know how he Avas to bring him to a
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point, »aid to Christian, "What Avoiil.l you have

rae to do?"

"Why, go to him, and enter into some serious

liscourse on the power of religion ; and ask hira

plainly, when he has approved of it (for that ha

will), whether this thing be set up in his heart,

house, or conversation ?"

Faithful having described how a work of grace

" discovers itself when it is in the heart of a man,"

puts the plain question, "Do you experience this

first part of the description of it ?"

Talkative at first began to blush, but, recovering:;

himself, thus replied :
" You come now to experi-

ence, to conscience, and God ; and to appeal to Him

for justification of what is spoken. This khid of

discourse I did not expect ; nor am I disposed to

give an answer to such questions : because I count

not myself bound thereto, unless you take upon you

to be a catechizer ; and though you should do so,

yet I may refuse to make you my judge." How
many professedly religious men, who think them-

selves very different people from Mr. Talkative, and

in many respects are so, would, nevertheless, feel

much as he did, if any Faithful came as abruptly

close home on the question of personal experi-

ence !

Banish from the " Pilgrim's Progress" the socia-

element, the fellowship of hearts, the free recital of
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the liOrd's dealings with each pilgrim, and yon

would cool its interest doAvn to a point which,

doubtless, would be decorous in the eyes of some.

but would never touch the many.
*' But is not what you call ' fellowship,' the meet-

ing of the lay members of the Church for prayer,

praise, and recital of experience, liable to be abused?"

Most certainly; and that in several ways. But

is not preaching the Gospel liable to be abused,

so as to be merely the means of displaying a man's

talent, or of diffusing error ? And baptism, so as

to be put instead of the "renewing of the Holy

Ghost ?" And the Lord's Supper, so as to be put

instead of holy living ? When we want to leani

what is Christian, we never ask what is incapable

of being abused ; for we should fmd no answer : but

what accords with the Word of God ?

And it does accord with the Word of God, spirit

and letter, that " they who fear the Lord" should

" speak often one to another ;" that the forgiven

and happy sinner should have companions around

him, before whom he may celebrate the mercies of

his Redeemer ; that the weak should not droop un-

known, nor those whose love is waxing cold be lefl

to grow cold unwarned. A church wherein, from

the minister in the pulpit down, every man in his

own order, " according to the grace that is given

to" him, is called to exercise b\s gift, and every
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luembo.v to lend his " eifectual working" toward tho

general life and strength ; wherein hearts are open,

and fellowship is free ; can alone answer to tho

New Testament ideal of a Church. How much of

the failure of the various Protestant Clmrches tc

maintain religion at a high point of vitality for any

great length of time consecutively, or to diffuse it

generally among the nations which have come

under their spiritual care, is to be ascribed to their

neglect of the social element of scriptural piety, we

do not profess to determine. But let those Churches

who, as to this point, have been taught to seek after

primitive spirit and usage, faithfully and immov-

ably guard the inestimable treasure whish has been

committed to them.



CHAPTER V

rERMANENT BENEFITS EESULTING TO THE CIHJR{?n.

Among the permanent benefits resulting from

Pentecost, we can not include the visible flame. Of

it we never again find any mention in the course of

the apostolical history ; it appears to stand related

to the Christian dispensation as the fires of Sinai did

to the Mosaic—the solemn token of supernatural

power upon its inaugural day.

Neither are we warranted in looking upon the

" gift of tongues" as one of the permanent privi-

leges of the Church. Only twice, throughout the

Acts of the Apostles, do we find any record that it

accompanied the first introduction of Cliristianity to

a place ; and both these instances are very peculiar

The first was in the house of Cornelius, when Peter

preaching to his Italian auditory, felt some misgiv

ing v/hether he might not by possibility be doinc^

wrong, should he include them witliin the fold of

the Churcli ; but he saw a great change pass upon

the men before him, and heard tliem begin to speik
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with other tongues, and thus saw that, as to theni-

Bclves at the lirst, the Lord had now given a Pente-

cost to the Gentiles. The other case is that wherein

the disci^jles at Ephesus, ^vho had been instructed

ui the baptism of John, but had not so much as

" heard whether there was any Holy Ghost," receiv-

ed the -word at the hands of Paul, and began to speak

with other tongues. These two cases excepted, we
never read of this miraculous gift immediately at-

tending conversions effected under the preaching of

the Apostles. It would not be just, from this cir-

cumstance, to infer that these were the only cases

in which the gift was bestowed ; but we may at

least infer, that it was not an invariable accompani-

ment of the first appearance of Christianity, even in

the apostolic days.

Considerable question, as to whether it was de-

signed to be a permanent gift of the Church, is

raised by St. Peter's discourse on this particular

gift, in his letter to the Corinthians. It has been

already remarked, that he there shows it to be des-

titute of any power of edification for the Church,

and therefore not to be a gift likely to continue,

vhcre all were convinced of the truth of Christian-

ity. " Tongues are for a sign, not to them that be-

fieve, but to them that beheve not." The only

specific use assigned to the miracle is, that it is a

sign to them who believe not. In any community,
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then, in which the whole population had become

believers, this sign ceased to be called for.

It seems to be frequently taken for granted, that

tlie chief value of the gift of tongues was to enable

the possessors of it to preach the Gospel to the nar-

lives of countries, whose language they did not

otherwise understand. But this is never set for-

ward, in the Acts of the Apostles, as a reason for

the gift. A solitary stranger, possessing the gift of

tongues, and passing into a country, the language

of which was to him otherwise unknown, would

have a great advantage in that gift; but, as has

been already noted, not the advantage of there-

by impressing the people of the country with a

sense of the miracle—for they would probably be-

lieve that he had been taught their tongue—but of

ability at once to proceed with his work and mis-

sion. It is, however, to be remarked that we never

find this advantage quoted as one of the results of

the gift. Except in the case wherein the gift of

tongues was used as a sign to the disciples, that the

Gentiles were admitted into the dispensation and

community of the Spirit ; the gift was no sign " to

those who believe." Its one use was " a sign" to

unbelievers, and even to them not in ordinary cir

cumstances; for then prophecy, and not tongues

was the profitable gift. Not adapted to edify the

Church, or to bring ignorant unbelievers to repent-
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ance, and fitted only to be a sign under exception

able circumstances, this gift does not seem clearly

designed to be either universal or perpetual.

We are not called upon to say that it \l'ill never

e restored to the Church ; for that is never said in

the word of God ; nor should we ridicule or talk

digrespectfully of the faith of any Christian who

devoutly expects its restoration. All we say is,

that we have not scriptural ground to claim it aa

one of the permanent gifts of the Spirit ; and we
may add that, if it ever return to the Church, it

will be, not a mystification, but a miracle, a real

speaking with " other tongues," not a speaking in

some unheard-of, unknown tongue.

Having premised thus far, we come to the seii-

ous question, whether the Christian Church derives

any advantage whatever from the disiDcnsation of

the Spirit, beyond that of looking back to a glori-

ous period of miracle and power at her origin—

a

period w^hich she may not regard as the da^Ti of a

long and brightening day, but as a wonderful time

of mysteries and portents, which were to have no

permanent place in the Church. It may seem

strange thus plainly to put the question, whether

Christianity really has any benefits permanently re-

sulting from Pentecost ; but it is necessary to do so,

in order honestly to meet, not so much well-disjest^
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ed and formally expressed opinions, as a habit of

feeling, often prevailing among professed biancliea

and members of the Christian Church.

Nothing is more common than to find the whole

¥jstem of Christianity, as an organization for re.

covering mankind from their sinful condition,

spoken of, treated, and trusted in, as if it had

been clearly ascertained that it was neither more

nor less than a deposit of Divine doctrine cast upon

the earth, forsaken by the Divine Po\ver, and left

to make such way among men as it might by the

inherent force of truth, and the permission of aus-

picious circumstances. Cases are stated in which

it is taken for granted that Christianity can make

no way, simply because natural difficulties exist,

such as natural agency can not in reason bo ex-

pected to overcome. Any thing like a consistent

counting upon a superior power acting with the

truth, and making it triumph over difficulties, such

as on natural grounds are unconquerable, is jauntily

dealt with, as pertaining to those whose religion ig

not entitled to the veneration which Christianity

has, by the lapse of ages, gained from mankind.

In every thing practice is in danger, if theory be

falsified ; and after the right theory has been aban«

doned, the maintenance of right practice is always

precarious, and never long continued. If it be the

true theory of Christianity, that tlie living power
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of fhe Holy Ghost, additional to pastoral agency,

additional to Scriptural truth, additional to every

doctrine and every ordinance—a power by which

the truth is applied and the agent quickened for hi

work, is not to be expected as continually resident

and active in the Church ; that theory ought to be

clearly stated and formally recognized on the part

of all Christians. If it be not the true theory, we
should take care that it do not color any of our

habits of thought.

A religion loithout the Holy Ghost^ though it had

all the ordinances and all the doctrines of the New
Testament^ woidd certainly not he Christianity,

In it the presence and power of the Spirit are ever

taken to be the vital element. Our world without

its atmosphere, though the same globe, with the

same physical characteristics, would be another

world ; and, if inhabited at all, must be inhabited

by a race governed by laws altogether dissimilar to

those under which human life is sustained. Tlie

change from the Church of the New Testament to

a Church without the Holy Ghost, would certainly

not be less in its kind than this.

All who seriously handle Christianity must rec-

ognize the presence of the Sphit, as an integral

part of its system and power ; but if this presence

is to be in some occult and inconceivable manner

rfjaident in an abstract Church ; not in the hearts

12
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of individual believers, not in the living temple of

animated bodies and sanctified souls, but in a holy

Church made up of unholy members, in a sacred

Ministry made up of secular persons, in holy houses

where worldly multitudes gather, and in holybooka

Nvhich ungodly ecclesiastics handle ; if this is to be

the presence of the Spirit, then the debate as to

v/hether it is to be expected in perpetuity or not,

need excite little interest.

If His presence is to entitle men to promulgate

new doctrines contradictory to those already re-

vealed in His own word, and even to withhold that

word fi'om the mass of their fellow-men, on the plea

of denying them a deceptive guide and substitut-

ing an infallible one, then would His presence be-

come a selfcontradiction and a danger. In none

of these lights have we the slightest reason given

in the word of God to expect the presence of the

Spirit. We hear not of Him there as dwelling else-

where than in the bodies of believers, or ever yield-

ing to future ages the right to depart from the ancient

ways and the clear revelation of the Son of God.

Neither do we find the promise of His presence

o given that all action and effort on the part of

Christians is to be made at every moment dependent

on each j^erson's own impression of the Spn-rt'a

movement within him.

But while on tlie one hand, we do not expect the
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permanent presence of the Spirit with tlic Cliurcli

in this Romish sense, or in the sense maintained by

estimable Christians of the Society of Friend^;, we

must, on the other hand, maintain, as we have said,

that without His presence and operation in the

hearts of believers, and in Christian agents, we can

not have the Christian religion. We do not expect

visible signs or miraculous gifts : for these were not

the substantial blessing and grace imparted at Pen-

tecost; but were to them only as heralds and ush-

ers. The real grace and blessing lay in what we

have called the spiritual influence of the Holy Ghost,

acting on the believer's heart ; His ministerial influ-

ence, acting on the Church ; His converting influ-

ence, acting on the world. These, we contend, are

necessary to the identity of the Christian religion,

and were bestowed for all ages, and will to the end

of the world be shed on those who perseveringly

" wait" for the baptism of fire.

WTience arises a persuasion which we seldom find

formally stated, but constantly trace in the w'ords

of thoughtful men—that our mind is cut off from

communion with the Father Mind, and, though ab'e

to.draw knowledge from physical objects and from

the minds of men, is without any access to the

Sourc;© of spirit, or any recognizable lights from

Hira ? On what inch of frrour.d in all the realm of
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reason can we rest the notion, that the Spirit ot

God does not communicate actively and directly

with the spirit of man ? Is it that we are so com-

pletely outcasts that, though without doubt capable

of being acted upon by the Divine Being for Divine

intents, He will not touch subjects so mean ? This

would be the death-knell of intellect and morals

;

for, if thus cut off from the Source of light, our

souls must be lost in the dark at last. The sense

of sin gives to the conscience a feeling of banish-

ment ; the only answer to which lies in redemption.

It is vain to answer it by mere reason ; for reason

offers no footing for the feeling, except on ground

which revelation first discovers, and then bridges

over by the Cross.

Is it that our mental perceptions are all derived

through physical organs, and that, none such exist-

ing as channels between God and the soul, no com-

munication can take place ? Few would be so bold

as to say this ; many are bold enough to assume it.

What ! no communication but through physical

organs ? They never explain communication, but

only increase the mystery. Physical organs, it is

true ars only acted upon />om loithout^ by physical

o})jei;U , and all our sensations come through such

organs. But they never have sensations. The

organ receives an impulse from the light, the air, or

other outward object, and transmits that impulse to
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the brain, producing a vibration there ; but what a

gulf between a vibration in a brain and a sensation

of a soul, or an idea of heaven, or an emotion of

joy!

It seems no mystery that two men should be able

to communicate, but a great one that they should

be able to do so through an iron wire, when they

are a thousand miles apart. One makes a secret

fire carry a thought from his mind through a wire

toward the mind of the other ; a sensation is given,

and both an idea and an emotion follow ; but the

wire feels.none of them. The impulse passes along

it ; and the mind interprets that impulse, and

turns it into the image of a dying father, a new-

born babe, a ruined fortune, or a Sovereign saying,

"Well done !" All the sensation, perception, emo-

tion, lie within the mind, none of them in the wire.

It is just so wdth organs ; they transmit impulses,

but they know^ nothing, feel nothing, and explain

nothing. The power of communication is a mental

power. Spirit knows, and gives knowledge. The

winder is not that a mind can impart its ideas to a

mind such as itself, but that, being shut up in a

silent chamber whence branch out wires incapable

of one thought or feeling, it can pour along these a

vivid and changeful fire which conveys its feelings

to another.

" No man," says Paul, touchmg on these things



160 THE TONGUE OF FIRE.

*' kuoweth the things of a man, save the spu*it ot

man Avhich is in him." To you all minds are in

visible. True, the mind of your neighbor is in all

respects the fellow of your own
;
yet you can not

tell what is within it. It may be forming plans fot

your ruin or for your good ; but this is beyond

your eye, or ear, or heart's divining. Every man
dwells in the invisible^ and often rejoices to look

out upon a race, no one of which can look in upon

aim. Yet oftener does he rejoice to pour himself

into others, and multiply his own feelings in the

spirits around him. When the invisible " spirit

of man" wills to make known "the things of the

man," it has easy, though mysterious, means a,t

command.

A man is seated in his chamber, and deep things

are passing in his mind. His mother sees that he is

thinking ; but ask her to tell his thoughts, and she

is at a loss. His wife looks into his eye, and knows

that he is feeling ; but ask her what is the spring

and course of his emotion, and she is in the dark.

His little daughter sees something lofty on her

father's brow, but what it is she knows not. Pres

ently a thousand people are before him, and " the

spirit of the man" is opening itself. A stream

of thought is pouring from it ; thought which

ranges from the most familiar objects at hand, to

those which are liidden in the bosom of eternity
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Yet all these thoughts, mingled with suitable emo-

tion, pass straight from his unseen soul into the

gouls of the thousand people. How is this accom-

\*lished ?

Between him and them is floating a something

which we call " sound." The keenest eye can not

see it ; the most delicate touch, or smell, or taste,

can find no trace of it. As it is rushing upon the

ear, both eye and hand search in vain for it. Yet

is it carrying invisible thought, from a soul invisible,

by channels invisible, into the silent places of many

Bouls, where the thoughts it raises are invisible to

the nearest neighbor, till expressed in looks or

words. The mind of the speaker pours a succes-

sion of impulses through hidden chords to his

tongue and lips : these strike the air, in which

the stroke makes a wave ; that strikes on the drum

of the ear, which causes a quivering of a nerve be-

hind, that a quivering of the brain ; and then the

soul inside sees an image of Stephen dying, or Paul

falling on the high-road, or Elijah ascending, or

Jesus at the right hand of the Father ! What con-

nection is there between a wave of air, a quiver of

rhe brain, and an idea of heaven or hell, of sin or

holiness ? That the connection exists, is plain ; but

now ? Make it plain how " the spirit of man,"

which " knoweth the things of a man" can reveal

them within ether spirits All we can say is, God
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has ajjpointed a channel of communication, given to

the spirit means of expression, and to its fellowa

means of perception.

With this fact before us, illustrated not only in

the one form just cited, but in a thousand forma

every day, upon what pretext do we set up a cry

of mystery as to the communication of the Spirit

of God with man ? Absurdity can reach no limit

greater than that of supposing that the central intel-

lect knows no avenue to all intellect ; that is, is de-

fective in means of expression. Despaii* can hurl

humanity no lower than to say that God, able to

commune with it, enlighten, renew, and impel it,

yet distantly stands away. For, if no communica-

tion exists, the reason lies in Him. To say that the

defect is not in His power of expression, but in our

power of perception, changes nothing : if He can

not "reveal the things of God" to man, with

such powers of perception as man has, He can

not adapt the expression of His own will to our

state.

Many who shun the oxtreme oi denying that God

does hold commuQiou with human souls, yet covei

he truth with a soft but cold cloak—a cloak of

snow—by always speaking loudly of the mystery

What is the way of the Spirit? How can man

recognize the voice, the eye, the countenance of

God? How is it possible to feel His anger or His
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favor, His presence or His withdrawal ? Is it not a

mystery ?

Yes, it is a mystery ; but it is nothing more. A
mystery is a thing we are most accustomed to. I

know no one thing which I perfectly know. I know

ten thousand which are full of mysteries. The nail

of my finger is a mystery ; the fact is manifest, the

mode undiscoverable ; about my hand I can ask

more questions than all mankind can answer ; wrist,

arm, shoulder, all have mysteries ; as I approach the

heart, the brain, what crowds of questiops rise and

are checked by the known impossibility of an ar.-

swer ! If " the way of the Spirit" were capable of

perfect explanation, the whole universe would be a

riddle ; for why should that which was so high be

fully known, and every common thing under our

eye contain mysteries ? The mystery involved in

the Lord's communicating wdth any of His creatures

is far less than that of our communicating one with

another. He is of infinite intelligence ; He planted

the ear ; He gave man speech : for Him, therefore,

to communicate with any spirit existing, must be

easier than for the sun to shine.

"Eye hath not seen, nor ear heard, neither havo

entered into the heart of man the things which God

hath prepared for them that love Him." The Apos-

tie does not say this of Heaven : he is not even al-

luding to it; for it is "the glory that is to be re-
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vealed ;" Avhereas he says of the " good things'*

here in view, " God hath revealed them unto us by

His Spirit." These good things, then, are not

joachings, for of them eye, ear, and mind take cog

[iizance ; nor Heaven, for it is not yet revealed

but those blessings which " are prepared" for thoso

who come at the Lord's call—pardon, adoption, and

the favor of God. Anticipating the inquiry, " How
can those things be ? How can acts of mercy,

which pass in the invisible world, be revealed to

us?" the Apostle gives this simple illustration:

" What man knoweth the things of a man, save the

spirit of man that is in him ? Even so the things

of God knoweth no man, save the Spirit." If the

things of God are beyond our eye, ear, or discern-

ment, so are those of a man : and if man can make

(lis mind known, how much more the All-wise!

"Now we have not received the spirit that is of the

world, but the Spirit that is of God, that we might

know the things that are freely given to us of God."

Adoption is an act seen by no man ; and were no

communication of it made to him in whose favor it

hath passed, he could never by his senses or reason

discover it. Though adopted, he would lie in tl:e

spirit of bondage. But that we may not be ignor-

ant of this essential change in our relation to our

heavenly Father, not ignorant of the things which

His gr.ace has bestowed. He has provided a Com
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forter, whose benign Avork it is to solace our hearts l>y

letting us " know" vihat the Lord hath done for us.

The belief that God does not commune with raan^

18 no result of reason. Reason has no footing for it.

It is, indeed, hardly a belief; it is a feeling, followed

by a sort of half-seen mental conclusion. A boy,

conscious of deserving his father's anger, somehow

thinks he will not be received at home. Men, con-

scious that they are aUens from God, recoil from the

thought that the very breast, wherein they have

caged things unclean, may be a shrine of His pres-

ence. A feeling of moral improbability, of unfit-

ness, leads the mind to shrink from such a hope.

Hope, indeed, it does not seem at first; the boy

forgets the hopefulness of standing by his father's

side in the dread of coming under his eye ; forgets

the joy of regaining his favor in the heat of enmity

to his rule and restraints.

A natural difficulty to the Creator's communion

with. His rational creatures never existed. A mora]

3ne did ; and never was problem so deep as, How
could the Holy One take the impure to His arms,

and yet continue the Holy One ? That problem

has been solved. The Holy meets the unholy ovei

the blood of atonement. There is death for evil-

doing, Avrath against iniquity—yet mercy for the

repenting. Sin is not encouraged, innocence is not

confounded with guilt, and yet the fallen are lifted
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up. This moral difficulty being met, and no natural

one ever having existed, did the Lord not commmie

with the soul of man as with His own " offspring,"

he only reason must be that He pleased to cut him

off from such fellowship. To affirm this would be

to run into downright opposition to the whole scope

of revelation.

Not a few of those who, if formally expressing

their belief, would maintain that the Spirit is to

abide with the Church in all ages ; that the idea of

impossibility in His communing with man is absurd,

and the cry of mystery unmeaning ; nevertheless,

in practice, effectually shut out His agency from

their own view, and that of those who may be under

their influence, by continually spealdug of the truth,

the truth only, as the power to renew this sinful

kvorld. Far be it from us to undervalue holy truth,

and above all, that truth which flows untainted

from the fount of inspiration; but a truth, even

when Divine, is never more than a declaration of

vihat is. It is not the power which renews the

human soul, but the instrument of that power ; not

the electric current, but the conductor along which

the current flows. It is necessary, as necessary as

the metal wire to the telegraph ; but, alone, it is as

mefficient as the wire when the hidden power does

not pervade it.
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You may teach a man the holiest truths, and yet

leave him a wretched man. Many who learn in

childhood that "God is love," live disregarding, and

die blaspheming, God. Thousands who are carefully

taught, "Believe on the Lord Jesus Christ, ana

thou shalt be saved," neglect so great salvation all

their days. Some of the most wricked and misera-

ble beings that walk the earth are men into whose

conscience, when yet youthful and unsophisticated,

the truth was carefully instilled. Did the mere

truth suffice to renew, there are towns, districts, ay,

countries, where all w^ould be saints.

Unmindful of this, and not considering the dan<

ger of diverting faith from the power to the instru-

ment, however beautiful and perfect the instrument

may be, many good men, by a culpable inadvert-

ence, constantly speak as if the truth had an inher-

ent ascendancy over man, and would certainly pre-

vail when justly presented. We have heard this

done till we have been ready to ask, " Do they take

men for angels, that mere truth is to captivate them

80 certainly?" ay, and even to ask, "Have they

ever heard w^hether there be any Holy Ghost ?"

On one occasion it was our lot to hear a preacher

of name, preaching before a great Missionary Soci-

ety, from the text, " I am come to send fire upon

earth." Choosing to interpret the iire referred to

in this passage as the power which would purify
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and renew the earth, he at once declared the truth

to be that power, and most consistently pursued hif

theme, without ever glancinn^ at any thing but the

nstrument. Afterward, hearing the merits of the

jiermon discussed by some of the most eminent min

isters of his own denomination, and finding no alli>

sion to its theology, we asked, "Did you not remark

any theological defect ?" No one remarked any, till

the minister of some obscure country congregation

broke silence, for the first time, by saying, "Yes;

there was not one word in it about the Holy

Spirit."

The belief that truth is mighty, and by reason of

its tnight must prevail, is equally fallacious in the

abstract, as it is opposed to the facts of human

history, and to the Word of God. We should

take the maxim, that truth must prevail, as per-

fectly sound, did you only give us a community of

angels on whom to try the truth. With every in-

tellect clear, and every heart upright, doubtless

truth would soon be discerned, and, when dis-

cerned, cordially embraced. But truth, in descend-

ing among us, does not come among friends. The

human heart ofiers ground whereon it meets errci

at an immeasurable disadvantage. Passions, habits,

interests, ay, nature itself, lean to the side of error;

and though the judgment may assent to the truth,

which, however, is not always the case, still ei'roi
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may gain a conquest only the more notable because

of this impediment. Truth is mighty in pure natures,

error in depraved ones.

Those who compliment Truth upon her might

have need of much self-possession. What world do

Jiey dwell in, that they can utter such flattery

under the gaze of her clear and sober eye ? What
are these nations yet neglecting commercial and

political truth, though all their interests invite them

to embrace it ? What these " enlightened" popula-

tions that have had religious truth again and again

held uj) in their view, but have angrily rejected it,

thouph to the entailing upon themselves innumer-

able social disadvantages ? Where is the town

where truth always prevails, or the village where

error wins no victories ? Do they who know human

nature best, when they have a political object to

carry, trust most of all to the powder of truth over a

constituency ? or would they not have far more con-

fidence in corruption and revelry ? The vrhole his-

tory of man is a melancholy reproof to those who

month about the mightiness of truth. " But," they

eay, " truth will prevail in the long run." Yes,

blessed be God, it will ; but not because of its own

f>ower over human nature, but because the Spirit

\vi]\ be poured out from on high, opening the blind

eyes, and unstopping the deaf ears.

The sacred writings, while ever leading us io re-
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gard the truth as the one instrument of the sinuei's

sonversion and the behever's sanctiiication, are very

far from proclaiming its power over human nature,

nerely because it is truth. On the contrary, they

3fter show us that this very fact will enlist the pa».

sions of mankind against it, and aAvaken enmity in-

stead of approbation. We are ever pointed beyond

the truth, to Him who is the Source and Giver of

truth ; and, though we had Apostles to deliver tho

Gospel, are ever led not to deem it enough that it

should be " in word only, but in demonstration of

the Spirit and in power."

We well know that many who speak of the truth

as accomplishing all, do not mean the truth without

the Spirit to apply it ; but what is meant ought to be

said. Hold fast the truth as an instrument divinely

adapted and altogether necessary ; but, in magnify-

uig the instrument, never forget or pass by the

.%gent. The Spirit in the truth, in the preacher, in

the hearer ; the Spirit first, the Spirit last, ought to

be remembered, trusted in, exalted, and not set

aside for any more captivating name. There should

Bever be even the distant appearance of wishing tn

*void avowing a beUef in the supernatural, or to le

iuce Christianity to a system capable, at all points,

of metaphysical analysis. If no supernatural powei

is expected to attend the Gospel, its pi'omulgatioi:

* both insincere and futile.



PERMANENT BENEFITS TO TIIE CHUliCn. 171

In their reluctance to acknowkclge any super-

natural element in religion, many take refuge in the

idea that, after all, we are not to expect what the

piimitive Christians enjoyed. If this means that w
are not to expect miracles, to it we have no possihia

objection. If it means that we are to expect les^

grace, we can give it no kind of credit. Nothing

can bo more contrary to the whole spirit and genius

of revealed religion, than that the progress of years

and events should be coupled with a diminishing

amount of Divine life and grace among men. AH
things promise us progress, not retrogression. No
principle of Christianity, and no passage of the

Christian Scriptures, warrant the expectation that

the system is to decline w^ith age, and to grow dim

before its day ends. The mode of thinking to

which we now refer, seems to be closely connected

with the favorite idea of unbeHef in the world—that

of the Almighty " leaving," as men express it, one

and another province of His territories to the care

of secondary principles and powers.

Limited as the human mind is, the idea of com

fining attention to the general and to the particular

always presents to it an extreme difficulty. In its

own experience, when taking a general view, it nec-

essarily overlooks particulars ; when minutely at-

tending to particulars, it necessarily overlooks gen-

erals. Unconsciously transferring the idea of its

13
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own limitation to the Supreme Power, it would

ease Him of the incomprehensible task of at once

minutely caring for every atom, and gloriously

ruling the universe. But in the presence of th

universal, the distinction between the particulai

and the general fades away. Artificial lights either

shine in one particular apartment, leaving the street

dim, or shine upon the street generally, leaving

each particular apartment of the houses dim. But

when the Universal Liofht arises, he knows no dis-

tinction between general illumination and particular.

Every little casement in the world is equally lighted

as the broad valley of the Ganges, and every soli-

tary daisy as well shone upon as if there was no

other thing upon earth to lighten.

"He leaves. He leaves. He creates and leaves,

leaves to the course of nature, leaves to general

laws." Such is the crude language we continually

hear from men who would transfer the small ideas

of human sense to the infinite sphere of the God-

head. The idea of the Omnipresent leaving, for-

saking any part of His own dominions, putting

imit to Himself, creating in fact the most incom

prehensible of all incomprehensible things, a plac

where there was not a Creator—the idea of Hi

prc^sence being an effort, or His embrace and super-

mt(5ndence of nature being a task, is unworthy even
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of the dignity of physical science, much more ot

the sweep of human thought;^.

On tlie wings of the wind—on the universal floi^

of electric power—on the swift sunbeams, filling up

with a finite infinity the whole expanse of the solar

fcsystem at once—on the light of a fixed star present

with our eye, and at the same moment present

through space inconceivably immense at every

point from our eye to the star, and then away

as far beyond, and round and round again at all

conceivable points of the circumference on every

side—on these confessedly finite objects our thought

may rest, and rise step by step, till it easily springs

to the idea of a complete and consistent Infinite, a

presence literally everywhere, a power constant as

eternity, an activity to which inaction would be ef-

fort, an eye to which attention is but nature, and

slumber would be an interruption of repose.

Those who would exclude the Divine Being from

His own universe, have been often exclaimed

against, and justly ; but how much more may they

be exclaimed against who would exclude Him from

His own Church, and from communion with His

children ? Had His power been exhausted by the

act of creating and establishing the Church, and

then had he committed its future course to the de-

velopment of natural laws and the inherent power

of the truth, HimseF retiring from all action in the
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great battle whereupon He had set His servants^

we might reasonably look upon Christianity as a

religion which, perhaps, was better than others,

more serviceable to the social interests of those

who embrace it, and more genial in its influence

upon the destiny of mankind ; but higher motives

than these for its propagation, or greater strength

for the men who undertake the task, could not be

calculated on. So far, however, from this being

the case, the express promise with regard to the

Spirit was, " He shall abide with you forever ;" and

when about to leave the disciples as to his bodily

presence, the Saviour said, "And, lo, I am with

you alway, even unto the end of the world." A
presence this, better than a bodily presence ; a

presence by His Spirit and His power, whereby the

youls of his children are made glad, and their

hearts made strong, not in some solitary village of

Galilee for the evening, but at the same hour all

over the earth, wherever two or three are gathered

together in His name. That presence will never be

withdrawn while there is a believer whose heart

embraces the promise ; and such believers will not

fail while the world stands. So far from any thing

In Scripture countenancing the idea that Christiana

of all subsequent ages were to be deprived of tliat

Divine help which constituted the strength and

holiness of the primitive disciples, we have no inti*
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mation that they were to be even inferior in spirit-

ual attainments. On the contrary, every thing

countenances the expectation that, as generatioD

Biicceeds generation, the influence of holy faith an^

holy example will steadily tend to the elevation of

lie standard.

As Christianity makes progress among a pojiula-

tion, every new household which becomes imbued

with it is an additional power toward elevating the

standard of character in that neighborhood. It is

impossible to calculate the influence exerted, even

in a country like our own, where religion has yet so

much to do, upon those who are still ungodly. In

many points their consciences have been trained,

by force of example and precept, to a tenderness

and activity which Christian doctrine alone could

give ; and, as age after age rolls on, and the pro-

portion between the saints and sinners becomes

altered, the latter diminishing, the former growing,

the image of God in man will be yet more and

more brightly seen, if not more conspicuously, in

gome rare and blessed individuals, yet much more

generally, as a common ornament and glory of

human nature. For a Christian now to expect to

be made as holy by the grace of God as the saints

of the New Testament, so far from being presump-

tion, is scarcely a worthy measure of faith. It may
he iiiirlv said that, if we are not better than those
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who went before us, we are not so good ; for tlie

very light of their example sheds upon us an influ-

ence to which nothing corresponding was shed upon

'J'.era, and thereby gives us a clear advantage, by

A'liich, with a similar measure of grace, we ought

to present a character more complete.

Were it once proved that our moral strength in

the present day was natural, then, indeed, might

we reasonably limit our expectations, but not to

partial attainments and incomplete holiness ; for on

that ground the reasonable limitation would be,

not, " We shall attain to much, though not as much

as the early Christians," but, " We shall attain to

nothing.'^ Our Lord's word is not, " Without Me
ye can do little,^^ but, *' Without Me ye can do

nothingJ"* If it then be settled that in this age, as

in the first, our strength is not of nature, but of

the Lord, the reasonable range of our expectation,

now as then, is to be measured by His glorious

power. The question no longer is, Of what are we

capable in ourselves, or by ourselves ? but. What

can He perform ? and to what extent can He mani-

fest forth His glory by making us monuments of

\ [is power, and mirrors to display His image ?

That grace of His which was shed so plentifully on

the believers of the first days, is not an intermittent

radiance, like the flash of a human eye, but is

atpndv as the or''>rv which streams from the face
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of the sun. Waning or exhaustion it does not

know; and from age to age, from generation to

generation, His saints will grow more and more

mature, human life will increasingly reflect tha

glory of the Lord, and display His power to maka

weak mortals, beset with temptation, meet to bo

partakers of the inheritance of the saints in light.

Some who gladly admit that the Church, gene-

rally, may advance in Christian virtues, yet hesitate

to believe that individual Christians in our day are

to enjoy the same comforts of the Spirit as were so

conspicuous in the primitive Christians. Among
these latter nothing is more noticeable than filial

confidence and joy: their reconciliation to the Lord,

their interest in the death and intercession of Christ,

their consciousness of regeneration, of deliverance

from sins once reigning over them, their clear fore-

taste of heaven, and their peace in the prospect of

death, shine throughout the New Testament, and

all the early records of the Church. This was the

natural " fruit of the Spirit," the natural effect of

Kuch a Comforter as the Redeemer had promised

dwelling in the heart. Take this characteristic

away, and they would at once fall from the level

of "children of light," of "heirs of God and joint

heirs with Christ," do\vn to that of the votaries of

other religiona, amonc^ whom personal "joy in
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God," and prospects of immortal blis3, are things

unknown.

As we said before, that a religion without the

floly Spirit Avould not he Christianity, so we may

gay, that religionists without the Spirit in Iheii

hearts would not be Christians. "Ye are in Iho

Spirit, if so be that the Spirit of God dwell in you.

Now if a?i^ man have not the Spirit of Christy he

is none of Illsy It requires much of that cold

daring which men may acquire as to things spirit-

ual, for any one who even respects, though he

should not study, the record of Christianity at its

source, to teach that it is not a common privilege

of believers to enjoy a sense of their salvation, and

to walk in the light of God's forgiving countenance.

No scrap of holy writ even seems to favor this at-

tempt to sink modern Christians to a point almost

infinitely below that of ancient ones ; for who can

measure the distance between a soul which is sing-

ing, "We know that we have passed from death

unto life," and one that is saying, " I can not hope

to know, till death strikes me, whether or not I

hall escape dying forever ?"

A change more serious can hardly be imagined

in the relations of the Lord to His people, than

would take place under the Christian dispensation,

if, beginning by enabling believers to say, "We
have a building of God, a house not r jade with
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hands, eternal in the heavens," He ended by leaving

them in utter doubt as to their future destiny ; it^

beginning by giving them a sense of His favor

clear as day, unspeakably joyful, He ended by leav

'xg them to serve Him tliroughout life, without

ever feeUng conscious that He smiled upon them

;

if, beginning by holding communion with them^ He
ended by leaving them to doubt whether Ho was

even reconciled. It is trifling at once w^ith a man's

common sense, and with his most sacred hopes and

fears, to tell him that he is called with the same

calling as the early believers, by the voice of the

same Redeemer, under the same covenant of grace,

and with the same promise of adoption ; but that,

while his brother, ages ago, had " peace with God,"

and "joy unspeakable and full of glory," knew

himself to be a child and then an heir of God, and

daily felt that heaven w^as his home, he is to pro-

ceed on his pilgrimage without any of these com-

forts, and learn at the end whether or not his soul

is to perish. Who has given any man the right

to assert that such a change has taken place in

the relation of the adopting Father to His adopted

ohiMren, affirming Him to have grown, in our

agO; too indifferent to soothe their hearts, and

make them partakers of the joy which He spreads

among the angels when He declares that the '* lost

is found ?"
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The change which the supposition we are com-

bating would require in the office, or, at least, in

Vho operation, of the Spirit Himself, under the very

iispensation of the Spirit, is sufficiently grave, ono

Jiight imagine, to make the least careful pause, ere

he assumed that it had taken place. The act where-

in the everlasting Father absolves a guilty being

from his offenses, and recognizes him before the

angels, as an heir of His glory must ever be of deep

importance in the government of God. Of old time,

when that great act took place, heaven rejoiced

;

but the deed did not remain without effect upon

earth. The Kixo had proclaimed a pardon, and

that proclamation must have effect. The Comforter

sped to the mourner's heart. " Where the Spirit

of the Lord is, there is liberty." With the presence

of the Comforter, the captive found " deliverance,"

and he that was bound, an " opening of the prison ;'

and, tasting the liberty of the children of God, he

sang, " O Lord, I will praise Thee : though Thou

wast angry with me, Thine anger is turned away,

and Thou comfortedst me."

Are we, then, on the w^ord of some men, without

one intimation of Scripture to support them, to be-

.ieve that the Spirit has so essentially changed His

mode of dealing with a forgiven sinner, tliat now

the decree of pardon promulged above, and hailed

by angels, receives no effect in the soul of l)im
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wliom it absolves ? that the Coaiforter abstains

from cointbi'ling, leaving the ransomed captive

still to mourn his captivity, without relieving

him of liis load or of his chain ? O Dove or

Peace, ancient Comforter of the pilgrims who

traveled this heavenward road before us ! they sa^

that Thy wing has grown weary with the lapse of

time

!

How great a change would take place also in the

privilege of believers !
" We are of God," " born

of God," "heirs of God," "followers of God, as

dear children," " fellow-citizens with the saints, and

of the household of God;" "once darkness, now

light in the Lord." Such was the sense of adoption

enjoyed in apostohc times. Of all the privilegea

wherewith the soul of man ever has been blessed,

or ever can be blessed in this life, by far the most

consoling and elevating is the sense of adoption into

the family of God. No man can vcad the New
Testament, and deny that this was an ordinary

characteristic of the believers then living, or that it

was a main element of their strength, kindling in

vhem a joy which made them ready to face reproacli,

and emulate high service. Where is the intimation

that this privilege was to be denied to Christians in

Hucceeding ages ?

When Paul savs, "Jiut I obtaincM^ mercy, that in
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me first Jesus Christ might show forth all long-

suffering, for a pattern to them, which should here-

after believe on Sim to life everlasting," does he

give any intimation that the believers of following

ages, though they should be believers just as he,

and should obtain "life everlasting" just as he, and

should have his case and his mercies before theii*

eyes, as " a pattern" whereby to measure their ex-

pectations from Jesus Christ's " long-suffering" were

yet to lose an essential portion of the believer's

joy; namely, the power of saying, "But I obtained

mercy ?" Even the Psalmist, under a dispensation

lower than our own, could say, " I said, I will con-

fess my transgressions unto the Lord, and Thou for-

gavest the iniquity of my sin." Does he hint that

this is a privilege to which only few can attain, and

from which the children of God, in the better days

to come, shall be ordinarily debarred ? " For this

shall every one that is godly pray unto Thee, in a

time when Thou mayest be found"—conveying a

clear intimation, that, just as he, on confession of

his sins, found forgiveness, such forgiveness as healed

%he crrief of soul which he describes a moment be^

fore, and enabled him to sing, as he here does,

"Blessed is he whose transgression is forgiven,"*

80 would every godly-disposed person find an ac^

*jeptable time, if he prayed to the same merciful

^ Psa'm xxxil
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Lord for like forgiveness. Xo godly man, no one

whoso heart was seeking after God, in the day of

David, could read this without feeling that the

* blessedness" of absolution was held out to him as

his privilege. Indeed, all through the Psalms it is

taken for granted that the righteous man rejoices

in his forgiving God. And does the grace of our

blessed Redeemer grow narrower as time advances?

Does He gradually withdraw the light of His coun-

tenance till upon us of the latter days complete dark-

ness settles, and we are doomed to grope our way

through life's temptations without the encourage-

ment of one smile from Him, and at the end to set a

doubtful foot on the threshold of eternity ?

The idea of any such deterioration in the privi-

lege of believers is totally groundless ; without one

prop in Scripture or in reason. It is a structure of

ice, formed in cold seasons, and melts away when

brought either into the sunlight of Scripture, or the

warmth of living Christian society. We could not

easily believe in any accession to our privileges, be-

yond those of our brethren in early times, unless it

were clearly taught in the word of God ; but i^

31'ithout Scripture proof, we must believe either in

an increase or in a diminuti'on of them, we should

choose the former, as far more supported by the

analogy of the Lord's dealings with men.

'' PivACE" was the Saviour's legacy to His follow
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ers
;
peace to be imparted by the Comforter

;
peac«

which the world can not give, and which passeth

understandi'ig. He leaves no hint that this legacy

was to be recalled before " the end of the world."

Indeed, in both the Old Testament and the New,

happiness is an essential part of religion ; that kind

of happiness which is called "joy in God through

our Lord Jesus Christ." The reigning of such joy

in any human bosom clearly pre-supposes that the

individual is satisfied of the reconciliation of God

to him, notwithstanding his sins. Wherever this is

doubtful, distrust, fear, and gloom must ever accom-

pany the contemplation of the Most High ; and

this gloom would settle most densely on the most

contrite spirit. Happiness is to be a feature of re-

ligion to the last. That odious caricature of Chris-

tianity, which offers to the view of the world a man

with all the doctrines of the Gospel on his lips, but

gloom on his brow, disquiet in his eye, and sourness

in his bearing, has done infinite injustice to our be-

nign religion, and infinite harm to those who never

knew its worth. Now, as hi the days of Solomon,

** her ways are ways of pleasantness, and all bor

paths are peace." Now, as in the days of Davi-i,

she "puts gladness into the heart, more than in the

time that their corn and their wine increased."

Now, as in the days of Paul, she gives "joy and

peace in believing " Happiness is not a separable
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appendage of true piety ; it is part of it, and an es-

sential part :
" The joy of the Lord is your strength."

Some would regard happiness as if it were to relig-

ion what a fine complexion is to the human coun

tcnance—a great addition to its beauties, if present

;

but if not, no feature is wanting. In the sacred

writings, from first to last, it is regarded as a feature,

which we can not remove without both wounding

and defacing. The kingdom of God is not only

" righteousness," but " righteousness and peace and

joy in the Holy Ghost."

While that kingdom stands, this "joy in the Holy

Ghost" will be the privilege of the children of God

;

and let no man stand between the humblest believer

of this our day, and the full light of his Redeemer's

countenance. Let none take it for granted, that the

work of God in the soul of man has degenerated
;

that the merciful Father no more gladdens the

prodigal He accepts, by letting him kaow Pie loves

him ; that Jesus no longer says, " Be oA'good cheer,

thy sins be forgiven thee ;" or that wlhtn a penitent

is accepted as a son, the gracious Comforter doea

Dot now, as in the old time, hasten on His dove-like

message to diffuse heavenly peace in another trou-

bled bosom.

The assertion sometimes confidently made, that

the witness of the Spirit to our adoption is given to

some believers, years after their conversion, as tho
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reward of special holiness, has not even a pretext

of scriptural footing. The witness of the Spirit, so

far from being the reward of sanctification, is one

\ fits chief springs ; for without love there is no holi

.ncss, and we only love because we feel that Goa
first loved us. ''^Because ye are sons^ God hath

Bent forth the Spirit of His Son into your hearts,

crying, Abba, Father." I^ot because you are old

and eminent among the sons of God, but because

you are sons: it is not a good-service reward, but a

birthright ; not a crown of distinction, but a joy

of adoption. " In whom ye also trusted, after that

ye heard the word of truth, the Gospel of your sal-

vation; in whom after that ye believed, ye were

sealed with that Holy Spirit of promise." Here the

order is, " Ye heard, believed, were sealed :" no

long period of doubt and labor intervenes between

the believing and the sealing. The father of the

'prodigal does not keep him for years, working " as

one of his hired servants," before he prints the fath-

erly kiss of reconciliation on his cheek and on his

heart.

. The hackneyed objection, that it is presumption

for any one to say that he is a child of God, takes

too much for granted. It never is presumption to

acknowledge what you are. Had David never been

taken from the sheepcote and made king it would

aave been presumption in him to say that ne had
;
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imt, wliea it was tlic case, he was in gratitudo

bound to own and to commemorate the mercy

showed to him. So, if a man has not been delivered

from the dominion of sin, and adopted into the fam-

ily of God, for him to say that such is the case ia

presumption ; but if he has, then not to praise his

Redeemer for it, would be ingi-atitude. Saying that

it is presumption for any one to call himself the

child of God, takes it for granted that no one is ; or

else it is absurd. Presumption has many forms

;

and it is worth considering, whether a great and

good Being would most disapprove the presum})tion

which expected too much from His goodness, or the

presumption which dared positively to disbelieve

His promise.

Many who readily admit that, to some extent at

least, the Church in all ages will enjoy the gifts and

graces of the Holy Spirit ; and who would not deny

that the first believers were fivored with direct

manifestations of the favor of God, yet make a diffi-^

culty of believing that, when sinners are forgiven in

the present age, they are comforted by the Spirit

manifesting Himself in their hearts, and crying,

'' Abba, Father." They do not deny that, even in

our day, forgiven sinners are solaced with a confi-

dei ce that they are forgiven ; but they see pruden-

tia. reasons against admitting that this is imparted
14
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by the direct witness of the SiJirit, and would ar

n\^e at it by a process which, however unwittingly

on their part, removes the office of sealing the

adopted children of God from the Spirit, and gives

it to the reason of man. They teach the seeker of

yalvation that, instead of looking to the Cross for

mercy, till the Spirit, as the Comforter, " reveals

the Son of God in his heart ;" he is certainly to look

to the Cross, but not to expect that to bring any

si.ch manifestation ; on the contrary, he is only to

.'^arn what are the marks of a child of God, to com-

pare his life with them, and, if it and they agree, his

mind will arrive at the comfortable persuasion that

he is a child of God.

This is one instance of the common error of taking

part of a process for the whole. On the part of the

Christian, the comparison of the scriptural marks

of the regenerated with his own character, is not

only good, but absolutely necessary ; for, no matter

what may be his supposed comforts, joys, or revela-

tions, if, in his life, he is not led by the Spirit of

God, he is not a son of God. But because certain

evidence is essential as a corroboration, it does not

PjUow that it is the chief evidence of the fact, tbe

first ground of conviction. As a guard against delu-

sion, a strengthening rf our confidence, and a con-

stant stimulus to press forward to the things which

are before, a sober judgment passed \ipon our owu
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progress in grace is scriptural, rational^ and indis-

pensable. As the mode of binding up the broken

heart of a penitent, of imparting to him the first feel-

ing of filial confidence in the Lord, it is neither scrij)-

tural nor rational. It never can be the original

ground of consciousness in any soul, that, through

the abundance of grace, I, even I, am an adopted

child of God.

Yet this is the consciousness to be given, and

that not to the heart of one who is " whole," but

of one who is "sick;" not of a man who thinks

that he is good, who is ready to interpret every

thing in his own favor, and has no feeling that he is

vile, or that the Lord is angry with him ; but of

one who now feels what probably he believed all

his life, that he is a sinner, covered with dark and

filthy spots, the displeasure of the Lord hanging

over him for many unholy deeds, and his poor soul

both fitted for destruction and exposed to it. Un-

til painfully sensible of his need of Christ, no man

flees to Him for refuge ; and one in this state of

feelmg is soberly told, that his burden is to be re

moved, and the sense of his salvation to be origin-

ated, by his being satisfied of the agreement of his

own life with the fruits of the Spirit, as stated in the

word of God.

What are those fruits ? "Love, joy, peace," etc.,

or " righteousness and peace and joy in tl: e Holy
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Ghost." No enumeration of the fruits of tlie Spirit

will be found which excludes peace and joy, muc)\

less love; and from these graces, if, indeed, not

from the last named alone, spring the various fruits

which unitedly constitute "righteousness." The

poor penitent, then, is not to be first relieved of his

load, and given to feel that God loves him ; but,

previous to obtaining such Divine comfort, ho is to

become satisfied that his love, joy, peace, and other

graces, are such as to mark the children of God
that is, while yet feeling that the Lord is angry

with him, he is to love the Lord ; while yet feeling

that is soul is unsaved, he is to feel joy in the Holy

Ghost. If it be said that the feeling of the Lord's

wrath and his own danger is removed before the

filial afiections appear, then a direct action of the

Comforter, antecedent to his satisfaction with his

own graces, is admitted ; and if that be denied,

there is no alternative but to conclude that, at the

same time and in the same heart, one can both feel

that he is under God's anger, and love God as a

forgiving Father ; can feel that he is in danger of

hell, and enjoy spiritual peace. If the sense of wrath

and danger is removed before the fruits of th©

Spirit appear, there is a direct witness of the Spirit

Himself; if not till after, the totally incompatibf©

states of mind just mentioned must co-exist
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Tlie relation of the fruit of the Spirit to the wit-

ness of the Spirit is clearly indicated to us. John

says, " We love Him because He first loved us."

Here the fruit, " We love," is made consequent on

our sense of the fact^ "He first loved us." To say

that we first know that God loves us, because w^o

feel that we love Him, is to make the fruit of the

Spirit the foundation of the witness of the Spirit

,

a relation totally repugnant to the principle an-

nounced in this text, and pervading the New Tes-

tament, as, indeed, also the Old. " Bless the Lord,

O my soul, and forget not all His benefits ; who for-

giveth all thine iniquities." The fact of forgiveness

ascertained is the ground of filial gratitude; not

filial gratitude the ground from which the fiact of

forgiveness is inferred.

Mental conclusions, as to spiritual truths, do not

govern the feelings. The marks of " a child of

wrath" are plainly laid down. Thousands know

that they bear them ; and yet this produces no con-

trition or distress, till the coming Spii'it pierces

their hearts. As it is with convincing, so w^ould it

be with comforting. A mental conclusion as to my
own spiritual attainments would never dispel asenst

of guilt from my conscience, or make my trembling

heart " rejoice in the Lord." Did an awakened

einner conclude a hundred times that the marks in

the Bible and the traits in his character agreed, his
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woiindtd spirit having no otlier balm, all this con«

eluding would never heal his sore. The same voice

which spoke condemnation into his conscience,

must speak justification ; the same hand Avhicb

broke his hard heart must bind it up.

The deeper the penitence of any one, the slowej

would he be tj take comfort from any good in

himself; therefore, on a theory which makes this the

foundation of comfort, the further would he be

from finding rest; while, on the more evangelical

view, the very depth of his penitence would drive

him the more speedily to bring his burden to the

Cross, when it would fall oiF.

This allusion brings Bunyan and his Pilgrim once

more to our view. He does not set Christian to

undo his own burden by arguing, "I have fled

from the City of Destruction ; I have forsaken

house and friends, wife and children ; have resisted

temptations to return ; have knocked at the gate

and entered in, and am in the narrow path :" but,

with all this done, he brings him to " a place some-

what ascending," where stands a cross, and, "just

^ Christian came up with the cross, his burden

oosed from off his shoulders, and fell from off hig

back.'' He did not cast off the burden by a pro-

cess which could easily bo explained ; but, when lie

Bet his eye on the cross, it fell off itself; and ' it

tvas very surprising to him *hat the sight of the
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cross should thus ease him of his burden." Aud so

it is to others; hut, however surprising, do thou,

my penitent brother, heed no other direction than

tliat which points thine eye straight to the Cross

tor 2>ardon, for escape from hell, for rest, and hope,

and purity, look thither, thither, only thither ! If

ihy burden fall not at once, yet still look, look to

the Cross, and fall it will, far sooner, and far more

surely, than if thou attempt to untie it by thy ar-

guments !

As Christian thus stood before the cross, wonder-

ing, the "Three Shining Ones came to him: the

first said, ' Thy sins be forgiven thee ;' the second

stripped him of his rags, and clothed him with

change of raiment ; the tliii-d, also, set a mark on

his forehead, and gave him a roll with a seal upon

it, which he bid him look on as he ran, and that he

should give it in at the celestial gate."

ThLs is unsophisticated Christianity. A burdened

sinner, after discouragements and wanderings, comes,

at last, to the foot of the Cross. He looks, and is

healed ; his pardon, freely given, is tenderly mani*

fested to him. The Father, Son, and Spii'it unite

to assure his heart, and give him present and abid^

ing peace. lie receives an evidence of acceptance,

where he may always

" Read Ms title clear

To mansions in the skioNL"
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After this, the more he " searches" his own sellj

" and proves" his own self, " whether he be in the

faith," the better for his vigilance and progress.

But no such examining before would have unloosed

his burdsn, or given him the roll.

The theory of an inferential comforting of be-

lievers, as a substitute for the scriptural mode of a

" witness" of the Spirit, is singularly hopeless ; for,

at every step, it is obliged to lean upon that which

it professes to dispense with and replace. It rests

all " quietness and assurance" for penitent hearts on

the fruits of the Spirit; and the very chief of those

fruits, " love," etc., pre-supposes the witness of the

Spirit by a necessity as clear as that by which re

pentance pre-supposes His convincing operation.

No
; the sealing and solacing of penitent be-

lievers is not left to mere reasoning, especially with

a foundation so liable to be misapprehended as our

own attainments in grace. It is the work and office

of that " other Comforter" whom our dying Lord

promised ; and let no man take it out of His hand.

He it is who " cries" in the heart, "Abba, Father I"

Ho A\ho seals, He who bears witness. He who shod

abroad the love of God, He who enables us to know

the things that are freely given to us of God. Any

attempts to escape the mystery involved in the

Holy Spirit revealing the mercy of God to a humao
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oiil only leads to contradictions and porpioxitics.

To the old question, "How can these things be?"

llie one sufficient answer is, " They are spiritually

discerned." What the Lord spiritually reveals, the

oul can spiritually discern ; and a Divine presence,

or a Divine communication, may be assimied always

to carry its own evidence with it, iirst to the con.

Bciousness, and then, by its fruits, to the reason.

"One thing I hioio : whereas I was blind, now

I see."

It is not to be wondered at that many who are

sincere, and even earnest, pass the days of their

pilgrimage in gloom, having no roll in their bosom

which they know can be presented " at the celestial

gate ;" no conscious title to enter into the city ; no

permanent "joy or peace in believing." Nothing is

more dangerous than to divert the eye from the one

object of faith. And if persons are not taught to

look, and look upon the Cross, until their sins are

blotted out, and the comforting Spirit Himself heals

their wounds, but to seek rest by noting their o\\x

progress in the Christian graces, and are at the

same time left without any fellowship of saints,

through which they might learn by what steps of

fear and doubt, of despair, and hope, and faith,

others, whose whole spirit savors of the peace of

God, obtained that blessing ; is it not natural that
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they should walk in dim moonlight instead of walk-

ing in the sun? Yet, even amid those so dealt

with, the Lord oftentimes breaks up man's theories

by converting a sinner with such manifestation of

the Spirit that it would be equally impossible to

persuade him that his peace first came by contem-

plating his graces, and to keep him from telling'

what the Lord had done for his soul.

The character of the Christian Church, as a whole,

must always be ruled by the character of individual

Christians ; for the Church is but the assembly and

aggregate of individuals. If, then, as the ages ad-

vance, the individual Christian degenerate, the

Church must gradually degenerate also, her minis-

try be debilitated, and her efforts upon the world

be less fruitful. All Christian character depends on

the relations of the soul with its Creator : if these

be cold instead of being joyous, if they be gov-

erned by the feeling of a doubtful reconciliation in-

stead of that of a happy sonship, then, of necessity,

the life is overcast witli the shadows of not im-

probable perdition instead of being sunned vv.'th

cloudless hopes of glory, and service is rendered

as to an austere Master instead of to a most forgiv

ing and lovhig Father. Strike from the language

of tlie Christian the words, " Our fellowship is with

the Father and the Son," and at once we have a
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race whose religion is Dot the religion of John,

whose heart-strength is not drawn from the same

tiources as his.

Whether it be in comforts, in sensible communiof

ts'ith the reconciled Deity, or in practical sanctifica-

tion of life, we contend that all Scripture holds out

to us disciples of this actual hour, poor and unde-

serving though we be, the same sources and the

same measure of grace as were open to our breth-

ren of former times. There has been no recall of

the Spirit, no curtaiUng of the " abundant pardon,"

no abridging of the privileges of the adopted. The

promise of the Holy Spirit was not only to the first

converts ; but, as Peter, addressing them, said, " to

us, and to our children^ and to all that are afar off

even to as many as the JOord our God shall calV^

However distant from that spot in Jerusalem, and

however distant from that moment of time, the call

might sound, it would carry with it the PEOiriSE

;

even that promise, the fulfillment of which made

the early Church so holy and so victorious. The

flames, the tongues, the outward signs, w^ere not

the saving grace of the Spirit. That was " within

you," in the soul of man, and was shown in " new

creatures." That saving grace of the Spirit, work,

ing in Christians now, constitutes their identity with

those of old. Without this, in apostolic times,

though one spoke with " the tongues of angols and
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of men," and could " work all miracles," lie w as

not a true disciple. With this, in our times, thougli

one work no miracle, and speak not with tongues,

he is a true disciple ; for, " as many as are led by

the Spirit of God, they are the sons of God."

Miraculous gifts were not of the essence, but sepa.

rable attendants, of a real Christian ; and all that

was then essential remains to us, unimj^aired and

free as ever it was to them.

Father, Son, and Spirit ! pardon the unbelief

which has imagined that Thou didst repent of

the exceeding abundance of grace once given to

Thy ransomed Church ! Afflict us not, on ac-

count of it, by a real withdrawal of Thy presence

!

Manifest forth Thy glory anew, by fiUing Thy

children with joy and light, that the world may

see that Thine ancient love and grace remain our

heritage

!

Next to the question, whether the privileges of

the modern Christian, as respects grace, are to be

equal with those of the primitive one, comes tho

question, whether the Christian ministry is now es-

sentially the same institution as at first ? If b&

lievers are not now the same as formerly, it is im

possible that the same religion should be preserved

in the world ; and if the Ministers be not the same,

it is highly improbable that the ordinary members
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of the Clmrcb will Le so. Few would take the

ground that our Lord founded His ministry on

an unstable basis, requiring essential changes to

render it capable of perpetuation in any age or

country to which Ciiristianity might extend : and

all would admit the high probability that the prin-

ciples on which He established it were those best

adapted for its success under every future change

of circumstances.

Wlien we look at the example of the Xew Testa-

ment, its spirit, usages, and principles, it is too

manifest to need more than assertion, that the

anointing of the Holy Spirit was the one thing es-

sential in the Minister of the Gospel. As we have

before said that a religion without the Holy Spirit

would not be Christianity, and that religionists with-

out the Holy Spirit would not be Christians, so we

may strongly say that teachers without the Holy

Spirit would not be Christian Ministers, according

to the oi-iginal sense of that term, the only sense in

which we find it employed in the sacred writings.

Every arrangement respecting the training, or

labors, of Christian Ministers, which does not pro-

ceed upon the ground that they are certainly to he

men first regenerated, then gifted for the ministry,

*nd moved to it, by the operation of the Holy

Spirit—an operation not to be assumed without

proof, but to be tested by its fruits—must be aa
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faulty in theory, and as inefficient in practico m

ftny arrangement for the employment of lire-ai\.is,

which did not proceed on the ground that explosion

IS the source of power. The bow was a mighty

weapon, and its combination of steel and timber

of cord and arm, of the strength of the vegetable,

the mineral, the animal, entitled it to the admira^

tion and confidence of many a host ; and, as all its

forces were mechanical, no question ever needed to

be raised but one lying within the limits of mecha-

nical inquiry. But the moment you adopt powder

as your impeller, the elasticity of yew, or the

strength of muscle, are considerations out of place.

You have left mechanics, and cast yourself upon

chemistry ; and all your calculations must pro-

ceed on the ground that you have but to provide

an instrument which will co-operate with an ex-

plosive agent.

The New Testament ministry rests not on mental,

emotional, or educational strength, but, using each

of these as occasion may serve, finds its own power

in a spiritual influence ; and all reasoning applied to

tt, without being founded on this fact, is reasonms

on the rifle upon princii)les belonging to the be ;\ <

The miraculous gifts imparted to many in the

early Church are carefully ranked and mnrked by

the hand of the Apostle as inferior to those gifts

which were " for edification, and exhortation, and
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comfort." "And God bath set some in the Church

drst Apostles, secondarily Prophets, thirdly Teach

ers, after that miracles, then gifts of healing, helpSj

goTernments, diversities of tongues."* Here mira-

cle-working, healing, and speaking with diven

tongues, are set as inferior gifts to those wherebj

men were constituted teachers or prophets. A
similar design is observed in Ephesians iv. 11:

"And he gave nome. Apostles ; and some, Prophets;

and some, Evangelists ; and some, Pastors and

Teachers." Hero we do not find any miraculous

gifts eve^i mentioned as part of the institution of

Christ "for the perfecting of the saints, for the

work of the ministry, for the edifying of the body

of Christ :" to this—the true end of the ministry

—

the effects produced by miraculous gifts were only

auxiliary. True, the Apostles, Prophets, and Evan-

gelists, as, indeed, also the Pastors and Teachers,

possessed, and often exercised, miraculous gifts

;

but it was not by these they effected the " perfect-

ing of the saints, the work of the ministry, or the

edifying of the body of Christ." The essential

point with regard to every one proposed for the

Kvcred office is, to ascertain whether or not he is "a

man sent of God."

As the gift of the Spirit Himself is rt^presented

as consequent upon the ascension of our Lord, so,

* 1 Cor. X.-L 28.
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in the i)assage in Ephesians to which sve have j lai

alluded, the institution of the ministry also is repre-

sented as the result of His triumphant ascension.

** He ascended up on high, He led captivity captive,

and gave gifts unto men ;" and " lie gave some,

Apostles ; and some, Prophets," etc. These were

the gifts which He, from His throne of mediation,

bestowed on His Church—men endued mth power

by His Spirit, and also moved by the same Spirit to

spend their lives in the work of the ministry for the

edifying of the body of Christ. Whether we take

the Prophets under the old dispensation, or the

Lord's messengers under the new, we find that the

distinctive characteristics of a true Minister of God

lay in a call and a qualification. The qualification

involved a gift, a power, and a training. He who

had a call from God, a gift from God, and a powei

from God, and he only, was ever Prophet, Evange-

list, or Pastor and Teacher, in any scriptural sense.

The training varied with the age, dispensation, and

circumstances ; but no training ever did, or ever

can, make him a Minister who has no call, no gifts,

and no power sent upon his soul by the anointing

of the eternal Spirit.

The call pre-snpposed grace, or the moral qualifi

cation, and implied a gift, or what may be called the

mental qualification ; for, to call without imparting

a gift, would be leading an unarmed sohlier intf
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uattle ; and to call and gift an unregcnerate man.

would be to commission and arm a rebel : these

two, tlierefore, call and qualification, can never be

looked upon as separable. " The love of Chris,

•jonstraineth us," is the language in which the apos

tie expresses that which is essential in the interaal

working of a call from God to spend and to be spen^,

for the salvation of men ; and he who, thus con-

strained by the love of Christ, finds himself pos-

sessed of a gift to speak to edification, or exhorta-

tion, or comfort, has, in that motion and in that

faculty, strong evidence that the Lord is calling

him into His vineyard. What he feels is not a mere

desire to enter the ministry as a good and useful

office, or to spend life in an honorable and happy

vocation ; but is a constraining movement of the

love of Christ, as if issuing from His heart into the

heart of His servant, and working there a strong

impulse to cry out and labor for the recovery of

Adam's lost children to the favor of their God, and

the rest of heaven. But, however strongly this de-

sire may exist, if it be not accompanied with a gift

for public teaching, that alone proves that the Lord

has not designed the operation of His love to con-

strain this particular individual to the pubUc labors

of the ministry, but to other efibrts for the same

end. Him whom God sends to any work, He v-jual-

ifies for that work.
15
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A person feeling a true impulse to laboi foi

Christ, and misjudging his own gift, may conceive

himself to be called for the ministry when he is far

from being qualified for it ; and, on this point, the

onus of judgment can not properly be laid ujon

him, but must rest upon the Church. He, and ho

only, can judge as to the inward motive of his soul,

whether or not his heart is moved by the Holy

Ghost to undertake this work ; and the fact, that

the responsibility of declaring that he believes him-

self to be so moved is thro\\Ti upon the candidate

for the ministry by most Churches, if not by all, is n

public and solemn testimony that the operation of

the Holy Spuit in the heart is recognized as con

tinning to be the one basis of qualification for the

ministry of the Gospel. Only one's own self can

tell what has passed between the soul and its Sav-

iour. No stranger intermeddleth with the question

whether the Spirit has, or has not, in holy prompt-

nigs, moved one to consecrate his life to the sole

work of edifying and multiplying the flock of

Christ. If any come to offer his hand to the Church

for this high seiwice, on his own soul it lies to say

whether or not he is led by an impulse from on

high, or by ordinary professional motives.

The Church, nevertheless, has her responsibility

and before she seals the credentials of any, she is

bound to take note whether Il)0 Lord Himsflf has
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sealed them by the gifts of Jlls Holy Spuit As

much as the resijonsibility lies on the individual of

making or not making a solemn profession that ho

is inwardly moved by the Holy Ghost, does the

responsibility lie upon the Church to see that he

has all the corroborative marks of such a call. Those

marks are grace, gifts, fruit. Does his whole life

testify that he has felt the repentance to which he

is to call sinners, exercised the faith to which he is

to encourage penitents, and experienced, in some

degree, that sanctification to which he is to lead on

believers ? If the evidence of this be not clear, the

Church sins a grievous sin in accrediting him to the

world as one qualified to "warn every man, and

teach every man, that he may present every man

perfect." No circumstance of time, age, nation, or

aught else, can authorize any Church to dispense

with the essential qualification that he who is to be

a minister of God shall first be a child of God. Any
credentials given without full proof of this, are pre-

sumptuous and null. When our Lord was about to

restore to his beloved disciple Peter the commission,

which his fall had seemed to forfeit, He puts to him

the question, "Lovest thou Me ?" and thrice repeats

it, searching him to the soul ; and, on the ground

that he does love Him, intrusts him anew with the

commission, " Feed My sheep.'* No man whose

true love to the Saviour is doubtful, who can not
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appeal to Him whcf knoweth all thirgs as "wilnesH

that he does love Him, has that qualification for d

commission which is most indispensable of all—loy

alty to the King.

" The same commit thou to faithful men.''

** Who is \)i\2X faithful and wise steward whom the

Lord will set over His house, to give to every man

a portion of meat in due season ?" In both of these

passages, as all through the Word of God, the spir-

itual qualification is set as a considei ation anteced

ent to that of gifts : first of all " faithful ;" but not

merely " faithful." " The same commit thou to

faithful men, who shall he able to teach others alsoy

The steward is to be not only " faithful," but " wise,"

able to distribute to every one in due season. He
who is not apt to teach, ought never to be commis-

sioned as a teacher. The gifts of the Spirit are va-

rious. "To one is given the word of wisdom, to

another the word of knowledge, to another proph-

ecy." With regard to the servants of the Loi-d

Christ, according to the gift of each, so let his

sphere be. If " prophecy, let him prophesy accord-

ing to the proportion of faith ; or teaching, let hiii?

wait on his teaching ; or he that exhorteth, on t x

hortation."

When, therefore, any one comes forward to offer

himself as a laborer in the vineyard of tlie Lord,

before he can be rightly assigned to any spliere, the
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question as to his spiritual character must be favor

ably decided, and then his sphere should be deter

mined by his gifts. Which of the various gifts of

ihe Holy Spirit have been conferred upon him

If none of them, who dare say that he is to be a

minister of God, and a teacher of the souls of men?

Surely this is not the Church of Christ, that is going

to lay hands upon a man, of wliom no one knows

whether he has any gift whatever from God—

a

man whose voice has never been raised in exhorta^

tion, teaching, preaching, or public prayer, wiio has

given no more evidence of gifts and fitness than a

thousand others who make no pretension to be fit

—going to set such an one over hundreds of pro-

fessed Christians as their teacher and pastor, as the

leader of their devotions, and the only instructor

of their souls!

It is a manifest inversion of Christian order,

when the commission of the Church is taken to

be the authority to commence the exercise of spirit-

ual gifts. In the New Testament the Church's

only warrant for issuing her commission is the

known possession of such gifts ; and this can only

be proved by their previous exercise. Her work

was not to create gifts, but from among the gifted

brethren to select those whom the Lord had, by

His own will and act, previously fitted for special

offices. The ordination of the Church to the min-
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istry was not a Christian's first aiitliority to |: reach

Christ ; for that, opportunity and ability were

authorit}* enough ; but the special eminence and

usefulness of some among the company of preach-

ers was the Church's warrant for separating them

to the sole work of the ministry. If a commission

from the Church be held to supply the place eitlier

of the Spirit's constraining call, or of His qualifying

gift. His office in perpetuating the ministry is super-

seded. To do this effectually, it is not necessary

to blot from creeds the expressions of right belief,

but only to adopt in practice such regulations as

will enable men without grace, or without gifts, by

the use of ordinary professional prej)arations, to

obtain a commission, and stand up as accredited

stewards of the mysteries of God.

The operation of the Spirit in fitting the minister

for the work of God is seen, in the Old Testament,

in connection, not with the priestly office, but with

that of the prophet. The former was a typical and

temporary office, existing only as the precursor and

type of the great High Priest, and terminating

at once and forever when He whom it foreshadow-

ed had made His offering, and passed within the

vail. The work of the priest was not to teach,

edify, warn, and forewarn, but to be the medhmi

of access to the presence of God on His mercy-seat.

A.S such, he has no earthly successor in Christianity

:
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his office, we repeat, ended forever with the atone-

ment and ascension of our Lord. Then came a

change of the priesthood, that of Levi giving place

to that of Melchisedec, which was vested, not in

succession of mutable men, but all in the Unchang-

ing One, whose sacrifice should never need repeti-

tion, whose years should never fail, and whose in-

finite tenderness should feel every infirmity of

every suppliant.

The office of the prophet was to warn, to re-

prove, to rebuke, to exhort, as well as to foreshow.

That office is not repeated in all its features in the

Christian " pastor and teacher," but as to its essen-

tials it is. Foretelling is the one function wherein

the two differ ; and that was appropriately the gifl

of an age in which revelation was incomplete, and

all the hopes of believers turned to a light yet un-

risen. Indeed, it may be worth considering whether

the perpetuation of the foretelling gift would not

suppose an incomplete revelation, and whether the

closing of the canon of revealed truth does not nat-

urally carry with it the termination of that wonder-

ful gift by which, from age to age, additions had

fceen made to the previous stores of truth.

When St. Paul urges upon us to desire, and, in-

dee<'l, to follow after, the " spiritual gift" of proph-

ecy, and holds out the inducement which should

lead us to covet it above all other gifts, he has not
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in his eye, and does not present to ours, the honoi

or the profit of foretelling. The only inducementu

he assigns are these :
" He that prophesieth speak

eth unto men to edification, and exhortation, an<J

comfort." " I would that ye all spake with tonguea^

but rather that ye prophesied: for greater is he

that prophesieth than he that speaketh with tongues,

except he interpret, that the Church may receive

edifying * * * But if all prophesy, and there

come in one that believeth not, or one unlearned, he

is convinced of all, he is judged of all : and thus are

the secrets of his heart made manifest ; and so,

falling down on his face, he will worship God, and

report that God is in you of a truth." Thus, in the

passages where the Apostle speaks most upon the

Christian gift of prophecy, he makes no allusion to

foretelling; and in the Acts of the Apostles we

read that "Judas and Silas, being prophets also

themselves, exhorted the brethren with many words,

and confirmed .\\^QVCiP We have no record any-

where of Silas foretelling, nor is there the least al-

lusion to the exercise of such a gift
;
yet his ex-

ortation and that of Jude, with their confirming

arguments or appeals, are at once set down as tlie

exercise of the prophetic gift.

The highest ofiice of the Spirit in the Prophet of

the old dispensation was to enable him to see and

to depict "the suffo^'incrs of Chiist, and the ^lorv
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that should follow," as tliough they were before liis

eye ; and the liighest office of the same Sph-it in

God's minister, in our day, is to enable him to des-

cry, by an inner eye, the glories and the grace of a

Lord whom he has never seen; and to descant

upon them as though his eye beheld Him, and hia

ear Avas tingling with His voice. The same spirit-

ual light Avhich made a future Redeemer present to

Isaiah, is needful to make a past Redeemer present

to the Christian preacher. Without it, the one

might have had an expectation, and the other

might have a bcHef ; but neither could burn and

melt as in the presence of a living, loving, redeem-

ing Prince of Peace. The spirit of prophecy illu-

minated the future to the one, and illuminates the

past to the other—gave that which was a promise

the force of a thing done, and gives that which is a

record the force of a thing now doing.

' The difference, within the soul of a man, between

merely cherishing an expectation or a belief, and

seeing, feeling, thrilling under the impression of a

present Friend and Deliverer, makes in his utter-

ance the difference between a tame declaration

which disturbs neither prejudice nor indifference,

and an overpowering force of speech that bears

men's hearts away. So far was the gift whereby

the Spirit enabled the servants of Christ to speak

as the oracles of God respecting the Master wJiom.
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LhougU ''not having seen, they lovecl," from being

considered essentially different from that where-

i\ilh He had endued the ancient Prophets, that

Jie same name is freely applied to it, even when,

Ag we have seen, the idea of foretelling is not in-

cluded.

However decided might be the evidence, that au

individual was a child of God, and had a gift, an-

other element is ever kept in view as an attestation

that he is truly commissioned from the Father—the

power and anointing of the Holy One transfused

throughout his preaching, and giving it a moral

effect which ordinary speech, however wise, would

never carry. " Not in word only," however true

and scriptural that word might be, " but in power,

and in the Holy Ghost, and in much assurance."

"The kingdom of God is not in word, but in

power." " The preaching of the Cross is to them

that perish foolishness, but unto us who are saved

it is the i:)ower of God." "My speech and my
preaching were not with enticing words of man's

wisdom, but with demonstration of the Spirit and

of power, that your faith should not stand in the

wisdom of men, but in the power of God." Here

we see the most highly gifted of the Apostles clearly

recognizing the fact, that his success as an embijssa-

dor to sinful men lay not in Ihe perfectness of his
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intellectual perceptions, nor in the mode in which

he presented the truth to the intellectual view of

those whom he addressed, but in a spiritual element

of his preaching, as distinct from its intellectua

characteristics as they were from its physical elocu

tion, and as necessary, in addition to the intellectual

presentation of truth, as was the latter in addition

to a rush of words. Without clear intellectual pre-

sentation of truth, any flow of words would fail to

convince or to enlighten. Without the spiritual

power, any exposition or argument would fail to

awaken or regenerate. The work of Paul was

nothing short of a commission to " turn them from

darkness to light, and from the power of Satan

unto God, that they may receive forgiveness of

sins, and an inheritance among them that are sanc-

tified ;" and this he knew would never be eflected

except by '' power and by the Holy Ghost," work

ing in and through whatever truth he might utter

as the bearer of God's great message.

Without this call from God, this gift from God,

and this power from God, no one can be recognized

RS, in the scriptural sense, an embassador from God,

To dispense with any one of these essentials in the

qualification of a minister, is to introduce a radical

change into the institution of the ministry itself,

and to set it up on a basis for which there is no

scriptural precedent. Then^ essentials being so.
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cured, the training is varied according to circuit

stances. In the case of the Apostles and the Sev-

enty, after our Lord had called them under the

romise that He would make them fishers of men

He retained them near His own person, continually

instructing them in the oracles of God, giving them

the highest example of teaching and of a holy life

;

and this training He continued for three years.

After the call of St. Paul, Ave find that three years

elapsed before He came up to Jerusalem, which

time he had spent in Arabia and Damascus, in what

manner we are not informed, but probably in study

of the Holy Scriptures, tending to give him a fuller

acqu9>intance with the revelation of God in Christ.

It is certain, however, that he was also exercising

his gifts ; for even in Damascus, immediately after

hi^ conversion, he began to preach. The training

of Apollos lay first in such light as he received as a

disciple of John's baptism, next in the exercise of

his gifts, and then in the further instruction of

Aquila and Priscilla. The training of Timothy lay

in ibe early teaching of a holy mother and grand-

mother, the ordinary means of grace, study of the

word of God, and then personal fellowship with the

Aoostle Paul and his fellow-laborers on their jour-

neys and in their toils. Whatever special training

individuals may have been favored with, that which

was essential in the training was common to all
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namc-y, instnu-.tion in the Holy Scriptures, the ex

ercise of tlicir gifts in roUgioiis assemblies either of

the Church or of the synagogue, and the gradual

Jevelopment of those gifts, until fitness for th-i

ministry was clearly proved.

Whatever value general education may ha\e

held in the eyes of our blessed Lord, or of the

anointing Spirit, it is j^lain that even the Apostles,

in the height and glory of their Pentecostal preach-

ing, were not gifted with any power which would

cover the provincial peculiarities of their speech, or

enable them to conciliate the refined by graceful

enunciation. The educated ears of the Scribes

of Jerusalem at once recognized, in the workers of

miracles and the teachers of an increasing Churcli,

" unlearned and ignorant men." But, as we noticed

before, their want of learning related only to mat-

ters of polite education, not to the deep things of

the word of God, the doctrines, facts, and promises

of which they were commissioned to expound to

the world. The general education of Luke and

Pau' was gained with a view to general purposes,

tnd turned to the service of the Church by the

|ra(C which converted them.

We now come to the simple question, Are the

call, the gift, the power, and the training of the

Christian Minister to continue to the f;nd of time.
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as to essentials, tlie same as in the apostolic age ?

Are we to expect identity, in these particulars, be-

tween the ministry of our day, and that of the first

century; or, dispensing with this, are y/e to be

contented simply with a lineal connection ? To put

out of sight the scriptural precedents and essentials

of ministerial qualification, to give up the spiritual

identity of tlie ministry, and be satisfied with a

lineal connection, is a lamentable abandonment of

the Church's hope. If she do not obtain for the

sacred office a succession of men able to teach, and

endued with the Holy Ghost, she can not preserve

to herself, or transmit to future ages, the primitive

and apostolic ministry. Though all the appendages

of the office be preserved, if the spiritual essentials

of the Minister be lost, the pith and sap of the

ancient tree are gone, though the bark and foliage

may survive. It is fur the Chui-ch to see that un-

equivocal signs of grace, and gifts, and fruitfulness,

mark out every candidate for the sacred office as

one chosen of the Lord ; and not to accept instead

of these any substitute whatevei", whether it be hia

own profession, or some qualifications supposed tC

replace the primitive ones.

Tliough no one formally professes that the Chria

tian ministry has become a totally different institu-

tion from that which Christ founded—different in

fbe qualification it requires, in the mode of indue-
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tion, and in the source and fruit of its efficacy—yet

all this is assumed in the current writings and

thoughts of many, and the assumption is wrought

into the fi-amework and usages of diiferent Churches

For a call of God, delivered by tlie voice of th

Holy Ghost, in the silence of a believing heart,

and manifested by earnest eiforts to save souls and

to promote holy works, a formal commission from

ecclesiastical authorities is relied upon. Instead

of a gifb from God—a gift of sacred and impress-

ive speech, a "tongue of fire"—we have substi-

tuted a ritual; instead of a scriptural training, a

high education ; and instead of a power from God,

some substitute intellectualism, and others pro-

priety.

We are very far from decrying these things in

their right place. The commission is good and

needful as the Church's seal and recognition of the

Lord's call, but ridiculous and self-contradictory as

a substitute for it. Learning is invaluable when

associated with and adorning gifts from God, but

lower than pitiable when offered as a substitute for

the power of opening and enforcing the Divine

oracles. Propriety, intellectualism, and ritual, have

their honorable place , hut when, instead of the

power which penetrates the soul, we have only

ceremony which fascinates the tast€, or talent which

resales the intellect, then are we fallen from the
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region of Divine to that of human things, brought

down from " the power of God" to " the wisdom

of man."

For this substitution different classes are to b

./lamed Church authorities, chiefly for covering

the want of a call and a gift from God by a com-

mission from man ; and the multitude of professed

Cliristians, chiefly for coveting not so much spiritual

power, as propriety or intellectualism. Did the

former adhere to the primitive idea of the ministry,

they would no more commission, as a Minister ol

God, a man who had not given proof, first of sincere

godliness, and then of ministerial gifts, than would

any naval Board accredit a man as a pilot who had

studied navigation and charts, but had never sailed

the particular channel on which he was to be in-

trusted with valuable lives ; or than would any

medical Board give a surgeon's diploma to a man

who had read and heard lectures, but had never

been in a hospital, or dealt with an actual patient.

To substitute education for the ministerial gift

(even when grace is possessed) is, in fact, to set

aside the question, Is this man called of Goi?
And to substitute it for evidences of grace (cvei:

when gifts are possessed) is equally to set that

question aside. True, it may be still retained in

words ; but if that is done, and yet, without proof

of both gifts and grace, a man be inducted into th$
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ministry upon the simple evidence of education,

the question is deliberately evaded, and the sin of

felsifying Christ's own institution is not mitigated

by the plea of forgetfulness, much less of ignor

ance ; but, with both knowledge and memory

of what it originally was, another thing, differing

from it in the first and most essential qualities,

is hailed by its name, and invested with its func-

tions.

To constitute a Christian, three things are neces-

sary—faith, experience, and practice : to constitute

a Minister, four—faith, experience, practice, and

gifts. Without experience, knowledge or belief

can no more qualify a man to teach heart repent-

ance, and heart faith, and heart holiness, than book

knowledge, whatever might be its amount, would

qualify a man to train soldiers, if he had never him

self passed through the process of military disci-

pline. Without gifts, education and experience

would be together as insufficient a qualification, as

if a soldier had ammunition and discipline, without

weapons.

It is difficult to describe the evil done, when the

Church overlays the essential qualification and train-

ing of the primitive ministry by exalting substitutes

for the active power of the Holy Spirit, and when

she further sets before all men a profession with

high prizes, the door to which will infallibly he
16
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opened by a certain course of education, unless

they disgrace themselves, and thus allures them to

make sacred professions from secular motives. On
each individual who makes such professions without

due care the guilt of voluntarily sinning must for

ever lie ; but how far has the Church been his.

tempter, when she makes overtures to him irrespect-

ive of qualifications which are clearly laid down in

the word of God, as those only which attest the

Divine sanction and call ?

It may be asked whether we are to expect thai

in all ages a sufficient number of men Avill be raised

up, bearing the primitive marks of a call from God,

and of gifts from God ; and our reply would be,

simply. Remember the ten days. There we see

men whose commission had come from the Hps of

the Lord Jesus, whose training had been under His

own eye, who have forsaken houses, and lands, and

all that could bind them to secular avocations, who

are ready to set forth upon the work of calling and

warning a world that is " lying in the wicked one ;"

and yet day after day the inhibition lies upon them,

that they are to tarry until they are endued 'witl

power from on high. As we look at that spectacle

—sinners dying, time rolling on, the Master looking

down from His newly-ascended throne on the world

which He has redeemed, seeing death bear away its

thousands while His servants keep silence—there i^
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in that silence a tone which booms through all the

future, warning us that never, never, under the dis-

pensation of the Spirit, are men to set out upon the

embassy of Christ, be their qualifications or credcu'

tials what they may^ until first they have been en-

dued with power from on high, been baptized with

tongues of fire. Better let the Church wait ever

80 long—better let the ordinances of God's house

be -without perfunctory actors, and all, feeling sore

need, be forced to cry with special urgency for

fresh outpourings and baptisms of the Holy Ghost,

to raise up holy ministers, than that, by any man-

ner of factitious supply, substitutes should be fur-

nished—substitutes no more ministers of God, than

coals arranged in a grate are a fire ; or than a golden

candlestick with a wax candle, which flame has

never touched, is a light.

If it was the original design of the Lord to with-

draw from the Church the ministerial grace of the

Spirit, and to leave her to the care of pastors, all

whose qualifications were natural, or gained by nat-

ural acquisition, all whose authority was derived

from human commission, without any "manifesta-

tion of the Spirit," either in gifts or moral power

it was clearly His purpose that His religion should

essentially change its character, after its establish-

ment in the world. This change, also, would be not

in the direction of improvement, but of degeneracy

;
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not by progressive increase of communiciition with

His redeemed flock, but by progressive increase of

distance between it and Him ; not by bringing

earthly things nearer to heavenly, but by removing

them further away. It would imply a design, on

liis part, to reduce the Christian dispensation lower,

as to ministerial grace, than even the Jewish : for in

it the prophetic spirit was constantly giving mani-

festation that there was a God in Israel ; not merely

that there was truth, order, priesthood, a Church,

but A God, a living Being, high, holy, and wise,

who dwelt amid the people, and actively moved

through His servants, for the instruction, reproofj

and holiness of all ;—" rising up early and sending"

messenger after messenger. It would, in flict, im-

ply, that wMle the dispensation of the Gospel was

the most fxvored as to truth, it would be the least

favored as to tokens of actual intercourse between

the Saviour and His people : for even the days of

the patriarchs were lighted with frequent manifesta-

tions of God. It is laid down as the principle of

our dispensation, that the manifestations of God are

to be by the operation and gifts of the Holy Spjrii

It is, therefore, consistent Christianity to expect no

supernatural manifestations but of this kind. But

is it consistent Christianity, or Christianity of any

kind, not to expect these at all; not to count upon

direct gifts from above, upon such wonderful work-
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ing of the Spirit through the mind and tongue ol

messengers, as would compel all to feel that their en-

dowments were not from nature only, but were indi

ative of Divine power ?

If it be not alleged that the Lord did ind«^ed

mean to withdraw ministerial grace, in every appre-

ciable and practical form ; on what other ground

can the notion that the ministry is to be supplied by

candidates, just as any other jn-ofession is supplied,

be rested ? and all that is necessary is, that fathers

should decide that their sons are to be ministers,

and not soldiers or lawyers ; and should educate

them; that then, after an examination in general

knowledge and theology, the candidate shall be in-

vested with an office which professes to be held by

commission from God ? On what other ground can

one avoid the conclusion, that the first movement

toward placing any one in the ministry, should re-

sult from proof given that the Holy Spirit had en-

dued him with pastoral dispositions and pastoral

gifts ; and that every subsequent step in the same

direction should be taken carefully, after confirma-

tory evidences of the same ?

It is easy to say that we must not expect sucl

clear cases to occur constantly ; and raust follow

some definite mode of preparation. Yes, we must

follow some definite mode ; but defined on prmci-

ples of faith, not of unbelief " We must not ex-
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pect a constant occurrence of clear cases!" On

wliat principles must we not ? On those of the

New Testament, or of modern writers ? On those

;f the Church in the apostolic age, or of subsequent

And degenerate ages ? On those of Christ's iincor

rupted Christianity, or those of fallen Churches

On the principle of "I believe in the Holt
Ghost," or on the principle of " I believe only in

nature ?"

The definite mode of perpetuating the supply of

ministers should rest on the sole foundation of the

Christian faith, rejecting every idea of distrust as

resolutely as a chemist would reject every idea of

inconstancy in the affinities of elements ; rejecting

every idea of substituting other action for that of

the Holy Spirit as decisively as a gunner would re-

ject the idea of aiding his explosion with mechanical

force. If we have not the spirit to raise up agents,

we can not preserve Christ's Church alive ; if we

have Him, we may fully trust Him to do all that is

not made to depend on our own fidelity. To doubt

the supply of summer heat, and to set ourselves to

rear harvests in hot-beds, would not be doing more

riolence to the laws of the physical kingdom, than

1 is to the laws of the spiritual kingdom to doubt

the supply of the Spirit whereby laborers fit for th«j

field are raised up, and to set ourselves to furnisli

others.
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Firm in faith, the Church ought to set at the very

entrance of the pathway toward the ministry, a gate

which no family influence, no education could open

;

which none could pass but they whom a number of

serious and godly men—not ministers alone, but also

laymen who had to hear, and feed, or starve, ac-

cording to. the quality of the ministrations—would

deliberately conclude were worthy, at least, to be

admitted to probation for the work of the ministry.

Such a gate none could pass but one who was either

in earnest, or a studious and practiced hypocrite.

"Where the primitive training is maintained, all

the members of the Church exercise such gifts as

the Spirit has distributed to them—prayer, and ex-

hortation, and teaching, and mutual speaking one to

another, and admonishing one another. Among the

working believers of such a scriptural Church, a

suitable proportion will ever be raised up whose

gifts wuU fit them to lead in all the offices. This is

the real traininoj school for Christian aorents : a fruit-

ful Church is her own nursery. Meetings for fel-

lowship of saints, for free-hearted prayer, for exhort-

ation, are the legitimate means by which they whom
the Lord is fitting for His high ministiy shall be led

to the development of their gifts. This training

must be held as indispensable, and of an essential

importance with which no other training has any

pretense to claim a comparison ; and the'i irenora]
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education must be held to have the same relation tr

the Christian ministry as a general education has to

any other profession ; and theological education the

same- as special education has to the other profes-

sions.

Classics and mathematics, history and logic, are

of admirable use to a lawyer ; but if, qualified by

these, he is to attempt to conduct cases Avithout

having been specially trained in pleading, alas for

his clients ! They are of great use to a physician

;

but if, by their light, and without study of diseases

and remedies, he undertake to heal, alas for the

families which put precious life in his trust ! To a

minister their value is quite as great as to either of

the others ; but study of theology is as indispens-

able to him, as study of law or medicine to them
;

and practical experience of that repentance, faith,

and holiness which he is to enforce, is as necessary

as practical treatment of disease in addition to

study ; or as practical acquaintance with a ship at

sea is needful for a mariner, in addition to the

science of navigation.

Were we forced to choose between two men, ono

of whom is an accomplished scholar without prao-

ticai godliness, the other a holy and gifted man

without refined scholarship ; to ask us the question,

which we should prefer for our minister, is about as

respectful to our faith as Christians, as it would be
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respectful to the common sense of a ship-owner,

soberly to ask whether he preferred, as a pilot for

his ships, a scholar from a nautical academy who

ad never walked a deck, or a rough sailor who haj

ften sailed the very w^aters over which the precious

freight must be conveyed. Alas for those whoie

souls are watched over by unconverted scholar?!

And even if converted and gifted, the minister of

Christ should not come to his office without havi.ig

been practiced in prayer, in exhortation, in preach-

ing, in all the art of healing souls, and that not in

books only, not in schools only, but also in the

lively meetings and labors of the Church.

We not only acknowledge, but gratefully believe

and record, that many of those who had been in-

vested 'rith the ministry without sufficient test of

their fitness, have, in the event, become burn'tng

and shining lights. But if this, on the one hand,

deserves to be continually remembered as a proof

of God's tender mercy to His Church, it is, on the

other hand, not less to be noted, that He has ordi-

narily allowed such unauthorized appointments to

be followed by their natural consequences, until

whole nations have come under the curse of a min^

istry who either taught another Gospel than that

of the Apostles, or who, perfunctorily exhibiting

the shell of the truth, set the example of denjang

its power; and that even where the Church had



228 niE TONGUE OP FIRE.

been reformed, although primitive Christianity had

not been generally revived. What England was a

century ago—what many Protestant Churches on

the Continent are at this moment, sufficiently shows

that if guards are not placed at the entrance to the

ministry, such as will hinder the admission of any

but spiritually-minded men, the course of Provi-

dence is to allow the sin to work out its own pun-

ishment.

While ecclesiastical authorities may be justly

blamed fur too readily substituting a Church com-

mission for the genuine call and gift of God, the

multitude of professed Christians are no less ready

to accept, instead of the genuine moral power which

is the truti pre-eminence of the Christian minister,

a substitute in either propriety or intellectualism.

A people whose idea of the ministry was formed

by inspirations from the New Testament, would

look and crave, with feelings amounting to hunger

and thirst, for men " endued "wdth power"—the

true power of the Holy Ghost, awakening, con-

verting, edifying power
;
power under which hearts

w-ould rr.i.it, lives would change, old men would

put oil the evil ways of a lifetime, and youth put

on the wisdom of gray hairs, thoughtless revelry

would give place to benevolent associations, and

ilip whole ne'ejhborhood begin to breathe a purf^
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And a nobler spirit. Nothing could to them com

pensate for the absence of this. Though all pro

prieties gratified the taste, though the intellect

wore charmed, yet would they pine and long for

tliat power which lies beyond the ken of the eye,

the taste, or the intellect; but which the mora]

nature at once feels and responds to, either by a

stern moral resistance, felt to be a resistance to

the voice of the Spirit, or by contrite acqui-

escence, felt to be the surrender of the heart to

the constraining love of the Redeemer.

" Ye shall be endued," said our Lord, " with

power from on high"—robed with power. This is

the true robing and vestment of the minister of

God—an invisible garment of power, which sits not

upon his shoulders, but upon his spirit, shading him

over with a moral dignity, as if he held office from

the King of kings, and conveying to every con-

science before him the instinctive perception that

he comes commissioned to deal with it on the

tilings that affect its purity, and its relations with

Him who planted it in man.

All power is indescribable, but at the same time

appreciable. What it is, where it is, how it came,

where it goes, its measure, movement, nature, form,

or essence, no human skill can discover. We may

ask the sunbeam which has si!(;h power to fly and

o illiminate, the lightninor which has such powe?
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to scathe, the dew-drop that has power to refresh^

the magnet, the fire, the steam, the eye that can

see, the ear that can hear, the nerve that can con

vey the messages of will—we may ask all the agents

we see exerting power to render us an account eaclj

of its own power, and all will be dumb. Not the

cannon-ball on its flight, or the lion in his triumph,

not the tempest or the sea, not even pestilence itself,

can tell us what is poAver. If we ask Death who

has put all things under his feet, even he has no re-

ply ; and after we have passed the question, " What

:s power ?" round a mute universe, we must say,

" God has spoken once, yea, twice have I heard this,

that POWER BELONGETH UNTO GoD."

Yet power, in itself so hidden and indescribable,

is ever manifest by its effects. An effect demon-

strates the presence of a power. Where gun-powder

explodes, there must have been fire ; where water

shoots up through the atmosphere in steam, there

must have been heat; where iron moves without

mechanical force, a magnet must be ; and the ab-

sence of the effect is conclusive evidence of the ab-

sence of the power from which the effect would

have followed. The intellect at once recognizes the

presence of intellectual power. The emotions, also

faithfully tell whenever an emotional powder is

brought lo bear upon them; and no less surely
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Joes the conscience of a man feel when a moral

power comes acting upon it.

In unconverted men a sinj?ular conflict ecoes ob;

Ley share the admiration which every man feels fo/

moral power—an admiration which none can help

feeling, even though he be so wedded to his sins

that he is lashed into enmity when the action of

such a power makes him fear that, after all, he will

be converted into a saint; yet this feeling is com-

bated by the natural aversion which men have for

every thing that crosses their earthly inclinations,

and tends to lead their affections to holy things.

On the one hand, they feel that the man who

preaches to them ought to be able to disturb them

in their evil ways, as by a voice and a call from

their Maker; and they are drawn toward him who
has this character. On the other hand, they desire

to continue longer in worldly ways ; and it is com-

fortable to them, and welcome, when, instead of a

trumpet peal which would break their slumbers,

they hear a pleasant song that will help them to

sleep on. With the great majority these latter feel-

Uigs prevail, and, according as their own inclinatioKS

and training lead, they seek in the public ordinances

of God's house either what they call an intellectual

treat, or what they consider a well-performed and

creditable soleiaoity.
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Witli one class, the highest ideal of a Ch;-st"tr>

service seems to be, that nothing should pass that

could, by any 2:)0ssibility, oiFend the taste of any

human being who might look upon the whole scene

as an assembly for some dignified purpose. As to

the pulpit, their great desire is, that the pulpit

should " behave itself;" and in this country of ours

many a service may be found which is

" Faultily faultless, icily regular, splendidly null."

That is, "faultless" in such eyes—"faultless," if tlie

idea of a Christian service be not a scene of peni-

tence, fervent prayer, bursting adoration ; a triumph

of spiritual power ; an assembly the atmosphere of

which breathes of living souls and the present Spirit

of God, of transgressors awakening, and penitents

finding mercy, and saints standing truly nigh to the

countenance of their Father; but, instead of all

this, a number of well-dressed peoj^le decorously

meeting, and celebrating something that affects no

one, and coolly listening to something not formed

to affect any one, and, above all, not formed to

offend any man, except him who wants to feel his

own soul, and see the souls of his neighbors, move J

to their depths as by a call from above.

The sanctuary of God ought, undoubtedly, to ]>e

the highest scene and model of propriety; the pul-

pit to bo its fc rcmost and most shining example
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He who, under any pretext, introduces tritliug, odd-

ity, or coarseness there, strikes fearfully at a main

support of power—true reverence. However offens-

ive want of propriety may be elsewhere, it is doubly

so in the house of God. But the united praying of

Christians, the delivering of a message from above,

and the mingling of thankful voices in praise to the

Most High, like all other peculiar actions, have a

propriety of their own; and of all improprieties,

none is more thoroughly alien to them than that,

bo it what it may—whether stiff form or elaborate

literature—which gives to the place a savor rather

of the wisdom of man than of the power of God.

At a marriage-feast the solemnity proper to a fu

neral would be an impropriety. In a company of

friends the precision of military movement would

be improper. The noise of instruments is pro-

priety in a concert, the sound of grinding in a

mill, the clatter of shuttles in a factory, the ring

of hammers in a forge, the laughter of children in

a nursery.

And so the house of God has its own atmos-

phere ; whatever would extinguish the reverent

ntterance of penitent or grateful emotion on the

part of the simple and the poor, of the newly

awakened or newly forgiven—whatever would train

all Christian feelings to move there, in God's owr

house and in the assembly of His people, as if undo
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the cold eye of a heathen world, is a more crying

impropriety than those departures from taste which

not only might flow, but must flow, from the utter-

ance of feeUngs, where any multitude, composed of

all classes, is deeply aflected. When the noble idea

of Christian propriety gives place to the j^altry

idea of properness—when intense reverence and

love and joy, meeting and stirring the breasts of a

multitude, are distasted, and men are set on having

every thing square, well cut, and arranged before

hand, then we have little right to expect the highest

of all proprieties—the breaking of sinful hearts as

if in pieces under the hammer of God's word, and

the cry of awakened sinners, " What must we do

to be saved ?" In fact, many, who call themselves

Christians, and whose claim we readily allow, would

regard the utterance of such a cry in the house of

God as not less improper than if raised in a theater.

The people may say, "Amen," if it be just by rule
;

many murmur a response, if just where good men,

Jong since dead, marked, " Respond here ;" but

any thing like the pentecostal scene—any genera)

outburst of penitent emotion—would be intolerable

and even to see a solitary man, " unlearned and un

believing," feeling himself judged and condemned,

and "falling down upon his face and worshiping

God," would be a disturbance of propriety, for.

80oth, because it would make a fracture in that icy
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properness wherein a long continuance of cold has

encased many a branch of Christ's Church. Yet

ihis scene is just as proper to the house of God, as

Ib.e crash of a falling tree is to the foi est where th

H^oodman is clearing.

A class very different from those who worship

properness, set up intellectualisni as the substitute

for powe»*. We are far from wishing, in any way,

to undervalue that great gift of God, mental power.

Some measure of this is always implied in the com-

mission to preach the Gospel ; and the more of

sense, pathos, imagination, of any real talent, that

a Minister may possess, the more is he fitted to

give his office effect. The talk in which some sjood

people indulge as to the great benefit of having

weak instruments in the ministry, is without a tittle

of scriptural foundation, the Scriptures behig fairly

applied to the case.

It is true that, to the wise of this world, the Cross

in itself is
'•' foolishness ;" but Christ never sent

fools to bo its heralds. The institution of preach-

mg, as the means for regenerating mankind, is iu

itself" foolishness ;" but none of the preachers sent

of God were simpletons. Though they were dc-

cpised by the great, and were of no account with

the learned, every one of them was mighty through

God to strike home to the consciences of sinners

17



iiSG THE TONGUE OF VIEE.

and to confound gainsayers; the evidence of Divine

power working with them being all the more con-

spicuous by reason of their natm-al or educationa

defects. Men wlio have no gift to teach, warn, or

exhort, ought to betake themselves to whatever

honest caUing their Maker has litted them to fulfill^

and not pule about the Lord delighting to use fool-

ish instruments, while every day proves that He is

in no way using them^ unless it be as an example to

all not to assume an office without having proved

their fitness. The men whom God sends may be

without tlie accomplishments of scholars, but never

without sense and utterance. They may be desti-

tute of ilie talent which would enable them to treat

secular subjects with oratorial or literary success

—to allure the fancy, or exhilarate the emotions,

to satisfy by logic, or illuminate by exposition, but

nevei", never mthout power to act upon the con-

science ; and this, in the absence of other endow-

ments, is often at once the scepter of a p.N'^acher'ii

command, and the mysterious seal of his commis-

gion.

He who speaks to us in the name of our GoiJ

may bring statement as lucid and nervous as that

of Moses or Matthew, wisdom as racy as that of

Solomon, pathos as overwhelming as that of Jere

raiah or John, argument as cogent as that of Paul

or i machination as ccorfjeous as that of David or
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(siiiali ; any powers, however lofty, may he bring--

Rny eloquence, ho^vever poetic, refined, or bold
;

only let him make us feel, as we always do under

the hand of the Prophets and the Apostles, that all

his powers are put in operation but to bring uf*

Learer to our Redeemer.

Where the notion that the talent employed in

Christian preaching ought to lie within a limited

and humble range, without any high flights, any

deep soundings, any glowing language, any meta-

phorical illustrations, or any masculine argument,

can have originated, one would be at a loss to learn,

were tlie Bible alone—Old Testament and Xew—
the source of our information. There we see the

power of the Holy Spirit, not allying itself with one

order of mind, or with one stamp of composition,

tamed down to a standard of propernoss, conse-

crated by the sesthetics of some small and proper

men, but using every faculty that God ever gave to

the human soul—every faculty of thought, illustra-

tion, and speecli—hallowing by its fire all genius,

all life, and all nature, touching every thing and

illuminating every thing ; so that there is not one

scene of domestic life, and not one object of God j

outer world, to which the tongue of Psalmist or

Prophet, or the Great Teacher Himself, has not

given a voice, and made it speak to us in sacred

poetry. From the grass beneatli the mower's
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scythe, or the lily that a child has plucked—from

the bridegroom's beaming face, or nursing mo-

ther's bosom—up to the lightning, the sun, and

the stars, every thing is hallowed by a ray from

Uie Bible, and is hung round by its sacred associa-

tions.

We can not but believe that this is the inten-

tional model, and that men of all orders, with

talent of every possible shade, are meant to bo

employed in God's holy ministry ; and that, there-

fore, any narrower view, founded either upon the

ideal of some prominent example in one class of

preaching, on the taste of a given age, or on any

notion whatever of classic style and propriety, is

but an invention to cramp and trammel that which

must everlastingly be free—the utterance of men

who come to speak to us of all things infinite.

On the other hand, that which now-a-days in

called intellectualism does not appear so much to

lie in the possession and exercise of superior powers,

as in the avl of casting common tilings in elaborate

inolds, and robing every familiar truth, which, in

'vlain garb» all would recognize as an old friend, in

such array that those who do not look closely may

take it for a distinguished stranger. It is true that

thoughts which outgrow the ordinary stature will

naturally drape themselves nobly ; but all liaze, oi
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extravagance, in the style of wise men, will be in

spite of themselves. They will ever use their best

endeavors, first to clear their ideas in their own

minds, and then to render them clear to others,

Often they will expend much labor in reducing

what gushed from their pregnant thoughts, from

Its original si^lendor to something more simple and

perspicuous, something perhaps less calculated to

dazzle, but more calculated to enlighten.

Some intellects are, among ordinary ones, what

a hothouse is in a garden—a special shrine which

receives the beams of heaven, through a medium

of crystal, into an atmosphere of high temperature,

within which bloom fruits and flowers that would

not grow in the ordinary ground ; fruits and flow-

ers from brighter lands, and wondrous in our eyes
^

which, however, though at first nursed there, may

in time, be naturahzed, and become familiar beau

ties in the homesteads of thousands. It is mani-

festly the will of Providence to create such intel-

lects ; and even had we not the Bible to throw

light on His design, it would certainly seem vio-

lently improbable that He should create them only

to fringe with flowers the world's broad and down

ward way. Some men always treat richness of

style as if it were the result of efibrt
;
just as if

deal, which always owes its color to art, were to

say to mahogany, or maple, or rosewood, " What



240 THE TONGUE OF FIRE.

labor it must have been to produce all these shad-

ings !" No labor whatever; it is all in the grain.

At the same time the intellectoalism of our day

is something so entirely apart from the exercise of

power of mind, that it seems to us more like an at-

tempt to invent great intellects, than like an honest

endeavor to put out to the best account such in-

tellect as God has given. The use of factitious

power is to make common things loom up in misty

grandeur, and the use of real power is to make

strong, new, rare, or vast conceptions clear to the

ordinary eye, or to bring what appeared cold in

tellectual abstractions home to the common heart

If viewed only as a specimen of natural power, how

wonderful the effect of that one stroke by which

the simplest man in Chistendom, from the time of

our Lord down to this day, has been enabled to

see in the fair drapery of a lily a pledge of provi-

dential care for his clothing, and to hear, in the

glee-chirp of a sparrow, a pledge of the same care

n feeding him and his children ! Whatever is used

with a view to clear Divine trnth to men's con-

septions, to enforce Divine law on the conscience,

.>r to commend Divine love to their hearts, that

will the Spirit work with and quicken ; but what-

ever is used merely to excite surprise or admiration

'it the powers of the speaker, must be forsaken by

that sacred Power which moves, never to glorify
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one man in the eye of anotlier, but to rcveiil the

things of God to His wandering creatures.

It is very probable that not a few deceive them-

selves by Burke's idea of sublimity, to the effect

that a clear idea is but another name for a littljft

idea ; a notion which he supports by quoting the

vision of Eliphaz, and ascribing the sense of the

sublime which that description at once conveys, to

the haze and mystery wherewith the subject is in-

vested. But he loses sight of the cardinal fact,

that the mystery lies not in the medium, but in the

object. In language clear as the light of heaven,

that object is presented to the mind; and, gazing

through that pure and illuminated medium, we see

what can be seen of the object. Tliat is only

enough to tell us that it is no ordinary thmg, but

some mysterious being, an index of a whole world

of invisible spirits : and this it is which carries with

it the idea of the awful and infinite, and, therefbre,

of the sublime. Had he said that complete com-

prehension in our mind argued a finite object, he

would undoubtedly have been correct ; but, in or.

ier that our impression of the infinity of an objec

J

nay be deep, some token of infinity must be clear

Let those, then, who would wield a power over

as present to our minds objects so great, if they

wilhthat we can only catch a glimpse of some lower

or hinder part, but let that glimpse be such as to
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convey to us an intimation of the whole as dead)

as any stray flash of morning light carries with it

the whole idea of sun and sky. Let their great

I houghts be robed in any language, however simple,

or however gorgeous, provided only that it be

clear that the medium obscure not our view of the

object to be seen, and so confuse our sense either

of its nature or dimensions ; and provided also it be

plain, that their ruling idea is not a literary but a

religious one, not to " acquit themselves well," and

please their audience, but to produce instant and

lasting religious impressions. Let them bring before

our souls the heights, the depths, the lengths, the

breadths of God's revealed glories ; and, whether

they be plain in style as the homeliest peasant who

passes our door, without one poetic idea in his

mind, or one poetic phrase in his vocabulary, ex-

cept those that his Bible has given to him—and

many such plain men will ever be emj^loyed in the

most eminent and glorious works of God—or

whether all their expressions have the glow of

sunerhuman fervor, or the luster of superhumat

magination, rivaling, in its wealth of imagery, in

U purple, its scarlet, its gold, its precious stones,

Its frankincense, and its myrrh, the Prophets of

old, they will produce upon us healthy effects, will

feed our s|)irits with angels' food, or cnamor oui

contemplations with God's providence, His work of
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grace, or His eternal mansions provided for those

who love Him

We repeat it, that it is not from any peculiar

Btyle, ^vhether it be extreme plainness, or high

elaboration, or what else, that we expect the minis-

try to acquire a world-renewmg power. Let the

style be ruled by every man's natural endowments;

but, whatever these be, let them all be employed in

the one direction of carrying out an embassy from

God to tlie souls of sinful men. The greater the

variety of talent and of style, the more will the

pulpit be like the Bible—the more effectually A\dll

its work be done ; but let no form of talent be ever

accepted instead of power. For we must have

power—power Avhich the godly will welcome aa

meet to minister grace to the hearers—power which

the ungodly will fear as certain to make them un

comfortable in their sins, or else force them to

harden their hearts, as if they were refusing the

voice of God.

Take away from the minister spiritual power, and,

though you give us the fairest deportment, the

richest eloquence, the most subtle and fascinating

gpeculation, you leave us without any sense that we

are hearkening to a man of God. Did the multi-

tudes of the Christian Church only set a due esti

mate upon this, and rank propriety and intellectual-

isra in their proper place, the idea that a man could
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^iiss creditably as a minister merely by carefull^y

performing a ceremony, or by weaving webs of

iurious and cunning language, would be as far from

uen's minds as is now the idea that one can obtain

iredil as a soldier v/ithout courage, as a painter

without skill of hand, or as a musician without an

tostinct of tune.

The lowest effect (for less is no effect at all, or a

negative one) which a Christian minister can pro-

duce, is merely to please his audience ; next to that

ranks astonishing them : for both of these effects

terminate in himself; and when a certain amount

of admiration has been expended upon him, the

whole harvest of his labor is reaped—a poor and

scanty harvest, sufficing only to pass over the pres-

ent hour, but yielding no seed for future sowing, no

store for time to come. The creature who covets

and earns the reward of being counted " an accepta-

ble preacher"—a miserable praise, fit only for ar

impotent and soulless discourser—but shakes no

sinner's heart, brings back to no father's arms a

orodigal son, cheers no mother's soul by the con-

version of her children, nor ever makes a hehever

feel that his preaching has formed a new and happy

era in his spiritual life, may spin fine paragraj)hs for

the winding-sheet of souls that are dying under his

hands ; may perform over dead souls the solcmni-

^'Cii of " C'unstian burial ;" but wlicr) tlio body dies
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loo, and then Avhen tlie tiumi:>et sounds, and tliu

graves are opened, what reward will crown hia

resurrection ?

As no variety of talent is effectual for the end-i

<)f tlie ministry without spiritual power, so, when

accompanied by that power, every form of talent

is. The refined are ready to demand a certain

chastened style, in w^hich, above all things, there

shall be no extravagance either in composition or in

delivery. On the other hand, the poor are slow to

recognize power unless it be accoraj^anied by strength

of voice and physical vehemence. Some will admit

of little value in what is only exhortational or

declamatory; others, again, can not imagine that^

close argument, though it may enlighten, shall ever

awaken or convert : and thus most porcons are in

danger of forming a narrow ideal circle, within

which they would have the Spirit to co-operate

with the agency of man.

We are often told with great eai aestness what is

the best style for preaching ; but the fact is, that

what would be the very best style for one man

would perhaps be the w^orst possible for another

In the most fervid declamation, the dee}.>est prin-

ciples may be stated and pressed home ; in the

calmest and most logical reasoning, powerful motives

may be forced close upon the feelings ; in discussing

come general principle, precious portions of the text
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of Scripture may be elucidated ; and in simple es •

position, general principles may be effectively set

forth. Let but the powers given to any man play

with their full force, aided by all the stores of

Divine knowledge which continuous acquisitions

from its fountain and its purest channels can obtain

for him, the fire being present—the fire of the

Spirit's power and influence—spiritual effects will

result.

The discussion about style amounts very much

to a discussion whether the rifle, the carbine, the

pistol, or the cannon, is the best weapon. Each is

best in its place. The great point is, that every

one shall use the weapon best suited to him, that

he charge it well, and see that it is in a condition

to strike fire. The criticisms which we often hear

amount to this : We admit that such-an-one is a

good exhortational preacher, or a good doctrinal

preacher, or a good practical preacher, or a good

expository preacher ; but because he has not the

qualities of another—qualities, perhaps, the very

opposite of his own—Ave think lightly of him.

That is, we admit that the carbine is a good

carbine ; but because it is not a rifle, we condemn

it ; and because the rifle is not a cannon, we con-

demn it.

Nothing can more directly tend to waste of

power, than the attempt to divert tin mind from



PERMANENT BENEFITS TO THE CHURCn. 247

rts natural course of action into one for which it is

nntitted. Instead of resorting to this with the idea

of forming all after some pre-conceived model, it

would be better to teach all to recognize in the

variet}' of individual character another proof of the

manifold wisdom of God.

Sometimes it is remarkable how small an amount

of intellectual or literary power is combined with

considerable, or even commanding, spiritual power.

A man who by natural talent would impress an

audience less than most men, yet by the su2:)erior

unction of the Spirit may produce religious impres-

sions, and raise up religious fruit, such as wiser and

greater men might envy. Possessing this, his other

defects are of comparatively little importance. A
general may have many defects in his character,

temper, and habits, without losing command over

his men : but if his defects be unsoldierly—if, above

all, he lacks courage, then inevitably does his con-

trol over them decline. So a statesman may have

a thousand defects not directly affecting statesman-

ship, and yet retain his ascendancy over the mind

>f the nation ; but let him show a lack of j^olitical

iagacity, and at once his ascendancy is gone. So

if a Minister of the Gospel be justly described as

" dry ;" that is, if he give godly and candid hearers

the impression that he habitually delivers Divine

truths without any unction which either moves tis
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own sou], or those of others ; the fault is fatal. It

is what cowardice is in a soldier, folly in a states-

man, or lameness in a runner. The hold of such

an one upon the conscience must hopelessly pasa

away. Rather let us have the man of humblest

talent, or of plainest education, who can speak to

us a word at which the soul within us thrills, than

one who possesses no such power, though he can

wrestle with every prejudice, or excite and fascinate

every faculty.

The power of which we speak being neither

more nor less than the co-operation of the Holy

Spirit with the preacher, that which is essential to

its presence must lie, first, in the state of the

preacher's heart ; secondly, in the staple of his dis-

course. There must be a soul itself in communion

with the Holy One, and there must be I'ays of truth

—God's own truth radiated from that soul to

others, along which the Spirit's secret influence

may be communicated from heart to heart. The

preacher must first imbibe the Divine fire, and then

hold it in his heart, as a Leyden jar will hold the

'nvisible electricity ; and, this done, he must have

a conductor to communicate it to those who are be

fore liim. Unless the truth of God be uttered, and

anned in the right direction, aimed at the auditory,

at their conscience, whether through the avenue of

the imagination, the understanding, or the omo
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tions, even had ho himself the power of the Spirit,

he could not convey it to others. There is but one

conductor, and that is the "Word of Life.

Suppose that a person wishing to send a message

from London to Edinburg by lightning, knows

how to construct an electric battery ; but when he

comes to consider how lie will transmit the impulse

through hundreds of miles, he looks at an iron wire,

and says, "This is dull, senseless, cold, has no sym-

pathy with light ; it is unnatural, in fact, irrational,

to imagine that this dark thing can convey a light-

ning message in a moment." From this he turns

and looks at a prism. It glows ^\iUi the many-

colored sunbeam. He might say, " This is sym-

pathetic v/ith light," and in its flashing imagine that

he saw proof that his message would speed tlirough

it ; but when he puts it to the experiment, it proves

that the shining prism will convey no toucb of his

silent fire, but that the dull iron will transmit it to

the furthest end of the land. And so with God'a

holy truth. It alone is adapted to carry into the

Boul of man the secret fire which writes before the

inner eye of the soul a message from the unseen

One in the skies. Other proposed conductors may

dash more in the showy light, but they will not

convey the invisible tire.

Again we repeat, that this lire niav hf» t-nrahin^d
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with any form of talent, and with any style of con*

position. Who has not seen a tranquil man, whose

^ones seldom rose to passion, and never went

fOyond the severest taste ; whose thought, de

meaner, phrases, all breathed a gentle and quiet

spirit ; and yet, with the placid flow of instruction

or exposition, a heavenly influence silently stole

along, stole into the veins of the heart, difi'using a

sacred glow, a desire to be holier, a sense of near-

ness to God, a refreshing of all the good principles

within you, a check and a restraint on all the evil ?

Again, you have seen a man who begins by some

calm argument, passes to another point, closely

reasoned, which again leads him to another well-

pointed stroke at some error or prejudice ; no by

l)]ay of imagination, no home-thrust to your heart,

but one steady grapple with your intellect—a dis

course which would be pronounced " dry," were it

not for a mysterious power Avhich accompanies it,

not in the sentences, not in the syllogisms, not in

the action, lot in the tones, but a spirit infusea

through it all, that makes reasoning turn into a

spiritual power, and seems to put God's law into

your mind, and, at the same t/me, to write it upop

your heart. Again, you see a man who at once

begins with pictures, and from history, from nature,

from the Bible, from science, lie strikes up before

you a succession of bewitchinoj or nffecting scenes.
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p]a}ing with your fancy all the while as a poet

might play with it ; and yet every 2^icture carries

8ome sacred impulse to your soul, and leaves

moral lesson and moral strength behind. Anothe

caan moves simply on in a straightforward state

ment jf some great doctrine, opening out ita

various branches, defining, setting guards upon his

definition, sliading from possible misconception,

setting up fine distinctions, and seeming occupied

principally with putting a truth into a compact and

portable shape in your mind ; but somehow this

one truth, which he thus explains and defines, rouses

within your breast the voices of all other truths,

and evokes an appeal from every sacred thing you

ever knew in favor of holy living. Another as-

sumes that you know all that need be known ; and,

seizing upon the truths that are within you, upon

your conscience with its light, upon your fear, or

hope, or love, on your instinct of self-preservation,

or on some other of the deathless principles of your

nature, he pours upon you a succession of fervid

declamation, exhorting you to that which is right;

giving nothing to enlarge your knowledge, n'-thirig

to feed or even to exercise your reasoning powers

nothing to eniich the stores of your fancy, or to

perfect your conceptions of truth ; and yet his

declamation brings a holy power which commands

you more than the might of strong-minded men

;
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and good resolutions and hopes that have ollea

been vanquished in days gone by, rise up again at

the voice of this simple man, and you folloAV him to

the feet of the Saviour.

Come, then, with what voice thou wilt come, thoa

power-clad messenger of my Redeemer ! Come

with thunder on thy tongue, or with a sweet " harp

of ten strings ;" come to us simple as a little child,

or wise as a scribe instructed of God ; but, O ! let

us only feel that fire in thy message which lies not

in sentences, nor in tones, but in a heart itself in-

flamed from above, and pouring fire into our hearts

!

Just as we find all these types of men imbued

with Divine power, so do we find every one of them

destitute of it. You have the gentle man, far away

from any thing extravagant, never bringing upon

himself one word of blame, or giving to his audi-

tory one feeling of trouble ; but, O ! liow drearily

years and years pass over him !—precious j ears, yet

no souls are converted, no flocks grow larger ; the

field where he labors is never white unto the har

vest, and it is always sowing time with him ! Vcrj

probably he is content with this, and will tell yoa

that in his sphere, though there is nothing cxtrii.

ordimiry going forward, things are encouraging.

Placidly does lie pass on, although he knows well,

and all who mark his course know well, that foi
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long, long years it would be hard to say what spir-

itual Ufe has flourished under his hand. So, again,

you may find the reasoner, clear, cogent, and forc-

ible, enlisting you on his side, perhaps exciting you

against every thing which opposes his system ; but

no sinners are turned into saints by his reasoning

;

yet he reposes well pleased upon the miserable re-

sult of having argued his point ably—an advocate

who has shown the jury that he is a master of law,

but has lost his client's life. And you may find the

expositor, who will open up paragrapli after para-

graph with rare subtlety of analysis, while his audi-

tory learn something of the Word of God, and so

far become more prepared to be good Christians, if

once converted; but with his exposition no con-

vertmg pov/er ever comes : perhaps, indeed, he does

not think that it is his calling to convert sinners.

You may also find the man of imagination, wlio

plays brilliantly upon the various instruments of na-

ture and science. Ilis auditory are dazzled, per-

};aps enraptured ; but who among them goes home

to his closet to seek his Saviour, or rises up in atlei

Lfe to bless the preacher ? He was sent to fight

tut he played ofif fireworks before the enemy, and,

instead of flying or falling, they only said, " How
grand !" The declaimer you may hear, too, whost

exhortations run apparently to the one point of pro

dacins: a practical result; you have vociferation,
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an:"" the swell and throe of great vehemence ; bnt

it is like the hollow report of a cannon without

shot.

This absence of power is sometimes so clear that

he soul that has come to the house of God seeking

bread, painfully feels that it is getting but a stone;

and never is that feeling so painful as when all that

ought to attend upon spiritual power is there—the

truth, well understood and well stated—all the lin-

eaments and outward form tliat would lead us to

expect life ; but, when we draw nea)*, there is no

breath in it. Sometimes one may see that this soul-

less thing is not a wax figure which never breathed,

but a corpse from which the life has gone. The

truths, now uttered with such impotence, once

thrilled throug^h men as they fell from those lips
;

the appeals wdiich now grate, like a chime of cracked

L^ells, once carried multitudes before them. In days

gone by many rose up to bless this man as a mes-

senger of God ; to-day his words are ao a tale twice

told. Perhaps, conscious of the loss cf the real

power, he endeavors to compensate for it by a

greater force of physical oratory, spurring himse]f

o impetuosity, or swelling to lofty and solemn iai

pressivencss ; but it is only as ^^^hen a ship in a calm

makes her sails bulge by rolling ; they flap and rus-

tle, but there is no strength in them, as when filled

by the silent wind they bore the vessel onward.
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Every one of the effects flowing from the opera

tion of spiritual power in the ministry is indescrib-

ably precious ; and it must be grievous to God, a

t is manifestly injurious to man, to underrate any

kind of fruit. One professes to be so bent on attain

ihg progress in the spiritual life, that preaching

whict is effectual only to the conversion of sinners,

is to him elementary and poor. Another is so ex-

clusively occupied with the dark condition of the

unsaved, that preaching which tends only to ripen

the holiness of those already converted, is to him

beside the mark. One specially looks for preaching

which will tell upon the young ; and another for

what will content men of years and experience.

But every one ought to learn that each variety of

usefulness is far too estimable to be lightly dealt

with. lie who is in any way used as an instrument

to benefit the souls of any of my fellow-pilgrims

here, ought to be cherished by my heart as a pre-

cious friend of my own.

Where real spiritual power exists, it will not be

wholly confined to one class of effects. He who

leads on believers to brighter holiness, will surelj

Itfad sinners to see somewhat of the sinfulness of

their sins ; and he who is the means of turning a

sinner from the error of his ways, is the means, in

that very act, of aiding the progress of all those

around him : for each one detached from the world
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and ranked on the side of godliness, becomes a help

ro llie general cause of Christianity in the land.

In our own age and nation, we feel no hesitatioa

En saying, that the 2>articular form of spiritual powef

for which we have most crying need, is that where,

by men who know the truth are brought to the

point of deciding for God, and setting out in earn-

est on the v/ay to heaven. We are in danger of

laboring as if the ground still needed to be sown
;

while the fields are white unto the harvest, and need

but a reaper. We are in danger of preaching as it

the people vrere either all serving God, or were all

so far away from the possibility of being converted

soon, that they must be approached as from a dis-

tance, and principles laid down and left to worL

which may bring forth fruit after some long time.

Whereas the fact is, that everywhere the ground ia

sowm. We meet with comparatively few men in

whose minds tiiere is not enough of truth to awaken

their conscience and point them toward the Cross,

were that truth only brought home to their hearts

:fith power. Men fitted as instruments to use what

.he people believe and know, in order to bring them

to a decision for God, are those whom the interests

of our generation most loudly call for. Taught by

Christianity, but led captive by sin, men are going

downward by thousands and tens of thousands—at
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^nice ill the light and in the dark, knowing their

Master's will, but doing it not—downward to the

punishment of many stripes. He, then, who can

i ring those multitudes to stop and think, to feel

Vfhat they believe, to act on what they feel, to cry,

** Lord, save me, I perish," ho is most distinguished

and most blessed of all the servants whom the Mas-

ter honoreth.

To heal the leper, to open the eyes of the blind,

to make the lame Avalk, and the paralytic strong,

were great and blessed works; but all these suf-

ferers were living men ; and great as was the work

of healing them, to raise the dead was greater far

Blessed are ye among men, whom our Lord and

Master honors to help or heal, or restore any of

those souls which are living, but not in perfect

soundness ; but trebly blessed art thou, my brother,

whose joyful lot it is to stretch thy soul over a soul

that is dead, as Elisha stretched himself over the

dead son of the Shunamite, and to raise it up

breathing and calling upon God ! O for a thou-

sand men imbued with converting power! Bet-

ter they than ten thousand times the number

however gifted, however learned, however pleas-

ing, who are destitute of that crowning grace of

the messenger of God!

Our Lord said, " He that believeth on Me, the

woi-ks that I do shall he do also
;
yea, and greater
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works than these shall he do, because 1 go to Mj^

Father." By " greater works" lie could not uiean

more wonderful miracles ; for the wonders wrousrh^

by His own hands had reached the limits of po*

sibiaty. Greater miracles than raising the dead,

and making the winds and the seas obey Him, were

not to be performed. Besides, the " greater works*

to be done are shown to have some special charac-

ter from this, that they are to exist in. conuectiop

with a new order of things, " Because I ^o to My
Father." We are at no loss as to that which wag

specially dependent on His ascension. It was tht

baptism of the Holy Spirit. And we may therefore

reasonably conclude, that the "greater work" than

all the other vrorks which could be done, was that

work which He Himself from heaven announced to

Ilis servant Paul, as the purpose of his mission,

"To open their eyes, and to turn them from dark-

ness to light, and from the power of Satan unto

God, that they may receive forgiveness of sins, and

inheritance among them which are sanctified by

faith that is in Me." This was the end of His

own life and death, this was the crown of His own

glory: "Thou shalt call His name Jesus
;
/or J3«

nhall save His people from their sins?'' Only in

men actually saved from their sins did His soul,

afflicted and smitten, foresee the fruit of its travail,

wherewith it should be satisfied. Only in mec
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actually saved from tlieii' sins while in the flesb,

while surrounded by temptation, could He foresee

the possibility of glorifying His Father upon earth,

y His own branches bearing much fruit, by Hi»

wu life, " the life of Clirist, being manifest in mor

tal bodies." Only by this could He see tliat which

he so dearly purchased, a holy Church formed out

of Adam's fiillen sons. Only by this could His own

especial joy, the joy set before Him, the joy of

"bringing many sons to glory," ever be secured.

To this one result His whole w^ork pointed ; upon

this all the interests of His kingdom turned.

No glory of the Eternal One is higher than this,

" Mighty to save ;" no name of Godhead more

adorable than that of "Saviour;" no place among

the servants of God can be so glorious as that of

an instrument of salvation. " He that winneth

souls is wise." " They that turn many to right-

eousness shall shine as the stars forever and ever.''

Under the new dispensation, the Lord's messengers,

abundantly replenished with the Spirit, having tho

Cross for their theme and the baptism of fire foi

their impulse, ^\'ere to go forth as men with whom
fi-od would work, and w^ould accompany His word

with signs following it. It was great to cast out

devils from the body; it is greater to cast them out

of souls and out of society. It was great to heal

the sick or to feed the poor ; it is greater to lieal
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the sources of disease and want, by turning sinful

hearts to purity. He around whom are continually

springing up new converts from sin to hohness—he,

Ihe sound of whose voice many bless as having been

io them the trump of God, who at the great day

mil have for his crown of rejoicing tens, or hun-

dreds, or thousands, to whom many others were

" teachers," but only he a " father"—he rises to

such joy and dignity that he may look back upon

the best and most honored of God's ancient serv-

ants, and feel that, in comparison with them, he has

only to be thankful for his own more blessed lot.

He need not envy Moses his rod, or David his harp,

or Elijah his mantle, or Solomon his wisdom ; for

his own crown and his own prize are the highest to

which man may aspire. How close the servant is

brought to the Master! The Master is Saviour,

the servant the instrument of saving

!

When Ave speak of ministerial power, we are

never to be understood as implying that any amount

of power in the minister will necessarily subdue his

hearers. What may be fully relied upon as the re-

sult of power dwelling in the minister, is that he

will make every hearer feel that a spiritual power ig

grappling with him, and bringing him either to

yield to the voice that wanis him, or to set up a

conscious resistance *' Almost thou persuadest me,'*
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IS the language of one who can scarcely prevenl

hhnsclf from yielding to the force that is impelling

him toward Christ. Felix trembled, and said, " Go

hy way for this time ; when I have a conven-

ent season, I will call for thee." Here is a man

consciously under the impulse of a power which is

urging him to a result that he dreads; and, to es-

cape its influence, he adopts the ordinary plan of

*' putting oft' for a while." But the very awaken-

ing of this conscious resistance, the setting-up of

this struggle in the breasts of men, is in itself a

proof of power ; and he who can do this, although

he wiil have his Agrippas and his Felixes over whom
to mourn, will undoubtedly have numbers of others

over whom to rejoice.

A farmer who all his life-time has been sowing

but never brought one shock of corn safe home ; a

gardener who has ever been pruning and training,

but never brought one basket of fruit away : a mer-

chant who has been trading all his life, but never

concluded one year with clear profit ; a lawyer who

Las had intrusted to him, for years and years, the

most important causes, and has never carried one;

the doctor who has been consulted by thousands in

disease, and has never brought one patient back to

health ; the pliilosopher v/ho has been propounding

principles all his life, and attempting experiments

every day, but has never on'^e succeeded in a de-
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moustratioii ;—all these would b<^ abashed and hu-

miliated men. They would waliC through the M'orld

with their heads low, they would acknowledge

themselves to be abortions, the}^ would not dare to

.ook up among those of their own professions ; and

as for others regarding them with respect, pity

would be all they could give. Yet, alas ! are there

flot cases to be found wherein men whose calling it

is to heal souls, pass years and years, and seldom, if

ever, can any fruit of their labors be seen ? Yet

they hold up their heads, and have good reasons to

give why they are not useful ; and those reasons

generally lie, not in themselves, but somewhere

else—in the age, the neighborhood, the agitation or

the apathy, the ignorance or the over-education, the

want of Gospel light or the commonness of Gospel

light, or some other reason why the majority of

those who hear them continue unconverted, and

why they should look on in repose, without smiting

upon their breasts, and crying day and night to

God to breathe a power upon them whereby they

might awaken those that sleep. Probably the}

have wise things to say about the undesirablenese

^i being too anxious about fruit, and about the ad-

irantage of the work going on steadily and slowly

rather than seeking for an excitement, and a rush

of converts. But while they are thus dozing, sin-

ners are jxoinsT to hell.
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It is pitiable to see a minister who has all his life,

^hcii judged by the fruit of his labor, been destitute

of the power of the Spirit ; but there is something

even more touching to see, as, alas ! sometimes we

do see—one ^/ho in his early days had truly a gift

of God in liim, becoming weak, like other men,

without unction, and without fruit. The gift, not

stirred up, has passed away ; the power, not re-

newed and renewed again by fresh supplies, has for-

saken him. Perhaps, desirous of more efficiency, be

has heaped up knowledge—not too much knowl-

edge, for none can have too much ; but he has not

maintained a due proportion between his acquisi-

tions of knowledge and his acquisition of spiritual

power. He is like one who would pour coals upon

a feeble lire with the idea of making a great one,

until the few live coals w^ere smothered under a

black mass. Perhaps another has gone just to the

opposite extreme ; and, fearing to damp his lively

tire, has allowed it to flame on, Avithout constantly

feeding it with truth, and knowledge, and experi

ence, and thought; and his fire has burned out.

Perhaps another, beginning to distrust his simple

weapon, which had no adornments, and could only

strike right home, has got for himself a jeweled

Fword Anth a golden blade, but finds that the edge

is turned by the least resistance. Perhaps another,

who used to thunder as a second Baptist, and make
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tlie truths of the eternal law, of t)ie resurrection, of

judgment, and of the world to come, ring in tho

ears of slumbering souls ^vith a supernatural and

awakening power, begins to desire something more

alluring, less distressing to the sensitive, more ao

ceptable to the sedate, more " attractive," as the

phrase is ; and now you may find him an absurd

combination of strength and feebleness—a gunner

working heavy guns, but with silver barrels, and

scented powder, and balls of frozen honey.

In the progi'ess of a man's life it will often

happen that great variations appear in his useful-

ness; but, if he walk with God, maintain his in-

tegrit}', and make steady progress in knowledge

and in faith, although the form of his usefulness

may change, it will never change mto uselessness.

When the flush and glow of youthful ardor disap-

pear, they will be replaced, not by vapidness oi

ttimencss, but by more of the unction that elevates

and hallows. There is a Ir-w of mechanics, tho

moral counterpart of which we see in such men,

that what is lost in velocity is gained in power.

And yet such men, though they may be bleshe-f

with great usefulness, if they see not conversions

Buch as rejoiced their earlier days, will ever look

back with yearning and humiliation. Never wil/

tbey fail to honor, above all their brethren, those

whom God honors by making them the instruments
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of many conversions, or to covet, with a coveting

more eager than they could feel for any other dis

tinction, or joy, or gift, the restoration to tliem ot

the power to persuade sinners to be reconciled ti

God.

A more pitiable thing can not be than to see a

man who, himself destitute of ministerial power,

not only is unconscious how miserable a creature

he is, but is even ready to make light of the useful-

ness of others ; and, in his ordinary conversation, to

set down those whom the Lord honors as the in-

struments of converting sinners, below Avhat he

calls " intellectual" men, fine soliloquizers, or curi-

ous speculators, who deal out dainties from the pul«

pit, but do no work that will live when they are

dead. This style of depreciating the useful and the

earnest, painful in any one, becomes appalling when

it falls from the lips of a man who at one stage of

his own life was remarkably useful, but who has lost

his fire ; and who, instead of mourning, and seeking

to recover it, can even make light of those who

have retained theirs. " It is not hard to convert

eervant-maids," and such depreciating expressions,

may lightly drop from an unthinking lip, but they

will aflfect hearers, and will be remembered in the

great day; and how differently will the two men

appear—the one whose humble labor has been the

means of converting servant-maids, and the one
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whose envy and v/hose wit were vented in makin?

light of tlie work !

O let those of us whose history too plainly tells

••that no extraordinary power of God has rested

upon ns ; who can look back to years of lahoi

whict, if not absolutely barren, yet, in comparison

with what others have reaped, must be called

years of barrenness—let us not fail to bless and to

honor, in our own hearts, those who have been in

the mean time doing us good by the news that has

reached us, every now and then, of the fruit of

their labor. Above all, let us look back on our

years of barrenness with most tender and contrite

humiliation, crying earnestly to God to take away

our reproach from among men, and to give us

many, many children

!

A minister can never be responsible for success,

but he is responsible for power ; responsible not

only for presenting the truth to the people—in

which many seem to think that their responsibility

terminates—but responsible also for this, that the

truth he presents be not dry, but accompanied with

Bome energy of the Spirit. If the Spirit be in thr

man, shining upon liis soul with the light of God.

more or less of holy fire will go with the word. A
frame having muscular strength, without nervous

energy—a countenance with linear grace, witlioui

expression—a needle for the compass, without mag
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netism, are not more defective than is the state

iiient of religious trutl] without the accomj^aiiying

power of the Holy Spirit. This power was pre-

supposed in the man's first entrance on the ministry

EIj stands there by virtue of his solemn declaration

before God and men that he felt it in his heart ; and

he is bound to stir up the gift of God within him.

to keep his lamp trimmed, and his light burning,

and evermore to be replenishing with holy oil.

Tliis power has but one source—the Spirit of

God in the soul of man. It is the one thing that

can not be feigned. A hypocrite may possess the

truth, and clearly explain, and powerfully urge, and

passionately apply it. He may feign tenderness,

feign ardor, feign all the passions, but he can not

feign the power that searches the conscience, that

makes men feel, " God is in you of a truth," that

leads them in the silence of their own closets to wet

iheir couch with their tears, and spend long nights

in repenting before God. You may as well attempt

to feign life in a dead eye, or music in a cracked

voice, as to feign the power of the Holy Spirit in a

soul that does not habitually wait at the throne of

grace, until endued with power from on high.

Those of us who are manifestly not endued with

great power, who can not flatter ourselves that any

one looks upon ns as blessed messengers of God,
19
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or in any light higher than that of weh-meanrng and

useful men, by whose ministry, perhaps, now and

then, at rare intervals, such a thing may be heard

of as a sinner being converted, and who yet feel dia

inclined to take any blame to our own heart on ao

count of our barrenness, can best judge how much

lime has been spent in our closets, in deploring the

state of the souls that are perishing under our sight,

in strong crying and tears to God for their deliver-

ance, in importuning and imploring that we might

be robed with power, and made mighty to blow an

awakening blast, and rescue multitudes from the

grasp of the devil.

We can, each one for himself, best tell whether

or not the results of our labors do very fairly cor-

respond with the depth, intensity, and continuity

of our secret search after the co-working fire of the

Spirit. If on a review it should appear clear to us

that far, far more might have been done in our pri-

vate walk with God tow^ard having our own soula

imbued with the Spirit of Christ and of Christ's

A}>ostles, then let each of us conclude for himself,

whether much more might or might not have beeu

done to " save those that hear him." And shoul J

tne conclusion on our mind be clear that more

might have been done, much more—that it ought

to have been done—that we are very guilty by rca

mn of supineness, of unbelief, of feeble and inoiFuo
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Cual prayer, of duplicity in oiH aim, or of any otlier

defect in the keeping our o\v\\ souls as God's embas^

sadors, let our penitence be deep, our cry for for-

giveness pressing and earnest ; but not for one mo-

ment let it take that form which strangely unnervei

and debilitates a man, namely, the state of mind in

which one takes pleasure in talking of his own

feebleness and unworthiness, or, at least, finds suffi-

cient relief in talking of it. Rather let us feel surti

that the God of grace and mercy will hearken to

our voice, will answer our prayer, will forgive oui-

past unfaithfulness, will draw near to us with nevv

and gracious jDOwer, will enable us to go forth as

giants refreshed with new wine, to bear away from

the arms of the adversary, in triumph and with

shouting, many a lamb that is ready to be torn to

pieces.

We can not be content to look upon the minister

of this actual hour as any thing less, in the intention

of our God and Saviour, than an instrument " of the

mighty power of God"—the power which is unto

salvation. We do not expect the gift of tongues or

of miracles, because these were not essential to t) 3

work of the ministry ; but the active co-operatioi',

the abiding unction of the Holy Spirit is. If we

were forced to believe either that all the ])rimitive

manifestations of the Spirit were now attainable, or

that all had now passed away, we could a thousand
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times rather look for the tongues and the niiracle-!,

with the gift of prophesying, than dismiss the hope

of this last with that of the otlier gifts. Better the

excess of faith, a thousand times better and more

rational, than unbelief in any promise that stands

clearly for all generations. Better to suppose that

the Lord designed every sign and every token of

His pi-csence to continue wdth His Church to tho

last ; than suppose that they were all to be called

back, and that the Christians of the latter day Avere

to suffer a total privation of the Holy Spirit's minis-

terial gifts.

We will covet, earnestly covet, the Lord's good

gift of prophesying ; and we will covet, also, the

" manifestation of the Spirit to profit withal," not

only in the pastors of the Church, but in the mem
bers, giving to one the word of wisdom, to anothe?

the word of knowledge, to another the spirit o^

grace and of supplications, that men with fire ii.

their hearts may go everywhere, and publicly or

privately preach the word, the Lord working with

them, and confirming the word by signs following.

Let us look up and hope to see, not one, or two, or

three, not merely an occasional and extraordinary

man, shining in the churches as with a light from

on iiigh ; but let us soberly, and steadily, and in

prayer, expect companies of preachers, each differ-

ing from his brethren, yet all of them manifesting »2i



PERMANENT BENEFITS TO THE (JllUKCH. 271

eome form or another that an anointing from tlie

Holy One abides npon them, teaches them in all

things, and enables them to appear before men, not

onl}' saying in words, but by their commending

fruits saying to the conscience, *' Now, then, we are

embassadors for Christ, as though God did beseech

you by us : we pray you, in Christ's stead, be ye

reconciled to God." One such man is better than

a thousand, and two of them will put ten thousand

to flight.

Intimately connected with the question of minis-

terial power is another vital question—whether or

not the Church is to retain the converting influ-

ence of the Holy Spirit on any thing like the original

scale. Here, again, we do not confine ourselves to

combatting formally stated opinions, but deal with

vague, undefined, unexpressed, or but half express

ed, sentiments, not embodied in the creed of any

Church, but perceptible in the ordinary tone equally

of religious conversation, literature and preaching.

Is it not a prevalent state of feeling, that to look for

a very large number of conversions at once is ex-

travagant ; that for any minister to expect a great

many to be converted while he is delivering the

sermon then in hand, argues a mind scarcely bal-

anced ; that sudden conversions have much to be

eaid against th^m ; that we ough'j to be content if
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the svork of God proceed slowly, and to be elated

if the good men of any commimity bear some re-

spectable proportion to the numbers Avho forget

God?
It is manifest that the conversions effected by the

primitive Church were very numerous, compared

with her agencies and facilities ; varying greatly in

different times and places, but, in the main, going

onward with accumulative power. The difference

between the conversi >n of a Jew to the faith and

holiness of the Gospel, and the conversion of a nom-

inal Christian to the same faith and holiness, is a

difference, not of kind, but of degree ; and the de

gree is not so great as might at first sight be sup-

posed. The Jew believed the oracles of God, and

the truths therein contained, as far as he knew

them. So does the nominal Christian. Both hold

the truth in unrighteousness—the unrighteousness

of frank rebellion, or of Pharisaical self-righteous-

ness. Both are brought to learn God's love in re-

deeming man, to repent, to believe on the crucified

Messiah as their Saviour, and to walk in fellowship

with the Father and the Son.

The conversion of a heathen involved much more

of intellectual enlightenment, and, on the whole,

presented a greater difficulty, and a greater change

;

but we do not find that the Apostles ever point out

Any differeiKP in the operation of the Spirit in the
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conversion of a Jewisli scribe, and of a heathen

necromancer, of a Roman centurion, and of a widow

in Jerusalem. The same mighty power convinced

them all of sin, of righteousness, and of judgment

and brought them to a level by the wounds of a

smitten spirit : then—like those with various malar-

dies, wlio all came to Christ, and were all healed-

-

came barbarian and Scythian, bond and free, Jew

and Greek, learned and unlearned.

If w^e take the hundred and twenty disciples of

whom the Church consisted on the Day of Pente-

cost, and then take the number of Christians before

ihe first century was ended, we see how "mightily

grew the word of God, and prevailed." Then sup-

pose, for one moment, the possibility that, by the

same spiritual power, the Church had multiplied her

converts in equal ratio: few ages would have

elapsed before the whole earth would have been

renewed in riohteousness. But the saint-makinoj

power abated ; and crowds of Christians became

little better, though still better, than crowds of

heathen. Was this loss of efficiency owing to the

mfaithfulness of men, and, therefore, capable of

)eing recovered by a return to the original means

if importunate prayer and strong faith ? or was it

.owing to a design of the Head of the Church, and

therefore irrecoverable ?

On a question so vital to the interests of man-
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kind, no mind ought to float on the prevaihng cur

rent without adopting a deliberate conviction.

Was the conversion of thousands in Jerusalem, of

srowds in Ephesus, in Samaria, Antioch, Corinth,

Rome, and elsewhere, a proof, once for all, of what

God could do toward the saving of this lost world,

which He designed never to repeat, and which Hia

children Avould be presumptuous in expecting to

see again ? Were those multitudes, so speedily

gathered out of the world, to represent, in future

ages, only small companies of true believers, to

whom accessions were to be very gradual, and w^ho

were never to gain the overwhelming majority t

If so, then the Christian dispensation was deliber

ately planned above to begin in sunrise, but, instead

of shining more and more to the perfect day, speed-

ily to pale into twilight ; and then darken to a long

long night, in which stars would thinly spangle a

wide space of gloom.

Would not many who recoil from this conclusion

stare at a man having a congregation of a thousand

people before him, any one of whom would feel

perplexed if you asked him, " Could you confi-

dently lay your hand on fifty persons in this congre-

gation who are living like heirs of heaven ?"—if he,

BJmply telling them their state, would go on to say,

that thry might all that very morning become

children of God, and live for *' the rest of their
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time" a new and blessed life ? Were it done with

the official formality which at once indicated that it

was just a thing proper to be believed, and even to

be said now and then, very probably it would excite

no remark ; but if it were done with the downright

air of a man who thoroughly meant what he said,

and was then and there looking for corresponding

results, would not many be startled ? But why ?

If it be not true that God has withdrawn from

Christianity the converting power of the Holy

Ghost, why ? Either affirm your principle, or

abandon the habit of thought which you have

formed on the assumption of that principle. If

you see that there is death to the Church, or death

to souls, in the principle, why not see that there is

death, too, in j,ssuming it, and acting upon it, as

clearly announced, without affirming it ?

Some who would be gratified to see an expecta-

tion of one conversion, or of a few, would never-

theless be disturbed by the manifest expectation of

a great number. Why should this be ? If the

Minister of the Gospel is not now to go before a

multitude with a frank and earnest assurance that

every one of them who will only repent and believe

may " receive the gift of the Holy Ghost," it must

be because our dispensation has been fearfully

changed since its opening. The first multitude who

stood before a preacher of Christianity can never
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be regarded as representing itself alone. When
the cry arose from it, " What must we do ?" it waa

no* the men then present only who inquired. It

yas you, and I, and every man who ever comes to

X preacher of the Gospel to hear what he has to

ssy on the great subject of our salvation. The

answer which Peter rendered to that multitude was

not to them alone, but to us and to our children, to

all of every age and every nation who put the

question which they put. That answer was, "Re
pent, and be baptized, every one of you in the

name of Jesus Christ for the remission of sins, wid

ye shall receive the gift of the Holy Ghosts He

does not promise them that they should be admitted

as members of the Church merely, accounted Chris-

tians merely, or that after death they shall inherit

eternal happiness ; but, in plain strong words, ho

tells them that they shall receive that blessing which

constitutes the substance of the Gospel :
" Ye shall

receive the gift of the Holy Ghost ;" and tliis, not

" soine of you," but " evenj one of you," with no

condition whatever but that they " repent, and be

baptized."

Is it to be supposed that Peter would have altered

this reply, had you, and I, and our children been

there ? or that, had the image of future generations

risen to his eye as standing behind tliose he ad-

dressed and represented by them, h^ would have
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qualified liis grand promise, and taken care to falter

something guarded, instead of plainly saying,

" Ye shall receive the gift of the Holy Ghost ?"

1 et those who fear to regard this promise a

equally applicable to us as to them, only read th

words with which he follows it up : "For the

promise is unto you, and to your children, and to

all that are afar off, even as many as the Lord our

God shall call. On the next occasion when he ad-

dresses a multitude, he holds this language : "Unto

you first God, having raised up His Son Jesus, sent

Him to bless you, m turning aioay every one of you

from his i7iiquitiesy Here the converting grace

of Christ is without hesitation proclaimed to all who

stand before him.

It is to be remarked that what he here states to

be Chiist's mode of blessing men lies in conversion

itself, in the " turning away" of a man " from his

iniquities." Whatever the Gospel may do indirectly

for the enlightenment and elevation of a man, so long

as he continues the servant of sin, it has conferred

upon him no eternal advantage. " His servants ye

are to whom ye obey," is a word that must stand

forever. He that is still doing the work of Satan

is his servant, and with him must take his reward.

And it w> also notable that he speaks of Jesus bav

irg been sent to bless them after He had been

raised ; thus announcing a mission of Christ subset-
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quent to His resurrection, yet having already taken

place in those days. This must be that presence

of Christ whicli He promised them when He was

ftbout to depart from them, saying, in the very ac

of leaving them, " I am with you alway, even untc

the end of the world."

" With them," no longer in that body which con

fined Him to the very spot in which the Twelve

were, but " with them" by the power of His Spirit,

M^hich is represented in the Apocalypse as the

" eyes of the Lamb." " And I beheld, and lo, in

the midst of the throne and of the four beasts, and

in the midst of the elders, stood a Lamb as it had

been slain, having seven horns and seven eyes,

which are the seven Spirits of God sent forth into

all the earth."* Here we have the Lamb en-

throned, yet " as slain," with the tokens of death

and atonement upon Him
;

yet, again, " having

S6ven horns," the signs of universal kingship, " and

seven eyes, which are the seven Spirits of God sent

forth into all the earth." Majesty, mediation, and

epiritual presence "throughout all the earth," are

here gloriously set before us ; and the Lamb, though

no longer bodily present with one group of dis-

oipleSj is present with all, by His Spirit, which

is moving in the hearts of those who serve Him,

as if it were the glance of the Lord. He ascended

*Rev V 6.
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that lie miglit be Avdth us all and with iis always,

just as a Prince, on the eve of the battle, would

retire from any one division of his army, and go

bove them, that he might be present with all;

for lie would be present with every battalion

that he bad under his sight. And as that Prince

would dart his own spirit by his eye into the

breast of eveiy follower, so does our King dart

His into the breast of all who wait before His

throne.

The one blessing, then, which the exalted Medi-

ator has to confer on this world is, in " turning men

from their iniquities," in converting sinners from

the error of their ways, in bringing those who are

afar off from God nigh to Him, and making those

who are now living in sin to be " heirs of God, and

joint-heirs with Christ ;" restoring, in fact, the image

of God upon earth, manifesting the Divme ideal of

humanity in our " mortal bodies," rearing up com-

munities who shall be properly called, " the children

of our Father who is in heaven"—communities,

whose ruling nature shall not be that of fallen

.\dam, but who shall have that mind in them which

,vas also in Christ, being made partakers of the

Divine nature, and, in proof thereof, loving those

that hate them, blessing those that curse them,

praying for those that despitefully use them and

>)f.isec"'ite them ; and thus, by returning good feel-
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ings for bad feelings, good words for bad words^

good deeds for bad deeds, showing themselves

the children of their Father in heaven. Th<^

triumph and glory of Christ lies in so renewing

the face of the earth, that this image of God

ehall be the prevalent characteristic of humanity

that peace and good-will shall take hold of na

tions, righteousness and truth flourish in the homes

of all.

The accomplishment, to a considerable extent, of

this great purpose formed the singular glory of the

early Church. To a community in the city of Rome

it could be said, "Ye were the servants of sin. * * *

But now, being made free from sin, and become

servants to God, ye have your fruit unto holiness,

and the end everlasting life." To another company

in the city of Corinth it could be baid, after describ

ino; the various classes of sinners who could not see

the kingdom of God, " Such wore some of you

;

but ye are washed, but ye are sanctified, but ye are

justified in the name of the Lord Jesus, and by the

Spirit of our God." To some in the city of Ephesus

it could be said, " And you hath He quickened who

were dead in trespasses and sins ; wherein in times

past ye walked according to the course of this

world, according to the prince of the power of tho

air, the spirit that now worketh in the children ot

disobedience: amon^ whom also we all had our
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conversation in times past in the lusts of our tlcsli.

fulfilling the desires of the flesh and of the mind
;

and were by nature the children of wrath, even as

others. But God, who is rich in mercy, for Ilia

great love wherewith He loved us, even when we

were dead in sins, hath quickened us together with

Christ (by grace are ye saved) ; and hath raised us

up together, and made us sit together in heavenly

places in Christ Jesus : that in the ages to come He

might show the exceeding riches of His grace in

His kindness toward us through Christ Jesus."*

To some in the city of Colosse it could be said,

" Giving tlianks unto the Father, which hath made

us meet to be partakers of the inheritance of the

saints in light : who hath delivered us from the

power of darkness, and hath translated us into the

kino^dom of His dear Son."f To some in Thessa-

lonica it could be said, " And ye became followers

of us, and of the Lord, ha\dng received the word

in much affliction, with joy of the Holy Ghost: so

that ye were ensamples to all that believe in Mace-

donia and Achaia.";t And when our Lord looked

down from Heaven upon the Seven Churches ot

Asia, even His eyes of flame, looking upon the

Church of Sardis itself, saw there were "some

names in Sardis Avhich had not defiled their gar^

ments."

« Eph. ii. 1-7. f Col. i. 12. 13. i I Thess. i- 6, 1
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To suppose that tliis power to regenerate man,

and thereby to ameliorate human society, has been

withdrawn from the Church by the vnW and ap

pointment of her adorable Head, is to suppose, in

fact, that the one practical end of Christianity has

been voluntarily abandoned—that end which lies in

glorifying God upon the earth, and in saving the

souls of men. If Christianity can not renew men

in the image of God, she ceases to have any special

distinction above other religions, except the one of

more wisdom and more virtue. Her mission here

was to overcome Satan in the realm in which he

had hitherto triumphed, to re-establish the empire'

of God over the hearts and lives of a race that had

wandered from Him, and to prepare out of the

children of that race heirs meet for a pure and an

immortal kingdom.

Not only would this practical end be abandoned,

but the standing evidence to Christianity woidd be

discontinued. The miracles and prophecies of the

past time are an evidence to Christianity as a sys«

tern of truth; but if she be only a system of truth,

And not also a power unto salvation, she but addia

to the guilt of men here by increasing their light,

and to their misery hereafter by increasing tlieir

Btripes. No miracles, no prophecies, no accumula-

tion of arguments under heaven can demonstrate to
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our neighbors at this moment that Christianity h a

power whicli can actually make men superior to

their own cii'cumstances and their own sins ; which

can take men of tliis nineteenth century, men with

sin in their blood, sin in their bones, sin in then

habits, sin in their down-sitting and their U23rising,

sin against God, sin against their "neighbor, sin

against themselves, sins of selfinterest and sins

against self-interest, sins for happiness, and sins that

wreck happiness—and out of these men, still living

in the very circumstances wherein their past time

has been spent, make " servants of God, free from

sin, having their fruit unto holiness, and the end

everlasting life,"

The evidence of this, the only real and effective

evidence, is living men who have been regenerated,

and -whose good works plainly declare them to be

of our Father who is in Heaven. We, too, can say,

that "God has sent His Son Jesus to bless" our

Qeighbors, "in turning away CA'ery one of them

from his iniquities ;" but how unimpressive would

be our saying it, w^ere there none to whom we

could point them, and add, "These are our epistles,

known and read of all men !"

Peter, recurring again to the kingly state of tho

Saviour, said, "Him hath God exalted with His

right hand to be a Prince and a Saviour, for to givo

repentance to Israel, and forgiveness of sins. And
20
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we are His witnesses of these things; and so is alsj

the Holy Ghost, whom God hath given to them that

obey Him."* Here is the double evidence, that of

Apostles and that of the Spirit in living converts

We of this day are also Christ's witnesses that lie

/s " exalted a Prince and a Saviour, to give repent-

ance and forgiveness of sins;" but our witness

must be corroborated by those who, having re

ceived the Holy Ghost, live in the Spirit and wall

in the Spirit.

Peter, in speaking of the witness which the

Prophets bore to Christ, sums it up thus: "To

Him give all the Prophets witness, that through

His name whosoever believeth in Him shall receive

remission of sins.^^ When we bear this witness,

we ought to expect the same attestation of it whici

Peter saw in his Gentile audience, and which he

afterward used to prove that they also had received

salvation as well as the Jews ; namely, God " put

no difference between us" (the first Jewish con-

verts) "and them, purifying their hearts by fliith."

Wherever men can be pointed to, whose heartf

have been purified by faith, whose lives are a man

ifest example of salvation from sin, there is tlie

standing evidence that Christianity is " the power

of God unto salvation ;" and no other description

of evidence, as we before said, can prove this. Is

^ Acts 7. 3i, 32
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it supposable that Christ has ^Wtlidrawn from His

Church or diminished that power which would

show continually that He "saves His people from

their sins ?"

The converting power is also the ChurdCs great

attraction. It is true that some would attract men
by ceremonies, or talent, or the charms of arch-

itecture or music—attract them that they may con-

vert them ; wdiereas the true order is. Convert, that

you may attract. The one is the order of the char-

latan, who trusts to factitious allurements for at-

tracting the public in the hope that he may cure

6ome ; the other, the order of the true physician,

who trusts to the fact of his curing some as the

means of attracting others. Whenever the Church

sends into a family one new convert glowing with

love and joy, she kindles a light which will, in all

probability, give light to all that are in the house.

Whenever she is the means of making one shop-

man turn from his sins, and exhibit to his comrades

a picture of holy living, in all probability she will

Boon have others from that shop at her altarf,.

Whenever she brings one factory-girl to sit, liko

Mary, at the feet of Jesus, very probably in a little

u^hile other Marys will be with her.

In every situation, new converts are the most

powerful attraction tliat over acts on those who are
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Still in the world. There seems a peculiar spiritual

power connected with the first love, and an im-

pressiveness in the words, of new converts, enforced

by the manifest change in them, w^hich nothing else

can exert. That house of God which becomes noted

in a neighborhood as a place in which many sinners

have been " transformed by the renewing of their

minds," will, by a certain instinct of our redeemed

humanity, soon become a center of attraction, not

only to those v/ho, with scarcely any light, are

groping after the truth, but even to men who are

still hardily going on in sin. The greatest fame of

Christianity is the fame of the cures she works, her

greatest glory the glory of the saints she trains, her

own unshared renown the renown of sinners renewed

in the image of God ; and wherever works of this

kind are noised abroad in any commimity, there the

preacher will not want hearers, there the sower will

not be without a field.

The converting power is also the principal lever

which Christianity can use for raisi?ig the standard

of morals in natio7is. Instruction is the basis of al

noral operation ; but instruction in morals, like in

struction in science, is of little force unless backed

by experiment. Say all you can to men about the

duty of returning good for evil, they will scarcely

nave a clear conception of it, until they see some
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mail deliberately benefiting one from whom he hns

received deliberate injury. One tradesman con-

verted, and manfully taking gi'ound among his com

panions against trade tricks once used by himsell^

casts greater shame upon their dishonesty than all

the instructions they ever heard from pulpits ; or,

rather, gives an edge, a power, and an embodiment

to them all. One youth whom religion strengthens

to walk purely among dissipated companions sends

hghts and stings into their consciences which mere

instruction could not give, because it shows them

that purity is not, as temptation says, unattainable.

And so with all the vu-tues ; it is but by embodying

them in the persons of men that they become

thoroughly understood in the public mind.

It is but too well known that there are nations

of the highest civiHzation, in which all that need be

said about truthfulness has been said for ages, till

the word " truth" is on the lips of every one
;
yet

it is next to impossible to find one being who has

any thing like a just conception of whit ..lanly

consistent, continual truth-telling is.

Just in proportion as the number of converted

men is great or small, will be the amount of cci

science in the community generally. Viewed m

this hght, each conversion facilitates future con-

versions. Each new convert adds somewhat to the

moral inthience existins^ amons^ men, and each ad
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ditional thousand greatly improves the public con-

science, and weakens the ties which bind men to

sin. Where no one is godly, moderately correct

persons are almost ashamed of their lack of bad

ness ; where a tenth of the adults are godly, even

ordinary sinners are ashamed of their lack of good-

ness ; and where a fifth, or a third of the adults are

godly, the hinderances to the conversion of the rest

are as nothing, compared with those that exist

where the great masses are still living in their sins.

The converting power is also the only means

whereby Christianity raises up agents for her oion

fi^opagation. That which is wanted in an agent,

above all, is zeal—zeal for God, burning desire to

save sinners. This zeal is never a matter of mere

conviction, but always a matter of nature. It is

"Christ in you." It is "the love of Christ con-

straining you." It is the Divine nature, which de-

lights to communicate, to bestow, to purify, to save,

breathed into the soul of man, and impelling it in

the same course wherein Christ Himself mc ved

Agents with this nature we can have only by suo

jessive outpourings of the Spirit of God, by con

fitant accessions of new converts.

When they who have been great sinners arc

themselves converted to God, having been forgiven

much, they love much, and frocuently become
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uiighty instruments of winning others to Christ.

For the high work of the ministry, either we must

content ourselves to make ministers by a factitious

process, or we must look to see them springing up

from amid multitudes of new converts, wlio in

youth turn to the Lord, and devote themselves to

do His will. When conversions are not few\ but

many—when " numbers turn to the Lord"—when

tiie inhabitants of one town say to those of another,

" Come, kw us go speedily to seek the Lord, and to

pray before the Lord of hosts"—when there are

many repenting, and many rejoicing, saying, " We
have redemption In His blood, even the forgiveness

of sins"—then will assuredly appear some with plain

marks that the spirit of the prophets is in them, and

that they are called to spread, far and wide, the

glorious salvation of whioh they themselves partake,

Xothing so re-animates the zeal of old Christians

as witnessing the joy and simplicity, the gratitude

and fervor, of those who have been lately born of

God. While the old disciple is to the young one

ail example of moderation and strength, the young

is to the old an example of fervor ; the one shed-

ding upon the other a steadying influence, while he

receives in return a cheering and an impelling one.

It is also wonderful how much the occurrence of

conversions heightens the efficiency of men already

employed in the ministry, or in other departments
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of the work of God. The preacher preaches witl

new heart, the exhorter exhorts with revived feel-

ing, he tliat prays has double faith and fervor;

and the joy of conquest breathes new vigor into a£

i.he Lord's host.

While the importance, and in fact the necessity,

of the converting power of the Spirit may be ad

mitted in the abstract, all its practical value maybe

set aside by cherishing dislike to the idea of sudden

conversions, or numerous conversions. It is deeme(3

sober to expect conversions some time, but not so

to expect them now ; and as the " row" perpetuate?

itself on, and on, and on through the lifetime of a

generation, the time to look for their conversion

never conies, and the next generation succeed tc

the same chill law of unbelief; each one living in

the doomed "now" when the ccnvertinp, power i*

not to be looked for without fanaticism.

The preference so carefully and even ostenta

tiously displayed by many gc-od men for what are

called gradual conversions over sudden ones, may

have some foundation—but not ia Scripture. AH

the conversions we find mentioned in the New Ten

lament are sudden. That of Lydia is the only on©

that is ever cited as being gradual, and yet it tocli

place under one sermon. The expression, "Tiie

Lord opened her heart," can not imply, at the very

most, more than that the action upon her liear*. was
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a gentle one ; the door was opened, not burst in

;

but it did not take three months to open it—it was

done in a day. The sudden conversion is an opera-

ion manifestly Divine. It brings with it a token

f something supernatural ; and when the after-life

Attests its genuineness, there is in the very fact of

its suddenness a perpetual memento of " the mighty

power of God." The natural aversion of the heart

to every thing which forces upon it the conscious-

ness of a spiritual and supernatural power moving

in this present life, sufficiently accounts for the tend-

ency we all feel to prefer some mode of operation

which would appear less supernatural than the sud-

den, not to say miraculous, transformations from

sin to godliness, wdiich form the common-place

chronicles of the early Church.

As to the question, whether those who are sud-

denly converted are or are not as stable as those

upon whom the Avork is more gradual, few are in a

good position to judge ; for every one who is sud-

denly converted is sure to have many eyes upon

him, and if he draw back, the notice of all these is

Bxcited; whereas many who gradually take up a

iligious profession gradually drop it again, and

scarcely any notice is taken. But, be the question

of stability settled as it may, it is ceitain that the

scriptural examples of conversion are sudden, and

wqualh- certain that, if wq are to look only for
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gradual conversio}?,s, we i»iust deliberately make ap

our minds to see miliious upon millions of our

countrymen die impenitent, vvno, if sudden con

versions are multiplied, may yet be brought to God

before tliey end their days. The jailor was found

at the extremity of sinfulness, just in the act of

suicide
;
yet that very night salvation was preached

to him, embraced by him, and filled his heart with

holy joy.

Some would not so much object to sudden con-

versions, if many of them did not take place at a

time. But there is something unaccountable in the

feeling with which even godly men look upon any

movement in which it would seem, that a large

number of sinners have been simultaneously turned

to God. First, they can hardly believe that the

work is real, they begin to prophesy that it will

not be lasting. Then, if they find that it has lasted,

they still incline to think that they ijad better not

look for any thing so extraordinary among their

own neighbors, but go on steadily, as they say,

ji^aining by degrees.

One simple objection to this theory of "gomg en

steadily" (that is, slowly) is, that it coolly consigns

whole generations to hell, and leaves us with the

dreadful feeling, that the best progress of the work

of God is a progress wliich leaves the great majority
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of those now alive liopelessly in their sins. Another

objection to this " going on steadily" is, that it is

not Pentecostal ; it is not primitive ; it is not after

the example of " the mighty power of God." Ec

the early Church conversions were by the hundred

and the thousand ; the word spread, not with the

moderation dear to small and proper men, who arc

always afraid of being charged with extravagance,

but with the sweep and power of a Divme movement,

the agents in which were borne onward as on the

wings of the wind, willing to be a laughing-stock to

men, willing to hear an outcry from the world which

they were turning upside down.

When conversions are very numerous, in propor-

tion to the human instruments, the agency of God

is much more strikingly manifested than when they

are few. Although the man who, by his own ex-

perience, knows what it is to pass from darkness to

light, will see an evidence of the power of the Holy

Ghost in any and every true conversion ; those who

have no such experience, easily avoid concluding

that a supernatural power is in action, so long aa

they can trace an imagined proportion between the

agency and the results. If a few people are turned

from their sins by many preachers, it seems no more

than natural ; if a few holy men are found in a

multitude, it is only another proof, they think, of

the fact that there will always be a certain numbei
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of good people among the wicked. But if a lar^t3

number of thoughtless youths, or confirmed sinners,

become devoted to God through the instrumentality

©r some one preacher, and if this extend to neigh

burhood after neighborhood, a feeling falls upoa

spectators that it is not to be accounted for by reas-

oning about proportion, but by the operation of a

superior power.

Let but the results of preaching as to the number

ind suddenness of the conversions pass a certain

point—let the number be thousands, and the time

one day—and the idea of attributing this to the

power of some men would not enter the mind.

Who ever thought, on reading that three thousand

Jews were converted on the day of Pentecost, and

lived holy lives afterward, of exclaiming, " What a

preacher Peter was !" The magnitude of the effect

at once suggests a superhuman cause. Had the

result been small, the man would have been glori-

fied ; but when it took such proportions, he was

thrown into the shade, and " the mighty power of

God" alone occupies the mind. When a flash of

light falls on our path in the street in the evening,

we should at once think of a lamp, because the sur-

face illuminated in itself indicates some such origin.

But if we see a light fall upon a hill, and sweep ovei*

successive hills until a whole country-side is bright

pnod, wo think of the sun.
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Too many conversions now take place, too many

really converted men are to be found, to permit any

one to believe that the converting power of the

Spirit has been wholly withdrawn from the Church

His presence in the midst of us is attested by many

witnesses ; but the practical question for us is, Is it

contrary to the design of God that true believers

now should multiply themselves as rapidly, in pro-

portion, as they did after the day of Pentecost ?

If it be, then, no matter what means may be

used, that result can not be obtained ; but, if it

be not^ then we are bound to hope that, the same

means being used—the same prayer, faith, and

zeal being put forth on the part of the Church

—the same blessing of the Holy Spirit will be

vouchsafed.

On the whole question as to what permanent

benefits remain to the Church from the dispensa-

iion of the Spirit, we contend that every thing

substantial implied in the gift of the Holy Ghost

remains unimpaired. Whatever is necessary to the

holiness of the individual, to the spiritual life and

ministering gifts of the Church, or to the conversi :)c

of the world, is as much the heritage of the people

of God in the latest days as in the first. We do

not see that the miraculous eflTects which followed

the Pentecost are promised to all ages and all p*^o-
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pie, and therefore we do not look for them to re»

appear ; but we feel satisfied that he who does ex-

pect the gift of healing, and the gift of tongues, or

•any other miraculous manifestation of the Holy

Spirit, in addition to those substantial blessings of

which these were, as we have said, the ushers and

the heralds, has ten times more scriptural ground

on Avhich to base his expectation, than have they

for their unbelief who do not expect supernatural

sanctifying strength for the believer, supernatural

aid in preaching, exhortation, and prayer, for

Pastors and gifted members, and supernatural con-

verting power upon the minds of those who are yet

of the world.



CHAPTER VI.

PRACTICAL LESSONS.

At one time we meant to dwell at considerable

length upon practical lessons connected Avith our

subject ; but this book is already larger than we

wished it to be, and we will therefore touch only

three topics. We may learn a lesson on the sourcb

OF POWER ; one on the way to obtain powep
;

and one on the scale on which our expectations

OF SUCCESS SHOULD BE FRAMED.

In the apj^lication of any instrument, no error

can be more fatal than one that affects the source

of power. To recur to an illustration before used,

any reasoning upon explosive weapons which as-

sumed elasticity to be the source of power, must

lend completely astray. If this is to be noted in

all things, it is especially to be noted in what aifecta

the regeneration of the world. In merely natural

processes, persons proposing to affect the sentiments

of mankind, must depend largely on their influence,
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their ^reallh, and their facilities. Christians fre-

quently permit themselves to fall into a state of

mind in which the want of all or any of these is

taken to be fatal to their prospects of success, and

the acquisition of them to be the first step toward

making any impression. But wealth, influence, and

facilities, however great, never yet secured results

in the spiritual convei'sion of men ; while the most

notable triumphs of Christianity have often been

gained in the total absence of them all.

Others, or the same men at difierent times, woulc

rather allow their hopes to rest on order, talent, or

truth. But neither are these the source of powei\

Order is as necessary in Christianity as are bones,

ligaments, and skin in a man ; talent is as necessary

as brain, and truth as blood. But you may have

all these, and have a paralytic ; ay, have them all,

and have but a corpse. You must have both the

breathing spirit and that indescribable something

that we call " power." Indeed, the order of the

Christian Church ought to be such, her outward

framework so constructed, that she shall not be as

B building, which, though it looks more cheerftl

when there is life within, yet will stand when tlieit

Is none ; but rather as a body, whi ih falls the mo-

ment the spirit forsakes it, and tends to decomposi-

tion. No Church ought to be otherwise construct-

ed, than in entire dependence on the presence of
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the living Spirit in all her ministerial arrangements.

Her frame ought to answer to no definition that

would suit an inorganic body ; but to answer ex-

Bctly to the celebrated definition of an organic one

n&mely, "that wherein every part is mutually mean

and end." The pervading presence of the Spirit

should be assumed, so that, if it be absent, the pains

of death shall instantly take hold upon her, and the

cry be extorted, " Lord, save, or I perish !"

Wc must again recall to mind that most wonder-

ful silence of ten ^lays—that long, long pause of the

commissioned Cbarch in sight of the perishing

world, Never should the solemnity of that silence

pass from the thoughts of any of God's people. It

stands in the very fore-front of our history—the

Lord's most memorable and affecting protest before-

hand—that no authority under heaven, that no

training, that no ordination could qualify men to

propagate the Gospel, without the baptism of the

Holy Ghost. Each successive day of those solemii

and silent ten, the perishing world might have

knocked at the door of the Church, and asked,

'* What waitest thou for, O bride of the ascended

Bridegroom? Why dost thou not say, 'Comer*

Why leavest thou us to slumber on uncalled, un-

warned, unblessed, whilst thou, with thy good tid-

ings, art tarrying inactive there ? What waitest

thou for?" and every moment the answer would
21
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have been, " We are waiting to be ' endued will

power from on high ;' we are waiting to be "oap

tized with the Holy Ghost and with fire.' "

This is the one and the only source of our power

Without this, our wealth, influence, facilities, ar

ships of war and ammunition without guns or men

our order, talent, truth, are men and guns, without

fire. We want in this age, above all wants, fire,

God's holy fire, burning in the hearts of men, stir-

ring their brains, impelling their emotions, thrilling

in their tongues, glowing in their countenances,

vibrating in their actions, expanding their intellec-

tual powers more than can ever be done by the

heats of genius, of argument, or of party ; and fusing

all their knowledge, logic, and rhetoric into a burn-

ing stream. Every accessory, every instrument of

usefulness, the Church has now in such a degree and

of such excellence as was never known in any other

age ; and we want but a supreme and glorious bap-

tism of fire to exhibit to the world such a spectacle

as would raise ten thousand hallelujahs to the glory

of our King.

T et but this baptism descend, and thousands of

us who, up to this day, have been but common

place or weak ministers, such as might easily j^asa

from the memory of mankind, would then become

mighty. Men would wonder at us, as if wg had

been made anew; and we should wondci-, nrt at
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ourselves, but at the grace of God wliicli could

thus transform us.

Suppose we saw an army sitting down before a

granite fort, and they told us that they intended to

batter it down : we might ask them, " How ?"

They point to a cannon-ball. Well, but there is no

power in that ; it is heavy, but not more than half

a hundred, or perhaps a hundred, weight: if all the

men in the army hurled it against the fort, they

would make no impression. They say, "No; but

look at the cannon." Well, there is no power in

that. A child may ride upon it, a bird may perch

in its mouth ; it is a machine, and nothing more.

" But look at the powder." Well, there is no

power in that ; a child may spill it, a sparrow may

peek it. Yet this powerless powder, and powerless

ball, are put into the powerless cannon ;—one spark

of fire enters it ; and then, in the twinkling of an

eye, that powder is a flash of lightning, and that

ball a thunderbolt, which smites as if it had been

sent from heaven. So is it with our Church ma-

chinery at this day : w^e have all the instruments

necessary for pulling down strongholds, and O fcr

the baptism of fire

!

As TO THE WAY IX WHICH THIS POWDER MAY BE

OBTAINED, here we have only to recall the lesson of

the Ten Days—"They continued with one a(*co'id



302 THE TONGUE OF FIRE.

in prayer and supplication." Prayer earnest, j.rayei

united, and prayer persevering, these are the con-

ditions ; and, these being fn]filled, we shall assuredly

be " endued with power from on high." W^
should never expect that the power will fall upon

ns just because we happen once to awake and ask fcr

it. Nor have any community of Christians a right

to look for a great manifestation of the Spirit, if

they are not all ready to join in supplication, and,

" with one accord," to wait and pray as if it were

the concern of each one. The murmurer who al-

ways accounts for barrenness in the Church by the

fiults of others, may be assured that his readiest

way to spiritual power, if that be his real object,

lies in uniting all, as one heart, to pray without

ceasing.

Above all, we are not to expect it without perse-

vering i^rayer. Prayer which takes the fact that

past prayers have not yet been answered, as a rea-

son for languor, has already ceased to be the prayer

of faith. To the latter, the fact that prayers remain

unanswered, is only evidence that the moment of the

answer is so much nearer. From first to last, thf

lessons and example of our Lord all tell us that

prayer which can not persevere, and ur^^its plea

importunately, and renew, and renew itself again,

and gather strength from every past petition, is not

the prayer that will prevail.
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When John in tlie Apocalypse saw the Lamb on

the throne, before that throne were the seven lamps

of fire hurning, "which are the seven Spirits of God

ent forth into all the earth ;" and it is only by

waiting before that throne of grace that we become

imbued with the holy fire ; but he who waits there

!ong and believingly will imbibe that fire, and come

forth from his communion with God, bearing tokens

of wliore he has been. For the individual believer,

and, above all, for every laborer in the Lord's vine-

yard, the only way to gain spiiitual power is by se-

cret waiting at the throne of God for the baptism

of the Holy Spirit. Every moment spent in real

prayer is a moment spent in refreshing the fire of

God within the soul. We said before, that this fire

can not be simulated ; nothing else will produce its

effects. No more can the means of obtaining it be

feigned. Nothing but the Lo.'d's own appointed

means, nothing but " waiting at the throne," noth-

ing but keeping the heart under " the eyes of the

Lamb," to be again, and again, and again pene-

trated by His Spirit, can put the soul into that con-

dition in which it is a meet instrument to impart,

the light and power of God to other men.

Wljil^, a lecturer on electricity wants to show an

example of a human body surcharged with his fire,

he places a person on a stool with glass legs. Tli.e

erlass serves to isolnte him from the earth, because it



304 THE TONGUE OP FIRE.

will not conduct the fire—the electric fluid : w^-re it

not for this, however much might be poured into

bis frame, it would be carried away by the earth;

)a1^ when thus isolated from it, he retains all that

i,'nters him. You see no fire, you hear no fire ; but

you are told that it is pouring into him. Presently

you are challenged to the proof—asked to come

near, and hold your hand close to his person ; when

you do so, a spark of fire shoots out toward you.

If thou, then, wouldst have thy soul surcharged

with the fire of God, so that those who come nigh

to thee shall feel some mysterious influence pro-

ceeding out from thee, thou must draw nigh to the

source of that fire, to the throne of God and of the

Lamb, and shut thyself out from the w^orld—that

cold world, which so swiftly steals our fii-e away.

Enter into thy closet, and shut to thy door, and

there, isolated, " before the throne," await the bap-

tism; then the fire shall fill thee, and when thou

comest forth, holy power will attend thee, and thou

shalt labor, not in thine own strength, but " with

demonstration of the Spirit, and with power."

As this is the only way for an individual to ol>»

laic spiritual power, so is it the only way for

Churches. Prayer, prayer, all prayer—mighty, ira-

portunate, repeated, united prayer; the rich and

the poor, the learned and the unlearned, the fathers

and the children, the pastory and the people, thfl



PRACTICAL LESSONS. 306

gifted and the simple, all uniting to cry to God

above, that He would come and affect them as in

the days of the right hand of the Most High, and

imbue them with the Spirit of Christ, and warm
them, and kindle them, and make them as a flame

of tire, and lay His right hand mightily on the sin-

ners that surround them, and turn them in truth to

Him. Such united and repeated supplications will

assuredly accomplish their end, and " the power of

God" descending will make every such company as

a band of giants refreshed with new wine.

If the source of our power, and the way to ob-

tam it, be so plain, how can it be that the " tongue

of fire" is so rare ? What are the hinderances f

Is it because, as many would seem to think, nothing

is so difficult to obtain as the grace of the Holy

Spirit? We often hear it said. All effort must be

unsuccessful without the blessing of God, without

the accompanying power of the Spirit; and the

tone used indicates that it is therefore proper not to

look for any great results, as if the accompanying

power of the Spirit was the only thing not to be

counted upon. The recognition of our impotenc;^

without the Spirit, and of the absomte necessity of

His presence and His power, is as needful as the

recognition of the fact that, without sunshine and

rail), all labor and aP skill would fail to preserve the



300 THE lONGUE OF FIRE.

human race for one season. But the sunshine and

the rain are precisely the things which cost nothing,

and on which we may constantly depend. So it is

with the baptism and the power of the Holy Spirit,

Freer than the air we breathe, freer than the rich

sunbeams, freer than any of God's other gifts, be-

cause it is the one which has cost Him most, and

which blesses His children most, that gift is ever at

hand ; and when we have done what the Lord lays

upon us to do, it is dishonoring to Him to cherish a

secret feeling as if He, being good, not evil, was

backward to pour out His Spirit, and to do good to

His children.

This feeling of unbelief, wherever cherished, must,

on the principles of the Gospel, be fatal to all power.

He alone who magnifies the freeness, the fullness,

and the present efficacy of the Lord's grace, can by

the Holy Ghost accomplish wonder. Trust, firm

trust, straightforward, child-like trust, is the ever-

lasting condition of all co-operation with God. He
will not use. He will not bless. He will not inhabit

the heart that, at the moment when it oflfers Him a

equest, says, " I doubt Thee."

In this age of faith in the natural, and disinclin

ation to the supernatural, we want especially to

meet the Avhole world with this credo^ " I believe in

the Holy Ghost." I expect to see saints as lovely

fts any that are wi'itten of in the Sci'iptures—be-
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cause I believe in tlie Holy Ghost. I expect to see

preachers as powerful to set forth Christ evidently

crucified before the eyes of men, as powerful to

\iierce the conscience, to persuade, to convince, to

.onvert, as any thp.t ever shook the multitudes of

Jerusalem, or Corinth, or Rome—because 1 believe

in the Holy Ghost. I expect to see Churches the

members of which shall be severally endued with

spiiitual gifts, and every one moving in spiritual

activity, animating and edifying one another, com-

mending themselves to the conscience of the world

by their good works, commending their Saviour to

it by a heart-engaging testimony—because I believe

all in the Holy Ghost. I expect to see villages where

the respectable people are now opposed to religion,

the proprietor ungodly, the nominal pastor worldly,

all that take a lead set against living Christianity

—^to see such villages summoned, disturbed, divided,

and then re-united, by the subduing of the whole

population to Christ^—because I beUeve in the Holy

Ghost. I expect to see cities swept from end to

end, their manners elevated, their commerce puri-

fied, their politics Christianized, their criminal pop*

ilation reformed, their poor made to feel that they

3well among brethi'en—righteousness in the streets,

peace in the homes, an altar at eve*y fireside—^be-

cause I believe in the Holy Ghost. I expect the

world to bo ovoi-flowod with ih<r> 'kn^r^]oA2:^ of
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God ; the day to come when no man shall need to

say to his neighbor, " Know thou the Lord ;" but

vhen all shall know Ilim, " from the least unto the

greatest;" east and west, north and south, uniting

jO praise the name of the one God, and the one

Mediator—because I believe in the Holy Ghost.

Unbelief and neglect of prayer generally go to-

gether as preventives of spiritual power. Let all

of us who are painfully conscious that the results

just indicated, will never be attained by the instru-

mentality of men, in the condition in which we are,

simply ask ourselves. How long, how often, how im-

portunately have we waited at the throne of the

Saviour for the outpouring of the Spirit? Let our

closets answer. "The eyes of the Lamb," that are

looking through us now, have noted. O ! is it any

wonder that ofttimes we have been powerless, and

ofttimes have had but " a little strength ?"

Want of true faith and neglect of j^rayer are sure

to make place for faith in the instrument, instead

of in the power. When we are not living near the

throne, our minds become occupied ^^dth questions

of order, of talent, or of truth ; or, if we sink into

yet a lower state, with questions of facility, or inilu-

ence, or wealth. This Church reform will be follow-

ed by great good ; the clear development of such or

Buch a doctrine would bring us revival ; more lustei

o»' strength of talent in tlie ministrv would insure
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progiess. We only wait tlie removal of such anf

such hinderancos to open this door ; for the supply

of pecuniaiy means, and we shall see good doni3

there; or for the accession to the Church of some

person of influence, and God's work will prosper

yonder. Faith is sadly wasted when bestowed on

such thins^s. Give them their ri^j^ht value—never

underrate them—place them where God has placed

them ; but the fact that you trust in them shows

that your heart is wrong. Wait not for these—foi

the power is not in them—but for the baptism of Are.

Among the hinderances which will prevent any

one from having the " tongue of fire," none acts

more directly than any misuse of the "tongue" it-

self. If the door of the lips be not guarded, if un-

charitable or idle speech be indulged, if political or

party discussion be permitted to excite heats, if

foolish "talking or jesting" be a chosen method ot

display, it is not to be supposed that the same

tongue will be the medium wherein the sacred fire

of the Spirit will delight to dwell. Who has ever

worn at the same time the reputation of a trifler and

of a man powerful to search consciences?

Another fatal hinderance is any kind of sensual in-

dulgence. Whatever gives the least ascendancy to

the body over the K])irit musi gradually subdue, and
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ultimately extinguish the fire in the heart. This ap-

plies to all sloth, to every luxurious habit, every

artificial appetite, and all the pleasures of the table.

t is not a little remarkable that while, at the Day

of Pentecost, the peojDle, on seeing the excitement

and animation of the Christians, said, " They are

filled with new wine," Paul himself says to us, " Be

not drunk with wine, wherein is excess ; but be filled

with the Spirit." In both these cases there is a

suggestion, how^ever indirect, yet unquestionably a

suggestion of some analogy between the condition

of being "drunk with wme" and that of being

"fiUed with the Spirit."

Nor do we need to seek far for the grounds of

that analogy. To men of the w^orld wine is a re-

sort when they want something above their natural

strength of mind or body, and in it they seek three

thmgs—strength, cheering, and mental elevation.

Under its influence they will do more work than

they could otherwise, they will cast oft' their cares,

and their mental powers will reach a state which

they themselves call " inspiration." That worldly

orators, even of the highest reputation, often seek

bi wine such animation of their powers as is neces-

sary to great success, is only too well known. The

physical tendency to seek elevation in such a source

can not be even slightly yielded to, without fiitally

affecting: the "t^nixue of fire."
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Every CLiistian who wishes to retain the lite of

God in his soul, must hold all the enjoyments of the

table under a strict law of regard to health and to

emperance. For strength, for cheering, and for

Kjental elevation, such as an extraordinary affliction

or pubUc effort may demand, he must look alone to

power from on high, to the strength, and comfort,

and inspiration of the Holy Ghost. The bare idea

of seeking any of these in wine implies a heart al-

ready far fallen into the bondage of the flesh.

Even v/ithout going so far, one may easily pass the

bounds of moderation, and drink not for health,

but for pleasure. If the man who drinks to intoxi-

cation is miserable and pitiable, he who has learned

the bad secret of " how far he can go," and who
even acts upon it, although he may never be drunk,

is daily intemperate. In one aspect, his social influ-

ence is the most dangerous of all ; for, while one

who totally abstains, and one who drinks under a

rigid rule of regard for health and moderation, may
each contend that they are setting the Avisest ex-

ample that can be set, and while the drunkard may
truly say that his very excess is a warning to all

About him, he who habitually shov/s that he diinka

as much as is safe, is a hire :ind an enticement to

push indulgence as far as it can be done vithout

wreck of character.
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Another fatal hinderance is what may be called

*' aiming at literary effect." When preaching,

praying, or any other religious exercise of the

tongue, is ruled by the idea of composition, it lose?

the character of a Divine gift. Under that idea,

utterance especially is by the aid of the Holy Spirit,

With those who look at Christian preaching as an

exercise of natural talent, we enter into no discus-

sion. We speak only to those who are seeking thft

" tongue of fire," who believe that real Chnstian

preaching is effected only by the help of God. To
them, and to ourselves, wq say, that nothing will

more surely steal away the fire from our sentences

than anxiety to deliver them just as they were pre-

composed, or to pre-compose them with studious re-

gard to literary grace. Study of style, of words, of

the force, forms, and laws of language, we of course

recommend. Efforts on the part of every one to

gain the best style of wliich his nature admits—the

tersest, strongest, clearest, briefest—wc equally

recommend. Seeking, like Bunyan, for "picked

and packed words," is the instinct of a teacher

Even the study of the art of speaking, against

which the vulgar prejudice is so strong, we would,

with Wesley and Whitfield, encourage. Mouth

ing elocutionists may have brought it into dis

repute, but that is no reason why hundreds of us

should be maimed in health before mid-life by pub.
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lie speaking, Avhen we miglit have done as raucli

work, and done it better, without the least injury,

had we availed ourselves of the science of those

who have philosophically studied and taught upoo

the voice.*

While, however, -we contend that it is the duty

of all who take any part in teaching, to labor to

the uttermost for every qualification helpful to their

work, two things are to be forever and guardedly

shut out. The one is, aiming at giving intellectual

plfcasiire, instead of producing religious impression;

the othei-, being careful about words in the pulpit,

so as to interfere with dependence upon God for

utterance. In the study, attention to style ought

to be with a view, not to beauty, but to powder.

Tn the pulpit, all thought of style is thought

wasted, and even Averse. The gift of prophesying

* It is often assumed, that speaking is a natural exercise,

and therefore, needs no instruction. The word "speaking"

covers a fallacy. Conversation in a moderate tone, and at short

intervals, is a natural exercise of the voice
;
public speaking,

in an elevated tone, and for an hour together, is an artificial

one. Except in very rare cases of persons singularly favored

by nature, this artificial exercise is never performed with tho

ease of the natural one ; and how often it impairs, and even

destroys health, is too notorious to need any mention. Such

writers as Mr. Cull, and Dr. Rush, show that under proper

training public speaking may become as easy and as healthy

for persons of sound organs as singing is ; and to the neglect

of this -we owe the loss, in their prime, of many of the best and

ablest preachers that ever lived.
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in its very ideal excludes relying for utterance

upcni a manuscript or upon memory. It is the

delivery of truth by the help of God. The feeling

^ f every man standing up in the Lord's name ough

«^o be, " I am not here to acquit myself well, not

to deliver a good discourse ; but after having

made my best efforts to study and to digest th«

truth, I am here to say just what God may enable

me to say, to be enlarged or to be straitened, ac-

cording as He may be pleased to give me utterance

or not."

With this feeling of the preacher all appearances

ought to correspond. It ought to be manifest that,

while he has done what in him lies to be thoroughly

furnished, he is trusting for utterance to help from

above, and not insuring it by natural means—either

a manuscript or memory. We put these two td>

gether, because we do not see that any distinction

really exists between them. The plea that the

manuscript is n\ore honest than onemoriter preach-

ing, has some f )rce, but certainly not much ; for he

that reads from his memory is, to the feeling and

jnstinct of his hearers, as much reading as he who

T-ads from his manuscript. In neither case are the

thoughts and feelings gushing straight from the

mind, and clothing themselves as they come. The

mind is taking up words from paper or from mem*

ory, and doing its best to animate them with feel



PEA.CTICAL LESSOXS. 316

mg. Even intellectually, the operation is essen-

tially different from speaking, and the difference is

felt by all. For literary purposes, for intellectual

gratification, both have a decided advantage ovo

speaking ; but for the purposes of pleading, en*

treating, winning, and creating a sense of fellow-

ship, for impelling and arousing, for doing good

—

speaking is the natural, this is the Creator's, instru

ment.

We never say, nor think of saying, that God will

not bless sermons read, either from the manuscript

or from the memory ; for we are sure that both

these modes are resorted to by holy and earnest

servants of His, who seek His blessing, and obtain

it to the saving of many souls. All we say of read-

ing, either from the manuscript or the memory, is,

that it is not scriptural preaching. It is not minis-

tering after the mode of Pentecostal Christianity

;

it is a departure from scriptural precedent, an adop-

tion of a lower order of public ministration, and a

solemn declaration that security of utterance gained

by natural supports, is preferred over a liability to

be humiliated by trusting to the help of the Lord.

It has its clear advantages, and its clear losses. It

secures a gain of elegance, at the cost of ease—of

finish, at the cost of freedom—of precision, at that

of power—and of literary pleasure, at that of relig

ious impressivene.ss.

22



316 THE TOXGUE OF FIRE.

A literary ideal of preaching is vicious. Half

educated people pride themselves on admiring what

they consider intellectual, or "splendid." To meu

cf real mind, and real education, aiming at literar}

effect is as distasteful, on the one hand, as are trace

of carelessness, looseness, or vulgarity, on the other

Men of great talent or refinement, when speaking

great truths, under holy inspiration, must be elo-

quent, or pleasing. But an " intellectual treat" is

far from being the ideal of preaching. We have

heard efforts of this kind greatly j^raised, even by

aged and venerable ministers, which, when we look

back upon them, after years have elapsed, we feel

ought not to have been called sermons at all. They

were discourses which showed how a certain subject

could be treated ; but which were never meant to

do any work. An acute and profound philosopher,

looking upon the pulpit from the Chair of the His-

torical Professor, treats this point in the following

remarkable words

:

" Compare, I pray you, gentlemen, the sacred

eloquence of the sixth century with modern pulpit

eloquence, even in its most palmy days in the

eoventeenth century. I said just now, that in th*

seventh and eighth centuries the character of liter

ature had been that it ceased to be a literature—

that it had become in fact a power, that in writing

and speaking men concerned themselves only witb
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positive and immediate results, that they sought

neither science nor intellectual pleasure, and that on

this account the age had produced nothing but ser-

mons or similar works. This fact, which shows

itself in literature in general, is imprinted upon the

sermons themselves. Those of modern times have

a character evidently more literary than practical.

The orator aspires much more after beauty of lan-

guage, after the intellectual satisfaction of his aud-

itory than to act upon the deeps of their souls, to

produce real effects, notable reforms, efficacious

conversions. Nothinor of this sort—nothins: of the

literary character in the sermons of which I have

just been speaking to you; not one thought of ex-

pressing themselves nicely, of combining images

and ideas with art. The orator goes to the point

;

he wants to do a work ; he turns, and turns again in

the same circle; he has no fear of repetition, of

familiarity, not even of vulgarity. lie speaks

briefly, but recommences every morning. Tins la

BfOT SACKED ELOQUENCE ; IT IS RELIGIOUS POWER."*

Whenever we are tempted to think that fruitful

ness is only to be looked for in connection witi-

guperior attainments, the 'image of Peter preaching

in Jerusalem, and of that vast multitude in teara

* GmzoT's '^Histoire de la Civilisation,'^ vol. ii., p. 2-4. SixtS

raris EditioQ
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before hira, sliould rise into onr view. With w \m
reverence, not unmixed with sorrow, do we often

look back on preachers of days now gone, perhaps

on some whom our own ears have blessed when we

heard them ; but more on those of whose mighty

voices we have caught faint echoes, sounding in the

bosoms of hoary men who heard them in their

youth, and have never ceased to hear them, though

their tongues have long been silent ! When noting

our ov/n poor eiforts ; when seeing how tamely the

precepts of Sinai or the songs of Bethlehem have

fallen upon men from our lips ; seeing that, after our

closest thinking, we have seemed as those who beat

the air ; that, after seeking converts, we have only

gained credit ; that, when looking for multitudes to

be seized "with the thought, "What must I do to

be saved ?" we have only sent them away to dis-

cuss our faults or our merits, with perchance here

and there a heart touched and contrite;—when

years have thus passed away, and no stronghold of

sin brought down, no province completely con

quered from the Prince of darkness, no great

awakening to shew that there was a power and a

God in the midst of the Church ;—when we hav

seen all this, and much more alike thereto, has not

our disposition often been to open a calculation as

to our own abiUties and the difficulties before us,

concluding, on the whole, that such as we need not
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fiipect to do things which only the mighty could

do? How could lips like ours move mankind?

True, Apostles and Prophets moved them. True

Whitfield and Wesley, and hundreds of their oo

adjutors, near to our days, and in our own country

moved them. But then they were the wonders of

their age, the seraphim of earth. But what made

them seraphim ? They were once no mightier than

others as to converting souls. Unbaptized with fire

or but slightly touched, their tongues might liavo

charmed, fascinated, set the world discussing their

gifts and extolling their abilities ; but they would

never have shot fires into the souls of men, burned

by which the stolid w^ould roar, and the stoical melt,

the sedate smite upon his breast, and the corrupt

cleanse himself " from all filthiness of the flesh and

of the spirit." Perhaps without the baptism of fire

they would never have gained even the airy :feimo

of orators. Their very eloquence may have come

chiefly from the Spirit of God. At all events, it

was that fire which raised the orator into the Apos-

tle, and made their words sound as if Christ's first

messengers were risen from the dead.

The spectacle of Peter preaching at Jerusalem

answers ten thousand arguments of unbelief. Who
is that Galilean peasant, and w^ho are that group

beside him ? They are men of like passions with

ourselves. In nature, in gifts, in early opportuni
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ties, tlicy can not be ranked above the avprage of

mankiud. Even though they have been favored

with the personal teaching and society of Christ for

ihree whole years, they had not, up to this period,

ehowTi any extraordinary superiority of character

They have not been even without faults ; they have

had their disputes among themselves, their unbelief,

their faint-heartedness, their strifes about the things

of the world, their " false brethren ;" yet are they

endued with a power of speech which passes all

previously conceived reach of eloquence.

Is it rational, when looking up to the Spirit which

wrought this in them, to doubt whether or not it is

within His power to baptize His servants now living

uith such a baptism as would change the ordinary

into the extraordinary, the feeble into the mighty?

Whetlier is it easier for Him to say, " Speak with

many tongues," or to say, " I will give thee a mouth

and wisdom which all thine adversaries shall not bo

able to gainsay or to resist ?" The former He has

said, and common men at once received the power;

the latter He has said, and the same common men

received the power. The former power we do net

}«»ek but all of us who have any heart for our Mas-

ter's service, any real intention to bear a part in tho

cattle for th3 rescue of mankind, do desire in our

very hearts, yea, long with mournful longing for a

tongue of fire to tell of the love of the Saviour, and
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of the woe of sin, in such tones that the dead oar

shall tingle. Is lie not able to give the gift now as

He gave it then ? Is the distrust of His power in

this respect, which we find so common ; this count-

ing on our own impotence as a life-long companion;

this speaking of what we ought to expect, as if our

power must halt where our natural abilities halt

;

this thinking it really humble to expect little or no

fruit ; this thinking it meek to be happy without

fruit ;—is all this a fit answer to the baptism and

a fit memorial of the tongues of fire ? Do we not

there see the Spirit answering forever all doubts as

to what ordinary men can be made, and proclaiming

to all who would bear a message from God, that if

they will only wait until they are " endued witi

power from on high," the effect which of all others-

will show the working of that jDOwer within them

will be this—that they shall be raised above them

selves, and made to speak with a mouth and wis-

dom which, all who know them will know, were

not "wnthiti their natural enowments or attain

ments?

As TO THE SCiLE ON "WHIOU OUR EXPECn'ATTOWh

fiHotiLD BE FRAiiED. In our age invention by aid

of natural science often seems to leap almost within

the bounds of the supernatural. The impossibilities

ri' our fathers are disappearing, one becoming a
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traffic and another a pastime. This has produced a

state of mind in which nothing seems impossible to

natural science. Concurrently with this has arisen

a tendency to bring spiritual progress and action

within natural bounds. We are proud of oui

knowledge of the laws of the natural kingdom, and

impatient of any phenomena which can not bo

judged by them. Yet we do not object to judging

the vegetable kingdom by laws totally different

from those which we apply to the mineral, and the

animal by laws totally different from what we apply

to the vegetable, and the pervasive fluids* by laws

different from those we apply to any of those three

kingdoms. To shrink from the marvels of vegetabU

life because they are unaccountable on chemicaJ

principles, or from those of instinct because they are

unfathomable mysteries on botanical principles, or

from those of intellect because they are inexplicable

by the laws of natural history, or from the mysteries

of light because they can not be metaphysically an-

alyzed and conditioned, would not be more unrea-

sonable than to shrink from marvels in the spiritual

kingdom, because they can not be judged by the

jaws of the natural. The supernatural has its own

laws, and there is a supernatural.

* Water, air, light, electricity, etc., wliich can not be conve*

niently classed under any of the three divisions—vegetable, mia

eral, ard ani»"al—usually taken to comprise all natural objecta
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instead of seeking to keep down spiritual move-

ments to the level of natural explanation, in an age

when natural marvels reach almost to miracles, we

Oaghl rather to be impelled to pray that they may

jpat on a more striking character of supernatural

manifestation. To-day more by far is necessary to

carry into the mind of the multitude a clear convic-

tion, " It is the hand of God," than was necessary

in other ages. When men saw few wonders from

natural science, they readily ascribed each wonder

to Divine agency ; but now that they are accus-

tomed to see them daily, moral wonders must swell

beyond all pretext of natural explanation, before

they are felt to be from God. Is our footing firm ?

Do we stand, or do we tremble ? Is Christianity to

seat herself in the circle of natm-al agency, or to

arise from the dust, and prove that there is a God

in Israel ? Are we to shrink from things extraor

dinary ? Are we to be afraid of any thing that

would make skeptical or prayerless men mock"

Are we to desire that the Spirit shall use us and

work in us just to such a degree as will never bring

a sneer upon us—to pray, as a continental writer

represents some as ^neaning^ " Give us of the Holy

Spirit ; but not too much ; lest the people should

say that we are full of new wine ?"*

To Christianity this is pre-eminently the age of

* Pasteur Augustin Bost.
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opportunity. Never before did the world offer in

her any thing hke the same open field as at thia

moment. Even a single century from the present

lime, how much more limited was her access to the

minds of men ! Within our own favored country a

zealous preacher would then have been driven aAvay

from many a sphere, where now he would be hailed.

On the continent of Europe, the whole of France

has been opened to the preaching of the word,

though under some restraints. In Belgium, Sar.

dinia, and other fields, it may now be said, that the

word of God is not bound. A century ago the

Chinese empire, the Mahommedan world, and Af-

rica, containing between them such a preponderat-

ing majority of the human race, were all closed

against the Gospel of Christ. China is open at sev-

eral points. Tlie whole empire of the Mogul is one

field where opportunity and protection invite the

evangelist. Turkey itself has been added to the

spheres wherein he may labor. Around the wild

shores of Africa, and far into her western, eastern,

and southern interior, outposts of Clu'istianity have

been established. Wide realms beyond invito her

onward. In the South Seas, several regions which

a hundred years ago had not been made known by

the voyages of Cook, are now regularly occupied.

Could the Churches of England and America send

forth to-morrow a hundred thoufjand preachers of
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the Gospel, each one of them might fiiK. a sphere,

already opened by the strong hand of Providence,

where a centmy ago none of them could have come

mthout danger.

The age, if not so remarkable for agency as for

opponunity, is yet very remarkable in this respect,

when compared with any that lias preceded it.

While, on the one hand, we may well humble our-

selves that, after so long a lapse of time. Christian

men are so few, and Christian operations so feeble,

yet, measuring our own day with that of the gener-

ation that went before us, w^e may devoutly magnify

our God. Any one of the three great divisions of

Christians in England—the Established Church, the

Methodists, or the Dissenters—can this day furnish

a number of faithful ministers teaching the truth in

the fear of God, and wishful to be the instruments

in saving souls, supported by a number of spirit-

ually-minded laymen ready for every good work,

such that, could they have been presented to John

Wesley as the entire force of godly men in the coun-

try, would have made him feel as if the army for the

whole world's conquest was already raised. Scot-

land alone could now produce a host of loyal sol-

diers ready and able to wage the Redeemer's war,

such as in his day would have appeared to him al-

most sufficient to conclude the conquest. Ireland,

too. would offer in this respect an amazing advancf
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[ii France, where, ai the conclusion of the great

Peace, scarcely any earnest preachers could bo

found, they may now be counted by hundreds ; and

n Germany, notwithstanding all its mists and its

blights, not a few are growing up in vigor.

Whether for the direct labors of the pulpit, for

united movements of enlightenment, or the minis^

tering of gentle relief to the wants of human so-

ciety, never, never did the sun shine upon so much

agency, so much organization, so much liberty, so

much earnest effort. Could we indulge ourselves

by forming our own world, and only think of al'

the good men, good societies, and good works, or

which the eye may rest, we might rejoice with un-

broken joy, proclaim the full advent of the ki?ig

dom of God, and feel ourselves launched on a be

nign and brotherly age. But alas ! alas ! the vast

world rolls on, a turbid and a freezmg streari.

When we look first at our own little land, then at

the broad earth, we find, for one who fears God and

works righteousness, there are thousands who for-

get God and work wickedness. Christian agency is

not, therefore, as some amiable theorists would seem

to think, chiefly for training those who are born

Christians, or made Christians in baptism, and who

need nothing more than Church ordinances, and an

open heaven when they die. It is an agency raised

up to carry out the great work of conversion which
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the Lord has begun within the lands of Christen-

tloni, and tlien bear onward the banner until every

nation under heaven bows under it.

It is also an age of progress, as much as of op-

portunity or of agency. What an advance has

Christianity made, as to the impress upon our na-

tional manners, within the last century! On our

highest classes and on our lowest, on those who

love God and those who love Him not, she has im-

posed many restraints. The vices which remain are

every day made more hideous to the public eye.

How different the amount of piety in officers and

men developed by the horrors of the late war, from

what was ever known in an English army before

!

How different the spiritual condition of many of our

rural and manufacturing districts from what they

were a century ago ! What a change in the moral'

of the Court, in the temperance of private enter-

tamments ! How much more promising the aspect

of Ireland ! How much more animated the religion

of Scotland ! What an incalculable advance i»

.America! And within that time the West Indies,

Australia, New Zealand, the Society Islands, the

Sandwich Islands, the Friendly Islands, the Navi-

gator's Islands, a considerable part of Feejee, and

tracts of Southern and Western Africa, may be

written down as provinces added to Christendom.

Tliough in some of these places much ungodliness
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remains, yet in most of them a far more promising

state of things exists than was known in any coun-

try between the first days of Christianity, and th

last century.

In other countries, beginnings have been mad

and first-fruits gathered ; as, for instance, in India

China, and Northern Africa. At the same time,

every system of religion not caUing itself Chris-

tian has decayed. Mohammedanism, Brahmanism,

Buddhism, and Paganism, have lost territory, adher-

ents, and power. Altogether it maybe questioned,

whether even the progress of the first century h.is

not been equaled, as to positive amount, by that of

the last. But, when we look at the agents, means,

and facilities enjoyed during the last century com-

pared with the first, and at the rapidity with which

believers have multiplied themselves in both pe-

riods, we at once feel that, as to propagating

power, in the face of adverse circumstances and

small resources, there is no comparison between

tliem.

It is, on the one hand, as wrong and as danger

ous to overlook the success which God has given t^

His word in the last age, or the unparalleled op( c

ings which promise to the Church future conquest

as it is, on the other, to repose on our present pos-

sessions, as if the conquest was achieved. What

has been done is enoui^h to excite our liveliest
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gratitude ; but if v.e dwell on it alone, avo become

enervated and careless. What remains to be dono

is enough to excite our deepest solicitude; but if

we look at it alone, we become dispirited and

powerless. Even in England every thing is stained;

our commerce corrupt; our politics earthy; our

social manners chiefly formed after the will of " the

god of this world ;" our streets crying shame upon

us ; our hamlets, many of them, dark, ignorant, and

immoral ; our towns debauched and drunken.

Amid this much good exists, in which we do re-

loice, yea, and will rejoice ; but O ! the evil, the

evil is, day by day, breaking thousands of hearts,

ruining thousands of characters, and destroying

thousands of souls ! Looking abroad beyond the

one little sphere of Britain and America, which we

proud boasters of the two nations are prone to look

upon as being nearly the whole world—though we
are not one-twentieth of the human race—hovv

dreary and how lonely does the soul of the Chris-

tian feel, as it floats, in imagination, over the rest

of the earth ! That Europe, so learned, so splendid,

so brfive—what misery is by its fireside ! what staing

upon its conscience ! what superstition, stoicism, ci

despair around its death-beds ! And yonder bnght

old Asia, where the " tongue of fire" first spoke

—

how rare and how few are the scenes of morai

beauty which there meet the eye ! Instead of the
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family, the seraglio ; instead of religion, superstv

tion ; instead of peace, 02:)pression ; iiistead of enter-

prise, war ; instead of morals, ceremonies ; instead

fVf a God, idols ; instead of refinement and growth,

corruption and collapse : here, there, thinly sown

and scarcely within sight one of the other, a school,

a book, a man of God—one star in a sky of dark-

ness. And poor Africa ! what is to become of the

present generation of her sons ? Thinly around her

coasts are beginnings of good things ; but O ! the

blood and darkness, and woe, the base superstition,

and the miserable cruelties, under which the major-

ity of her youth are now trained, amid which her

old men are going down to the grave !

All this existed a century ago, but was not then

known as we know it now. The world is not yet

explored by the Church, much less occupied ; but

the exploration at least is carried so far, that we

know its plagues as our fathers knew them not

;

and if our hearts were rightly afiected, we should

weep over them as they never wept ; for, al-

though the spread of Christianity has greatly

multiplied the number of Christians, the increase

of population has been such, that more men arc

sinning and suffering now, than were a hundre^i

years ago.

Taking the forces of the Church, comparm|»

them with the length and breadth of the world,
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and then asking, "Are these ever to be the mean^

c f converting all ?" we feel that only the promise

of God could inspire such a hope. But that pro-

mise is so confirmed, illustrated, and exalted by th

success of the past century, that when we look

back to the few faithful men in this country and in

America, men in different circumstances and of dif-

ferent views, who then began in earnest to call the

Churches to their work, and see how far their

labors and those of their spiritual sons have ad-

vanced the kingdom of Christ beyond where it

stood then, we are led to say, " Suppose that all

the good men, now loving God and desiring His

glory, were but to be multiplied in equal ratio

during the next century, as those few have been

during the last century; what an amazing stride

would be made toward the conversion of the wholo

world !"

Is this too much to expect ? Are we to con-

clude, that the force of the animating Spirit ia

spent, and that an age of feebleness must succeed

to one of power ? To do so is fearfully to disbe

Jieve at once the goodness and the faithfulness ot

our God. Some say that, because populations havi

become famiharized with the truths of the Gospel,

we are not to expect the same converting effects aa

when those truths were new. If this be so, we

had bettor make way for a generation of rationalists

23
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and formalists, to prepare the ground again for

spiritual cultivation ! Some say that, because the

age is so educated, intellectual, scientific, and in

quisitive, men are not so susceptible of the influenc

of Christianity. Then shall we wait for an age les

enhghtened and less educated ? Some say that th

age is so unduly active, forcing enterprise and com

merce to the point of absorbing every man, till

religion is pushed aside. Must we then wait for a

duller and more lethargic time ? Some say that

the Lord does not give us great success lest we

should be uplifted. Is it His way to promote humil-

ity by giving small results to great agencies, or by

giving great results to small ones ? And would

not results after the Pentecostal scale make any of

our agencies seem small ? These are miserable

withs wherewith to bind the giant Church of God.

Away wuth them every one ! After going round

all the reasons Avhich one hears ordinarily assigned

for the greater direct success of Preachers in the

last century than now, our mind finds rest only in

that one reason, which carries a world of rebuk«

li:id of humiliation to ourselves : they produce*,

greater efiects, simply because of the greater powe

of God Avithin them.

Every ray of Gospel truth that exists in any man

18 on our side. All intelligence, all intellectual

activitv, all vigor of character, are more for us thac
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their opposites woiikl bo. In fact, they are very

much the fruit, the indirect and secondary fruit, of

the past triumphs of religion ; for it is impossible

that true godliness shall spread among any people,

Aathout stimulating their intellectual and social

euerorjes. It is hard to imagine a satire on the

Gospel more bitter than that it should be powerful

when new to men, and impotent when familiar

;

that it should be good for the half barbarous, but

not for those whom itself had refined ; capable of

captivating the inert, but incapable of commanding

the m isculine and the energetic. We expect ages

not less instructed in Christian doctrine, but iav

more instructed ; not intellectually duller, but more

active ; not darker as to science and literature, but

inconceivably brighter ; not slower as to invention,

enterprise, and progress, but more vigorous by fiir.

And am I to return to " the glorious Gospel of the

blessed God," whereto I feel that I and mine, my
kindred, my country, the race from which I have

sprung, the lands in which I have traveled, are all

indebted for their purest and brightest things—and

Bay to it, "When these bright ages come, thou

ahah, lag behind, perhaps recollected as one of the

infantine instructors of the world, but distanced, by

the progress of man ?" Let those who assign

reasons for our want of fruitfulness which fairly

80W the seeds of rationalism, prepare to render ar
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account when the fruit of their sowing comes to 'be

reaped.

There is a natural tendency in any movement to

^se intensity as it gains surface. Whec godliness

becomes the habit of large numbers, it is not ac-

cording to the laws of human nature that it should

retain, in every individual, all the fervor which it

must maintain, in order to exist at all, when it is

the peculiarity of an extremely few. But if this

fact is to be recognized, it must be remembered

that the disadvantage which it presents is easily

overcome by the power of grace ; and, indeed, a

natural counterpoise to this subduing tendency, in

practical religion, is offered in an equally natural ac-

cumulative tendency. That decrease of distinction

between the Church and the world which is so often

noticed, does not wholly arise from the Church be-

coming less Christian, but partly also from the

world becoming less wicked. The testimony of a

large number of decided men gradually and silently

imposes on the Avorld a respect for Christian princi-

ples, till the world tacitly accepts many of its moral

aws and social standards at the hands of the Churcli,

Every concession of this kind is an advantage to

those Christians who mean to conquer all ; while

it is a seduction to those who repose in the idea of

converting a small section of the people, leaving the

rest to live in sin.
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Put the ungodly in a minority, tlien vice boconr.efe

a social as well as a spiritual blemish, and religion

an outward as well as an inward comfort. As the

multitude of Christians goes on increasing, there ia

accumulative power of example, accumulative ^^ower

of teacliing, accumulative power of prayers, accu-

mulative power of Christian training in families, ac-

cumulative power of purity in habits, all tending in

the one direction—to bring the public sentiment

under the dominion of Christ. Towns and villages

exist in this country where, within the memory of

living men, very few godly persons were to be

found; but now one-tenth, one-seventh, and even

one-fifth in some cases, of their adult population,

are professing to follow Christ, and living more or

less worthily of that profession. Can any man help

feeling that the unconverted people in such a town

are much more likely to be converted than those

living where the proj^ortion of the godly is not

more than one in a hundred, or one in a thousand ?

Who could not feel—who would not practically ac-

knowledge the feeling—of the accumulative power

of Christian progress, if he had to decide in which

of two towns his unconverted son should settle foi

life—one with a believer to every thousand of the

population, or one with a believer to every ten?

He would instantly say, " In the latter place the

prospects of ray son's conversion are vastly greatei
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than in the other." What we should feel in an in-

dividual case, we ought to feel on the great scale—

•

to gather strength and hope, not feebleness, from

past successes, and to become especially inipatient

of the continuance of sinners in those fields where

notable triumphs ofgrace have already been achieved.

What the Canaanites were to the Israelites of old,

the unconverted dwelling in our towns and villages

are to us at this day. They confuse and weaken us,

they allure, they insnare us, they lead our children

astray, they rob us of the fruit of our schools, they

damp the zeal of our young converts, they entice

families into worldly practices, they tempt our

tradesmen, they infect our churches; and never,

until they are totally extirpated, can peace and

righteousness flourish in our coasts. Impatient of

their obstinacy everywhere, we ought to be espe

cially so where victories, won by those who have

preceded us, leave us comparatively little to do: for

the up-hill fight has been fought, the vantage-

ground gained, and now for the power to complete

the triumph! The entire converson of England

and America, within the next fifty years, would not

:.e 60 great a Avork for the Christians now existing,

as the progress made within the last hundred years

has been for the Christians then existing. Is it

rational to believe that God will less bless His serv-

ants in this nineteenth century that in the one that
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JB gone, if Ihey be equally faithful? or that lie wil";

nhower on this generation of ours less marked bene-

dictions than He did on the one to whom we ar

Ldebted for so much ?

The single consideration of past progress suffices

to prove that, on the ground of experience, we are

not warranted to conclude that the conversion of

the whole world is imjDossible. Much as may be

argued from the slowness of the past progress of

Christianity, the last century has so changed the as-

pect of affairs as now to cast the weight of the argu-

ment from experience decisively into the scale of

hope. Many, however, wall continue to look upon

any consistent expectation of the general conversion

of men as illusory; the objections of some resting

on their views of the constancy of human nature,

certain, they think, hereafter as heretofore, to pre-

sent great numbers of unconquerable opponents to

holiness; while others take higher ground, and be-

lieve that the general conversion of our race is con

trary to the purpose of God.

When the question, " Is the conversion of the

whole world possible ?" is fairly put, the plain an-

Bwer to it is obviously this :
" It is possible, unless

it be contrary to the will of God." If He has or-

dained that it is not to be, an infinite obstacle op

poses it ; if He has not so ordained, the obstacles
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which oppose it are finite, and therefore conquei

able. Christians can overcome all things but a de

cree of God.

Has Pie, then, given us any declaration that He

does not intend to renew the earth, as a whole, in

righteousness ? We do not mean to hold any con-

troversy with those who have deliberately adopted

the view, that the Christian dispensation is a kind

of interlude between the Lord's lifetime upon

earth, and a future earthly reign, meanwhile, bear-

ing witness in His name ; a witness, for the conver-

sion of a few, and the condemnation of the many.

We leave them with the praise of being perfectly

consistent, in expecting small results from the

preaching of the Gospel ; and with the responsibil-

ity of looking on that Gospel in a light which war-

rants little faith.

We deal with those who regard the Gospel as

bondfide " good news" for every creature—" good

news" which those who heard it before me were

bound to tell to me—" good news" which I am

bound to tell to every creature living, according to

the extent of my opportunities—" good news'*

o the effect that " the grace of God, which bring

eth salvation to all men, hath appeared"—^news

which could not be told to me as good, if it left

any doubt whether it was or was not for me

—

" cfood news" to every creature. " a Gospel for the^."
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We take the first two announcements by a

preacher under the Christian dispensation, to audi-

ences of sinners, as intended for our instruction and

mitation: "Repent, and be baptized every one

DF TOU, in the name of Jesus Christ, for the remis-

sion of sins ;" " God, having raised up His Son

Jesus, sent Him to bless you, in turning away

EVERY ONE OF YOU from his iniquities." Declara-

tions less direct, personal, or comprehensive than

these, we have no manner of authority to deliver.

We are to " command all men everywhere to re-

pent," to call upon every one of them to believe, to

assure every one of them that Christ is "sent to bless

him in turning him away from his iniquities."

ISTor are we to make such proclamations under the

feeling that, although it is our duty to do it, there

is no intention on the part of God to second our

testimony and give it effect. Hope in the result

sustained the Apostle in his work, according to his

own avowal ; for he says, " Therefore we both

Jabor and suffer reproach, because we trust in the

living God, who is the Saviour of all men, specially

of those that believe." This trust in the God and

Saviour of all was enough to animate any man in

labor and under reproach ; and such a trust we

should never cast away.

The question, whether or not the conversions of

the first ages ought to be looked back to by us, as a
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Standard at which to aim, is settled by one of the

passages ah-eady quoted. After joyfully describing

the conversion of the Church in Ephesus, where

uh':; \^ ord of the Lord" so " mightily grew and

prevailed," St. Paul says, that God has done this,

*^ THAT IN THE AGES TO COME He MIGHT SHOW THK

EXCEEDING RICHES OF His GRACE, in His kiudncss

toward us through Christ Jesus." We are living in

what w^ere, then, " the ages to come." On us the

light of those " exceeding riches of grace" is shin-

ing—shining for our encouragement—shining that

we may believe that in heathen cities, where great

Dianas are adored, we also shall see " the word of

God mightily grow and prevail," heathen rites aban-

doned, bad books consumed, and the craft of idol-

makers destroyed.

While this collective number of conversions is

given to us as an encouragement, the most remark-

able of all individual conversions is placed before us

in the same light. " Howbeit," says St. Paul, "for

this cause I obtained mercy, that in me first Jesus

Christ might show forth all long-suffering,/br apat-

teni to them which should hereafter believe an Him
to life everlastingy Thus we are deliberately fore-

warned to take the most singular conversion that

ever occurred in the early Church, not as a dis-

couragement because of its speciality, but as an in-

tentional manifestation of the wonderful grace oi
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the Ticaecmer, by wliich every sinner in all ages

who would fain " find mercy," may encourage him

self. The persecutor Paul, converted and forgiven

is for a pattern to individual believers in " the age*

to come." The great multitude of "children of

wrath" in Ephesus who were made to " sit in heav-

enly places in Christ Jesus," are also to us, of " the

ages to come," a pattern of the " exceeding riches

of grace." Whether our faith be tried in respect to

the possibility of the conversion of an individual as

unlikely as Saul, or of a number as great as the

Church of Ephesus, in either case we should believe

that the ancient grace is free and mighty this day.

Thus trusting in " God, who is the Saviour of all

men," we shall both cheerfally " labor and suffer re-

proach."

The same relation which w^e have shown to exist

between hope and labor, is also pointed out to us,

as existing between hope nnd prayer. " I exhort,

therefore, that, first of all, supplications, prayers,

intercessions, and giving of thanks, be made for al!

men." Here no one doubts that w^e are literally

commanded to pray for every human being ; but if

we did not carefully attend to the context, we

might run away with a vague idea, that we wer^

only to pray as an expression of good-will, and that

for temporal and national blessings, especially ag

allusion is made to "kings, and all that are in
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authority ;"—that, m fact, the " prayers, and suppli-

cations, and intercessions, and giving of thanks, for

all men," do not mean that we are to pray, suppli-

eate, and intercede, that all men may be saved and

come to the knowledge of the trutli ; for that

would only be asking what God wills should never

be, and therefore wbat could not be acceptable to

Him. But, as if expressly to anticipate this unbe-

lief, the Apostle adds, " For this is good and ac-

ceptable in the sight of God our Saviour ; who will

have all men to be saved, and to come unto the knowl-

edge of the truth. For there is one God, and one

Mediator between God and men, the Man Christ

Jesus ; who gave Himself a ransom for all, a testi

mony* in due time."

Here our encouragement in prayer, supplication,

and intercession for all men, is grounded first on the

clear declaration that such prayer is " good and ac-

ceptable in the sight of God our Saviour ;"—" our

Saviour" giving intensity to the expression, as if re-

minding us that He who has saved us, must be one

to whom it is good and acceptable, that we should

8eck the salvation of all. It is further grounded on

the express declaration of His will regarding others^

that He " will have them to be saved, and to come

•jnto the knowledge of the truth." Here is not

* We give the marginal reading, which is a literal translaf

tlon ; the other is, " to be testified in due time."
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only the assurance that we are right in prajing that

they may be saved, but right in praying that the

truth may be brought to all, and that they may be

saved through its instrumentality
;
praying, in fact

for the universal diffusion of Christ's Gospel, and

the universal salvation of men in consequence. It

is further supported on the ground of the unity of

God, the unity of the Mediator between God and

men, and the unity of man as regarded by His me-

diating atonement: " One God, and one Mediator be-

tween God and men, the Man Chi-ist Jesus, who gave

Himself a ransom for all, a testimony in due time."

"We have, then, the clear example of the first

preachers, the express declaration that the early

conversions were as a pattern for the ages to come,

the statement that trust in God as the Saviour of all

men was the animating strength under apostolic toil

and shame, the command to pray for all, and the

most formally stated warrant for such prayers bold-

y to lay liold upon the promises of God.

Many Avho will admit that the scriptural argu-

ment points in this direction, yet, looking at human

aature, the present condition of mankind, the pro-

portion of Christian agency to population, and the

past career of man, will, on the whole, conclude

that the conversion of the world is not to be ex.

oected. They will also ask us how w^ can roeon
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cile such an expectation with the free agency ol

man. We will no further answer them than by i«>.

calHng the fact, that every additional conversion to

ftome extent, however shght, changes the condition

of society, and, in so doing, affects the motives

which act upon the unconverted, throwing a great*

er weight upon the side of goodness. A few more

decided advances on the part of the Church, in

some countries of Christendom, would cast a pre-

ponderating weight of social motives on the side

of godUness, leaving little to be contended against

but the natural depravity of man's heart, whicJi,

even in the purest condition of society, would be

enough to demand the most zealous care for the

conversion of each human beinir.

This bears first on the general question of nat-

ural motives, next on the particular one as to rec-

onciling faith, for the general regeneration of men,

with their free agency. We readily admit tliat,

logically, we can not reconcile them, and certainly

we are not anxious to attempt it. All the difft-

culties which meet us in soberly expecting the con*

Version of the entire world, equally m.eet us in so

erly expecting the conversion of an entire family

Every question of free agency, motives, human na

ture, past experience, which enters into the one,

enters into the other, though on a smaller scale,

^iut it is only the scale that diflfers, the elemc.'nts uro
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tlie same. Yet who tliat lias felt tlic faith and lovo

of Christ within him, and has kindred dear to hia

own heart, has not again and ag^An pleaded that

they might all appear, " no wanderer lost, a family

in heaven ?" Who does not feci that to exercise

faith that such a prayer shall bo answered, is good

and wise, and acceptable to Gc/d? In fact, all tlie

difficulty exists as to faith for the conversion of any

one individual.

The difference between preaching the Gospel

with a full expectation of doing no more than sav-

ing small companies of sainVj from amid multitudes

of sinners, on whose shipwreck no influence is to be

exercised beyond holding them a light to sink by,

and of lookhig upon eve y converted maa as one

rescued from a common danger, who is immediately

to join in rescuing the re^t—is such, that in the one

case, when a little is accompHshed, it is looked upon

as what the Gospel was sent to do ; while, in the

other case, every Httle is taken as but an earnest of

the great, and the great as an earnest of the uni-

versal. While we aim at few, we shall wift but

few ; for, that our successes shall take their propor

tions from our faith, is the universal law of the

service of Christ.

Should we be wrong in our views—should it be

contrary to the design of our Lord to coijvcvt alJ
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our lace by the preaching ol His word, and the out-

pouring of His Spirit—should it be His purpose to

leave the earth much as it is until He concludes its

tnournful story in thunder-claps of judgment-

should that consummation be nigh, and the laat

trumpet be already beginning to fill with the breath

of the archangel, yet surely, if w^e, under the illusion

of our belief, are found panting, praying, laboring,

if by any means we might save some, that blast

might cause us a pang for the multitudes whom it

found unwarned ; but no pang because we had been

busy in warning, exhorting, entreating ; no pang

because we had done so in faith, that our Lord

willed all men to come to the knowledge of the

truth.

Suppose, on the other hand, that there is even a

possibility of our being right, that the grace of God

which has appeared to us really is " good tidings"

for eveiy creature ; that the truth so precious to

our nation and to our own souls is not decreed

away from any part of the human family by the

yreat Saviour above us ; that He does mean tliat

literally every creature should hear it from the lipa

of His servants, that literally the whole earth

should be filled with the knowledge of the Lord,

that literally " the ages to come" should take 1 lie

earlj- conversions as the type of their expectations,

and should embi ace all men in their supplicatioJis
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and theii labors; should all this be true, and we
spend our strength in observing the clouds, and the

judgments, and the trumpets, telling those who are

calling the nations that they may call, but they will

accomplish little thereby—as far as in us lies steal •

ing the nerve from their arm and the fire from

their voice; should we in the midst of this die, and

find *' ages to come" yet advancing, then, perhaps,

we might feel as if the Scripture had been neglect-

ed by us, which says, " He that observeth the wind

shall not sow, and he that regardeth the clouds

shall not reap." Futurity, judgments, and provi-

dential designs, lie within the unshared province of

God ; and none need make it his chief concern to

settle or to ascertain them. A world of sinning and

suffering men, each one of them my own brother,

calls on me for work, work, work. I may trust the

future, and the time of restoring Israel, to better

hands than mine.

In hope, or without hoi^e, let us be up and doing.

Encouragements are on every hand, and so are

menaces. The enlightened, the true, the zealous,

are many ; the wicked and the slothful are fearfully

more. The number of the former has been grow

ing by conversions, the number of the latter grow-

ing faster by the natural increase of population.

The appliances for Christian propagation are vast;

the faith of many in their efficacy feeble. The
24



348 THE TOI«"GUE OF FIRE.

doctrines of Christianity are known and prized bj

multitudes who never knew tliem before ; but, od

the other hand, there are few of the Churches, in

ihe very heart of which those doctrines are not Ibe^

trayed. One would rob us of the incarnation of

God, another of the Spirit of God, another of an

atonement, another of providence, another of

prayer ; some of regenerating grace, some of min-

isterial unction, some of primitive fervor, some of

a Lord's day ; some would launch us on a sea of

thought Avithout an inspired guide ; others on a

moral universe without punishment for wrong :

thus nearly every truth that distinguishes the sys-

tem of Christianity from earthly inventions, is at-

tacked by mining or by battery. We are not sure

but truth is sometimes spoken when little good

ensues ; we are sure that error is never issued into

the world without doing harm ; and there are

strong men now doing work over which, unless

others, made stronger by the might of God, undo

it, generations to come will have reason to weep.

For all who can not bear to see the Cross betrayed,

'•lie Holy Ghost grieved, the oracles of God de-

graded, the work of the Spirit in the human soul

reduced to a process of motives and emotions, and

every Divine tie that connects us, as a redeemed

race, with a redeeming Father, skillfully cut asunder

;

—for those who are not prepared to see the
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Churches of England and Amerii^a pass through

blights such as have befallen the Churches of Swit-

zerland, Germany, and other Protestant regions of

the Continent, this is a moment when the air seems

full of trumpet-notes, when every step taken on

doctrinal ground raises the echo of warning. And,

alas! many who dogmatically repel error evaporate

in mtellectualism ; others decay, under a silvered

'iiildew of respectability ; and others, professing to

seek the old Christianity, content themselves with

garnishing the sepulcher in which the Middle Ages

buried her, instead of seeking that her first preach-

ers, in the persons of other men, but in the " spirit

and power" of Peters and Pauls, should be raised

up once more I

We will bless every laborer for any service done

toward the maintenance and advance of the truth,

for every good word spoken, every sound argument

uttered from the pulpit, every page of evangelical

truth wiitten, and every rebuke administered in

any way to those who woukl falsify our faith ; but,

et them be assured that more than all other

services, turning many away from iniquity will

counterwork and confound attempts to reduce

Christianity from a Divine to a human system.

Tills is tlie practical answer to difficulties and

objections. Let us only have multitudes of new
born Christians, fervent iu fiiith an<l hope, full of
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love and of good works, and rationa lists may ac

count for ihe phenomenon as they will ; but the

common conscience of mankind will feel that

God is in it. " Beholding the man which was

healed standing with them, they could say nothing

against it."

The one reason for being zealous for Christian

doctrine which so far surpasses all others that beside

it they become as nothing, is that given by St.

Paul to Timothy: "Take heed unto thyself, and

unto the doctrine ; continue in them : for in doing

this thou shalt both save thyself, and them that

hear thee." "What a motive ! Saving, first, our-

selves—then, those that hear us : the sublime can

go no further ! Here we have set before our hearts,

soliciting us onward, motives which we acknowledge

have already moved the very heart of the Godhead.

To save ! as an instrument, it is true ; but O, how

infinitely glorious, even as an instrument, to save

!

and that, not only ourselves, but others ! While,

on the one hand, guarding " the doctrine" is tha

only means of retaining saving power in the Church

;

on the other, no guard upon the doctrine will ever

he effectual unless we can raise up a succession of

saved men.

Creeds, Catechisms, Confessions, are not to be

treated as is now the fashion in many quarters to

treat them ; but, when kept in their proper place,
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as liiiman and fallible, and strong only when tlic7

accord with God's holy oracles, have a lugh utility

But the idea of relying upon these for coiLserving

he truth in any Church, is as well-founded as would

HI the idea of relying on a good military code for

defending a nation. An army of cowards would

interpret any code down to their own level, and

Churches and unconverted men will equally lower

any confession of faith. For rescuing souls, for

rebuking blasphemy, for building up God's holy

Church, for glorifying the Saviour's name on earth,

for our own joy and crown of rejoicing, for the

bliss of covering a multitude of sins, for the eternal

delight of having saved a soul from death, let us

aim at one Avork—bringing sinners fi-om dark-

ness to light. Of all the records of praise which

our merciful Lord will give His servants, who

would not most covet that his record should be ?

—

" The law of truth was in his mouth, and iniquity

was not found in his lips. He walked with Me In

peace and equity, axd did turn siaxy away from

INIQUITY !"

Ye that are lights and fathers in the ministry,

whose very name is a power, whose tone decides

tliat of many young evangelists, whose standard of

faith and success regulates the practical expectations

of many humble Christians—O, show us the way

to victory, lead us to downright conquests ovei
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this cold and sinful world ! What if, ere ye go

hence, ye should leave to your successors a glorious

tradition of multitudes broken under the power of

the word, of notorious sinners suddenly transformed

into bright examples of grace, of throngs of in

quirers asking the way to heaven with tears, of

Churches once dying easily, roused, through your

instrumentality, to apostolic zeal ? If ye but leave

behind you such traditions to be told, and told

again, to children, and to children's children, your

*' tongue of fire" will be multiplying itself in the

homesteads of your people, when your voice has

long been silent ; and the fruit of your labor will go

on propagating itself, until tlie trump of the arch-

angel sounds.

Ye who are but entering on the work of the

ministry, or are as yet young in its ranks, choose,

among all those who have gone before you, whose

fame you would prefer. Take the liost of those

who have trifled with the Cross, with inspiration,

with the fall and the redemption of man, with the

work of the Spirit, or any of the other vital doc-

trines of our religion ; and if you find among then)

one man whose name, after ages, is dear to a nation,

eacred in the homesteads of thousands to whoso

ancestors he was a blessing—then follow him. If

you find among those who gave themselves to

intellectual pleasures, and were above tlie plain
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rough work of revivals and awakenings, one who

tias left a memory which is to this day blessed, rais-

ing up even now spiritual children to perpetuate

tiis fruits to other generations—you may follow

hira. But surely you would never think of follow-

ing in the track of those whose labors have been

succeeded by a bUght, or whose names, if remem-

bered at all, are remembered, not as a blessing to

the world, but simply as an exam])le of talent ?

Surely you would wish rather to be one of those

whom grandsires shall speak of, to their grand-

children, as having been the means of saving such

a man, of kindling such a revival, of introducing a

new religious era into the history of such a village,

or of first carrying the Gospel to some people to

whom Christ was a stranger? You v/ill find that

all those upon whose memories the blessings of liv-

ing men re^t, were those who most gave themselves

to accomplish the salvation of sinners, who gloried

in the Cross, who trusted in the Holy Ghost, and

who, whether their tongue was that of a Boanerges,

or that of a Barnabas, ever took care, by solitary

waiting beforerthe Redeemer's throne, to have it so

imbued with the Holy Ghost, that it was, at least, a

" tongue of fire."

We do not feel that we have said what we had

to say. In looking over this little book, we cao
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hardly believe that it is all that tlie feelings

and thoughts with which we began it have pro-

duced. But, such as it is, let it go out to the world,

to be rebuked where it errs, to be unheeded where

it is feeble, to be blessed where it is true and

strong.

And now, adorable Spirit, proceeding from

the Father and the Son, descend upon all the

Churches, renew the Pentecost in this our age,

and baptize Thy people generally—O, baptize them

yet again with tongues of fire ! Crown this nine-

teenth century with a revival of " pure and unde

filed religion" greater than that of the last century,

greater than that of the first, greater than any

" demonstration of the Spirit" ever yet vouchsafed

to men

!

THE END.
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LAPSTONE'; or, the Sailor turned Shoemaker.

ORKNEY, THE PEACEMAKER ; or, The Various Ways of

Settling Disputes.
VOL. XL

JUDGE JUSTIN ; or, The Little Court of Morningdale.

MINIGO ; or, The Fairy of Cairnstone Abbey.

JASPER ; or. The Spoiled Child Recovered.

VOL. XII.

CONGO ; or, Jasper's Experience in Command.
VIOLA and her Little Brother Arno.

LITTLE PAUL; or, How to be Patient in Sickness and

Pain.

Some of the Story Books are written particularly for girls, and

Eorae for Boys, and the different Volumes are adapted to various

ages, so that the work forms a Complete Library of Story Books for

all the Children of the Family and the Sunday-School.



Books by the Abbotts.

ABBOTTS' ILLUSTRATED HISTORIES.

Biographical Histories. By Jacob Abbott and John S.

C. Abbott. The Volumes of this Series are printed and

bonnd uniformly, and are embellished -with numerous Engrav-

ings. 16mo, Cloth, $1 00 per Volume. Price of the set (32

Vols.), $32 00.

A series ofvolumes containing severally full accounts of the lives,

cluiractcrs, and exploits of the most distiuguished sovereigns, po-

tentates, and rulers that have been chiefly renowned among man-
kind, In the various ages of the world, from the earliest periods to

the present day.

The successive volumes of the series, though they each contain

the life of a single Individual, and constitute thus a distinct and
independent work, follow each other in the maiu, in regular his-

torical order, and each one continues the general narrative of his-

tory down to the period at which the next volume takes up the

story ; so that the whole series presents to the reader a connected

narrative of the line of general history from the present age back
to the remotest times.

CYRUS THE GREAT.

DARIUS THE GREAT.

XERXES.

ALEXANDER THE GREAT.

ROMULUS.

HANNIBAL.

PYRRHUS.

JULIUS C^SAR.

CLEOPATRA.

NERO.

ALFRED THE GREAT.

WILLIAM THE CONQUEROR.

RICHARD L

RICHARD II.

RICHARD III.

MARGARET OF ANJOU.

MARY QUEEN OF SCOTS.

QUEEN ELIZABETH.

CHARLES L

CHARLES II.

HERNANDO CORTEZ.

HENRY IV.

LOUIS XIV.

MARIA ANTOINETTE.

MADAME ROLAND.

JOSEPHINE.

JOSEPH BONAPARTE.

HORTENSE.

LOUIS PHILIPPE.

GENGHIS KHAN.

KING PHILIP.

PETER THE GREAT.



Booka by the Abbotts.

Abraham Lincoln's Opinion op Abbotts' Histories.— In

a convei'sation with the President just before his death, Mr.

Lincoln said: '' I want to thank you and your brother for

Abl^otfs^ Scries of Histories. I have not education enough to

appreciate the profound works ofvobtminous historians; and

if I hady I have no time to read thein. But your Series of
Histories gives me, in brief compass, just that knowledge of

past men and events xohich I need. 1 have read them with the

greatest interest. To tliem I am indebted for about all the his-

torical knoioledge I have.''"'

For the convenience of buyers, these popular Histories

have 'wan divided into Six Series, as follows :

I.

Founders of Empires.

CYRUS.
DARIUS.
XERXES.
ALEXANDER.
GENGHIS KHAN.
PETER THE GREAT.

II.

Heroes of Roman History.

ROMULUS.
HANNIBAL.
PYRRHUS.
JULIUS CESAR.
NERO.

III.

Earlier

British Kings and Queens.

ALFRED.
WILLIAM THE CONQUEROR.
RICHARD L
RICHARD II.

MARGARET OF ANJOU.

IV.

Later

British Kings and Queens.

RICHARD III.

MARY QUEEN OF SCOTS.
ELIZABETH.
CHARLES I.

CHARLES IL

Queens and Heroines.

CLEOPATRA.
MARIA ANTOINETTE.
JOSEPHINE.
HORTENSE.
MADAME ROLAND.

VI.

Rulers of Later Times.

KING PHILIP.
HERNANDO CORTEZ.
HENRY IV.

LOUIS XIV.
JOSEPH BONAPARTE
LOUIS PHILIPPE.

Each Series inclosed in a neat box.



Books by the Abbotts.

THE LITTLE LEARNER SERIES.

A Series for Yery Young Children. Designed to Assist in

the Earliest Development of the Mind of a Child, while under

its Mother's Special Care, during the First Five or Six Years

of its Life. By Jacob Abbott. Beautifully Illustrated.

Complete in five small 4to Yolumes, Cloth, 75 cents per Yol.

Price of the set, in case, $3 '75.

LEARNING TO TALK; or, Entertaining and Instructive

Lessons in the Use of Language. 170 Engravings.

LEARNING TO THINK: consisting of Easy and Enter-

taining Lessons, designed to Assist in the First Unfolding

of the Reflective and Reasoning Powers of Children. 120

Engravings.

LEARNING TO READ : consisting of Easy and Entertain-

ing Lessons, designed to Assist Young Children in Stud}'-

ing the Forms of the Letters, and in beginning to Read.

160 Engravings.

LEARNING ABOUT COMMON THINGS ; or, Familiar In-

struction for Children in Respect to the Objects around

them that attract their Attention and awaken their Curi-

osity in the Earliest Years of Life. 120 Engravings.

LEARNING ABOUT RIGHT AND WRONG; or, Enter-

taining and Instructive Lessons for Young Children in

Respect to their Duty. 90 Engravings.



Books by (ht Abbolts.

KINGS AND QUEENS; or, Life iii the Palace: consisting

of Historical Sketches of Josephine and Maria Louisa,

Louis Philippe, Ferdinand of Austria, Nicholas, Isabella II.,

Leopold, Victoria, and Louis Napoleon. By John S. C.

Abbott. Illustrated. 12mo, Cloth, $1 75.

A SUMMER IN SCOTLAND: a Narrative of Observations

and Adventures made by the Author during a Summer

spent among the Glens and Highlands in Scotland. By

Jacob Abbott. Illustrated. 12mo, Cloth, $1 75.

THE ROMANCE OF SPANISH HISTORY. By John S. C.

Abbott. Illustrated. 12mo, Cloth, $2 00.

THE TEACHER. Moral Influences Employed in the In-

struction and Government of the Young. By Jacob Ab-

bott. Illustrated. 12rao, Cloth, $1 75.

GENTLE MEASURES IN TRAINING THE YOUNG.
Gentle Measures in the Management and Training of the

Young; or. The Principles on which a Firm Parental Au-

thority may be Established and Maintained without Vio-

lence or Anger, and the Right Development of the Moral

and Mental Capacities be Promoted by Methods in Har-

mony with the Structure and the Characteristics of the

Juvenile Mind. A Book for the Parents of Young Chil-

dren. By Jacob Abbott. Illustrated. 12mo, Cloth,

$1 75.

EP~ Haepeb & Brotuebs icill send any of the above, works by mai7,

postage prepaid, on receipt of the price.



By JOHN S. C. ABBOTT.

CHILD AT HOME.
The Child at Home ; or, The Principles of Filial Duty famil-

iarly Illustrated. By John S. C. Abbott. "Woodcuts.

16mo, Cloth, $1 00.

The duties aucl trials peculiar to the child are explained and il-

Instrated iu this volume iu the same clear and attractive manner
in which those of the mother are set forth in the "Mother at

Home." These two works may be considered as forming a com-
plete manual of filial and maternal relations.

MOTHER AT HOME.

The Mother at Home ; or, The Principles of Maternal Duty

familiarly Illustrated. By John S. C. Abbott, Engrav-

ings. 16mo, Cloth, $1 00.

This book treats of the important questions of maternal respon-

sibility and authority ; of the difficulties which the mother will

experience, the errors to which she is liable, the methods and plans

she should adopt ; of the religious instruction which she should

impart, and of the results which she may reasonably hope will fol-

low her faithful and persevering exertions. These subjects are

illustrated with the felicity characteristic of all the productions of

the author.

PRACTICAL CHRISTIANITY.

Practical Christianity. A Treatise specially Designed for

Young Men. By John S. C. Abbott. IGmo, Cloth, $1 00.

It is characterized by the simplicity of style and nppositeness of

illustration which make a book easily read and readily understood.

It is designed to instruct and interest young men in the effectual

truths of Christianity. It comes doAvn to their plane of thought,

and, iu a genial, conversational way, strives to lead them to a life

of godVmess.— Watchman and Reflector.

It abounds in wise and practical suggestions.—iV. Y. Commercial

AAvcrtiser.

JKJ- Habpzb & Brotuebs will send any of the above works hy mail^

postage prepaid, on receipt of the price.
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